Developmental Toxicity from Perfluoroalkyl Acid and Mercury Co-Exposure in Experimental and Epidemiological Models

by

Anthony John Francis Reardon

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Medical Sciences - Laboratory Medicine and Pathology

University of Alberta

© Anthony John Francis Reardon, 2019

Abstract

Perfluoroalkyl acids (PFAAs) are synthetic contaminants that are widespread in the environment and routinely detected in human blood. Their prevalence raises concerns over their potential adverse implications on human health, especially from exposure during sensitive stages of development (e.g., pregnancy). PFAAs also share common sources of exposure with mercury (Hg) but the combined effects from co-exposure to these contaminants have yet to be elucidated. Here, it was hypothesized that prenatal exposure to PFAAs would result in deficits in offspring neurological development. These effects were demonstrated in offspring using an experimental model of directly dosed pregnant rats and associated effects in humans were examined in children of participants from a prospective birth cohort. It was further hypothesized that associations and effects from prenatal PFAA exposure would be modified when considering the interaction from co-exposure of PFAAs with Hg, and these associated changes in child neurodevelopment are linked to altered maternal thyroid hormones during pregnancy.

Pregnant rats exposed perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and/or methylmercury (MeHg) were used to determine effects on offspring neurodevelopment. Co-exposure to both PFOS and MeHg induced additive effects in newborns that contrasted with combined exposure results in juveniles. In older offspring, individual exposure to PFOS- or MeHg-alone induced significant changes in behaviour that were not evident in control or combined exposure groups, an antagonistic response mirrored by alterations in measured brain metabolites. This is the first investigation to use a target metabolomics platform to explain changes in offspring behaviour from combined maternal exposure to organic contaminants and heavy metals, providing evidence of a chemical interaction between PFOS and MeHg.

ii

A longitudinal study design was used to investigate time-dependent associations of PFAAs with thyroid hormones over each trimester of pregnancy and postpartum, considering additional stress of Hg co-exposure in the APrON birth cohort. Perfluorohexane sulfonate (PFHxS) and branched isomers of PFOS were positively associated with TSH, with the strongest associations early in gestation. Higher perfluoroalkyl sulfonate exposures associated with higher TSH and/or lower FT4 are strongly suggested to be risk factors for subclinical maternal hypothyroidism. This was one of the first investigations to observe PFOS isomer-specific associations with maternal thyroid hormones, an important consideration for future studies as these associations may be overlooked when only considering crude measures of 'total-PFOS'.

To evaluate associations with child neurodevelopment, PFAAs collected during the second trimester of pregnancy and interaction with Hg were modeled with child development outcomes at 2-years-old. PFAAs were negatively associated with cognitive and social-emotional development scores. Specific PFOS isomers were associated with child language scores, associations that were determined to be non-linear. Other modeled PFAAs were revealed to be associated with child motor and social-emotional scores only when considering Hg-interaction, suggesting that significance of PFAA-neurodevelopment associations are potentiated by the presence of Hg.

This thesis provides evidence of neurodevelopmental toxicity of PFAAs in experimental and epidemiological models. In animals, combined exposure to PFOS and/or MeHg alters the behaviour and brain chemistry of offspring. In humans, prenatal exposure to PFAAs and corresponding isomers disrupt maternal thyroid hormones during pregnancy, exacerbated in women exhibiting thyroid hormone dysregulation, or modified by Hg co-exposure that may explain PFAA-associated changes in child neurodevelopment.

iii

Preface

Chapter 2 was part of an internal collaboration with Dr. Karim Fouad of the Department of Physical Therapy (University of Alberta) and international collaboration with Dr. Jonathan Benskin of the Department of Environmental Science and Analytical Chemistry (University of Stockholm, Sweden). All protocols and procedures in Chapter 2 were approved by the animal care and use committee at the University of Alberta, project name "Rodent neurodevelopment and contaminants", AUP00000809, approved 22 Sept 2013, and renewed annually. I was responsible for experimental design, ethics approval, and project oversight (animal testing, tissue and data collection, chemical analysis (perfluroooctane sulfonate), and all written work). Jacqueline Karathra assisted with animal husbandry and animal behaviour testing. Jonathan Benskin and Anton Ribbenstedt mentored and assisted with metabolomics data collection and analysis. Drs. Amy MacDonald and David Kinniburgh of the Alberta Centre for Toxicology (University of Calgary) conducted mercury analysis. Dr. Trevor Hamilton provided video and animal tracking software for behaviour testing. Dr. Karim Fouad provided guidance on animal behaviour testing and tissue collection, including providing the facilities and necessary scientific apparatus. Jonathan Martin, my supervisor, assisted with the overall experimental design.

Chapters 3 and 4 were conducted as ancillary investigations within the Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) cohort. All protocols within the APrON study were approved by the Health Research Ethics Board from the University of Calgary (Ethics ID: REB14-1702_REN3) and the Human Ethics Research Board from the University of Alberta (Study ID: Pro00002954). Jonathan Martin, my supervisor, was actively involved in experimental design and writing. The APrON cohort involved thousands of women from the metropolitan areas of Calgary and Edmonton; participant recruitment, data and sample collection and integration were led by Dr. Deborah Dewey and APrON team members.

Within Chapter 3, I was responsible for method development and subsequent analysis of PFAAs in maternal plasma of APrON participants, as well as data consolidation and written work. Drs. Elham Khodayari-Moez and Irina Dinu of the School of Public Health (University of Alberta) conducted statistical analysis. Susan Goruk and Dr. Catherine Field of the Department of Agricultural, Food and Nutritional Science (University of Alberta) conducted thyroid hormone

analysis and Drs. Amy MacDonald and David Kinniburgh of the Alberta Centre for Toxicology (University of Calgary) conducted mercury analysis.

Within Chapter 4, I was responsible for experimental design, analysis of PFAAs in maternal plasma from APrON participants. Data collection and consolidation from was led by Dr. Deborah Dewey and members of the APrON team. Morteza Hajhosseini and Dr. Irina Dinu of the School of Public Health (University of Alberta) conducted statistical analysis. Drs. Amy MacDonald, and Dr. David Kinniburgh of the Alberta Centre for Toxicology (University of Calgary) conducted mercury analysis.

Acknowledgements

The completion of this thesis was only made possible by the effort and dedication of family, friends, colleagues and collaborators. First and foremost, I would like to thank Shari for providing constant encouragement throughout my time as a graduate student, and Noah for some much-needed dad time. I would also like to thank my immediate family, my parents Mark and Mary-Lynne Reardon, and my brothers, as well as my in-laws in Ontario for their support during my time in Alberta.

To my supervisor Dr. Jonathan Martin for his support, guidance and (occasional) critiques that have made me a more capable researcher. The projects within this thesis would also not have been possible without the dedication of my committee members, Dr. Karim Fouad, Dr. Irina Dinu, and their students Elham Khodayari-Moez and Morteza Hajihosseini. Thank you to my colleagues within the Martin research group, including Evelyn Asiedu, Ian Gault, Dr. Yifeng Zhang, and Dr. Chenxing (Angela) Sun, as well as supporting members from the division of Analytical and Environmental Toxicology, including Katerina Carastathis and Dianne Sergy.

I am also grateful to have had the opportunity to travel to the University of Stockholm in a research collaboration with Dr. Jonathan Benskin and Anton Ribbenstedt that was generously supported by the Research in Environmental, Analytical Chemistry & Toxicology (CREATE-REACT) program. This research was supported by awards from Department of Laboratory Medicine and Pathology at the University of Alberta, and through funding from the Stollery Children's Hospital Foundation and supporters of the Lois Hole Hospital for Women through the Women and Children's Health Research Institute (WCHRI).

Table of Contents

Chapter 1 Introduction
1.1 Exposure to Environmental Contaminant Mixtures1
1.2 PFAA Sources and Environmental Distribution
1.2.1 Applications, Use, and History of Manufacture
1.2.2 Environmental Prevalence
1.2.3 Early Detection and Quantification of PFAAs
1.3 Human PFAA Biomonitoring
1.3.1 Biomonitoring and Regulation, Production Phase-out
1.3.2 Human Exposure Pathways
1.3.3 Temporal Trends of Human Exposure
1.4 Toxicology of PFAAs
1.4.1 Absorption, Distribution, Metabolism and Excretion of PFAAs
1.4.2 Fetal and Newborn PFAA Exposure
1.4.3 Experimental Models of Developmental Toxicity9
1.4.4 Developmental Neurotoxicity9
1.5 Methylmercury (MeHg) Co-exposure with PFAAs 11
1.5.1 MeHg Sources, Distribution, and Human Exposure11
1.5.2 Experimental Models of MeHg Neurotoxicity 11
1.6 Maternal PFAA Exposure and Thyroid Hormone Status During Pregnancy
1.6.1 PFAAs Disrupt Fetal Thyroid Development
1.6.2 Experimental Models of PFAA-Induced Thyroid Hormone Disruption
1.6.3 Epidemiological Findings on PFAAs and Maternal Thyroid Status

1.7 Epidemiology Studies of PFAAs and Neurodevelopment	17
1.8 References	18
Chapter 2 Neurodevelopmental and Metabolomic Responses from Prenatal Co-Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) and Methylmercury (MeHg) in Rats	47
2.1 Introduction	47
2.2 Methods	49
2.2.1 Animal Treatment and Dosing	49
2.2.2 Analysis of Mercury	50
2.2.3 Analysis of PFOS	50
2.2.4 Growth Rate of Dams and Reproductive Outcomes	51
2.2.5 Pre-Wean Observations and Testing of Newborn Rat Pups	51
2.2.6 Offspring Post-Wean Behaviour	52
2.2.6.1 Open Field Arena	52
2.2.6.2 Rotating Rod (Rotarod)	53
2.2.6.3 Elevated Plus Maze	53
2.2.6.4 Novel Object Recognition	53
2.2.6.5 Radial Arm Maze	54
2.2.7 Tissue Preparation, Metabolite Extraction and Analysis for Metabolomics	54
2.2.8 Data Handling and Statistical Analysis	56
2.3 Results and Discussion	57
2.3.1 Maternal and Offspring Exposure to PFOS and MeHg	57
2.3.2 Maternal Growth and Reproduction	58
2.3.3 Newborn Offspring Growth and Reflex Development	58
2.3.4 Post-Wean Behaviour	59

2.3.5 Altered Metabolomic Profiles
2.4 Summary and Conclusions
2.5 References
Chapter 3 Longitudinal Analysis Reveals Early-Pregnancy Associations between Perfluoroalkyl Sulfonates and Thyroid Hormone Status in a Canadian Prospective Birth Cohort
3.1 Introduction
3.2 Methods
3.2.1 Study Participants and Blood Sample Collection
3.2.2 Thyroid Hormone Analysis
3.2.3 Isomer-Specific PFAA Analysis
3.2.4 Total Hg (THg) Analysis96
3.2.5 Statistical Analysis
3.3 Results
3.3.1 Population Description
3.3.2 PFAA Concentrations in Maternal Plasma
3.3.3 THg Concentrations in Maternal Red Blood Cells
3.3.4 Thyroid Hormone Concentrations in Maternal Plasma 100
3.3.5 Associations between PFAA or THg Exposure and Maternal Thyroid Hormones 100
3.3.6 Inclusion of TPOAb status
3.4 Discussion
3.5 Conclusions
3.6 References
Chapter 4

Maternal Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFAAs) and Mercury (Hg) During Pregnancy is Associated with Neurodevelopment of Children from the APrON Birth Cohort 124
4.1 Introduction
4.2 Methods
4.2.1 Study Participants and Sample Collection126
4.2.2 Analysis of PFAAs 127
4.2.3 Analysis of Mercury 128
4.2.4 Assessment of Neurodevelopment
4.3 Results
4.3.1 Population Description
4.3.2 Maternal PFAA and THg Exposure130
4.3.3 Child Neurodevelopment Assessment
4.3.4 Association of Maternal PFAA Exposure with Child Neurodevelopment 132
4.3.5 Association of Prenatal THg Exposure with Child Neurodevelopment 133
4.3.6 Interaction of THg Co-Exposure on Associations of PFAAs and Child Development
4.4 Discussion
4.5 References
Chapter 5 Summary, Conclusions, and Future Directions
5.1 Overview and Current Knowledge Gaps 157
5.2 Advances in Knowledge
5.2.1. Quantitative Profiling of PFAAs and Their Isomers in Human Samples 157
5.2.2. Developmental Neurotoxicity of Maternal PFAA and MeHg Co-Exposure

5.2.3. Association of Maternal PFAAs and Hg on Thyroid Hormone Status During
Gestation and Lactation
5.2.4. Association of prenatal PFAA exposure on child neurological development
5.3 Considerations in Statistical Methodology164
5.4 Conclusions of Thesis
5.5. Future Directions
5.6 References
Bibliography
Appendix A – Supporting Information for Chapter 2
A.1 Quality Assurance and Quality Control (QA/QC)
A.1.1 Isomer-Specific PFOS Analysis - Recovery and Precision
A.1.2 Metabolomic Analysis
Appendix B – Supporting Information for Chapter 3
B.1 Covariate and Sample Collection Selection from Participants of the APrON Cohort 215
B.1.1 Covariates and Potential Confounders
B.1.2 Sample Collection and Fractionation
B.2 PFAA Analysis – Quality Assurance and Quality Control
B.2.1 Reference Samples, Procedure Blanks and Detection Limits
B.2.2 PFAA Recovery and Precision
B.3 Mercury Analysis – Quality Assurance and Quality Control
B.4. Main Effect Associations and Interaction of PFAAs and Thyroid Hormones
B.5 The Interaction of TPOAb
B.6 References

Appendix C – Supporting Information for Chapter 4	228
C.1 Maternal PFAA and Hg Exposure	228

List of Tables

Table 1-1. Names, chain length, formulas, and acronyms of PFAAs 39
Table 1-2. Names and acronyms of PFOA and PFOS branched isomers 40
Table 1-3 . Frequency of detection (%), median concentration and range (ng/mL) of detected PFAAs from recent cohort studies
Table 2-1 . List of reproductive outcomes among pregnant dams exposed to individual (PFOS- only and MeHg-only) or combined (Low-Mix or High-Mix) exposure groups
Table 2-2 . Timing of pre- and post-wean observations and testing for pups and juveniles
Table 2-3. Formulas for calculation of object exploration and discrimination indices from novel object recognition testing
Table 2-4. Calculated exploration and discrimination indices from novel object recognition testing
Table 2-5. Performance from testing trials on the radial arm maze
Table 2-6 . Summary table of behavioural outcomes in rat offspring prenatally exposed to individual or combined PFOS and/or MeHg 80
Table 3-1 . List of covariates evaluated in univariate models from participants of the APrON cohort, considered for inclusion in multivariate models
Table 3-2 . Concentrations, and detection frequency of PFAAs (ng/mL), THg (μ g/L), andisomers of PFOS in maternal plasma (n = 494), including isomer proportions of total PFOS (%)
Table 3-3 . Thyroid hormone concentrations in maternal plasma over the 3 trimesters ofpregnancy (Timepoints 1 to 3) and three months postpartum (Timepoint 4)
Table 3-4 . Mixed effects model of overall associations between exposure to PFAAs, THg orPFAA and THg co-exposure with maternal thyroid hormones120
Table 3-5 . Mixed effects model coefficients for associations between PFAAs and thyroidhormones in adjusted models after including interaction term for TPOAb status
Table 4-1 . List of covariates evaluated in univariate models from mother-child participants ofthe APrON cohort, considered for inclusion in multivariate models
Table 4-2 . Descriptive statistics of maternal exposure to PFAAs (ng/mL) and mercury (µg/L) of participants in the Bayley-III

Table 4-3 . Descriptive statistics of maternal exposure to PFOS isomers (ng/mL) of participants in the Bayley-III. 151
Table 4-4 . Distribution of outcomes of the Bayley-III scales of infant development stratified into boys and girls 152
Table 4-5 . Associations of PFAAs and Hg with child outcomes from Bayley-III and an interaction of infant sex (p-value)
Table 4-7 . Associations of PFAAs and PFOS isomers with Bayley-III scale of general adaptive behaviour stratified into males and females
Table 4-8 . Association of maternal PFAA exposure and Bayley-III child composite scores including THg co-exposure
Table A-1. Recovery and precision of triplicate spiked plasma experiments of PFOS linear and branched isomers at a concentration 5 ng/mL of isomer specific (Br-PFOSK) native standards
Table A-2. List of metabolite class, name, abbreviation and KEGG ID in pathway analysis 208
Table B-1 . Instrument parameters of PFAAs examined in the present study, including compound, acronym, precursor and product ions, and internal standards used for quantitation 219
Table B-2 . Median, standard deviation, arithmetic and geometric means, range and detection limits of PFAAs in maternal plasma (n=494)
Table B-3 . Recovery and precision of triplicate spike plasma experiments of PFAA linear andisomer analytes, spiked at a concentration 5 ng/mL of linear (MPFAC-MXB), and isomerspecific (Br-PFOSK, and T-PFOA) native standards221
Table B-4. Linearity, LOD and LOQ of mercury obtained from calibrators prepared in serial dilutions
Table B-5. Recovery of mercury in prepared spiked red blood cell samples
Table B-6. Accuracy and precision of mercury, using Seronorm TM Whole Blood Trace Elements
Table B-7 . Overall main effect of PFAAs on thyroid hormones, and outcome from modelsincluding interaction of time, pregnancy, THg, and TPOAb in mixed effects models225
Table C-1. Spearman Correlation of PFAAs, THg, branched PFOS isomers measured inmaternal plasma (n = 490)

List of Figures

Figure 1-1A. Structures of perfluoroalkyl carboxylates 4 to 14 carbons in chain length included in PFAA analysis
Figure 1-1B. Structures of perfluoroalkyl sulfonates 4, 6, 8, and 10 carbons in chain length included in PFAA analysis
Figure 1-2A. Structures of branched isomers of PFOA. An example structure of dimethyl PFOA (dm-PFOA) is shown, there is the potential for other variations
Figure 1-2B. Structures of branched isomers of PFOS. An example structure of dimethyl PFOS (dm-PFOS) is shown, there is the potential for other variations
Figure 1-3. The basic elements of the HPT-axis in regulation of thyroid hormone synthesis. The plus sign indicates stimulation, and the negative sign indicates inhibition
Figure 2-1 . PFOS (yellow, ng/mL) in serum and MeHg (blue, μ g/L) in whole blood (mean \pm SE) of control (n=5) and various treated (each n=4), collected at 3-weeks parturition from A) dams, and B) offspring. 81
Figure 2-2 . Ratio of linear to total branched PFOS isomers in serum (mean \pm SE) of A) dams and B) offspring at 3 weeks post-parturition of PFOS-only (1 mg/kg), Low-Mix (0.1 mg/kg) and High-Mix (1 mg/kg) of PFOS with MeHg (1 mg/kg) (n = 4)
Figure 2-3 . Temporal trend for weight gain (mean \pm SE) dams from control (red), PFOS-only (yellow), MeHg-only (blue), Low-Mix (purple) and High-mix (green) treatment groups during pregnancy (n = 4-5), and B) offspring during pre-wean stage (n = 16-20)
Figure 2-4 . Pre-wean growth and performance of newborn offspring (mean ± SE) in tests (A) righting reflex, (B) cliff drop aversion, and C) negative geotaxis from control (red), PFOS-only (yellow), MeHg-only (blue), Low-Mix (purple) and High-mix (green) treatment groups (n = 12 to 15)
Figure 2-5 . Activity of offspring over 5 min exploration in the open field arena from control (red), PFOS-only (yellow), MeHg-only (blue), Low-Mix (purple) and High-mix (green) treatment groups (n=8) of A) distance travelled (cm), B) velocity (cm/s), C) border frequency (#), and D) heatmaps of activity (merged group mean)
Figure 2-6 . Offspring performance (mean \pm SE) on the accelerating rotating rod from 5 to 40 rpm over 5 min from control (red), PFOS-only (yellow), MeHg-only (blue), Low-Mix (purple) and High-mix (green) treatment groups (n = 8)
Figure 2-7 . Offspring anxiety-related behavioural activity on the elevated plus maze in controls compared to various treatments ($n = 8$). A) testing hypothesis that combination (MeHg+PFOS) gives different result from PFOS-only or MeHg-only, and B) testing hypothesis that PFOS (Low-Mix or High-Mix) results in a difference at constant MeHg. Data (mean \pm SE), includes frequency of arm entries (left panels), arm duration (middle panels), and calculated anxiety index

Figure 2-8 . A) PLS-DA scores plot, B) loadings plot, and C) hierarchical cluster analysis of significant metabolites contributing to the PLS-DA model quantified in offspring cortex (n=5 per treatment). Metabolites from PFOS-only (purple) and MeHg-only (teal) groups were significantly different from Control (red) and the combined exposure groups Low-Mix (green), and High-Mix (blue)
Figure 2-9 . Concentration (μ mole/mg) of amino acids considered to be significant features in the cortex layer of rat offspring from control (red), PFOS-only (yellow), MeHg-only (blue), Low-Mix (purple) and High-mix (green) treatment groups (n = 5)
Figure 2-10 . Metabolic pathways influenced by altered concentrations of metabolites in (A) MeHg-only and (B) PFOS-only offspring cortex ($n = 5$). Metabolic pathways are identified as slightly (yellow), moderately (orange) or significantly (red) altered based on level of significance ($-\log(p)$, y-axis), as well as the number of metabolites involved (increasing size)
Figure 3-1 . Change in predicted TSH (mIU/L) with each median quartile concentration (ng/mL) of PFHxS (A), \sum Br-PFOS (B), and 5 <i>m</i> -PFOS (C), with binary predictors at a fixed reference level and at mean maternal age
Figure 3-2 . Change in predicted FT4 (pmol/L) with each median quartile concentration (ng/mL) of PFHxS (A), and the change in predicted FT3 (pmol/L) with each median quartile concentration (µg/L) of total Hg (B), with binary predictors at a fixed reference level and at mean maternal age
Figure A-1 . PCA scores plot of metabolite profiles from all experimental groups of dissected brain regions from Sprague-Dawley rats ($n = 25$)
Figure B-1 . Chromatogram of PFOA isomer profiles from standards, including mass transitions and relative intensity

Figure B-2.	Chromatogram	of PFOS isom	ner profiles fi	rom standards,	including mass	transitions
and relative	intensity	••••••				227

List of abbreviations

(F)T3	(Free) Triiodothyronine
(F)T4	(Free) Thyroxine
AA	Amino acid
AC	Acylcarnitine
ACN	Acetonitrile
ADHD	Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder
AM	Arithmetic mean
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
APrON	Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (Canadian cohort)
BA	Biogenic amine
Bayley-III	Bayley scale of infant and toddler development (3 rd edition)
BMI	Body mass index
CAD	Canadian dollar
CER	Ceramide
CH ₃ HgCl	Methylmercury chloride
CHMS	Canadian Health Measures Survey (Canadian cohort)
CI	Confidence interval
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DNBC	Danish National Birth Cohort
ECF	Simons electrochemical fluorination
EFSA	European Food Safety Authority
GC-MS/MS	gas chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry
GD	Gestational day
GM	Geometric mean
Hg	Mercury
HPLC-MS/MS	High performance liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry
НРТ	Hypothalamic-pituitary-thyroid
ICP-MS	Inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry
INMA	INfancia y Medio Ambiente (Spanish cohort)

IQ	Intelligence quotient
IU	International units
KEGG	Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (database)
LOAEL	Lowest observed adverse effect level
LOD	Limit of detection
LOQ	Limit of quantitation
LysoPC	Lysophosphotidylcholine
MDL	Method detection limit
МеНд	Methylmercury
МеОН	methanol
mg/kg bw/d	Milligram per kilogram of body weight per day
MIREC	Maternal-Infant Research on Environmental Chemicals (Canadian cohort)
MQL	Method quantitation limit
NHANES	National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (US cohort)
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
OC	Organochlorine
PBDE	Polybrominated diphenyl ethers
PC	phosphotidylcholine
PCA	Principal component analysis
РСВ	Polychlorinated biphenyls
PERFOOD	PERfluorinated organics in our diet (European Union cohort)
PFAA	Perfluoroalkyl acid
PFAS	Perfluoroalkyl substances
PFCA	Perfluoroalkyl carboxylic acid
PFSA	Perfluoroalkyl sulfonic acid
PLS-DA	Partial least-squares discriminant analysis
PND	Postnatal day
РОР	Persistent organic pollutant
PPAR	Peroxisome proliferated activated receptors
ppb	Parts per billion

ppm	Parts per million	
QA/QC	Quality assurance and quality control	
RBC	Red blood cell	
RCF	Relative centrifugal force	
RPM	Revolutions per minute	
RSD	Relative standard deviation	
SD	Standard deviation	
SE	Standard error	
SM	Sphingomyelin	
TBG	Thyroid binding globulin	
TDI	Tolerable daily intake	
THg	Total mercury	
ТРОАЬ	Thyroid peroxidase antibodies	
TRH	Thyrotropin-releasing hormone	
TSH	Thyroid stimulating hormone	
TTR	Transthyretin	
UHPLC-MS/MS	Ultra-high-performance liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry	
US EPA	United States Environmental Protection Agency	
Abbreviated linear and branched perfluoroalkyl acids		
PFBA	Perfluorobutanoate	
PFBS	Perfluorobutane sulfonate	
PFPA	Perfluoropentanoate	
PFHxA	Perfluorohexanoate	
PFHxS	Perfluorohexane sulfonate	
PFHpA	Perfluoroheptanoate	
PFOA	Perfluorooctanoate	
PFOS	Perfluorooctane sulfonate	
PFNA	Perfluorononanoate	

PFDA	Perfluorodecanoate
PFDS	Perfluorodecane sulfonate
PFUnA	Perfluoroundecanoate
PFDoA	Perfluorododecanoate
PFTrA	Perfluorotridecanoate
PFTeA	Perfluorotetradecanoate
L-PFOA	Linear perfluorooctanoate
∑Br-PFOA	Total branched-perfluorooctanoate isomers
6m(iso)-PFOA	Iso-perfluorooctanoate
5 <i>m</i> -PFOA	5 <i>m</i> -perfluorooctanoate
4 <i>m</i> -PFOA	4 <i>m</i> -perfluorooctanoate
3 <i>m</i> -PFOA	3 <i>m</i> -perfluorooctanoate
∑ <i>dm</i> -PFOA	$\sum Dimethyl$ -perfluorooctanoate
L-PFOS	Linear perfluorooctane sulfonate
∑Br-PFOS	Total branched-perfluorooctane sulfonate isomers
6m(iso)-PFOS	Iso-perfluorooctane sulfonate
5 <i>m</i> -PFOS	5 <i>m</i> -perfluorooctane sulfonate
$\sum 3m + 4m$ -PFOS	$\sum 3m + 4m$ -perfluorooctane sulfonate
<i>lm</i> -PFOS	1 <i>m</i> -perfluorooctane sulfonate
$\sum dm$ -PFOS	\sum Dimethyl-perfluorooctane sulfonate

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Exposure to Environmental Contaminant Mixtures

Humans are exposed to a wide array of chemical contaminants that are present in the environment. Chemical exposure occurs through various means, whether inhaled from the air, ingested in food and water, and through dermal contact with commonly used commercial products. Regulatory agencies commonly consider the resultant effects from exposure to single chemicals in human risk assessment, as exposure to complex contaminant mixtures present a major challenge that is rarely addressed¹. Biomonitoring studies revealed that exposure is not constant in rate, nor magnitude of occurrence, and specific populations may be exposed to higher levels of individual contaminants, with intermittent periods of higher exposure throughout a given lifetime². For example, Cree First Nations women from northern Quebec have higher blood levels of mercury compared to average Canadians due to increased dietary intake of locally sourced fish³. Although not all exposures will be harmful, screening for mixtures is necessary to identify chemicals and combinations thereof that may pose risk to human health, especially during sensitive stages of growth and development (e.g., pregnancy). Investigating contaminant mixtures in both controlled toxicological investigations (animal models), and through observations studies of environmentally relevant concentrations (human biomonitoring) will give insight into the relative contributions of these contaminants to adverse human health and development of disease.

In the scientific community, there has been recent interest in identifying effects from exposure to environmental contaminants during pregnancy. In Canada, a recent cohort, the maternal-infant-research on environmental chemicals (MIREC), reliably detected 28 individual contaminants that fell into broader classes of metals, plasticisers, perfluoroalkyl substances (PFASs), polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), and organophosphate and organochlorine (OC) pesticides in women from across Canada⁴. Heavy metals, such as lead and mercury are well-studied neurotoxicants, known to have adverse effects on brain function and/or brain development. There is considerably less data on the effects from exposure to persistent organic pollutants (POPs) such as PFASs and organochlorines. A multi-pollutant assessment of both

1

PFASs and OCs has demonstrated the potential for endocrine disruption, as both compound classes disrupted maternal thyroid hormones during pregnancy⁵. Among the broader class of analyzed POPs, PFASs are among the most persistent, and present in the highest levels in the blood of Canadians⁴.

1.2 PFAA Sources and Environmental Distribution

1.2.1 Applications, Use, and History of Manufacture

Perfluoroalkyl acids (PFAAs) are a subgroup of perfluoroalkyl substances (PFASs) containing a fully fluorinated (perfluoroalkyl) carbon chain and an acidic functional group, such as a carboxylic or sulfonic acid moiety. Being relatively strong acids, PFAAs exist in most environments as the negatively charged deprotonated conjugate base (i.e., carboxylate or sulfonate). These man-made organic chemicals have been used in numerous commercial and industrial applications, including as stain repellent surface coating for clothing, textiles, and food packaging, or as surfactants in paints, lubricants, fire-fighting foams, or in the production of fluorinated polymers^{6,7}.

The physicochemical properties and manufacturing history of PFAAs have been the subject of extensive review^{8–10}. In brief, PFAAs have high chemical and thermal stability, and they have both hydrophobic and lipophobic properties, making them unique surfactants that are particularly useful in extreme conditions where hydrocarbon surfactants would degrade, such as under high heat or extreme pH¹¹. Large-scale manufacturing of perfluorinated chemicals was initiated in the 1950s by the 3M Company, primarily through a patented process called Simons Electrochemical Fluorination (ECF)¹². The ECF process begins with a hydrocarbon feedstock, and fragmenting of the carbon backbone, resulting in PFAS products with a range of chain lengths and mixtures of linear and branched isomers (typically ~70 % linear and 30 % branched)^{13–15}. Perfluorocatane sulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorocataneate (PFOA) were the most commonly employed for consumer and industrial purposes. Long-chain PFAAs are the most surface active, and for purposes of this discussion will be defined as perfluoroalkyl carboxylates with at least 7 perfluoroalkyl carbons (PFCAs, $C_nF_{2n+1}COOH$ with n > 7) and perfluoroalkyl sulfonates with at least 6 perfluoroalkyl carbons (PFSAs, $C_nF_{2n+1}SO_3H$ with n > 6)¹⁶. The

names, formulae, and abbreviations of PFAAs investigated in this thesis are listed in Table 1-1, and the structures of PFCAs and PFSAs are depicted in Figures 1-1A and 1-1B, respectively.

1.2.2 Environmental Prevalence

The unique persistent properties of PFOS and PFOA allow for their long-range transport, dispersing from their emission sources throughout the environment. PFAA emissions may be considered **direct** from intentional manufacturing sources and use of associated products, or **indirect**, such as from residual impurities or degradation of labile precursor PFASs^{8,9}. PFAAs have even been detected in remote regions of the Arctic, and are hypothesized to have been transported long distances through ocean currents, as well as through the atmosphere or as semi-volatile PFAS precursors^{17–22}. Moreover, PFAAs are detectable today in all environmental matrices, including air, water, sediments of lakes, rivers and seas, and in wastewater biosolids that are applied in agriculture. In fact, edible crops can uptake PFAAs from biosolid-amended soils^{23,24}, representing one of many environmental pathways of indirect human exposure. PFAAs also bioaccumulate in fish, becoming more concentrated when progressing up the aquatic food chain, providing a major source of dietary exposure for people and other top predators in the marine environment.

1.2.3 Early Detection and Quantification of PFAAs

Pioneering scientific investigations alerted the world to the presence of organic fluorine in human serum as early as 1968²⁵, and by 1974 these unknown fluorinated compounds were reported in both maternal and umbilical cord blood, indicating their capacity to cross the placenta and enter fetal circulation²⁶. This organic fluorine was also detected in the serum of fluorochemical workers²⁷ and the general population²⁸ in the 1980s. More than thirty years after the initial report, Hansen et al. from the 3M Company, confirmed and quantified several PFAAs in human serum by using high performance liquid chromatography-tandem electrospray mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS)²⁹. Soon thereafter, Giesy and Kannan, funded by the 3M Company, reported the global presence of PFOS and other fluorinated compounds in samples of liver, eggs, muscle or blood plasma of various wildlife species³⁰.

1.3 Human PFAA Biomonitoring

1.3.1 Biomonitoring and Regulation, Production Phase-out

Biomonitoring of occupationally exposed fluorochemical workers from 3M manufacturing sites in Antwerp Belgium³¹, and in Decatur, USA³² in 2003 by Olsen et al. revealed high serum levels of PFOS, PFOA, and PFHxS, (e.g., mean serum PFOS in males ranged from 0.96 -1.40 parts per million (ppm)³¹). Around the same time, serum PFAA concentrations in the general US population were also reported to be several orders of magnitude lower than occupationally exposed workers (e.g., median serum PFOS = 35.8 parts per billion, (ppb))³². Longitudinal monitoring of retired fluorochemical workers also revealed the long serum elimination half-lives of PFHxS, PFOS, and PFOA in humans (8.5, 5.4, and 3.8 years, respectively)³³. Biomonitoring programs for PFAAs are now established in many countries, including Canada (Canadian Health Measures Survey, CMHS)³⁴, the US (National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, NHANES)³⁵ and the European Union (PERfluorinated organics in our diet, PERFOOD)³⁶.

In 2002, the major historic manufacturer of PFAAs (3M Company) began a voluntary phase-out of PFOS, PFOS-precursors, and PFOA due to emerging concerns over the environmental distribution and possible health risk of long-chain PFAAs³⁷. Although production of PFOA was scaled up by other companies at that time, a stewardship program launched by the US EPA in 2006^{38,39} led to the agreed phase-out and elimination of PFOA and longer chain PFOA precursor compounds by 2015.

Although production of these long-chain PFAAs has been largely discontinued in North America and Western Europe, trends of production and emissions are increasing in China^{40,41} and India⁹. In addition to the voluntary production phase-out, PFOS and its precursors were added to Annex B of the *Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants* in 2009⁴², and PFOA and PFHxS are currently under review. Despite the phase-out and restrictions from regulatory agencies, PFAA production continues and is even increasing in developing countries. The listing of PFOS and its precursors under Annex B provided many exemptions for countries to continue producing these problematic substances. The global emission profiles and extent of distribution from these sources have yet to be fully elucidated, representing an ongoing source of exposure for humans and the environment.

As a general trend, PFAS manufacturers have been replacing long-chain PFAAs with shorter-chain analogs in consumer and industrial applications. For example, when 3M Company phased out PFOS and its precursors (i.e., C₈), it immediately replaced this chemistry with perfluorobutyl substances (i.e., C₄). This practice has been encouraged by the lower bioaccumulation potential of shorter chain length PFASs⁴³, which might decrease their impact on the environment or human health compared to longer chain PFAAs^{44,45}. However, concerns have been raised over their use because they have not been well studied^{46,47}, and these replacement compounds are still environmentally persistent^{48,49}.

1.3.2 Human Exposure Pathways

Humans are exposed to PFAAs from numerous sources, including dietary intake^{50–55}, drinking water⁵⁵, and from the presence of PFAAs and their precursor compounds in carpeting, textiles, indoor air and household dust^{56–60}. There is a large body of evidence to support dietary intake as the primary route of human PFAA exposure (see reviews by Domingo et al. and Pico et al.^{61–63}). Recent investigations of PFAA levels in various dietary items in Europe found that fish and seafood have the highest concentrations^{64,65}. Populations with higher rates of fish consumption have higher serum levels of PFAAs^{66–68}.

There are also scenarios of high human exposure from treated carpeting or household dust. For example, a Canadian family was found to have disproportionately high levels of PFHxS (range 27.5 - 423 ng/mL), PFOS (range 15.2 - 108 ng/mL) and PFOA (range 2.4 - 9.23 ng/mL), and it was established that their household carpeting had been routinely treated with aftermarket surface-treatment applications of ScotchgardTM over a 15-year period⁶⁹.

In 2008, the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) Scientific Panel on Contaminants established recommended values for human tolerable daily intake (TDI) based on the culmination of available data for PFOS (TDI=150 ng/kg bw/d) and PFOA (TDI=1500 ng/kg bw/d)⁷⁰, the two major and most frequently detected PFAAs. A follow-up report in 2012 determined average daily exposure levels of 5.2 and 4.3 ng/kg bw/d in adults, and 10 and 7.7 ng/kg bw/d in toddlers for PFOS and PFOA, respectively⁷¹. Although these values are well below the

recommended TDI, the guidelines do not mention intake for specific sensitive subpopulations, such as for pregnant women and the developing fetus.

1.3.3 Temporal Trends of Human Exposure

Changes in manufacturing practices beginning in the early 2000s correspond with subsequent trends of PFAA concentrations in human serum, notably the relatively rapid decline of PFOS^{72–77}. For example, cross-sectional analysis of blood plasma from American Red Cross donors showed that PFOS declined from 34.9 ng/mL in 2000 to 8.30 ng/mL by 2010⁷⁴. However, trends in PFHxS in the US were less consistent, initially declining between 1999 and 2006, but then increasing until 2008⁷⁵. Increasing trends of PFHxS during the same time period were also observed in pregnant women from Uppsala, Sweden⁷⁸. China identified PFHxS as the second-most abundant PFAA, after PFOS, in both general⁷⁹ and occupationally exposed⁸⁰ populations. Non-linear trends were also observed for PFCAs, as serum PFOA initially decreased in the US population between 1999 and 2003⁷³, but then was unchanged between 2003 and 2008. A concerning trend is that perfluorononanoic acid (PFNA) continually increased over this entire time period⁷⁵. Biomonitoring of PFHxS, PFOS, PFOA and PFNA in the Canadian Health Measures Survey (CHMS) in 2011 showed similar concentrations to previous values recorded in the US in 2008⁸¹. PFAA Exposure in the Canadian population was examined again in 2016/2017 (CHMS fifth cycle), and this record is expected to be published in the near future⁸².

1.4 Toxicology of PFAAs

Experimental models have been used extensively to determine the toxicological effects of PFAAs, an essential step in establishing regulations regarding human health and safety. Such models provide useful information on toxicokinetics and developmental toxicity, including neurobehavioural and neurochemical changes in offspring exposed in utero. Past studies of PFAAs have primarily focused PFOS and PFOA, and will be used as primary examples, but data from other PFAAs will also be discussed based on availability.

1.4.1 Absorption, Distribution, Metabolism and Excretion of PFAAs

Dietary intake is generally considered the primary route of human PFAA exposure. PFAAs are well absorbed in the gastrointestinal tract, as mice were found to absorb 98.8 % of radiolabeled [¹⁴C]PFOA after 48 hours⁸³. Similar results were obtained with PFOS, with 99 % of [¹⁴C]PFOS recovered in carcass, urine, plasma and red blood cells of rats 24 hours after exposure⁸⁴. Even at high doses (e.g., 4.2 mg/kg of PFOS) uptake was extremely efficient⁸⁴.

Although PFAAs tend to accumulate in the serum, liver, and kidney, they will distribute to a lesser extent to adipose tissue, lungs, heart, and brain⁸⁵. Investigations in large domestic mammals (sheep, cows and pigs) given PFAA-contaminated feed (e.g., PFBS, PFHxS, PFHpS, PFOS, PFHxA, PFHpA, and PFOA) observed an accumulation of PFAAs in the serum fraction of whole blood, with PFOS also accumulating in the liver^{86–88}. The distribution of PFAAs to serum is thought to be related to non-covalent binding to serum proteins, including albumin^{89–91} speculated to competitively displace endogenous ligands, such as fatty acids and steroid hormones.

After absorption and distribution, PFAAs are not known to be metabolized, contributing to their slow rates of clearance in humans and in animal models. Humans have the slowest PFAA elimination rates of any mammalian species studied. For example, the calculated half-life of PFOS in occupationally exposed humans was 5.4 years³³, compared to 131-200 days in monkeys^{84,92}, and 38-62 days in rats⁸⁴. Humans have faster excretion of short-chain PFAAs (e.g., $PFBA = 26 \text{ days})^{93}$ compared to specific long-chain PFAAs (PFHxS, PFOS, and PFOA > 5) years)³³. The half-life corresponds, in part, to the route of PFAA elimination, as for most organic acids renal clearance (kidney) is a major driver of observed toxicokinetics (see Han et al. for review⁹⁴). For most mammals, short-chain PFAAs (C_4 to C_6) exhibit increased renal clearance when compared to longer chain PFAAs (C_8 and C_9)⁹⁴, which are speculated to be eliminated with assistance from renal transport proteins⁹⁴. However, in humans, PFOA and PFOS are poorly eliminated in urine, and preferentially eliminated in feces through biliary excretion⁹⁵. Treatment with cholestyramine (a bile acid sequestrant) significantly increased the rate of fecal elimination of PFHxS, PFOS, and PFOA, providing evidence of their biliary excretion⁹⁶ but also demonstrating that fecal elimination is slow because of reuptake in the intestine. Such enterohepatic recirculation and slow renal clearance result in the long half-lives for PFHxS, PFOS and PFOA in humans.

1.4.2 Fetal and Newborn PFAA Exposure

An early study with rats investigating maternal transfer of PFOA found that high repeated doses to dams (3-30 mg/kg bw/d) starting on gestational day (GD) 4 resulted in detectable levels of PFOA in the placenta, amniotic fluid, embryo and milk⁹⁷. Further studies of repeat exposure during gestation with mice confirmed substantial in utero transfer of PFAAs. For PFOA, newborn pups had a higher detectable serum concentration when compared to their corresponding dams^{98,99}. For PFOS, newborn pups were found to have comparable serum levels to maternal dams^{84,100}. During the postnatal period, PFAAs continue to be transferred to newborns by dams from lactation, as indicated by rat cross-fostering studies that found detectable levels of PFOS in pups from untreated control litters that were nursed by PFOS-exposed dams¹⁰¹.

In humans, numerous studies have demonstrated the potential for transplacental transfer of PFAAs through biomonitoring of paired umbilical and maternal serum samples^{102–113}. However, different PFAAs cross the placenta to different degrees. For example, a U-shaped trend for transfer efficiency was observed for a series of PFCAs¹⁰⁹. Transfer efficiency (the ratio of PFAA concentration in cord blood to that in maternal blood) decreased with increasing perfluoroalkyl length (1.2 - 0.25, for C₇ to C₁₀), but increased again with longer chain lengths (0.25 - 1.76 from C₁₀ to C₁₃)¹⁰⁹; a similar trend was also evident for a series of PFSAs¹¹¹.

Furthermore, detailed investigations including isomers of PFOS and PFOA (listed in Table 1-2, depicted in Figure 1-2, and chromatograms present in Appendix B) found that umbilical cord blood was relatively enriched in branched isomers^{108,114,115}, a finding that was further confirmed in vitro¹¹⁶. These patterns are speculated to be influenced by the relative binding affinities to serum proteins, such that those PFAAs with the highest affinity for serum proteins do not cross as easily as those PFAAs that are bound more weakly¹¹⁴.

Branched PFAA isomers (e.g., PFOS, PFOA, and PFNA) are also detectable in wildlife and in environmental samples^{117–121}. However, their toxicity relative to the predominant linear isomer has not been thoroughly investigated. This is a knowledge gap because human populations have a wide range of isomer proportions. For example, the branched PFOS isomer content (% branched) has been reported in China (52 %)¹²², Norway (30-50 %)^{72,123}, Vietnam (19 %)¹²⁴, and Canada (31 %) (see Chapter 3 results). Despite this knowledge, and the finding that branched isomers cross the placenta to a greater extent than linear isomers, there is a paucity of isomer-specific PFAA data in epidemiological studies.

1.4.3 Experimental Models of Developmental Toxicity

Lau et al. reviewed the developmental toxicity of PFAAs in the early 2000s^{125,126}, reviews that were more recently expanded on by Stahl et al.¹²⁷ and Abbott¹²⁸. It was reported that repeat daily doses of PFOS in rabbits throughout gestation resulted in decreased maternal (1 and 2.5 mg/kg bw/d) and fetal (2.5 and 3.75 mg/kg bw/d) weight¹²⁹. A two-part investigation by Thibodeaux et al. of the prenatal and postnatal effects reported decreased maternal weight gain and reduced feed consumption at higher doses of PFOS (2 to 10 mg/kg bw/d), and offspring from the highest dose group (10 mg/kg bw/d) also had significant weight reductions that were accompanied by increased incidence of cleft palate and cardiac defects¹³⁰. In the second part of the investigation, live-born rats were found to have a dose-dependent reduction in postnatal survival, as pups shortly after birth became pale, inactive, and moribund, with mortality rates of 100 %, 95 %, 60 % and 40 % at 10, 5, 3, and 2 mg/kg bw/d dose groups, respectively; The survival rate of the 1 mg/kg bw/d dose group was not significantly different from controls¹⁰⁰. Decreased weight gain in both dams and pups, and dose-dependent increases in pup mortality were supported in follow-up investigations with decreased daily doses of PFOS, as 100 % pup mortality in the highest 3.2 mg/kg bw/d dose group was reduced to 0 % when lowering the dosing level to $1.2 \text{ mg/kg/d}^{101,131}$. The details provided in these investigations were used to establish appropriate dosing ranges for PFOS exposure during gestation and lactation in my own developmental toxicity investigation (see Chapter 2).

1.4.4 Developmental Neurotoxicity

In animal models, PFAAs preferentially accumulate in liver and blood but can also be detected, albeit to a lesser extent, in brain tissue. Distribution into the brain may be limited by the protective effect of the blood brain barrier¹³². Although data are limited on PFAA distribution to the human brain, one study in Italy did demonstrate PFAAs crossing the blood brain barrier, but there were lower concentrations in brain tissue (0.5 and 1.3 ng/g) compared to whole blood (3.0 and 5.1 ng/g for PFOA and PFOS, respectively)¹³³. However, during pregnancy, PFAAs are known to cross the placenta and may subsequently be transferred more efficiently through an

immature fetal blood brain barrier. For example, in rats examined toward the end of gestation (GD 20), neonatal rats had higher brain to plasma ratios of PFOS (0.41) compared to maternal rats (0.04) dosed at 1 mg/kg bw/d¹³⁴. Thus, newborn rats may have an increased risk of adverse neurodevelopment from increased in utero exposure due to increased permeability of the fetal blood brain barrier.

Prenatal exposure to PFOS induced early neurodevelopment delays in newborn rats and mice, including delayed eye opening and pinna detachment^{100,131}, as well as delays in surface righting reflex¹³⁵. In older juveniles, PFOS exposed male rats had increased locomotor activity and decreased habituation behaviour when placed in a novel testing environment (open field arena) compared to untreated controls¹³⁶. However, in utero PFOS exposure was not observed to affect subsequent cognitive function, with no observable effects on learning and memory (e.g., auditory startle response, swim maze or T-maze)^{100,136}. Prenatal exposure to PFHxS was also not observed to have any effect on the development of offspring, even at high doses up to 10 mg/kg bw/d¹³⁷.

Recent studies have attempted to identify molecular targets to explain PFAA-mediated changes in neurodevelopment. Increased motor activity, referred to as hyperactivity, was induced in control rat pups administered a nicotine injection, whereas nicotine did not induce any effects in pups exposed to a single postnatal dose of PFOS, PFOA¹³⁸, or PFHxS¹³⁹. The lack of nicotine-induced hyperactivity in postnatal PFAA-exposed rat pups suggested that PFAA-induced effects are associated with changes in cholinergic neurotransmission^{138–140}. Chronic perinatal exposure to PFOS was found to affect expression of calcium-related signal molecules^{141,142}, and alter the expression of proteins involved in synaptic transmission¹⁴³. Single postnatal PFOS exposure in offspring during the brain growth spurt, a critical period of rat pup brain development, affected transcription of specific genes involved in dopaminergic transmission¹⁴⁴.

Single high doses and low chronic doses of PFAAs to pregnant dams have been observed to affect neurological development of offspring. In Chapter 2, I use a battery of behavioural tests to examine the extent of PFOS-induced neurotoxicity from chronic perinatal exposure, as well as a target metabolomics platform to determine if PFOS-specific changes in behaviour were associated with altered metabolite profiles (lipids, amino acids, and biogenic amines) in brain regions.

1.5 Methylmercury (MeHg) Co-exposure with PFAAs

1.5.1 MeHg Sources, Distribution, and Human Exposure

Many heavy metals are classic developmental neurotoxicants, having long been known to induce a variety of effects on the central nervous system. Since reports of major incidents of mercury-related toxicity in Minimata Bay, Japan, in the 1950s¹⁴⁵, and in Iraq in the 1970s¹⁴⁶, methylmercury (MeHg) neurotoxicity has been well studied¹⁴⁵. Although there are naturally occurring sources of mercury (Hg) (e.g., soil and rock erosion), human activity represents a large portion of mercury contamination in the environment¹⁴⁷. Organic forms of mercury, such as MeHg, are formed from inorganic mercury, converted through the process of methylation by aquatic microorganisms in water and sediment¹⁴⁸. The presence of MeHg in fish, particularly in predatory fish due to biomagnification, represents a primary source of human exposure¹⁴⁹, particularly in populations whose main diet consists of fish and seafood¹⁵⁰. Thus, similar to PFAAs, dietary intake of MeHg represents the main route of human exposure.

In humans, once ingested, MeHg is efficiently absorbed in the gastrointestinal tract, and distribution of MeHg occurs through passive diffusion or from forming a complex with sulfhydryl (R-SH) containing molecules (e.g., L-cysteine)¹⁵¹. The MeHg-cysteine complex is then distributed throughout the body by neutral amino acid transporters^{151,152}, allowing efficient transfer across the blood/brain barrier¹⁵³ and the placenta¹⁵⁴. The elimination of MeHg in humans includes a reaction with glutathione within in the liver, and similar to PFOS, MeHg is excreted though bile¹⁴⁷. However, unlike PFOS, which undergoes enterohepatic circulation, much of MeHg and inorganic Hg can be eliminated in feces by this route, resulting in a much shorter half-life in humans (e.g., MeHg half-life ~44 days)^{155,156}.

1.5.2 Experimental Models of MeHg Neurotoxicity

MeHg exposure in animal models has shown diverse neurological implications, particularly if exposure occurs during pregnancy^{157–159}. Single high-dose MeHg exposure during gestation or lactation induces learning impairments and behavioural modifications^{160–164} that have been linked to changes in gene¹⁶⁰ and protein¹⁶⁵ expression, altered neurochemical signaling pathways (e.g., glutamate)¹⁶¹, and changes in brain morphology and neuron cell density^{164,166–169}. Apart from single high doses, effects from chronic low-level exposure (i.e.,

11

exposure to MeHg in contaminated drinking water) in maternal dams induces subtle effects on offspring including deficits in sensory, motor, learning and tests of memory^{158,170,171}, sometimes occurring without any observable changes to brain morphology¹⁶⁵.

Chronic low-dose MeHg in the presence of other environmental contaminants represents a realistic human exposure scenario. It has been hypothesized that the effects of MeHg are exacerbated when co-exposed with contaminants that share common exposure sources, including PFAAs¹⁷², polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs)¹⁷³, and PCBs^{174–179}. Combined exposure to MeHg and PBDEs had an additive effect, inducing deficits in reflexes and motor coordination of newborns, whereas combined MeHg and PCBs was antagonistic, inducing effects from either MeHg or PCBs individually were not observed with co-exposure to both compounds simultaneously.

There are only a small number of experimental investigations of PFAAs and their effects on neurodevelopment (see previous Section 1.3.4), and even fewer that include co-exposure with other contaminants. To my knowledge, only one study in rats, conducted by Cheng et al. investigated the combined effects of perinatal co-exposure to MeHg and PFAAs¹⁷². In that study, combined exposure to MeHg and PFOA induced development deficits in the reflexes of newborn rat pups, whereas motor function testing in older juveniles revealed antagonistic effects¹⁷². However, female rats are not ideal model organisms in which to test PFOA toxicity, whose active elimination of PFOA results in a short 2-hour half-life, compared to 5.5 days in male rats and 16 days in mice¹⁸⁰. Female rats exhibit increased expression and activity of organic anion transporters (OATs), allowing PFOA to be preferentially eliminated by renal clearance and substantially lowering its body burden¹⁸¹, resulting in less transfer to the developing fetus.

In Chapter 2 I designed an experiment to test the developmental toxicity of perinatal exposure to PFOS and/or MeHg to address the limited data on developmental toxicity of PFAAs as chemical mixtures. Unlike PFOA, the half-life of PFOS in female rats was approximately 60 days following a single oral dose⁸⁴, which was long enough to ensure sufficient fetal transfer and exposure. Furthermore, a low-dose and a high-dose of PFOS with MeHg co-exposure was included to examine the dose-dependent response of PFOS with MeHg.

1.6 Maternal PFAA Exposure and Thyroid Hormone Status During Pregnancy

Maintaining hormone homeostasis is important due to their involvement in numerous physiological processes, including metabolism, cardiac function, and mental status¹⁸². Regulation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-thyroid (HPT) axis occurs through the inhibitory action of thyroid hormones and stimulatory action of thyrotropin-releasing hormone (depicted in Figure 1-3). A detailed explanation of thyroid hormone regulation and feedback is described in Mariotti and Beck-Peccoz¹⁸³. In brief, low levels of circulating thyroid hormones stimulate the production and release of thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH) from the hypothalamus. TRH induces synthesis and secretion of thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH) from the anterior pituitary gland which, in turn, stimulates the production and release of thyroxine (T4) and triiodothyronine (T3) from the thyroid gland. Although lesser amounts of T3 are released from the thyroid, most T3 in circulation is the product of deiodination in peripheral organs (e.g., kidney and liver)¹⁸³. The increased levels of T3 and T4 in circulation independently inhibit the production of more TRH.

1.6.1 PFAAs Disrupt Fetal Thyroid Development

Thyroid hormones are also essential for healthy fetal development during pregnancy, playing an important role in brain maturation, and are involved in the regulatory processes of neurogenesis, neuronal migration, proliferation, and myelination^{184–186}. Onset of fetal thyroid function does not occur until between 16 and 20 weeks gestation¹⁸⁷, with demonstrable fetal serum concentrations of T3 and T4, from production in fetal thyroid follicles, that continually increases throughout gestation¹⁸⁸. Thus, the fetus relies entirely on a maternal supply of thyroid hormones throughout pregnancy, but with increased demand in early pregnancy prior to initiation of fetal thyroid function. This exerts an additional stress on maternal thyroid production, and so, endocrine disruptors that would normally be compensated for in the general population may be more potent when exposure occurs during pregnancy.

PFAAs have been considered endocrine disrupting contaminants that are recognized to affect thyroid hormone regulation and metabolism¹⁸⁹. In rats, direct PFAA exposure has been linked to decreased testosterone and increased estradiol concentrations¹⁹⁰. In humans, increased occupational exposure to PFOA in fluorochemical workers was negatively associated with free T4 (FT4), and positively associated with T3¹⁹¹. According to NHANES data, increased PFOA

and PFOS concentrations in men and women in the US are linked to increased prevalence of thyroid disease¹⁹². According to the US EPA, both PFOS and PFOA were listed in their Endocrine Disruptor Screening Program in 2013, establishing the need for a range of tests that contribute to the weight of evidence that these contaminants are involved in endocrine activity and whether that activity leads to adverse outcomes¹⁹³. The presence of thyroid disrupting contaminants in the gestational environment, such as PFAAs, may compound the stress on maternal thyroid hormone production, transport or metabolism during sensitive stages of pregnancy^{185,189}.

1.6.2 Experimental Models of PFAA-Induced Thyroid Hormone Disruption

In rodent developmental toxicology studies, PFOS generally elicits effects on thyroid hormone metabolism that are consistent with hypothyroxinemia^{100,101,130,194}, defined as low FT4 (and/or total T4) without any compensatory increase in TSH. Women are typically considered hypothyroxinemic if categorized in the lowest 10th percentile of FT4 while in the normal range of TSH for a given sample population. In monkeys dosed with either PFOS⁹² or PFOA¹⁹⁵, T3 and T4 homeostasis can be altered. However, literature may not be reliable at high doses of PFOS and PFOA because measurements of T4 using analog methods were prone to negative bias in the presence of PFOS, which was absent in gold-standard methods (i.e., equilibrium dialysis followed by radioimmunoassay) (detailed in Chang et al.¹⁹⁶).

In humans, a comparison of FT4 measurements using either analog or dialysis did not show differences across a range of PFOS and PFOA levels in serum, indicating that the observed bias in animals may not be relevant for human studies. Human T4 transport proteins include thyroid binding globulin (TBG), transthyretin (TTR), and albumin, whereas rats do not have TBG and are primarily reliant on albumin and TTR¹⁹⁷. Since most PFAAs have a stronger binding affinity for TTR than for TBG, animals may be more susceptible than humans to thyroid dysfunction from PFAA exposure^{198,199}. Despite these limitations, experimental models with rodents provide strong indications that PFAAs can affect thyroid physiology by disrupting the HPT-axis (Figure 1-3), justifying investigations of PFAA-induced thyroid dysregulation in humans.

1.6.3 Epidemiological Findings on PFAAs and Maternal Thyroid Status

A recent meta-analysis of PFAA exposure and adult thyroid hormone status in the general population (i.e., non-pregnant) found that PFOS was positively correlated with FT4 and negatively correlated with TT4 and TT3, and both PFOA and PFHxS were negatively correlated with TT4²⁰⁰. Establishing consistent patterns of association between PFAA exposure and thyroid hormone status in pregnancy cohorts can be difficult, as outcomes may be influenced by differences in experimental design²⁰¹. Nevertheless, the most consistent finding among these studies is a positive association between PFAA and TSH²⁰²⁻²⁰⁵, suggesting that PFAA exposure may be a risk factor for maternal hypothyroidism. Associations of PFAAs with maternal T3 and T4 during pregnancy have been less consistent. For example, using 1st trimester samples, Preston et al. found that increased levels of PFOA and PFHxS were negatively associated with FT4²⁰⁶, whereas in Wang et al. 3rd trimester samples showed that other PFAAs (PFNA, PFUnA, and PFDoA) were negatively associated with both FT4 and TT4²⁰⁴, but the same was not true for PFOA nor PFHxS. Moreover, Berg et al. found none of these PFAAs were significantly associated with maternal FT4 or TT4 in an investigation where samples were collected in the 2nd trimester²⁰². Such findings demonstrate the time-dependency of PFAA associations with thyroid hormones during pregnancy.

A comparison of numerous birth cohort studies that examined maternal thyroid homeostasis during pregnancy indicated differences in PFAA exposure levels between countries at different years of collection (Table 1-3). The US²⁰⁶ and Canada²⁰⁵ had higher maternal levels of PFHxS, whereas PFNA and PFUnA were higher in maternal samples from Taiwan²⁰⁴. The US and Taiwan also had among the highest maternal levels of PFOS, but this may be confounded by the early collection time for these cohorts (between 1999 and 2002, prior to the major phaseout)^{204,206}. PFAAs are highly correlated across each trimester²⁰⁷, thus single sample collections can provide robust measurements of maternal PFAA exposure. However, as discussed above, pressure on maternal thyroid production is not constant throughout gestation, and thyroid hormones change gradually over gestation. The time of sample collection during pregnancy may explain the discrepancies between findings between these investigations²⁰¹.

The presence of additional stressors during pregnancy (e.g., thyroid conditions) may also influence associations between PFAAs and maternal thyroid hormones. In a recent Canadian

birth cohort, PFOS was positively associated with TSH and negatively associated with FT4, but only in a subset of women who tested positive for thyroid peroxidase antibodies (TPOAb)²⁰⁵, a marker of autoimmune thyroiditis (Hashimoto's disease). Thus, subsets of pregnant TPOAb positive women may be more susceptible to PFAA-associated thyroid hormone dysregulation than otherwise healthy pregnant women.

PFAA exposure on maternal thyroid hormones may be further influenced by the presence of other endocrine disruptors. As previously discussed, both PFAAs and Hg share similar sources of exposure, primarily through dietary intake. After exposure, both contaminants are distributed throughout circulation, with PFAAs predominantly present in plasma, and Hg in red blood cells. During pregnancy, PFAA exposure affects levels of FT4, generally leading to a condition of hypothyroxinemia^{100,101,130,194}. Hg has also shown a propensity for endocrine disruption in past cohort studies, and was negatively associated with T3 during pregnancy^{208,209} and in 6-month old infants²¹⁰. PFAA-thyroid hormone disruption is hypothesized to be from competitive inhibition of T4 binding to serum proteins¹⁹⁸. Hg is considered to have a more direct influence on the HPT-axis, affecting the activity of deiodinase enzymes, with type III deiodinases being the most sensitive to disruption²¹¹. Monoiodothyronine deiodinase (types, I, II, and III) are enzymes involved in the activation and deactivation of specific thyroid hormones. It was suggested that deiodinase enzyme inhibition during pregnancy would alter production of T3 from T4, that ultimately result in offspring neurobehavioural changes²¹². Thus, during pregnancy, thyroid hormone regulation via the HPT-axis, critical to fetal development, provides a common mechanism for adverse neurodevelopment from PFAA and/or Hg exposure.

In Chapter 3 I address many of these hypotheses in a highly detailed longitudinal study of a Canadian birth cohort, whereby multiple observations of maternal thyroid hormones (including TPOAb) are made during pregnancy (trimester-specific), as well as post-pregnancy. Longitudinal observations of thyroid hormones allow for the consideration of the influence of time, and significant time-dependent associations in this chapter will be specifically identified. I also consider other stressors, including TPOAb and interaction with total Hg (THg) exposure, and I measure the exposure to PFAAs with a highly resolved isomer-specific method. Although it is well established that organic mercury (MeHg) makes up the bulk of human mercury from dietary exposure²¹³, all reported blood concentrations of mercury in human samples from Chapter 3 refer to the reported analysis of THg. To my knowledge, previous studies have not accounted for
modified associations from co-exposure with other environmental contaminants (e.g., THg) or include a detailed analysis of branched PFOA and PFOS isomers.

1.7 Epidemiology Studies of PFAAs and Neurodevelopment

As previously discussed (Section 2.3), temporal trends of major PFAAs (PFOS and PFOA) show declining concentrations, but lesser-studied PFAAs (PFHxS and PFNA) have remained the same or may have increased^{75,214}. With the exception of some hot spots (e.g., high PFOA levels from contaminated drinking water in the mid-Ohio river valley²¹⁵, or high PFBS and PFHxS levels in Uppsala, Sweden²¹⁶), PFAAs are frequently detected at relatively low exposure levels across numerous birth cohorts.

According to recent reviews (Roth and Wilks²¹⁷, and Liew et al.²¹⁸), only a limited number of studies have examined neurodevelopmental and neurobehavioural consequences of perinatal PFAA exposure. The majority of these studies have focused on physical birth outcomes and early childhood outcomes, finding various adverse associations of prenatal and postnatal PFAA exposure with body weight and length, ponderal index (a calculated measure of leanness), as well as with abdominal and head circumference²¹⁸. A few studies have investigated the implications of PFAA exposure on early neurodevelopment, from as early as 5 weeks up to 2 years, and findings have been mixed. For example, in Japan, PFOA was inversely associated with Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development at 6 months but not at 18 months²¹⁹; in Taiwan, PFOS, but not PFOA, was adversely associated with developmental indices of gross motor subdomains in 2 year olds²²⁰; neither PFOS nor PFOA affected the development of newborns or infants in Denmark²²¹ or the US²²². When monitoring exposure and development at these early stages (< 2 years old), only PFOS and PFOA concentrations were considered, and no other PFAA analytes, nor their corresponding isomers, were included in these investigations.

In older school-age children and adolescents (ages 4 to 18), initial cross-sectional studies identified links between PFAA exposure and increased incidence of ADHD and impulsivity^{223–225}. However, these findings were not reinforced by longitudinal cohort studies^{226–228}, with no associations for PFOA nor PFOS with increased risk of ADHD or impulsivity, even within one of the largest birth cohorts to include PFAA exposure (the Danish National Birth Cohort, DNBC) with >83,000 participants²²⁶. Furthermore, numerous investigations in the US²²⁹, Denmark²³⁰, the

Faroe Islands²³¹, as well as Greenland, Ukraine, and Poland²³² found no association between prenatal exposure to PFOA, PFOS, PFNA, or PFDA with any behavioural outcomes. Regarding prenatal PFAA exposure and child cognitive development, there is a paucity of data available, and findings are inconsistent. For example, Vuong et al. reported PFOA-associated deficits in executive function of children²³³, and Harris et al. found that multiple PFAAs (PFOA, PFOS, and PFHxS) were associated with decreased visual-motor development²³⁴. However, in an extensive battery of tests evaluating child IQ (reading, math, language, and memory testing), none of these PFAAs had significant associations^{235,236}.

These findings indicate the potential for maternal PFAA exposure to affect child behavioural and cognitive development, but contrasting outcomes in the literature warrant the need for more well-designed studies to confirm the impact of specific PFAAs on child development^{217,218}. In Chapter 4, I examine the association of prenatal PFAA exposure on neurological development of 2-year-old children in the APrON cohort using outcomes from standardized testing (Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development, 3rd Edition (Bayley-III)). Isomer-specific PFOS and PFOA associations and interaction with THg co-exposure were also considered. THg is reported in Chapter 4 the same manner as in Chapter 3, as total mercury content.

1.8 References

- (1) Hernández, A. F.; Tsatsakis, A. M. Human Exposure to Chemical Mixtures: Challenges for the Integration of Toxicology with Epidemiology Data in Risk Assessment. *Food Chem. Toxicol.* **2017**, *103*, 188–193.
- (2) Nachman, K. E. Leveraging Epidemiology to Improve Risk Assessment. *Open Epidemiol. J.* **2011**, *4* (1), 3–29.
- (3) Ripley, S.; Robinson, E.; Johnson-Down, L.; Andermann, A.; Ayotte, P.; Lucas, M.; Nieboer, E. Blood and Hair Mercury Concentrations among Cree First Nations of Eeyou Istchee (Quebec, Canada): Time Trends, Prenatal Exposure and Links to Local Fish Consumption. *Int. J. Circumpolar Health* **2018**, 77 (1), 1–9.
- (4) Lee, W. C.; Fisher, M.; Davis, K.; Arbuckle, T. E.; Sinha, S. K. Identification of Chemical Mixtures to Which Canadian Pregnant Women Are Exposed: The MIREC Study. *Environ. Int.* 2017, 99, 321–330.
- (5) Berg, V.; Nøst, T. H.; Pettersen, R. D.; Hansen, S.; Veyhe, A. S.; Jorde, R.; Odland, J. øyvind; Sandanger, T. M. Persistent Organic Pollutants and the Association with Maternal

and Infant Thyroid Homeostasis: A Multipollutant Assessment. *Environ. Health Perspect.* **2017**, *125* (1), 127–133.

- Posner, S. Perfluorinated Compounds: Occurrence and Uses in Products. In *Polyfluorinated Chemicals and Transformation Products SE - 2*; Knepper, T. P., Lange, F. T., Eds.; The Handbook of Environmental Chemistry; Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2012; p 25–39 LA–English.
- (7) Renner, R. Growing Concern Over Perfluorinated Chemicals. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2001, 35 (7), 154A–160A.
- (8) Prevedouros, K.; Cousins, I. T.; Buck, R. C.; Korzeniowski, S. H. Sources, Fate and Transport of Perfluorocarboxylates. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2006**, *40* (1), 32–44.
- (9) Wang, Z.; Cousins, I. T.; Scheringer, M.; Buck, R. C.; Hungerbühler, K. Global Emission Inventories for C4-C14 Perfluoroalkyl Carboxylic Acid (PFCA) Homologues from 1951 to 2030, Part I: Production and Emissions from Quantifiable Sources. *Environ. Int.* 2014, 70, 62–75.
- (10) Wang, Z.; Cousins, I. T.; Scheringer, M.; Buck, R. C.; Hungerbühler, K. Global Emission Inventories for C4–C14 Perfluoroalkyl Carboxylic Acid (PFCA) Homologues from 1951 to 2030, Part II: The Remaining Pieces of the Puzzle. *Environ. Int.* **2014**, *69*, 166–176.
- (11) Kissa, E. Fluorinated Surfactants and Repellents; M. Dekker: New York, 1994.
- (12) Paul, A. G.; Jones, K. C.; Sweetman, A. J. A First Global Production, Emission, and Environmental Inventory for Perfluorooctane Sulfonate. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2009, 43 (2), 386–392.
- (13) Lau, C. Perfluorinated Compounds: An Overview. In *Toxicological Effects of Perfluoroalkyl and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances*; Humana Press, 2015; pp 1–21.
- (14) 3M. Fluorochemical Use, Distribution, and Release; 1999.
- (15) Alsmeyer, Y.; Childs, W.; Flynn, R.; Moore, G.; Smeltzer, J. Electrochemical Fluorination and It's Applications. In *Organofluorine chemistry: principles and commercial applications*; Banks, R., Smart, B., Tatlow, J., Eds.; Springer, Boston, MA, 1994; pp 121– 143.
- Buck, R. C.; Franklin, J.; Berger, U.; Conder, J. M.; Cousins, I. T.; Voogt, P. De; Jensen, A. A.; Kannan, K.; Mabury, S. A.; van Leeuwen, S. P. J. Perfluoroalkyl and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances in the Environment: Terminology, Classification, and Origins. *Integr. Environ. Assess. Manag.* 2011, 7 (4), 513–541.
- (17) Armitage, J.; Cousins, I. T.; Buck, R. C.; Prevedouros, K.; Russell, M. H.; Macleod, M.; Korzeniowski, S. H. Modeling Global-Scale Fate and Transport of Perfluorooctanoate Emitted from Direct Sources. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2006**, *40* (22), 6969–6975.

- (18) Wania, F. A Global Mass Balance Analysis of the Source of Perfluorocarboxylic Acids in the Arctic Ocean. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2007**, *41* (13), 4529–4535.
- (19) Schenker, U.; Scheringer, M.; Macleod, M.; Martin, J. W.; Hungerbühler, K. Contribution of Volatile Precursor Substances to the Flux of Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) to the Arctic. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2008**, *42* (10), 3710–3716.
- (20) Stemmler, I.; Lammel, G. Pathways of PFOA to the Arctic: Variabilities and Contributions of Oceanic Currents and Atmospheric Transport and Chemistry Sources. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.* 2010, *10*, 9965–9980.
- (21) Armitage, J. M.; Macloed, M.; Cousins, I. T. Modeling the Global Fate and Transport of Perlfuorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) and Perfluorooctanoate (PFO) Emitted from Direct Sources Using a Multi-Species Mass Balance Model. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2009, 43 (4), 1134–1140.
- (22) Armitage, J. M.; Macleod, M.; Cousins, I. T. Comparative Assessment of the Global Fate and Transport Pathways n Long-Chain Perfluorocarboxylic Acids (PFCAs) and Perfluorocarboxylates (PFCs) Emitted from Direct Sources. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2009, 43 (15), 5830–5836.
- (23) Blaine, A. C.; Rich, C. D.; Sedlacko, E. M.; Hundal, L. S.; Kumar, K.; Lau, C.; Mills, M. A.; Harris, K. M.; Higgins, C. P. Perfluoroalkyl Acid Distribution in Various Plant Compartments of Edible Crops Grown in Biosolids-Amended Soils. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2014, *48* (14), 7858–7865.
- (24) Wen, B.; Li, L.; Zhang, H.; Ma, Y.; Shan, X. Q.; Zhang, S. Field Study on the Uptake and Translocation of Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFAAs) by Wheat (Triticum Aestivum L.) Grown in Biosolids-Amended Soils. *Environ. Pollut.* 2014, *184*, 547–554.
- (25) Taves, D. R. Evidence That There Are Two Forms of Fluoride in Human Serum. *Nature* **1968**, *217* (5133), 1050–1051.
- (26) Shen, Y. .; Taves, D. R. Fluoride Concentrations in the Human Placenta and Maternal and Cord Blood. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* **1974**, *119* (2), 205–207.
- (27) Ubel, F. A.; Sorenson, S. D.; Roach, D. E. Health Status of Plant Workers Exposed to Fluorochemicals a Preliminary Report. *Am. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J.* **1980**, *41* (8), 584–589.
- (28) Belisle, J. Organic Fluorine in Human Serum: Natural versus Industrial Sources. *Science* (80-.). **1981**, 212 (4502), 1510–1512.
- (29) Hansen, K.; Clemen, L.; Ellefson, M.; Johnson, H. Compound Specific Quantitative Characterization of Organic Fluorochemicals in Biological Matrices. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2001, 35 (4), 766–770.
- (30) Giesy, J. P.; Kannan, K. Global Distribution of Perfluorooctane Sulfonate in Wildlife. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2001**, *35* (7), 1339–1342.

- (31) Olsen, G. W.; Burris, J. M.; Burlew, M. M.; Mandel, J. H. Epidemiologic Assessment of Worker Serum Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) Concentrations and Medical Surveillance Examinations. *J. Occup. Environ. Med.* 2003, 45 (3), 260–270.
- (32) Olsen, G. W.; Church, T. R.; Miller, J. P.; Burris, J. M.; Hansen, K. J.; Lundberg, J. K.; Armitage, J. B.; Herron, R. M.; Medhdizadehkashi, Z.; Nobiletti, J. B.; et al. Perfluorooctanesulfonate and Other Fluorochemicals in the Serum of American Red Cross Adult Blood Donors. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2003, *111* (16), 1892–1901.
- (33) Olsen, G. W.; Burris, J. M.; Ehresman, D. J.; Froelich, J. W.; Seacat, A. M.; Butenhoff, J. L.; Zobel, L. R. Half-Life of Serum Elimination of Perfluorooctanesulfonate, Perfluorohexanesulfonate, and Perfluorooctanoate in Retired Fluorochemical Production Workers. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2007, *115* (9), 1298–1305.
- (34) Tremblay, M.; Wolfson, M.; Gorber, S. C. Canadian Health Measures Survey: Rationale, Background and Overview.; 2007; Vol. 82–003–S.
- (35) National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey Data https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/about_nhanes.htm (accessed Oct 18, 2018).
- (36) Voogt, P. De. PERFluorinated Organics in Our Diet (PERFood).
- (37) Auer, C. Phase-out Plan for POSF-Based Products; St. Paul MN. USA, 2000.
- (38) Willis, J. PFOA Stewardship Program EPA-HQ-OPPT-2006-0621; 2006.
- (39) US EPA. Fact Sheet: 2010/2015 PFOA Stewardship Program https://www.epa.gov/assessing-and-managing-chemicals-under-tsca/fact-sheet-20102015pfoa-stewardship-program#what (accessed Oct 18, 2018).
- (40) Shi, Y.; Vestergren, R.; Xu, L.; Song, X.; Niu, X.; Zhang, C.; Cai, Y. Characterizing Direct Emissions of Perfluoroalkyl Substances from Ongoing Fluoropolymer Production Sources: A Spatial Trend Study of Xiaoqing River, China. *Environ. Pollut.* 2015, 206, 104–112.
- (41) Wang, T.; Vestergren, R.; Herzke, D.; Yu, J.; Cousins, I. T. Levels, Isomer Profiles, and Estimated Riverine Mass Discharges of Perfluoroalkyl Acids and Fluorinated Alternatives at the Mouths of Chinese Rivers. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2016**, *50* (21), 11584–11592.
- (42) Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs), Annex B; 2009.
- (43) Martin, J. W.; Mabury, S. A.; Solomon, K. R.; Muir, D. C. G. Progress toward Understanding the Bioaccumulation of Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 2013, 32 (11), 2421–2423.
- (44) Conder, J. M.; Hoke, R. a; Wolf, W. De; Russell, M. H.; Buck, R. C. Are PFCAs Bioaccumulative? A Critical Review and Comparison with Persistent Lipophilic

Compounds. Environ. Sci. Technol. 2008, 42 (4), 995–1003.

- (45) Wang, Z.; Cousins, I. T.; Scheringer, M.; Hungerbühler, K. Fluorinated Alternatives to Long-Chain Perfluoroalkyl Carboxylic Acids (PFCAs), Perfluoroalkane Sulfonic Acids (PFSAs) and Their Potential Precursors. *Environ. Int.* **2013**, *60*, 242–248.
- (46) Blum, A.; Balan, S. A.; Scheringer, M.; Xenia Trier; Goldenman, G.; Cousins, I. T.; Diamond, M.; Fletcher, T.; Higgins, C.; Lindeman, A. E.; et al. The Madrid Statement on Poly-and Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs). *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2015, *123* (5), A107–A108.
- (47) Wang, Z.; Dewitt, J. C.; Higgins, C. P.; Cousins, I. T. A Never-Ending Story of Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs)? *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2017**, *51* (5), 2508–2518.
- (48) Wang, Z.; Cousins, I. T.; Scheringer, M.; Hungerbuehler, K. Hazard Assessment of Fluorinated Alternatives to Long-Chain Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFAAs) and Their Precursors: Status Quo, Ongoing Challenges and Possible Solutions. *Environ. Int.* 2015, 75, 172–179.
- (49) Brendel, S.; Fetter, É.; Staude, C.; Vierke, L.; Biegel-Engler, A. Short-Chain Perfluoroalkyl Acids: Environmental Concerns and a Regulatory Strategy under REACH. *Environ. Sci. Eur.* 2018, 30 (1).
- (50) Fromme, H.; Schlummer, M.; Möller, A.; Gruber, L.; Wolz, G.; Ungewiss, J.; Böhmer, S.; Dekant, W.; Mayer, R.; Liebl, B.; et al. Exposure of an Adult Population to Perfluorinated Substances Using Duplicate Diet Portions and Biomonitoring Data. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2007, *41* (22), 7928–7933.
- (51) Ericson, I.; Martí-Cid, R.; Nadal, M.; Van Bavel, B.; Lindström, G.; Domingo, J. L. Human Exposure to Perfluorinated Chemicals through the Diet: Intake of Perfluorinated Compounds in Foods from the Catalan (Spain) Market. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2008, 56 (5), 1787–1794.
- (52) Tittlemier, S. A.; Pepper, K.; Seymour, C.; Moisey, J.; Bronson, R.; Cao, X. L.; Dabeka, R. W. Dietary Exposure of Canadians to Perfluorinated Carboxylates and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate via Consumption of Meat, Fish, Fast Foods, and Food Items Prepared in Their Packaging. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2007, 55 (8), 3203–3210.
- (53) Yamaguchi, M.; Arisawa, K.; Uemura, H.; Katsuura-Kamano, S.; Takami, H.; Sawachika, F.; Nakamoto, M.; Juta, T.; Toda, E.; Mori, K.; et al. Consumption of Seafood, Serum Liver Enzymes, and Blood Levels of PFOS and PFOA in the Japanese Population. *J. Occup. Health* **2013**, *55* (3), 184–194.
- (54) Bjermo, H.; Darnerud, P. O.; Pearson, M.; Barbieri, H. E.; Lindroos, A. K.; Nälsén, C.; Lindh, C. H.; Jönsson, B. A. G.; Glynn, A. Serum Concentrations of Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids and Their Associations with Diet and Personal Characteristics among Swedish Adults. *Mol. Nutr. Food Res.* 2013, 57 (12), 2206–2215.

- (55) Vestergren, R.; Berger, U.; Glynn, A.; Cousins, I. T. Dietary Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Acids for the Swedish Population in 1999, 2005 and 2010. *Environ. Int.* 2012, 49, 120– 127.
- (56) Kato, K.; Calafat, A. M.; Needham, L. L. Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in House Dust. *Environ. Res.* **2009**, *109* (5), 518–523.
- (57) Kubwabo, C.; Stewart, B.; Zhu, J.; Marro, L. Occurrence of Perfluorosulfonates and Other Perfluorochemicals in Dust from Selected Homes in the City of Ottawa, Canada. J. Environ. Monit. 2005, 7 (11), 1074–1078.
- (58) Makey, C. M.; Webster, T. F.; Martin, J. W.; Shoeib, M.; Harner, T.; Dix-Cooper, L.; Webster, G. M. Airborne Precursors Predict Maternal Serum Perfluoroalkyl Acid Concentrations. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2017**, *51* (13), 7667–7675.
- (59) Shoeib, M.; Harner, T.; M. Webster, G.; Lee, S. C. Indoor Sources of Poly- and Perfluorinated Compounds (PFCS) in Vancouver, Canada: Implications for Human Exposure. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2011, 45 (19), 7999–8005.
- (60) De Silva, A. O.; Allard, C. N.; Spencer, C.; Webster, G. M.; Shoeib, M. Phosphorus-Containing Fluorinated Organics: Polyfluoroalkyl Phosphoric Acid Diesters (DiPAPs), Perfluorophosphonates (PFPAs), and Perfluorophosphinates (PFPIAs) in Residential Indoor Dust. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2012, 46 (22), 12575–12582.
- (61) Domingo, J. L.; Nadal, M. Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) in Food and Human Dietary Intake: A Review of the Recent Scientific Literature. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* **2017**, *65* (3), 533–543.
- (62) Domingo, J. L. Health Risks of Dietary Exposure to Perfluorinated Compounds. *Environ. Int.* **2012**, *40* (1), 187–195.
- (63) Picó, Y.; Farré, M.; Llorca, M.; Barceló, D. Perfluorinated Compounds in Food: A Global Perspective. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **2011**, *51* (7), 605–625.
- (64) Noorlander, C. W.; Van Leeuwen, S. P. J.; Te Biesebeek, J. D.; Mengelers, M. J. B.; Zeilmaker, M. J. Levels of Perfluorinated Compounds in Food and Dietary Intake of PFOS and PFOA in the Netherlands. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2011, 59 (13), 7496–7505.
- (65) Domingo, J. L.; Jogsten, I. E.; Eriksson, U.; Martorell, I.; Perelló, G.; Nadal, M.; Bavel, B. Van. Human Dietary Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances in Catalonia, Spain. Temporal Trend. *Food Chem.* 2012, *135* (3), 1575–1582.
- (66) Yamada, A.; Bemrah, N.; Veyrand, B.; Pollono, C.; Merlo, M.; Desvignes, V.; Sirot, V.; Marchand, P.; Berrebi, A.; Cariou, R.; et al. Dietary Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Acids of Specific French Adult Sub-Populations: High Seafood Consumers, High Freshwater Fish Consumers and Pregnant Women. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2014, 491–492, 170–175.
- (67) Berger, U.; Glynn, A.; Holmström, K. E.; Berglund, M.; Ankarberg, E. H.; Törnkvist, A.

Fish Consumption as a Source of Human Exposure to Perfluorinated Alkyl Substances in Sweden - Analysis of Edible Fish from Lake Vättern and the Baltic Sea. *Chemosphere* **2009**, *76* (6), 799–804.

- (68) Haug, L. S.; Thomsen, C.; Brantsæter, A. L.; Kvalem, H. E.; Haugen, M.; Becher, G.; Alexander, J.; Meltzer, H. M.; Knutsen, H. K. Diet and Particularly Seafood Are Major Sources of Perfluorinated Compounds in Humans. *Environ. Int.* **2010**, *36* (7), 772–778.
- (69) Beesoon, S.; Genuis, S. J.; Benskin, J. P.; Martin, J. W. Exceptionally High Serum Concentrations of Perfluorohexane Sulfonate in a Canadian Family Linked to Home Carpet Treatment Applications. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2012**, *4* (46), 12960–12967.
- (70) Alexander, J.; Atli Auðunsson, G.; Benford, D.; Cockburn, A.; Cravedi, J.-P.; Dogliotti, E.; Di Domenico, A.; Luisa Fernández-Cruz, M.; Fink-Gremmels, J.; Fürst, P.; et al. Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS), Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) and Their Salts Scientific Opinion of the Panel on Contaminants in the Food Chain. *EFSA J.* 2008, 653, 1–131.
- (71) European Food Safety Authority. Perfluoroalkylated Substances in Food : Occurrence and Dietary Exposure 1. *Eur. Food Saf. Auth. J.* **2012**, *10* (6), 1–55.
- (72) Haug, L. S.; Thomsen, C.; Becher, G. Time Trends and the Influence of Age and Gender on Serum Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in Archived Human Samples Time Trends and the Influence of Age and Gender on Serum Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in Archived Human. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2009, 43 (6), 2131–2136.
- (73) Calafat, A. M.; Wong, L.; Kuklenyik, Z.; Reidy, J. A.; Needham, L. L. Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in the U.S. Population: Data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 2003-2004 and Comparisons with NHANES 1999-2000. 2007, *115* (11), 1596–1602.
- (74) Olsen, G. W.; Lange, C. C.; Ellefson, M. E.; Mair, D. C.; Church, T. R.; Goldberg, C. L.; Herron, R. M.; Medhdizadehkashi, Z.; Nobiletti, J. B.; Rios, J. a; et al. Temporal Trends of Perfluoroalkyl Concentrations in American Red Cross Adult Blood Donors, 2000-2010. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2012, 46 (11), 6330–6338.
- (75) Kato, K.; Wong, L.-Y.; Jia, L. T.; Kuklenyik, Z.; Calafat, A. M. Trends in Exposure to Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in the U.S. Population: 1999-2008. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2011, 45 (19), 8037–8045.
- (76) Yeung, L. W. Y.; Robinson, S. J.; Koschorreck, J.; Mabury, S. A. Part II. A Temporal Study of PFCAs and Their Precursors in Human Plasma from Two German Cities 1982-2009. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2013**, *47* (8), 3865–3874.
- (77) Land, M.; De Wit, C. A.; Bignert, A.; Cousins, I. T.; Herzke, D.; Johansson, J. H.; Martin, J. W. What Is the Effect of Phasing out Long-Chain per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances on the Concentrations of Perfluoroalkyl Acids and Their Precursors in the Environment?

A Systematic Review. Environ. Evid. 2018, 7 (1), 1–32.

- (78) Glynn, A.; Berger, U.; Bignert, A.; Ullah, S.; Aune, M.; Lignell, S.; Darnerud, P. O. Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids in Blood Serum from Primiparous Women in Sweden: Serial Sampling during Pregnancy and Nursing, and Temporal Trends 1996-2010. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2012, 46 (16), 9071–9079.
- (79) Yeung, L. W. Y.; So, M. K.; Jiang, G.; Taniyasu, S.; Yamashita, N.; Song, M.; Wu, Y.; Li, J.; Giesy, J. P.; Guruge, K. S.; et al. Perfluorooctanesulfonate and Related Fluorochemicals in Human Blood Samples from China. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2006, *40* (3), 715–720.
- (80) Fu, J.; Gao, Y.; Cui, L.; Wang, T.; Liang, Y.; Qu, G.; Yuan, B.; Wang, Y.; Zhang, A.; Jiang, G. Occurrence, Temporal Trends, and Half-Lives of Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFAAs) in Occupational Workers in China. *Sci. Rep.* 2016, 6 (October), 1–10.
- (81) Health Canada. Second Report on Human Biomonitoring of Environmental Chemicals in Canada: Results of the Canadian Health Measures Survey Cycle 2; 2013; Vol. 2.
- (82) Haines, D. A.; Saravanabhavan, G.; Werry, K.; Khoury, C. An Overview of Human Biomonitoring of Environmental Chemicals in the Canadian Health Measures Survey: 2007–2019. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* 2017, 220 (2), 13–28.
- (83) Jandacek, R. J.; Rider, T.; Keller, E. R.; Tso, P. The Effect of Olestra on the Absorption, Excretion and Storage of 2,2',5,5' Tetrachlorobiphenyl; 3,3',4,4' Tetrachlorobiphenyl; and Perfluorooctanoic Acid. *Environ. Int.* **2010**, *36* (8), 880–883.
- (84) Chang, S.-C.; Noker, P. E.; Gorman, G. S.; Gibson, S. J.; Hart, J. a; Ehresman, D. J.; Butenhoff, J. L. Comparative Pharmacokinetics of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Rats, Mice, and Monkeys. *Reprod. Toxicol.* **2012**, *33* (4), 428–440.
- (85) Hundley, S. G.; Sarrif, A. M.; Kennedy, G. L. Absorption, Distribution, and Excretion of Ammonium Perfluorooctanoate (APFO) after Oral Administration to Various Species. *Drug Chem. Toxicol.* 2006, 29 (2), 137–145.
- (86) Numata, J.; Kowalczyk, J.; Adolphs, J.; Ehlers, S.; Schafft, H.; Fuerst, P.; Müller-Graf, C.; Lahrssen-Wiederholt, M.; Greiner, M. Toxicokinetics of Seven Perfluoroalkyl Sulfonic and Carboxylic Acids in Pigs Fed a Contaminated Diet. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2014, 62 (28), 6861–6870.
- (87) Kowalczyk, J.; Ehlers, S.; Oberhausen, A.; Tischer, M.; Fürst, P.; Schafft, H.; Lahrssen-Wiederholt, M. Absorption, Distribution, and Milk Secretion of the Perfluoroalkyl Acids PFBS, PFHxS, PFOS, and PFOA by Dairy Cows Fed Naturally Contaminated Feed. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2013, 61 (12), 2903–2912.
- (88) Kowalczyk, J.; Ehlers, S.; Fürst, P.; Schafft, H.; Lahrssen-Wiederholt, M. Transfer of Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) from Contaminated Feed into Milk and Meat of Sheep: Pilot Study. Arch. Environ. Contam.

Toxicol. 2012, 63 (2), 288–298.

- (89) Han, X.; Snow, T. A.; Kemper, R. A.; Jepson, G. W. Binding of Perfluorooctanoic Acid to Rat and Human Plasma Proteins. *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* **2003**, *16* (6), 775–781.
- (90) Jones, P. D.; Hu, W.; De Coen, W.; Newsted, J. L.; Giesy, J. P. Binding of Perfluorinated Fatty Acids to Serum Proteins. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* **2003**, *22* (11), 2639–2649.
- (91) Bischel, H. N.; MacManus-Spencer, L. A.; Luthy, R. G. Noncovalent Interactions of Long-Chain Perfluoroalkyl Acids with Serum Albumin. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2010, 44 (13), 5263–5269.
- (92) Seacat, A. M.; Thomford, P. J.; Hansen, K. J.; Olsen, G. W.; Case, M. T.; Butenhoff, J. L. Subchronic Toxicity Studies on Perfluorooctanesulfonate Potassium Salt in Cynomolgus Monkeys. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2002, 68 (1), 249–264.
- (93) Olsen, G. W.; Chang, S. C.; Noker, P. E.; Gorman, G. S.; Ehresman, D. J.; Lieder, P. H.; Butenhoff, J. L. A Comparison of the Pharmacokinetics of Perfluorobutanesulfonate (PFBS) in Rats, Monkeys, and Humans. *Toxicology* **2009**, *256* (1–2), 65–74.
- (94) Han, X.; Nabb, D. L.; Russell, M. H.; Kennedy, G. L.; Rickard, R. W. Renal Elimination of Perfluorocarboxylates (PFCAs). *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* **2012**, *25* (1), 35–46.
- (95) Harada, K. H.; Hashida, S.; Kaneko, T.; Takenaka, K.; Minata, M.; Inoue, K.; Saito, N.; Koizumi, A. Biliary Excretion and Cerebrospinal Fluid Partition of Perfluorooctanoate and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate in Humans. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 2007, 24 (2), 134–139.
- (96) Genuis, S. J.; Curtis, L.; Birkholz, D.; Ralitsch, M.; Thibault, N. Gastrointestinal Elimination of Perfluorinated Compounds Using Cholestyramine and Chlorella Pyrenoidosa. *ISRN Toxicol.* 2013, 2013, 1–8.
- (97) Hinderliter, P. M.; Mylchreest, E.; Gannon, S. a; Butenhoff, J. L.; Kennedy, G. L. Perfluorooctanoate: Placental and Lactational Transport Pharmacokinetics in Rats. *Toxicology* 2005, *211* (1–2), 139–148.
- (98) White, S. S.; Calafat, A. M.; Kuklenyik, Z.; Villanueva, L.; Zehr, R. D.; Helfant, L.; Strynar, M. J.; Lindstrom, A. B.; Thibodeaux, J. R.; Wood, C.; et al. Gestational PFOA Exposure of Mice Is Associated with Altered Mammary Gland Development in Dams and Female Offspring. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2006, *96* (1), 133–144.
- (99) Fenton, S. E.; Reiner, J. L.; Nakayama, S. F.; Delinsky, A. D.; Stanko, J. P.; Hines, E. P.; White, S. S.; Lindstrom, A. B.; Strynar, M. J.; Petropoulou, S. E. Analysis of PFOA in Dosed CD-1 Mice. Part 2: Disposition of PFOA in Tissues and Fluids from Pregnant and Lactating Mice and Their Pups. *Reprod. Toxicol.* **2009**, *27* (3–4), 365–372.
- (100) Lau, C.; Thibodeaux, J. R.; Hanson, R. G.; Rogers, J. M.; Grey, B. E.; Stanton, M. E.; Butenhoff, J. L.; Stevenson, L. a. Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate during

Pregnancy in Rat and Mouse. II: Postnatal Evaluation. *Toxicol. Sci.* **2003**, *74* (2), 382–392.

- (101) Luebker, D. J.; Case, M. T.; York, R. G.; Moore, J. A.; Hansen, K. J.; Butenhoff, J. L. Two-Generation Reproduction and Cross-Foster Studies of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Rats. *Toxicology* **2005**, *215* (1–2), 126–148.
- (102) Monroy, R.; Morrison, K.; Teo, K.; Atkinson, S.; Kubwabo, C.; Stewart, B.; Foster, W. G. Serum Levels of Perfluoroalkyl Compounds in Human Maternal and Umbilical Cord Blood Samples. *Environ. Res.* 2008, 108, 56–62.
- (103) Hanssen, L.; Dudarev, A. A.; Huber, S.; Odland, J. Ø.; Nieboer, E.; Sandanger, T. M. Partition of Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) in Whole Blood and Plasma, Assessed in Maternal and Umbilical Cord Samples from Inhabitants of Arctic Russia and Uzbekistan. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2013, 447, 430–437.
- (104) Inoue, K.; Okada, F.; Ito, R.; Kato, S.; Sasaki, S.; Nakajima, S.; Uno, A.; Saijo, Y.; Sata, F.; Yoshimura, Y.; et al. Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) and Related Perfluorinated Compounds in Human Maternal and Cord Blood Samples: Assessment of PFOS Exposure in a Susceptible Population during Pregnancy. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2004, *112* (11), 1204–1207.
- (105) Liu, J.; Li, J.; Liu, Y.; Chan, H. M.; Zhao, Y.; Cai, Z.; Wu, Y. Comparison on Gestation and Lactation Exposure of Perfluorinated Compounds for Newborns. *Environ. Int.* 2011, 37 (7), 1206–1212.
- (106) Fromme, H.; Tittlemier, S. a; Völkel, W.; Wilhelm, M.; Twardella, D. Perfluorinated Compounds--Exposure Assessment for the General Population in Western Countries. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* **2009**, *212* (3), 239–270.
- (107) Gützkow, K. B.; Haug, L. S.; Thomsen, C.; Sabaredzovic, A.; Becher, G.; Brunborg, G. Placental Transfer of Perfluorinated Compounds Is Selective--a Norwegian Mother and Child Sub-Cohort Study. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* **2012**, *215* (2), 216–219.
- (108) Zhao, L.; Zhang, Y.; Zhu, L.; Ma, X.; Wang, Y.; Sun, H.; Luo, Y. Isomer-Specific Transplacental Efficiencies of Perfluoroalkyl Substances in Human Whole Blood. *Environ. Sci. Technol. Lett.* **2017**, *4* (10), 391–398.
- (109) Zhang, T.; Sun, H.; Lin, Y.; Qin, X.; Zhang, Y.; Geng, X.; Kannan, K. Distribution of Poly- and Perfluoroalkyl Substances in Matched Samples from Pregnant Women and Carbon Chain Length Related Maternal Transfer. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2013, 47 (14), 7974–7981.
- (110) Chen, F.; Yin, S.; Kelly, B. C.; Liu, W. Isomer-Specific Transplacental Transfer of Perfluoroalkyl Acids: Results from a Survey of Paired Maternal, Cord Sera, and Placentas. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2017, *51*, 5756–5763.
- (111) Pan, Y.; Zhu, Y.; Zheng, T.; Cui, Q.; Buka, S. L.; Zhang, B.; Guo, Y.; Xia, W.; Yeung, L.

W. Y.; Li, Y.; et al. Novel Chlorinated Polyfluorinated Ether Sulfonates and Legacy Per-/Polyfluoroalkyl Substances: Placental Transfer and Relationship with Serum Albumin and Glomerular Filtration Rate. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2017**, *51* (1), 634–644.

- (112) Lee, Y. J.; Kim, M. K.; Bae, J.; Yang, J. H. Concentrations of Perfluoroalkyl Compounds in Maternal and Umbilical Cord Sera and Birth Outcomes in Korea. *Chemosphere* 2013, 90 (5), 1603–1609.
- (113) Kim, S.; Choi, K.; Ji, K.; Seo, J.; Kho, Y.; Park, J.; Kim, S.; Park, S.; Hwang, I.; Jeon, J.; et al. Trans-Placental Transfer of Thirteen Perfluorinated Compounds and Relations with Fetal Thyroid Hormones. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2011**, *45* (17), 7465–7472.
- (114) Beesoon, S.; Webster, G. M.; Shoeib, M.; Harner, T.; Benskin, J. P.; Martin, J. W. Isomer Profiles of Perfluorochemicals in Matched Maternal, Cord, and House Dust Samples: Manufacturing Sources and Transplacental Transfer. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011, 119 (11), 1659–1665.
- (115) Chen, M. H.; Ng, S.; Hsieh, C. J.; Lin, C. C.; Hsieh, W. S.; Chen, P. C. The Impact of Prenatal Perfluoroalkyl Substances Exposure on Neonatal and Child Growth. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2017, 607–608, 669–675.
- (116) Beesoon, S.; Martin, J. W. Isomer-Specific Binding Affinity of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) to Serum Proteins. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2015, 49 (9), 5722–5731.
- (117) De Silva, A. O.; Mabury, S. A. Isomer Distribution of Perfluorocarboxylates in Human Blood: Potential Correlation to Source. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2006**, *40* (9), 2903–2909.
- (118) De Silva, A. O.; Muir, D. C. G.; Mabury, S. A. Distribution of Perfluorocarboxylate Isomers in Select Samples From the North American Environment. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 2009, 28 (9), 1801–1814.
- (119) Benskin, J. P.; Silva, A. O. De; Martin, J. W. Isomer Profiling of Perfluorinated Substances as a Tool for Source Tracking: A Review of Early Findings and Future Applications. In *Reviews of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*; De Voogt, P., Ed.; Reviews of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology; Springer New York: New York, NY, 2010; Vol. 208, pp 111–154.
- (120) Benskin, J. P.; Yeung, L. W. Y.; Yamashita, N.; Taniyasu, S.; Lam, P. K. S.; Martin, J. W. Perfluorinated Acid Isomer Profiling in Water and Quantitative Assessment of Manufacturing Source. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2010**, *44* (23), 9049–9054.
- (121) Casal, P.; González-Gaya, B.; Zhang, Y.; Reardon, A. J. F.; Martin, J. W.; Jiménez, B.; Dachs, J. Accumulation of Perfluoroalkylated Substances in Oceanic Plankton. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2017**, *51* (5), 2766–2775.
- (122) Zhang, Y.; Beesoon, S.; Zhu, L.; Martin, J. W. Isomers of Perfluorooctanesulfonate and Perfluorooctanoate and Total Perfluoroalkyl Acids in Human Serum from Two Cities in

North China. Environ. Int. 2013, 53, 9–17.

- (123) Rylander, C.; Sandanger, T. M.; Frøyland, L.; Lund, E. Dietary Patterns and Plasma Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in 315 Norwegian Women: The NOWAC Postgenome Study. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2010, 44 (13), 5225–5232.
- (124) Rylander, C.; Phi, D. T.; Odland, J. O.; Sandanger, T. M. Perfluorinated Compounds in Delivering Women from South Central Vietnam. J. Environ. Monit. 2009, 11 (11), 2002– 2008.
- (125) Lau, C.; Butenhoff, J. L.; Rogers, J. M. The Developmental Toxicity of Perfluoroalkyl Acids and Their Derivatives. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* **2004**, *198* (2), 231–241.
- (126) Lau, C.; Anitole, K.; Hodes, C.; Lai, D.; Pfahles-Hutchens, A.; Seed, J. Perfluoroalkyl Acids: A Review of Monitoring and Toxicological Findings. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2007, 99 (2), 366–394.
- (127) Stahl, T.; Mattern, D.; Brunn, H. Toxicology of Perfluorinated Compounds. *Environ. Sci. Eur.* **2011**, *23* (1), 38.
- (128) Abbott, B. D. Developmental Toxicity. In *Toxicological Effects of Perfluoroalkyl and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances*; Springer International Publishing, 2015; pp 203–218.
- (129) Case, M. T.; York, R. G.; Christian, M. S. Rat and Rabbit Oral Developmental Toxicology Studies with Two Perfluorinated Compounds. *Int. J. Toxicol.* **2001**, *20* (2), 101–109.
- (130) Thibodeaux, J. R.; Hanson, R. G.; Rogers, J. M.; Grey, B. E.; Barbee, B. D.; Richards, J. H.; Butenhoff, J. L.; Stevenson, L. a; Lau, C. Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate during Pregnancy in Rat and Mouse. I: Maternal and Prenatal Evaluations. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2003, 74 (2), 369–381.
- (131) Luebker, D. J.; York, R. G.; Hansen, K. J.; Moore, J. a; Butenhoff, J. L. Neonatal Mortality from in Utero Exposure to Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Sprague-Dawley Rats: Dose-Response, and Biochemical and Pharamacokinetic Parameters. *Toxicology* 2005, 215 (1–2), 149–169.
- (132) Mariussen, E. Neurotoxic Effects of Perfluoroalkylated Compounds: Mechanisms of Action and Environmental Relevance. *Arch. Toxicol.* **2012**, *86* (9), 1349–1367.
- (133) Maestri, L.; Negri, S.; Ferrari, M.; Ghittori, S.; Fabris, F.; Danesino, P.; Imbriani, M. Determination of Perfluorooctanoic Acid and Perfluorooctanesulfonate in Human Tissues by Liquid Chromatography/Single Quadrupole Mass Spectrometry. *Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom.* 2006, 20, 2728–2734.
- (134) Chang, S.-C.; Ehresman, D. J.; Bjork, J. a; Wallace, K. B.; Parker, G. a; Stump, D. G.; Butenhoff, J. L. Gestational and Lactational Exposure to Potassium Perfluorooctanesulfonate (K+PFOS) in Rats: Toxicokinetics, Thyroid Hormone Status, and Related Gene Expression. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 2009, 27 (3–4), 387–399.

- (135) Fuentes, S.; Colomina, M. T.; Vicens, P.; Franco-Pons, N.; Domingo, J. L. Concurrent Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate and Restraint Stress during Pregnancy in Mice: Effects on Postnatal Development and Behavior of the Offspring. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2007, *98* (2), 589–598.
- (136) Butenhoff, J. L.; Ehresman, D. J.; Chang, S.-C.; Parker, G. a; Stump, D. G. Gestational and Lactational Exposure to Potassium Perfluorooctanesulfonate (K+PFOS) in Rats: Developmental Neurotoxicity. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 2009, *27* (3–4), 319–330.
- (137) Butenhoff, J. L.; Chang, S.-C.; Ehresman, D. J.; York, R. G. Evaluation of Potential Reproductive and Developmental Toxicity of Potassium Perfluorohexanesulfonate in Sprague Dawley Rats. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 2009, 27 (3–4), 331–341.
- (138) Johansson, N.; Fredriksson, a; Eriksson, P. Neonatal Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) and Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) Causes Neurobehavioural Defects in Adult Mice. *Neurotoxicology* **2008**, *29* (1), 160–169.
- (139) Viberg, H.; Lee, I.; Eriksson, P. Adult Dose-Dependent Behavioral and Cognitive Disturbances after a Single Neonatal PFHxS Dose. *Toxicology* **2013**, *304*, 185–191.
- (140) Slotkin, T. a; MacKillop, E. a; Melnick, R. L.; Thayer, K. a; Seidler, F. J. Developmental Neurotoxicity of Perfluorinated Chemicals Modeled in Vitro. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2008, *116* (6), 716–722.
- (141) Liu, X.; Liu, W.; Jin, Y.; Yu, W.; Liu, L.; Yu, H. Effects of Subchronic Perfluorooctane Sulfonate Exposure of Rats on Calcium-Dependent Signaling Molecules in the Brain Tissue. Arch. Toxicol. 2010, 84 (6), 471–479.
- (142) Liu, X.; Liu, W.; Jin, Y.; Yu, W.; Wang, F.; Liu, L. Effect of Gestational and Lactational Exposure to Perfluorooctanesulfonate on Calcium-Dependent Signaling Molecules Gene Expression in Rats' Hippocampus. *Arch. Toxicol.* 2010, 84 (1), 71–79.
- (143) Zeng, H.-C.; Li, Y.-Y.; Zhang, L.; Wang, Y.-J.; Chen, J.; Xia, W.; Lin, Y.; Wei, J.; Lv, Z.-Q.; Li, M.; et al. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorooctanesulfonate in Rat Resulted in Long-Lasting Changes of Expression of Synapsins and Synaptophysin. *Synapse* 2011, 65 (3), 225–233.
- (144) Hallgren, S.; Viberg, H. Postnatal Exposure to PFOS, but Not PBDE 99, Disturb Dopaminergic Gene Transcription in the Mouse CNS. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 2016, 41, 121–126.
- (145) Harada, M. Minamata Disease: Methylmercury Poisoning in Japan Caused by Environmental Pollution. *Crit. Rev. Toxicol.* **1995**, *25* (1), 1–24.
- (146) Bakir, F.; Damluji, S. F.; Amin-Zaki, L.; Murtadha, M.; Khalidi, A.; Al-Rawi, N. Y.; Tikriti, S.; Dahahir, H. I.; Clarkson, T. W.; Smith, J. C.; et al. Methylmercury Poisoning in Iraq. *Science* 1973, 181 (4096), 230–241.

- (147) Clarkson, T. W.; Magos, L. The Toxicology of Mercury and Its Chemical Compounds. *Crit. Rev. Toxicol.* **2006**, *36* (8), 609–662.
- (148) Jensen, S.; Jernelov, A. Biological Methylation of Mercury in Aquatic Organisms. *Nature* **1969**, *224* (5207), 753–754.
- (149) Newland, M. C. Methylmercury and Fish Nutrients in Experimental Models. In Methylmercury and Neurotoxicity; 2012; pp 55–91.
- (150) Vieira, H. C.; Morgado, F.; Soares, A. M. V. M.; Abreu, S. N. Fish Consumption Recommendations to Conform to Current Advice in Regard to Mercury Intake. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 2015, *22* (13), 9595–9602.
- (151) Simmons-Willis, T. A.; Koh, A. S.; Clarkson, T. W.; Ballatori, N. Transport of a Neurotoxicant by Molecular Mimicry: The Methylmercury-L-Cysteine Complex Is a Substrate for Human L-Type Large Neutral Amino Acid Transporter (LAT) 1 and LAT2. *Biochem. J.* 2002, 367 (part 1), 239–246.
- (152) Leaner, J. J.; Mason, R. P. Methylmercury Accumulation and Fluxes across the Intestine of Channel Catfish, Ictalurus Punctatus. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Part C* **2002**, *132*, 247–259.
- (153) Yin, Z.; Jiang, H.; Syversen, T.; Rocha, J. B. T.; Farina, M.; Aschner, M. The Methylmercury-L-Cysteine Conjugate Is a Substrate for the L-Type Large Neutral Amino Acid Transporter. J. Neurochem. 2008, 107 (4), 1083–1090.
- (154) Kajiwara, Y.; Yasutake, A.; Adachi, T.; Hirayama, K. Methylmercury Transport across the Placenta via Neutral Amino Acid Carrier. *Arch. Toxicol.* **1996**, *70*, 310–314.
- (155) Smith, J. C.; Allen, P. V.; Turner, M. D.; Most, B.; Fisher, H. L.; Hall, L. L. The Kinetics of Intravenously Administered Methyl Mercury in Man. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 1994, *128*, 251–256.
- (156) Caito, S. W.; Jackson, B. P.; Punshon, T.; Scrimale, T.; Grier, A.; Gill, S. R.; Love, T. M.; Watson, G. E.; van Wijngaarden, E.; Rand, M. D. Variation in Methylmercury Metabolism and Elimination Status in Humans Following Fish Consumption. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2018, *161* (2), 443–453.
- (157) Castoldi, A. F.; Onishchenko, N.; Johansson, C.; Coccini, T.; Roda, E.; Vahter, M.; Ceccatelli, S.; Manzo, L. Neurodevelopmental Toxicity of Methylmercury: Laboratory Animal Data and Their Contribution to Human Risk Assessment. *Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 2008, *51* (2), 215–229.
- (158) Bisen-Hersh, E. B.; Farina, M.; Barbosa, F.; Rocha, J. B. T.; Aschner, M. Behavioral Effects of Developmental Methylmercury Drinking Water Exposure in Rodents. J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol. 2014, 28 (2), 117–124.
- (159) Johansson, C.; Castoldi, A. F.; Onishchenko, N.; Manzo, L.; Vahter, M.; Ceccatelli, S.

Neurobehavioural and Molecular Changes Induced by Methylmercury Exposure during Development. *Neurotox. Res.* 2007, *11*, 241–260.

- (160) Baraldi, M.; Zanoli, P.; Tascedda, F.; Blom, J. M. C.; Brunello, N. Cognitive Deficits and Changes in Gene Expression of NMDA Receptors after Prenatal Methylmercury Exposure. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2002, *110 Suppl* (May), 855–858.
- (161) Carratu, M. R.; Borracci, P.; Coluccia, A.; Giustino, A.; Renna, G.; Tomasini, M. C.; Raisi, E.; Antonelli, T.; Cuomo, V.; Mazzoni, E.; et al. Acute Exposure to Methylmercury at Two Developmental Windows: Focus on Neurobehavioral and Neurochemical Effects in Rat Offspring. *Neuroscience* 2006, *141* (0306–4522 (Print)), 1619–1629.
- (162) Cagiano, R.; De Salvia, M. a; Renna, G.; Tortella, E.; Braghiroli, D.; Parenti, C.; Zanoli, P.; Baraldi, M.; Annau, Z.; Cuomo, V. Evidence That Exposure to Methyl Mercury during Gestation Induces Behavioral and Neurochemical Changes in Offspring of Rats. *Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* 1990, *12* (1), 23–28.
- (163) Carratù, M. R.; Coluccia, A.; Modafferi, A. M. E.; Borracci, P.; Scaccianoce, S.; Sakamoto, M.; Cuomo, V. Prenatal Methylmercury Exposure: Effects on Stress Response during Active Learning. *Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* **2008**, *81* (6), 539–542.
- (164) Ferraro, L.; Tomasini, M. C.; Tanganelli, S.; Mazza, R.; Coluccia, A.; Carratù, M. R.; Gaetani, S.; Cuomo, V.; Antonelli, T. Developmental Exposure to Methylmercury Elicits Early Cell Death in the Cerebral Cortex and Long-Term Memory Deficits in the Rat. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 2009, 27 (2), 165–174.
- (165) Fujimura, M.; Cheng, J.; Zhao, W. Perinatal Exposure to Low-Dose Methylmercury Induces Dysfunction of Motor Coordination with Decreases in Synaptophysin Expression in the Cerebellar Granule Cells of Rats. *Brain Res.* **2012**, *1464*, 1–7.
- (166) Falluel-Morel, A.; Sokolowski, K.; Sisti, H. M.; Zhou, X.; Shors, T. J.; Dicicco-Bloom, E. Developmental Mercury Exposure Elicits Acute Hippocampal Cell Death, Reductions in Neurogenesis, and Severe Learning Deficits during Puberty. *J. Neurochem.* 2007, *103* (5), 1968–1981.
- (167) Sokolowski, K.; Falluel-Morel, A.; Zhou, X.; DiCicco-Bloom, E. Methylmercury (MeHg) Elicits Mitochondrial-Dependent Apoptosis in Developing Hippocampus and Acts at Low Exposures. *Neurotoxicology* 2011, 32 (5), 535–544.
- (168) Xu, M.; Yan, C.; Tian, Y.; Yuan, X.; Shen, X. Effects of Low Level of Methylmercury on Proliferation of Cortical Progenitor Cells. *Brain Res.* **2010**, *1359*, 272–280.
- (169) Guo, B.-Q.; Yan, C.-H.; Cai, S.-Z.; Yuan, X.-B.; Shen, X.-M. Low Level Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury Disrupts Neuronal Migration in the Developing Rat Cerebral Cortex. *Toxicology* 2013, 304, 57–68.
- (170) Gandhi, D. Dhull Dinesh, K. Postnatal Behavioural Effects on the Progeny of Rat after Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury. *Am. J. Exp. Biol.* **2014**, *1* (1), 31–51.

- (171) Goulet, S.; Doré, F. Y.; Mirault, M.-E. Neurobehavioral Changes in Mice Chronically Exposed to Methylmercury during Fetal and Early Postnatal Development. *Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* 2003, 25 (3), 335–347.
- (172) Cheng, J.; Fujimura, M.; Zhao, W.; Wang, W. Neurobehavioral Effects, c-Fos/Jun Expression and Tissue Distribution in Rat Offspring Prenatally Co-Exposed to MeHg and PFOA: PFOA Impairs Hg Retention. *Chemosphere* **2013**, *91* (6), 758–764.
- (173) Zhao, W.; Cheng, J.; Gu, J.; Liu, Y.; Fujimura, M.; Wang, W. Assessment of Neurotoxic Effects and Brain Region Distribution in Rat Offspring Prenatally Co-Exposed to Low Doses of BDE-99 and Methylmercury. *Chemosphere* 2014, *112*, 170–176.
- (174) Vitalone, A.; Catalani, A.; Chiodi, V.; Cinque, C.; Fattori, V.; Goldoni, M.; Matteucci, P.; Poli, D.; Zuena, A. R.; Costa, L. G. Neurobehavioral Assessment of Rats Exposed to Low Doses of PCB126 and Methyl Mercury during Development. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 2008, 25 (1), 103–113.
- (175) Shimada, M.; Kameo, S.; Sugawara, N.; Yaginuma-Sakurai, K.; Kurokawa, N.; Mizukami-Murata, S.; Nakai, K.; Iwahashi, H.; Satoh, H. Gene Expression Profiles in the Brain of the Neonate Mouse Perinatally Exposed to Methylmercury and/or Polychlorinated Biphenyls. *Arch. Toxicol.* **2010**, *84* (4), 271–286.
- (176) Cauli, O.; Piedrafita, B.; Llansola, M.; Felipo, V. Gender Differential Effects of Developmental Exposure to Methyl-Mercury, Polychlorinated Biphenyls 126 or 153, or Its Combinations on Motor Activity and Coordination. *Toxicology* 2012, 1–8.
- (177) Roda, E.; Manzo, L.; Coccini, T. Application of Neurochemical Markers for Assessing Health Effects after Developmental Methylmercury and PCB Coexposure. J. Toxicol. 2012, 2012, 216032.
- (178) Coccini, T.; Roda, E.; Castoldi, A. F.; Goldoni, M.; Poli, D.; Bernocchi, G.; Manzo, L. Perinatal Co-Exposure to Methylmercury and PCB153 or PCB126 in Rats Alters the Cerebral Cholinergic Muscarinic Receptors at Weaning and Puberty. *Toxicology* 2007, 238 (1), 34–48.
- (179) Coccini, T.; Randine, G.; Castoldi, A. F.; Grandjean, P.; Ostendorp, G.; Heinzow, B.; Manzo, L. Effects of Developmental Co-Exposure to Methylmercury and 2,2',4,4',5,5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl (PCB153) on Cholinergic Muscarinic Receptors in Rat Brain. *Neurotoxicology* 2006, 27 (4), 468–477.
- (180) Kudo, N.; Kawashima, Y. Toxicity and Toxicokinetics of Perfluorooctanoic Acid in Humans and Animals. J. Toxicol. Sci. 2003, 28 (2), 49–57.
- (181) Kudo, N.; Katakura, M.; Sato, Y.; Kawashima, Y. Sex Hormone-Regulated Renal Transport of Perfluorooctanoic Acid. *Chem. Biol. Interact.* **2002**, *139* (3), 301–316.
- (182) Glinoer, D. The Normal Thyroid During Pregnancy? Thyroid 1999, 9 (7), 631-635.

- (183) Mariotti, S.; Beck-Peccoz, P. *Physiology of the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Thyroid Axis*; South Dartmouth (MA), 2000.
- (184) Howdeshell, K. L. A Model of the Development of the Brain as a Construct of the Thyroid System. *Environ. Heal.* **2002**, *110* (3), 337–348.
- (185) Préau, L.; Fini, J. B.; Morvan-Dubois, G.; Demeneix, B. Thyroid Hormone Signaling during Early Neurogenesis and Its Significance as a Vulnerable Window for Endocrine Disruption. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta - Gene Regul. Mech.* 2015, 1849 (2), 112–121.
- (186) Williams, G. R. Neurodevelopmental and Neurophysiological Actions of Thyroid Hormone. J. Neuroendocrinol. 2008, 20 (6), 784–794.
- (187) Moog, N. K.; Entringer, S.; Heim, C.; Wadhwa, P. D.; Kathmann, N.; Buss, C. Influence of Maternal Thyroid Hormones during Gestation on Fetal Brain Development. *Neuroscience* 2017, 342, 68–100.
- (188) Burrow, G. N.; Fisher, D. A.; Larsen, R. P. Mechanisms of Disease Maternal and Fetal Thyroid Function. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **1994**, *331* (16), 1072–1078.
- (189) Boas, M.; Feldt-Rasmussen, U.; Main, K. M. Thyroid Effects of Endocrine Disrupting Chemicals. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* **2012**, *355* (2), 240–248.
- (190) Biegel, L. B.; Liu, R. C. M.; Hurtt, M. E.; Cook, J. C. Effects of Ammonium Perfluorooctanoate on Leydig Cell Function: In Vitro, in Vivo and Ex Vivo Studies. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* **1995**, *134*, 18–25.
- (191) Olsen, G. W.; Zobel, L. R. Assessment of Lipid, Hepatic, and Thyroid Parameters with Serum Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) Concentrations in Fluorochemical Production Workers. *Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health* 2007, 81 (2), 231–246.
- (192) Melzer, D.; Rice, N.; Depledge, M. H.; Henley, W. E.; Galloway, T. S. Association between Serum Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) and Thyroid Disease in the U.S. National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2010, *118* (5), 686– 692.
- (193) U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. *Endocrine Disruptor Screening Program; Final Second List of Chemicals and Substances for Tier 1 Screening*; 2013; Vol. 78.
- (194) Yu, W.; Liu, W. Prenatal and Postnatal Impact of Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) on Rat Development: A Cross-Foster Study on Chemical Burden and Thyroid Hormone System. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2009, 43 (21), 8416–8422.
- (195) Butenhoff, J.; Costa, G.; Elcombe, C.; Farrar, D.; Hansen, K.; Iwai, H.; Jung, R.; Kennedy, G.; Lieder, P.; Olsen, G.; et al. Toxicity of Ammonium Perfluorooctanoate in Male Cynomolgus Monkeys after Oral Dosing for 6 Months. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2002, 69 (1), 244–257.

- (196) Chang, S.-C.; Thibodeaux, J. R.; Eastvold, M. L.; Ehresman, D. J.; Bjork, J. a; Froehlich, J. W.; Lau, C. S.; Singh, R. J.; Wallace, K. B.; Butenhoff, J. L. Negative Bias from Analog Methods Used in the Analysis of Free Thyroxine in Rat Serum Containing Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS). *Toxicology* 2007, 234 (1–2), 21–33.
- (197) Kaneko, J. J. Thyroid Function. In *Clinical biochemistry of domestic animals*; Kaneko, J. J., Bruss, M. L., Eds.; Academic Press, 2008; pp 623–634.
- (198) Weiss, J. M.; Andersson, P. L.; Lamoree, M. H.; Leonards, P. E. G.; van Leeuwen, S. P. J.; Hamers, T. Competitive Binding of Poly- and Perfluorinated Compounds to the Thyroid Hormone Transport Protein Transthyretin. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2009, *109* (2), 206–216.
- (199) Ren, X. M.; Qin, W. P.; Cao, L. Y.; Zhang, J.; Yang, Y.; Wan, B.; Guo, L. H. Binding Interactions of Perfluoroalkyl Substances with Thyroid Hormone Transport Proteins and Potential Toxicological Implications. *Toxicology* 2016, 366–367, 32–42.
- (200) Kim, M. J.; Moon, S.; Oh, B.-C.; Jung, D.; Ji, K.; Choi, K.; Park, Y. J. Association between Perfluoroalkyl Substances Exposure and Thyroid Function in Adults: A Meta-Analysis. *PLoS One* **2018**, *13* (5), 1–17.
- (201) Ballesteros, V.; Costa, O.; Iñiguez, C.; Fletcher, T.; Ballester, F.; Lopez-Espinosa, M.-J. Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Thyroid Function in Pregnant Women and Children: A Systematic Review of Epidemiologic Studies. *Environ. Int.* 2017, 99, 15–28.
- (202) Berg, V.; Nøst, T. H.; Hansen, S.; Elverland, A.; Veyhe, A.-S.; Jorde, R.; Odland, J. Ø.; Sandanger, T. M. Assessing the Relationship between Perfluoroalkyl Substances, Thyroid Hormones and Binding Proteins in Pregnant Women; a Longitudinal Mixed Effects Approach. *Environ. Int.* 2015, 77, 63–69.
- (203) Wang, Y.; Starling, A. P.; Haug, L. S.; Eggesbo, M.; Becher, G.; Thomsen, C.; Travlos, G.; King, D.; Hoppin, J. A.; Rogan, W. J.; et al. Association between Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Thyroid Stimulating Hormone among Pregnant Women: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Environ. Health* **2013**, *12* (1), 76.
- (204) Wang, Y.; Rogan, W. J.; Chen, P.; Lien, G.; Chen, H.; Tseng, Y. Association between Maternal Serum Perfluoroalkyl Substances during Pregnancy and Maternal and Cord Thyroid Hormones : Taiwan Maternal. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014, *122* (5), 529–534.
- (205) Webster, G. M.; Venners, S. A.; Mattman, A.; Martin, J. W. Associations between Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFASs) and Maternal Thyroid Hormones in Early Pregnancy: A Population-Based Cohort Study. *Environ. Res.* 2014, *133C*, 338–347.
- (206) Preston, E. V; Webster, T. F.; Oken, E.; Henn, B. C.; McClean, M. D.; Rifas-Shiman, S. L.; Pearce, E. N.; Braverman, L. E.; Calafat, A. M.; Ye, X.; et al. Maternal Plasma Per-and Polyfluoroalkyl Substance Concentrations in Early Pregnancy and Maternal and Neonatal Thyroid Function in a Prospective Birth Cohort: Project Viva (USA). *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2018, *126* (2), 1–11.

- (207) Fisher, M.; Arbuckle, T. E.; Liang, C. L.; LeBlanc, A.; Gaudreau, E.; Foster, W. G.; Haines, D.; Davis, K.; Fraser, W. D. Concentrations of Persistent Organic Pollutants in Maternal and Cord Blood from the Maternal-Infant Research on Environmental Chemicals (MIREC) Cohort Study. *Environ. Heal.* 2016, *15* (59), 1–14.
- (208) Takser, L.; Mergler, D.; Baldwin, M.; Grosbois, S. De; Smargiassi, A.; Lafond, J. Thyroid Hormones in Pregnancy in Relation to Environmental Exposure to Organochlorine Compounds and Mercury. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2005, *113* (8), 1039–1045.
- (209) Llop, S.; Lopez-espinosa, M.; Murcia, M.; Alvarez-pedrerol, M. Synergism between Exposure to Mercury and Use of Iodine Supplements on Thyroid Hormones in Pregnant Women. *Environ. Res.* 2015, 138, 298–305.
- (210) Ursinyova, M.; Uhnakova, I.; Serbin, R. The Relation Between Human Exposure to Mercury and Thyroid Hormone Status. *Biol. Trace Elem. Res.* 2012, *148*, 281–291.
- (211) Soldin, O. P.; O'Mara, D. M.; Aschner, M. Thyroid Hormones and Methylmercury Toxicity. *Biol. Trace Elem. Res.* **2008**, *126* (1–3), 1–12.
- (212) Mori, K.; Yoshida, K.; Hoshikawa, S.; Ito, S.; Yoshida, M.; Satoh, M.; Watanabe, C. Effects of Perinatal Exposure to Low Doses of Cadmium or Methylmercury on Thyroid Hormone Metabolism in Metallothionein-Deficient Mouse Neonates. *Toxicology* 2006, 228 (1), 77–84.
- (213) Mahaffey, K. R.; Clickner, R. P.; Bodurow, C. C. Blood Organic Mercury and Dietary Mercury Intake : National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey , 1999 and 2000. *Environ. Health Perspect.* **2004**, *112* (5), 562–570.
- (214) Olsen, G. W.; Mair, D. C.; Lange, C. C.; Harrington, L. M.; Church, T. R.; Goldberg, C. L.; Herron, R. M.; Hanna, H.; Nobiletti, J. B.; Rios, J. A.; et al. Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFAS) in American Red Cross Adult Blood Donors, 2000–2015. *Environ. Res.* 2017, *157* (May), 87–95.
- (215) Darrow, L. A.; Stein, C. R.; Steenland, K. Serum Perfluorooctanoic Acid and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate Concentrations in Relation to Birth Outcomes in the Mid-Ohio Valley, 2005 – 2010. 2013, 121 (10), 2005–2010.
- (216) Gyllenhammar, I.; Berger, U.; Sundström, M.; McCleaf, P.; Eurén, K.; Eriksson, S.; Ahlgren, S.; Lignell, S.; Aune, M.; Kotova, N.; et al. Influence of Contaminated Drinking Water on Perfluoroalkyl Acid Levels in Human Serum - A Case Study from Uppsala, Sweden. *Environ. Res.* 2015, 140, 673–683.
- (217) Roth, N.; Wilks, M. F. Neurodevelopmental and Neurobehavioural Effects of Polybrominated and Perfluorinated Chemicals: A Systematic Review of the Epidemiological Literature Using a Quality Assessment Scheme. *Toxicol. Lett.* 2014, 230 (2), 271–281.
- (218) Liew, Z.; Goudarzi, H.; Oulhote, Y. Developmental Exposures to Perfluoroalkyl

Substances (PFASs): An Update of Associated Health Outcomes. *Curr. Environ. Heal. Reports* **2018**, 1–19.

- (219) Goudarzi, H.; Nakajima, S.; Ikeno, T.; Sasaki, S.; Kobayashi, S.; Miyashita, C.; Ito, S.; Araki, A.; Nakazawa, H.; Kishi, R. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorinated Chemicals and Neurodevelopment in Early Infancy: The Hokkaido Study. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2016, 541, 1002–1010.
- (220) Chen, M.-H.; Ha, E.-H.; Liao, H.-F.; Jeng, S.-F.; Su, Y.-N.; Wen, T.-W.; Lien, G.-W.; Chen, C.-Y.; Hsieh, W.-S.; Chen, P.-C. Perfluorinated Compound Levels in Cord Blood and Neurodevelopment at 2 Years of Age. *Epidemiology* **2013**, *24* (6), 800–808.
- (221) Fei, C.; McLaughlin, J. K.; Lipworth, L.; Olsen, J. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) and Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Maternally Reported Developmental Milestones in Infancy. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2008, *116* (10), 1391–1395.
- (222) Donauer, S.; Chen, A.; Xu, Y.; Calafat, A. M.; Sjodin, A.; Yolton, K. Prenatal Exposure to Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers and Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals and Infant Neurobehavior. J. Pediatr. 2015, 166 (3), 736–742.
- (223) Hoffman, K.; Webster, T. F.; Weisskopf, M. G.; Weinberg, J.; Vieira, V. M. Exposure to Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals and Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder in U.S. Children 12-15 Years of Age. *Environ. Health Perspect.* **2010**, *118* (12), 1762–1767.
- (224) Stein, C. R.; Savitz, D. A. Serum Perfluorinated Compound Concentration and Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder in Children 5–18 Years of Age. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011, *119* (10), 1466–1472.
- (225) Gump, B. B.; Wu, Q.; Dumas, A. K.; Kannan, K. Perfluorochemical (PFC) Exposure in Children: Associations with Impaired Response Inhibition. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2011, 45 (19), 8151–8159.
- (226) Liew, Z.; Ritz, B.; von Ehrenstein, O. S.; Bech, B. H.; Nohr, E. A.; Fei, C.; Bossi, R.; Henriksen, T. B.; Bonefeld-Jørgensen, E. C.; Olsen, J. Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder and Childhood Autism in Association with Prenatal Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances: A Nested Case-Control Study in the Danish National Birth Cohort. *Env. Heal. Perspect* 2014, *123* (4), 367–373.
- (227) Ode, A.; Källén, K.; Gustafsson, P.; Rylander, L.; Jönsson, B. a G.; Olofsson, P.; Ivarsson, S. a; Lindh, C. H.; Rignell-Hydbom, A. Fetal Exposure to Perfluorinated Compounds and Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder in Childhood. *PLoS One* **2014**, *9* (4), e95891.
- (228) Strøm, M.; Hansen, S.; Olsen, S. F.; Haug, L. S.; Rantakokko, P.; Kiviranta, H.; Halldorsson, T. I. Persistent Organic Pollutants Measured in Maternal Serum and Offspring Neurodevelopmental Outcomes - A Prospective Study with Long-Term Follow-Up. *Environ. Int.* 2014, 68, 41–48.

- (229) Stein, C. R.; Savitz, D. A.; Bellinger, D. C. Perfluorooctanoate Exposure in a Highly Exposed Community and Parent and Teacher Reports of Behaviour in 6-12-Year-Old Children. *Paediatr. Perinat. Epidemiol.* **2014**, *28* (2), 146–156.
- (230) Fei, C.; Olsen, J. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorinated Chemicals and Behavioral or Coordination Problems at Age 7 Years. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011, 119 (4), 573– 578.
- (231) Oulhote, Y.; Steuerwald, U.; Debes, F.; Weihe, P.; Grandjean, P. Behavioral Difficulties in 7-Year Old Children in Relation to Developmental Exposure to Perfluorinated Alkyl Substances. *Environ. Int.* 2016, *97*, 237–245.
- (232) Høyer, B. B.; Bonde, J. P.; Tøttenborg, S. S.; Ramlau-Hansen, C. H.; Lindh, C.; Pedersen, H. S.; Toft, G. Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances during Pregnancy and Child Behaviour at 5 to 9 Years of Age. *Horm. Behav.* 2018, *101*, 105–112.
- (233) Vuong, A. M.; Yolton, K.; Webster, G. M.; Sjödin, A.; Calafat, A. M.; Braun, J. M.; Dietrich, K. N.; Lanphear, B. P.; Chen, A. Prenatal Polybrominated Diphenyl Ether and Perfluoroalkyl Substance Exposures and Executive Function in School-Age Children. *Environ. Res.* 2016, 147, 556–564.
- (234) Harris, M. H.; Oken, E.; Rifas-Shiman, S. L.; Calafat, A. M.; Ye, X.; Bellinger, D. C.; Webster, T. F.; White, R. F.; Sagiv, S. K. Prenatal and Childhood Exposure to Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) and Child Cognition. *Environ. Int.* 2018, *115* (August 2017), 358–369.
- (235) Zhang, H.; Yolton, K.; Webster, G. M.; Ye, X.; Calafat, A. M.; Dietrich, K. N.; Xu, Y.; Xie, C.; Braun, J. M.; Lanphear, B. P.; et al. Prenatal and Childhood Perfluoroalkyl Substances Exposures and Children's Reading Skills at Ages 5 and 8 Years. *Environ. Int.* 2018, *111* (December 2017), 224–231.
- (236) Stein, C. R.; Savitz, D. A.; Bellinger, D. C. Perfluorooctanoate and Neuropsychological Outcomes in Children. *Epidemiology* **2013**, *24* (4), 590–599.
- (237) Lin, Y.; Li, J.; Lai, J.; Luan, H.; Cai, Z.; Wang, Y.; Zhao, Y.; Wu, Y. Placental Transfer of Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Associations with Thyroid Hormones: Beijing Prenatal Exposure Study. *Sci. Rep.* 2016, 6 (21699), 1–9.
- (238) Kato, S.; Itoh, S.; Yuasa, M.; Baba, T.; Miyashita, C.; Sasaki, S.; Nakajima, S.; Uno, A.; Nakazawa, H.; Iwasaki, Y.; et al. Association of Perfluorinated Chemical Exposure in Utero with Maternal and Infant Thyroid Hormone Levels in the Sapporo Cohort of Hokkaido Study on the Environment and Children's Health. *Environ. Health Prev. Med.* 2016, *21* (5), 334–344.

Class	Compound	Chain length	Formula	abbreviation	
Perfluoroalkyl	Carboxylates				
	Perfluorobutanoate	4	$C_3F_7CO_2^-$	PFBA	
	Perfluoropentanoate	5	$C_4F_9CO_2^-$	PFPA	
	Perfluorohexanoate	6	$C_5F_{11}CO_2^-$	PFHxA	
	Perfluoroheptanoate	7	$C_6F_{13}CO_2^-$	PFHpA	
	Perfluorooctanoate	8	$C_7F_{15}CO_2^-$	PFOA	
	Perfluorononanoate	9	$C_8F_{17}CO_2^-$	PFNA	
	Perfluorodecanoate	10	$C_9F_{19}CO_2^-$	PFDA	
	Perfluoroundecanoate	11	$C_{10}F_{21}CO_2^-$	PFUnA	
	Perfluorododecanoate	12	$C_{11}F_{23}CO_2^{-}$	PFDoA	
	Perfluorotridecanoate	13	$C_{12}F_{25}CO_2^{-}$	PFTrA	
	Perfluorotetradecanoate	14	$C_{13}F_{27}CO_2^-$	PFTeA	
Perfluoroalkyl	Sulfonates				
	Perfluorobutane Sulfonate	4	$C_4F_9SO_3^-$	PFBS	
	Perfluorohexane Sulfonate	6	$C_6F_{13}SO_3^-$	PFHxS	
	Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	8	$C_8F_{17}SO_3^-$	PFOS	
	Perfluorodecane Sulfonate	10	$C_{10}F_{21}SO_{3}^{-}$	PFDS	

Table 1-1. Names, chain length, formulas, and acronyms of PFAAs

Class	Compound	abbreviation	
Isomers of PF	OA		
	L-Perfluorooctanoate	L-PFOA	
	6m-Perfluorooctanoate	6m(iso)-PFOA	
	5m-Perfluorooctanoate	5 <i>m</i> -PFOA	
	4m-Perfluorooctanoate	4 <i>m</i> -PFOA	
	3m-Perfluorooctanoate	3 <i>m</i> -PFOA	
	∑dm-Perfluorooctanoate	$\sum dm$ -PFOA	
Isomers of PF	OS		
	L-Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	L-PFOS	
	6m-Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	6m(iso)-PFOS	
	5m-Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	5 <i>m</i> -PFOS	
	\sum 4m+3m-Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	$\sum 4m + 3m$ -PFOS	
	1m-Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	1 <i>m</i> -PFOS	
	∑dimethyl-Perfluoroactane Sulfonate	$\sum dm$ -PFOS	

 Table 1-2. Names and acronyms of PFOA and PFOS branched isomers

Country	Collection	Collection							
(size)	(year)		PFOA	PFNA	PFDA	PFUnA	PFDoA	PFHxS	PFOS
Canada ²⁰⁵	2007-2008	2 nd trimester	99 %	62 %	-	-	•	84 %	100 %
(n = 152)			1.7	0.6	-	-		1.0	4.8
			(1.0 - 2.4)	(<0.5 - 0.8)				(0.7 - 1.7)	(3.2 - 6.5)
USA ²⁰⁶	1999-2002	1 st trimester	99-100 %	99-100 %	-	-		99-100 %	99-100 %
(n = 726)			5.6	0.6	-	-		2.4	24
			(3.9 - 7.7)	(0.5 - 0.8)				(1.6 - 3.8)	(17.6 - 32.6)
Korea ¹¹³	2008-2009	3 rd trimester	100 %	84 %	93 %	61 %		100 %	100 %
(n = 44)			1.46	0.44	0.31	0.60		0.55	2.93
			(1.15 - 1.91)	(0.23 - 0.62)	(0.24 - 0.39)	(0.50 - 0.99)		(0.46 - 0.85)	(2.08 - 4.36)
China ²³⁷	2013	Delivery	100 %	100	100 %	99 %	68 %	100 %	100 %
(n = 157)			1.64	0.46	0.37	0.40	0.04	0.5	4.41
			(0.73 - 8.11)	(0.13 - 1.69)	(0.04 - 2.07)	(<lod -="" 1.27)<="" td=""><td>(<lod -="" 0.15)<="" td=""><td>(0.12 - 4.22)</td><td>(0.73 - 8.11)</td></lod></td></lod>	(<lod -="" 0.15)<="" td=""><td>(0.12 - 4.22)</td><td>(0.73 - 8.11)</td></lod>	(0.12 - 4.22)	(0.73 - 8.11)
Taiwan ²⁰⁴	2000-2001	3 rd trimester	87 %	96 %	71 %	91 %	82 %	78 %	100 %
(n = 285)			2.39	1.51	0.46	3.26	0.36	0.81	12.7
			(1.54 - 5.20)	(0.85 - 6.20)	(0.1 - 1.09)	(1.70 - 22.05)	(0.23 - 0.85)	(0.30 - 2.90)	(9.65 - 27.9)
Norway ²⁰²	2007-2009	2 nd trimester	100 %	100 %	-	-	-	99 %	> 80 %
(n = 391)			1.53	0.56	-	-	-	0.44	8.03
			(0.99 - 2.16)	(0.43 - 0.78)				(0.28 - 0.66)	(5.76 - 11.0)
Japan ²³⁸	2002-2005	1 st /2 nd trimester	100 %	-	-	-	-	-	100 %
(n = 392)			1.2	-	-	-	-	-	5.2
			(<lod -="" 3.4)<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>(1.6 - 12.3)</td></lod>						(1.6 - 12.3)

 Table 1-3. Frequency of detection (%), median concentration and range (ng/mL) of detected PFAAs from recent cohort studies

 Country
 Collection

- Value was not recorded, PFAA not considered



Figure 1-1A. Structures of perfluoroalkyl carboxylates 4 to 14 carbons in chain length included in PFAA analysis.



Figure 1-1B. Structures of perfluoroalkyl sulfonates 4, 6, 8, and 10 carbons in chain length included in PFAA analysis.



Figure 1-2A. Structures of branched isomers of PFOA. An example structure of dimethyl PFOA (dm-PFOA) is shown, there is the potential for other variations.



Figure 1-2B. Structures of branched isomers of PFOS. An example structure of dimethyl PFOS (dm-PFOS) is shown, there is the potential for other variations.



Figure 1-3. The basic elements of the HPT-axis in regulation of thyroid hormone synthesis. The plus sign indicates stimulation, and the negative sign indicates inhibition.

Chapter 2

Neurodevelopmental and Metabolomic Responses from Prenatal Co-Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) and Methylmercury (MeHg) in Rats

2.1 Introduction

Perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and methylmercury (MeHg) are pervasive environmental contaminants. PFOS is among many environmental perfluoroalkyl acids (PFAAs) that have been used directly as surfactants or are the degradation products of precursor substances used in surface treatment of textiles and food packaging. The widespread presence of PFOS has been attributed to its long historical use, environmental stability and persistence, and lengthy blood elimination half-life in people (~5.4 yrs)¹. Although PFOS levels in human blood have declined significantly in North America and Europe since production was discontinued by its major manufacturer (3M company)^{2,3}, it remains the predominant organic contaminant in human blood^{4,5}. In addition to the voluntary production phase-out, the human health concerns over PFOS and its precursors has led to their addition to Annex B of the *Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants* in 2009⁶.

MeHg, a potent neurotoxicant⁷, is produced naturally through biological methylation of mercury and progressively bioaccumulates up the aquatic food chain⁸. Emission of total Hg, and estimated MeHg levels exported from ocean fisheries have steadily increased since the 1950s⁹. Although mercury has a relatively short half-life in humans (~ 44 days)^{10,11}, chronic MeHg exposure has led to greater blood concentrations in populations with sources of increased exposure (i.e., living near tropical artisanal gold mining sites, in the Arctic regions that includes a diet of apex predators, and in the Pacific and Mediterranean coastal regions whose diet includes commercially sourced seafood)¹². Dietary intake represents a major route of human exposure to both PFOS^{13–15} and MeHg¹⁶ and populations whose diet include a major proportion of fish and seafood have higher blood levels of PFOS^{17–19} and MeHg²⁰.

During pregnancy, both PFOS²¹ and MeHg^{22,23} can efficiently cross the placenta into fetal circulation. Total PFOS placental transfer efficiency (i.e., ratio of concentration in cord blood to maternal blood) from past cohort studies has ranged from $(0.36 - 0.48)^{24-26}$. However, branched isomers of PFOS tend to have higher transfer efficiencies (up to 0.88)^{27,28}, and

comparatively, Hg placental transfer is even higher (mean = 1.86)²². Toxicokinetic investigations in rats have demonstrated differences in uptake and elimination of linear and branched isomers of PFOS^{29,30} that raises questions about isomer-specific toxicity of PFOS during pregnancy.

Individually, both MeHg and PFOS have each been associated with deficits in neurodevelopment. Animal models of developmental toxicity demonstrated both behavioural and molecular effects in offspring as a result of maternal MeHg exposure (see reviews by Johansson et al.³¹, Castoldi et al.³² and Bisen-Hersh et al.³³). In brief, gestational exposure results in offspring learning and memory deficits^{34–37}, and decreased motor function^{38,39}. These MeHg-induced changes in neurobehavioural outcomes in animals were linked to altered brain morphology and neuron density^{35,40–43}, as well as modified gene⁴⁴ and protein^{45,46} expression. The neurodevelopmental effects of PFOS have received less attention, but chronic low-dose exposure to PFOS in pregnant rats altered open-field behavior^{47,48} and motor function^{49,50} in offspring compared to controls. Evidence is also mounting in humans, with studies examining associations of PFAAs (including PFOS) with fetal growth indicators^{51–53}, and motor and mental development milestones in infants⁵⁴. Cross sectional studies have reported associations between PFAAs and increased incidence of attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) and impulsivity in school-age children^{55,56}.

Although MeHg and PFOS act independently as developmental neurotoxicants and share common sources of human exposure (e.g., dietary intake), their combined effects have never been investigated. The effects of individual contaminants within environmental mixtures have difficult to interpret in epidemiological models⁵⁷, thus experimental animal models are valuable tools for testing mixtures, and their effects, whether independent, additive, synergistic or antagonistic. MeHg has been investigated in conjunction with persistent organic pollutants with common exposure sources, including both polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and organochlorines (OCs)^{58–63}. However, only one study to date has investigated the effects from co-exposure to both MeHg and PFAAs using perfluorooctanoate (PFOA)⁴⁶.

In this study, dietary co-exposure mixture effects of MeHg and PFOS were investigated in a developmental model using pregnant Sprague-Dawley rats. Objectives were to determine if a mixture of PFOS and MeHg elicits different effects than corresponding individual chemical exposures, and to determine if the mixture effect changed with a low- or high- doses of PFOS. Growth and development were monitored in offspring and behavioural outcomes were examined at both the pre-weaning and juvenile stages. Brain metabolomic profiles were used to identify changes in levels of specific target metabolites (lipids, biogenic amines, amino acids, etc.,) in the brain that may be linked to observed changes in behaviour. Metabolomics involves a comprehensive analysis of the metabolites within a biological system to reveal alterations of biochemical pathways using analytical tools and instrumentation⁶⁴. Targeted metabolomics have been utilized in developmental toxicity models of fish^{65,66} and mice⁶⁷, identifying changes in metabolites from exposure to PFAAs and other environmental contaminants that may be involved in underlying mechanisms of altered behaviour.

2.2 Methods¹

2.2.1 Animal Treatment and Dosing

All protocols and procedures were approved by the Animal Care and Use Committee (animal use protocol, AUP #809) at the University of Alberta in compliance with guidelines of the Canadian Council on Animal Care and the Animal Protection Act (Government of Alberta, revised 2000). Sprague-Dawley rats (25 females and 12 males) were obtained from Charles River Laboratories (Laval, Quebec) and acclimated for 3 weeks prior to mating. Animals were subjected to a 12 hr light/dark cycle and had unlimited access to food and water. Animals were bred by placing two females and one male overnight in a cage, after which pregnancy was confirmed by the appearance of a vaginal plug with the presence of sperm, denoted as gestational day (GD) 0. At GD 1, pregnant dams were randomly assigned to one of five treatment groups, and fed commercial gelatin (strawberry-flavoured Jello[®]) containing either MeHg, PFOS, combinations of both chemicals, or untreated Jello[®] (control). At birth, pups were culled to 8 animals/litter (5 female and 3 male), denoted as postnatal day (PND) 0. Dosing of maternal dams continued until weaning at PND 21.

During pregnancy, dams were dosed according to treatment group. A stock solution of technical-grade PFOS (Wellington Laboratories, Guelph ON) was prepared by dissolving the

^I I was responsible for experimental design, ethics approval, and project oversight, including: conducting animal dosing, behavioural tests, tissue collection, and chemical analysis.

chemical in a 75:25 mixture of water and reagent alcohol (Sigma-Aldrich). Methylmercury chloride (CH₃HgCl, Sigma-Aldrich) was dissolved in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO, Sigma-Aldrich. Stock solutions were diluted approximately 100-fold in Jello[®] prior to feeding individual pregnant rats from a plastic cup, with the amount adjusted based on rat body weight. The treatments were: Control (gelatin containing vectors from treatment groups), PFOS-only (1 mg PFOS/kg/d), MeHg-only (1 mg MeHg/kg/d), Low-Mix: (1 mg MeHg/kg/d + 0.1 mg PFOS/kg/d), and High-Mix (1 mg MeHg/kg/d + 1 mg PFOS/kg/d). The dose levels of MeHg and PFOS were selected based on previously published reports of the lowest observed adverse effect level (LOAEL) for offspring in chronic exposure studies of MeHg^{46,68–70} and PFOS^{49,71,72}, to avoid maternal toxicity and neonatal mortality.

2.2.2 Analysis of Mercury^{II}

A 100 μ L aliquot of blood was diluted (20, 100, and 5000x) in volumes of LC/MS grade water. Samples were diluted further with a basic solution containing 25 μ g/L of iridium internal standard, 10 μ g/L gold, 0.5 g of EDTA in 1% v/v ammonia hydroxide, 2.5% butanol, and 0.05% v/v Triton X100. Treatment groups containing MeHg had basic solutions that were 2-fold more concentrated. The final diluents were then analyzed for total mercury by inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS/MS). QA/QC data from mercury analysis is available in Appendix B.

2.2.3 Analysis of PFOS

PFOS was analyzed in the serum fraction of maternal and offspring whole blood samples. Samples were highly concentrated and diluted in LC-MS grade water (10, 100, 1000 and 10,000×) to the appropriate range for instrument detection. Diluted serum was extracted using a protein precipitation method modified from Glynn et al.⁷³. Briefly, aliquots (0.5 mL) of each dilution containing an isotopically labeled PFOS standard (MPFAC-MXA; Wellington Laboratories) were extracted using 4 mL of acetonitrile (ACN). Samples were sonicated for 10 min in a room temperature water bath, followed by 5 min centrifugation at 2000 rpm (Eppendorf

^{II} Dr. Amy MacDonald and Dr. David Kinniburgh from the Alberta Centre for Toxicology, Calgary, Canada conducted mercury analysis

Sorvall ST-40R tabletop centrifuge, Thermo-Fisher Scientific). The supernatant was transferred to a 15 mL tube and evaporated in a 40 °C water bath under nitrogen gas to a volume of 0.2 mL, after which the extract was reconstituted to 1 mL in a 50:50 mixture of methanol and water. The diluted extract underwent dispersive cleanup⁷⁴, transferring the extract to a 1.7 mL Eppendorf tube containing approximately 0.025g of bulk graphitized carbon (Supelclean ENVI-Carb, Sigma Aldrich), that had been acidified with 50 μ L of glacial acetic acid and mixed by vortex for 10 sec. The sample was centrifuged for 10 min at 10,000 rpm (Sorvall Legend Micro 21R, Thermo Scientific) and the top 0.5 mL was transferred to an auto-sample vial.

Isomer-specific analysis of PFOS with HPLC-MS/MS was performed according to the method described in Benskin et al.⁷⁵ using a UFLC-XR Shimadzu HPLC coupled to an API 5000 triple quadrupole mass spectrometer (Applied Biosystems Sciex, Concord, ON). Branched PFOS was calculated as the sum of individual branched isomers (*iso-*, 5m-, 3m+4m-, 1m-, and $\sum dimethyl$ -PFOS), quantified from an external solvent-based calibration curve spiked with native PFOS standard (BrPFOSK, Wellington Laboratories). Method validation procedures and results of recovery experimentation are presented in Appendix A.

2.2.4 Growth Rate of Dams and Reproductive Outcomes

Various reproductive outcomes, including: pregnancies carried to term, length of pregnancy, and litter size were monitored during the dosing period to assess reproductive success (Table 2-1). The weight of dams was recorded every 3 days during gestation (GD 1 to GD 21) and lactation (PND 2 to PND 21).

2.2.5 Pre-Wean Observations and Testing of Newborn Rat Pups^{III}

Every two days from PND 3 until PND 21, three pups were randomly selected from each litter of each group for observation and testing (Table 2-2). A modified version of the Fox Test Battery was used to observe physical development and evaluate the reflexes of newborn rat pups⁷⁶. Prior to reflex testing, each pup was weighed, and monitored for developmental markers, including incisor eruption, hair growth, pinnae detachment, ear opening, and eye opening. Test responses were scored as follows: righting reflex: the recorded time for the rat to place all four

^{III} Jacqueline Karathra assisted with offspring neurodevelopment testing.

paws on a surface when initially placed on its back (cutoff time of 2 sec); cliff drop aversion: the recorded time for the rat to retract its head and forepaws when placed on the edge of a tabletop with forepaws and head over the edge (cutoff time of 5 sec); negative geotaxis: the recorded time to turn 180° when originally placed with head pointing downward on a 45° slope (cutoff time of 5 sec).

2.2.6 Offspring Post-Wean Behaviour^{IV}

Post-wean tests (Table 2-2) were initiated at PND 35 using 2 randomly selected females from each exposure group. Prior to testing, group labels were concealed and randomized, and tests were conducted by researchers that were blind to exposure groups. An isolated test-space was established to minimize visual and auditory cues, and all testing was conducted under uniform conditions of light (30 lux) and temperature (22 °C). The open-field arena and all mazes were built of black plexiglass (2 cm thickness) to track animal activity by contrast (white rat on black background), that was recorded on an overhead camera and analyzed using Ethovision XT motion tracking software (v10, Noldus Information Technology, VA, USA).

2.2.6.1 Open Field Arena

The software designated border and corner zones that were superimposed over the entire arena ($100 \times 80 \times 30$ cm height). Rat pups were allowed to freely explore for a trial time of 5 min over two consecutive trials that were conducted with each rat, using a 24 hr inter-trial interval. Open-field activity was monitored, including: total distance traveled (cm), velocity (cm/sec), frequency of zone crossings (counts), in-zone duration (sec), and latency to first entry of each zone (sec). The frequency (counts) and duration (sec) of rearing activity were also observed.

^{IV} Dr. Karim Fouad from the Department of Physical Therapy (University of Alberta) assisted with project design for animal behaviour testing and provided the facilities and apparatus necessary for testing.

Dr. Trevor Hamilton Department of Psychology (Grant MacEwan University) provided the camera and animal tracking software.
2.2.6.2 Rotating Rod (Rotarod)

Offspring were tested on a single-lane commercial rotating rod apparatus (Med Associates, St. Albins, VT). A modification was applied to smooth the grooves of the axle (treadmill lane) to reduce the ability of the rats to cling to the rod and increased the difficulty of the task^{77,78}. Rats were first subjected to a habituation phase 1 hour prior to testing for 2 min at 4 rpm. The testing phase included single trial exposure accelerating (from 4 to 40 rpm) over 5 min⁷⁹.

2.2.6.3 Elevated Plus Maze

A commercial plus maze (Med Associates, St. Albins, VT) elevated at a height of 75 cm, consisted of two perpendicular open platforms (50×10 cm) and two perpendicular closed arms ($50 \times 10 \times 40$ cm) branching from a centre junction (12×12 cm). All rats were placed facing the same direction at the centre junction between the open and closed arms and allowed 5 min for maze exploration. The total distance (cm), velocity (cm/sec), as well as the frequency (counts) and duration (sec) of arm entries (open and closed) was recorded. An index of anxiety-like activity was calculated, defined as the proportion of time spent in open arms divided by the total maze time.

2.2.6.4 Novel Object Recognition

The novel object recognition test was modified from Ennaceur and Delacour⁸⁰. Rats were previously habituated to the testing environment, as testing took place 24-hrs after the open field test. The objects to be discriminated were yellow rubber ducks and black and white penguins. Multiple sets of objects were utilized and cleaned between trials to eliminate bias from olfactory stimuli, and separate naïve animals that were not involved in behaviour testing were used to verify that rats did not display preference for either test object.

Testing consisted of two trials separated by an inter-trial time of 1 hour. The first trial (familiarization), allowed the animals to freely explore two identical objects placed in opposite corners of the arena for 10 min. A second trial (choice) replaced one of the familiar objects with a novel object and allowed animal exploration for 2 min. Exploration activity was defined as the animals' head direction toward the object with nose proximity < 2 cm. The time of head

direction facing toward, but not within proximity of the object was also recorded. The frequency (counts), investigating duration (sec), and latency to approach (sec) either familiar or novel objects was recorded in addition to total exploration time. Object exploration and discrimination indices were calculated using formulas from May et al.⁸¹ (refer to Table 2-3).

2.2.6.5 Radial Arm Maze

The radial arm maze consisted of a centre junction (30 cm in diameter) with 8 arms of equivalent dimensions ($40 \times 10 \times 30$ cm) branching out from the centre point. Food restrictions were implemented to increase rat motivation for rewards (banana flavoured pellets, 45 mg) during testing. Rats were habituated to the radial arm maze 24-hrs prior to training, each animal was given 5 min to explore an unbaited maze. The training phase with all arms baited was conducted for consecutive days until rats were able to navigate the maze without revisiting any target arms. The testing phase only baited 4 target arms and left 4 non-target arms (unbaited). Rats could freely explore the maze until all target arms were visited (maze completion) or until a threshold of 5 min. The testing was repeated for 3 consecutive days, recording the following parameters: reference errors (non-target arm visits), working memory errors (target arm revisits), and total errors.

2.2.7 Tissue Preparation, Metabolite Extraction and Analysis for Metabolomics^V

Whole brains were removed immediately after euthanization and snap-frozen by submerging in isopentane kept on dry ice. The time between extraction and snap-freezing was kept constant for all rats to minimize post-mortem associated fluctuations in metabolite levels. Frozen brains were kept on dry ice until partially thawed, before dissecting brainstem, cerebellum, hypothalamus, hippocampus and cortical sections. Sectioned brain samples were placed in 15 mL polypropylene centrifuge tubes and stored at -80 °C.

^v I performed tissue extraction and analysis using methods and facilities provided by Anton Ribbenstedt and Dr. Jonathan Benskin in the Department of Environmental Science and Analytical Chemistry (University of Stockholm, Sweden). Anton Ribbenstedt performed consolidation and deconvolution of data for PCA and PLS-DA modelling.

Extractions were carried out by addition of solvent (1:4 chloroform and methanol) using 5 μ L per mg tissue. Smaller brain sections (hippocampus) were diluted at 10 μ L solvent/mg tissue ensure a sufficient extraction volume for later analysis. The solvent/tissue mixtures underwent disruption with beads using a 1600 MiniG automated tissue homogenizer (SPEX Sample Prep[®]) for 2 min at 1500 rpm (×2 intervals) using zirconium beads for soft tissue (hippocampus, hypothalamus, cortex), and steel beads for dense tissue (brainstem, cerebellum). Homogenates were centrifuged at 3000 RCF for 5 min in a tabletop centrifuge, after which the supernatant was removed and underwent ultracentrifugation at 12,000 RCF, transferring the top 0.5 mL of extract to a 2.4 mL Eppendorf tube. An autosample vial with a final volume of 300 μ L consisted of 10 μ L of sample, 60 μ L of lipid internal standard, 20 μ L of internal standard for targeted analysis of amino acids and biogenic amines and 210 μ L of methanol.

The targeted metabolomics method measures up to 199 metabolites, including, lipids, amino acids (AAs) and biogenic amines (BAs), by ultra-high performance liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (UHPLC-MS/MS) with quantification by authentic standards. Determination of lipids, including acylcarnitines (ACs), ceramides (CERs), sphingomyelins (SMs), phosphotidylcholines (PCs), and lyso-phosphotidylcholines (lysoPCs) was carried out using flow injection tandem-mass spectrometry with isotopic overlap deconvolution together with a limited number of authentic standards. Nomenclature for amino acids and biogenic amines utilized a standard 3-letter notation (e.g., alanine = ala) while lipids were named according to Ribbenstedt et al.⁸². Briefly, glycerophospholipids were defined based on the presence of ester and/or ether bonds (represented by an 'a' or 'e', respectively), a 'C' denoting the fatty acid, followed by chain length and the number of double bonds separated by a colon. Two letters (ae = acyl-alkyl, aa = diacyl) denote fatty acids bound to two glycerol positions (e.g., PCaaC20:2). Sphingomyelin (SM) nomenclature uses the same nomenclature but with a 'd' to denote the backbone sphingosine (e.g., SM (d18:0/C18:1). Carnitines are denoted by a '' followed by the corresponding number of carbons and double bonds separated by a colon (e.g., C2:0). A complete list of analytes, internal standards, and corresponding nomenclature for metabolomic analysis is found in Appendix A.

55

2.2.8 Data Handling and Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis of newborn and juvenile development outcomes was conducted with IBM SPSS (version 24.0). Due to smaller samples sizes (n = 4 to 5 litters), and non-linearity of data, non-parametric tests were conducted for all pre-wean and post-wean data. A preliminary Kruskal-Wallis test was used to evaluate the differences across all treatment groups (level of significance = 0.05). If considered to be significant, a group comparison was conducted to determine which groups were significantly different (level of significance p = 0.05). In order to reduce the potential for type-1 error, a Bonferroni correction was applied by dividing the level of significance by the number of group comparisons.

Statistical analyses of metabolomics data was carried out with Metaboanalyst 3.0 (www.metaboanalyst.ca)⁸³. Analytes below the lowest level of detection or above the highest level of quantification in brain section subgroups (e.g., cortex) were not included in multivariate statistical analysis. Kruskal-Wallis testing identified significant (p < 0.05) target metabolites between exposure groups within each dissected brain subsection. Principal component analysis (PCA) and partial least-squares discriminant analysis (PLS-DA) were applied to data normalized with auto scaling (mean centered for each variable). PCA and PLS-DA scores plots indicated one outlier from each of the Control and Low-Mix groups, separate from the rest of the cluster within each treatment group. Outliers were confirmed with the outlier detection function of Random Forest testing within Metaboanalyst, and outliers were removed in final PCA and PLS-DA models. Cross-validation of PLS-DA models and permutation testing producing R2, and Q2 values and levels of significance are found in Appendix A. Hierarchal clustering of heatmap data used the Ward clustering algorithm and Euclidean distance measure. The pathway analysis feature of Metaboanalyst using the KEGG database identified specific pathways affected by PFOS and/or MeHg exposure. Pathway analysis uses a reference metabolome and provides the "pathway impact" if altered metabolites are in key positions of the pathway network, and a "logP" indicating the level of significance of exposure induced deviations of metabolite concentrations from controls.

In offspring, brain region-specific metabolite profiles were compared among controls, PFOS-only, MeHg-only, Low-Mix and High-Mix. Of 199 metabolites, 147, 136, 127, 132, and 138 were in the range of detection for brainstem, cerebellum, cortex, hippocampus and hypothalamus, respectively. Only the cortical metabolomic profiles were considered, as the cortex was the only tissue subsection that showed significant differences between treatment groups.

2.3 Results and Discussion

2.3.1 Maternal and Offspring Exposure to PFOS and MeHg

Chemical analysis of plasma PFOS and blood total mercury of dams and offspring was conducted with samples collected after weaning (3 weeks post-birth). PFOS plasma concentrations of dams and offspring in the High-Mix group were similar to the PFOS-only group, and higher than the Low-Mix group. As expected, blood mercury content was consistent across all MeHg exposure groups (Figs. 2-1A and B). For both PFOS and Hg, significantly lower concentrations were observed in offspring compared to dams (5-fold and 40-fold lower, for PFOS and Hg respectively). The maternal-offspring transfer efficiency of PFOS was greater than for MeHg (i.e., comparing maternal High-Mix to offspring High-Mix groups), yet both can cross the placenta. Animal models have indicated a trend of decreasing blood and brain mercury during the lactation period⁶⁸, and a similar trend has also been established in humans during the first few months of breastfeeding^{84,85}. Breastmilk represents a significant source of PFOS excretion for lactating mothers⁸⁶ but contains low amounts of Hg that is primarily present in the inorganic form^{87,88}. The combination of decreased transfer efficiency of MeHg during lactation, coinciding with increasing blood volumes of rapidly growing newborn rat pups may explain decreased Hg blood levels in offspring.

The ratio of linear to branched PFOS isomers (%) in maternal plasma decreased when compared to the ratio in offspring (Fig. 2-2). Transplacental transfer efficiency was further influenced by the structure of PFOS, with branched isomers of PFOS enriched in offspring plasma, an observation that was consistent with previous human studies^{24,27,28}. A proposed mechanism by Beesoon et al. using in-vitro models suggested that the linear conformation of PFOS binds more tightly to serum proteins, leaving unbound branched PFOS isomers freely available to cross the placenta⁸⁹. In rats, uptake, distribution and excretion rates of PFOS vary based on structure^{29,30}, but isomer-specific PFOS consequences on the fetus from exposure in utero are largely unknown. Although it is beyond the scope of the current investigation, the

observed increase in fetal exposure of offspring to branched isomers of PFOS warrants further study into isomer-specific differences in the developmental toxicity of organic contaminants.

2.3.2 Maternal Growth and Reproduction

There were no differences in gestation length or number of pups between exposure groups and no overt complications in pregnancy were noted (Table 2-1). Survival rates of pups were 100 % in all litters. Maternal growth during gestation (GD0 to GD19), and lactation (PD 1 to PD 21) also did not show any treatment effect (Fig. 2-3A).

2.3.3 Newborn Offspring Growth and Reflex Development

Growth of pups (Fig. 2-3B) and pre-wean reflex testing (Fig. 2-4) showed significant delays in development of the combined exposure groups. Offspring weight gain was significantly decreased in both combined exposure groups (Low-Mix and High-Mix, p < 0.05), whereas PFOS-only and MeHg-only rats were not different from controls. Nevertheless, there were no differences in offspring achievement in any of the developmental markers (listed, Table 2-2). There were no significant treatment differences in the proportion of newborns able to complete reflex ontogeny tasks (righting reflex, cliff avoidance, or negative geotaxis (Fig. 2-4, left column). However, a noticeable floor effect was observed for both cliff aversion and negative geotaxis (Fig. 2-4B and C, respectively) up to PND 9, and a ceiling effect for both tasks during the last week (> PND 15). Therefore, we restricted comparisons to a specific period in the neurodevelopment window (Fig 2-4, right column) and tests of righting reflex and negative geotaxis showed significant delayed response times among High-Mix pups compared to controls (p < 0.05). In the cliff aversion task, High-Mix pups were significantly delayed compared to control, PFOS-only, and MeHg-only on Day 11 (p < 0.05) (Fig. 2-4B).

The pre-wean stage of newborn rats represents a sensitive stage of early neurological development that has been identified as the brain growth spurt, a period of rapid brain growth occurring postnatally for rodents (PND 0-7) and in utero for humans (late 3rd trimester)⁹⁰. The postnatal onset in rodents enables observation of behavioural effects during stages of synaptogenesis, gliogenesis and myelination that are not readily observed in humans⁹¹. Combined exposure (High-Mix) decreased growth rates and induced delayed reflex responses in newborn rats that did not occur in either PFOS-only or MeHg-only treatment groups (Figs. 2-3,

and 2-4). Decreased growth and significantly delayed development of offspring has been observed in previous developmental toxicity studies of PFOS alone, but only at dosing levels that coincided with increased neonatal mortally⁷¹. Current results indicate that chronic exposure to PFOS and MeHg caused developmental delays in newborns without inducing mortality.

In previous co-exposure studies of MeHg with PFOA⁴⁶, or MeHg with PCBs⁵⁸, both individual and combined exposure scenarios induced development delays, and made it difficult to determine if a toxicological interaction was taking place. However, the current data show an interaction on newborn development, whereby significant effects were observed, but only from combined exposure to both PFOS and MeHg (High-Mix).

2.3.4 Post-Wean Behaviour

PFOS-only offspring were more active in the open field arena, with significantly increased travel distance, and velocity (Fig. 2-5A and B, respectively) compared to controls and the High-Mix group (p < 0.05). A visual representation of activity as heat maps (Fig. 2-5D) confirmed increased activity in the PFOS-only treatment. Offspring from both PFOS-only and MeHg-only treatments also had increased frequency of border crossings (Fig. 2-5C). Although PFOS-only and MeHg-only induced changes in offspring behaviour, these effects were absent in both combined exposure groups, suggesting an antagonistic toxicological interaction. PFOS-only offspring also performed better on the accelerating rotarod (Fig. 2-6), with significantly increase time to fall (p < 0.05) compared to the control and High-Mix groups.

PFOS-only offspring displayed hyperactivity in the open field (Fig. 2-5) that has been observed in previous studies of PFOS developmental toxicity in rats⁹², mice^{47,48}, and zebrafish^{93,94}. In zebrafish larvae, the PFOS-induced increase in activity was negated by administration of dopamine receptor agonists or amphetamine-like psychostimulants (e.g., dexafetamine, prescribed for treatment of ADHD), suggesting that the hyperactivity originates from altered levels of neurotransmitters⁹³. PFOS-only rats also had significant increases in "time to fall" on the rotarod (p <0.05, Fig. 2-6), a routinely administered test of motor coordination in rats and mice that was suggestive of improved motor function from PFOS exposure. However, outcomes on the rotarod may be influenced by the physical (i.e., level of activity), or mental (i.e., level of anxiety) state of the rat during testing. For example, mice administered low doses of

ethanol also increased their time to fall on the rotarod, but higher ethanol doses ultimately resulted in decreased time to fall (reduced performance)⁹⁵. Similar to low-dose ethanol, PFOS may have a physical stimulatory effect, increasing rat activity that manifests as increased time spent on an accelerating rotarod. When considered in conjunction with increased travel distance and velocity in the open field, the increased time to fall of rats on the rotarod apparatus was more likely attributed to PFOS induced hyperactivity rather than improved motor function.

In the elevated plus maze, High-Mix offspring had an increased number of entries (frequency), and a greater duration of the test time spent in open platforms when compared to controls (Fig. 2-7), resulting in an increased anxiety-index (p < 0.05), calculated as the proportion of time spent in open arms over the total maze time. An increased index represents an increased anxiolytic response (i.e., decreased fear with an observed increased willingness to explore novelty). Further analysis of combined exposure groups revealed PFOS-dose-dependent changes in frequency, duration, and calculated index, as High-Mix offspring were significantly different from controls and Low-Mix offspring (Fig. 2-7B). A visual representation of location preference and mean activity as heatmaps (Fig. 2-7C) showed control animals spent less time on open platforms (blue outline) and more time in closed arms (red outline) compared to both combined exposure groups (Low-Mix and High-Mix). Thus, increasing exposure to PFOS in the presence of MeHg corresponds with an increased anxiolytic activity on the elevated plus maze.

In the open-field MeHg-only rats had increased border crossings, but unlike PFOS-only, this did not coincide with increased distance or velocity, and instead may be attributed to increased thigmotaxic behaviour (Fig. 2-5). Thigmotaxis is described as part of the rats natural defense, avoiding predation by staying near to vertical surfaces⁹⁶, a response that has been linked to anxiety-like behaviour⁹⁷. Thus, MeHg-only offspring had increased border crossings but stayed in close proximity to walls of the open field arena, representative of a thigmotaxic response and increased anxiety-like behaviour. However, MeHg-only did not alter offspring behaviour on the elevated plus-maze (Fig. 2-7). Furthermore, increasing PFOS in the presence of MeHg from combined exposure (Low-Mix and High-Mix) reduced anxiety-like behaviour in a dose-dependent manner, as these rats more freely explored the open platforms of the elevated maze. Taking these findings into account suggests maternal exposure to PFOS or MeHg alone is not enough to alter anxiety-related behaviour, but the combination of both contaminants with increasing PFOS had an interacting cumulative effect. To our knowledge this is the only study to

demonstrate a dose-dependent change in anxiety-related behavior from combined exposure to an organic contaminant with a heavy metal. Considering the anxiolytic nature of the observed response on the elevated plus maze, decreased exploration in the open field may be due to MeHg-related impairments in motor function. Although our findings suggested that offspring motor function on the rotarod was affected by prenatal exposure to MeHg (Fig. 2-6), a finding that was not significant after application of the Bonferroni correction, but is supported by past studies of MeHg exposure related decreases in rat motor function^{59,98,99}, specifically decreased time to fall on the rotarod^{38,45,46,68}.

Offspring underwent two types of memory testing, a 1-day object recognition test of nonspatial oriented memory (Table 2-4) and a multi-day test of spatial memory using the radial arm maze (Table 2-5). None of the treatment groups were different from controls in either object recognition testing or performance in the radial arm maze, findings that agree with past studies of repeated low-dose exposure to prenatal MeHg exposure in rodents^{36,45,46,58,100,101}. In humans there is evidence of cognitive impairment from prenatal exposure to MeHg, whereas rodent models have inconsistent outcomes from cognitive testing^{32,33}. However, the rat body burden of Hg during post-wean stages may not be sufficient to induce cognitive deficits, even when combined with exposure to additional contaminants, such as PFOS.

2.3.5 Altered Metabolomic Profiles

All dissected brain regions (cortex, cerebellum, hippocampus, hypothalamus and brainstem underwent metabolomic analysis, and were found to have distinct metabolite profiles between brain regions (Appendix A). However, only offspring rat cortex had distinct differences in profiles between treatment groups, with 68 alterations from a total of 127 detectable metabolites (Fig. 2-8). The observed antagonism at the behavioural level from combined exposure to PFOS and MeHg was reinforced by metabolomic data. For example, metabolite profile clusters in PLS-DA scores plot of individual chemical exposure groups (PFOS-only and MeHg-only) were distinct from controls, but both combined exposure groups (Low-Mix and High-Mix) overlapped with controls (Fig. 2-8A). The majority of variance (~54 %) between treatments were explained by the first two components of the model, with the majority on the x-axis (component 1) accounting for 47.6 %. The loadings plot identified the lipids (primarily

phosphatidylcholines) and specific amino acids that primarily contributed to treatment separation in the PLS-DA scores plot (Fig. 2-8B).

An unsupervised hierarchal cluster analysis (heatmap) portrayed the extent of change in metabolite response (rows) between individual treatment groups (columns) (Fig. 2-8C). A distinct cluster was observed for PFOS-only and MeHg-only, and another cluster for control and both combined exposure groups. For significantly altered levels of amino acids, higher concentrations were observed in the exposure to MeHg-only or PFOS-only compared to either the control or combined exposure groups. The opposite trend was observed in lipids, with higher concentrations observed in control and combined exposure groups compared to MeHg-only or PFOS-only groups (Fig. 2-8C).

Perturbation of lipids (primarily phosphatidylcholines and sphingomyelins) levels in the MeHg-only and PFOS-only treatment groups are consistent with previous findings for PFOA⁶⁷. Phosphatidylcholines within lipid membranes are considered reservoirs for choline, a precursor to acetylcholine, one of the primary neurotransmitters of the cholinergic system¹⁰². In mice, hyperactivity from exposure to PFOA and PFOS was altered by injections of nicotine⁴⁸. Numerous investigations have also shown the capacity of PFAAs to affect expression of the alpha isotype of peroxisome proliferator activated receptors (PPARs)¹⁰³. PPARa, primarily expressed in the liver, heart and skeletal muscle, plays a key role in lipid metabolism¹⁰⁴. However, PPARa is also strongly expressed in the prefrontal cortex of rodents and humans¹⁰⁵. It is reasonable then, to postulate that exposure to PFOS, and to a lesser extent MeHg, affects lipid metabolism through altered PPARa expression, leading to decreased concentrations of PCs and disruption of cholinergic neurotransmission that ultimately impact behavioural outcomes.

Levels of specific amino acids and neurotransmitters (green dashed circle) influenced the separation of clusters in the scores plot (Fig. 2-8A). Increased concentrations of GABA, taurine, Gly, Met, Pro, Ser, and T4-hydroxyPro with PFOS-only, and increased Thr and Ser levels from MeHg-only exposure were observed compared to controls (p < 0.05) (Fig. 2-9). Metabolic pathways involving Gly, Ser, thr, Ala, Asp, Arg, Pro, and Glu, were significantly affected by individual exposure to PFOS or MeHg but there were no significant changes observed in either combined exposure group. These changes in levels of amino acids and neurotransmitters and their subsequent effects on metabolic pathways indicate target neurotransmission systems that

are susceptible to change from exposure to PFOS or MeHg that may be linked to corresponding changes in behaviour.

Specific metabolites are involved in a variety and physiological processes and provide potential targets of neurotoxicity from PFOS and MeHg exposure. Neurotransmitters GABA and Gly (Fig. 2-9), and their corresponding metabolic pathways (Fig. 2-10) were significantly affected by exposure to PFOS or MeHg. MeHg alters the activity of GABAa receptors, blocking GABAergic synaptic responses, inducing a hyper-excitability of neurons and increasing susceptibility to seizures¹⁰⁶. In addition to GABA, neonatal exposure to MeHg alters locomotor activity mediated by the dopaminergic system¹⁰⁷; as dopamine D2 receptors in the striatum of rats were reduced from MeHg exposure, ultimately decreasing locomotor activity, an effect remedied by D2 receptor agonists^{98,99}. PFOS alters the concentration and gene expression of both D1 and D2 dopaminergic receptors in prefrontal cortex, hippocampus and amygdala brain¹⁰⁸. However, dopamine levels were below detection limits in the current study, and we were unable to observe differences between treatment groups for either dopamine or serotonin. However, Asp, Gly, and Ser, agonists of N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptors, were significantly elevated from PFOS exposure (Fig. 2-9). NMDA, a glutamate receptor that interacts with dopamine receptors, modulates a variety of cognitive and motor functions in the brain¹⁰⁹. Increased excitatory neurotransmission from activation of NMDA receptors provides a basis for increased spontaneous activity in PFOS-exposed rats, as well as providing an explanation for concomitant feedback increases of inhibitory neurotransmitters such as GABA.

2.4 Summary and Conclusions

Behavioural outcomes of offspring prenatally to PFOS, MeHg, or combined exposure are summarized (Table 2-6). Behavioural outcomes at different development stages revealed differences in the extent of toxicological insult from in utero co-exposure. Combined exposure to PFOS and MeHg significantly affected the growth and development of newborn rat pups, effects that were not observed from PFOS or MeHg alone. Previous animal studies of animal co-exposure had difficulty determining if significant interactions were taking place^{46,58}, whereas we observed interacting effects from combined exposure to PFOS and MeHg (High-Mix). The difference in significance between our findings and past studies may be due to differences in exposure timing, dosage level, and method of contaminant delivery. Therefore, further studies

63

are warranted to determine the extent of effects from individual and combined exposure to environmental contaminants at very early stages of neurological development. In older juveniles, PFOS and MeHg alone altered activity of rats in the open field and on the rotating rod, not present in either combined exposure group. Comparison of metabolomic profiles revealed similar patterns of an antagonistic chemical interaction. However, the observed antagonism in older juveniles may not be an indication of recovery from the initial effects that were observed in newborn rats, as permanent changes induced from toxicological insult may not be readily observed when testing during adolescence or adulthood.

Our own observations of chemical antagonism were consistent with past studies of MeHg with PFOA⁴⁶, and PCBs^{58,60–62}, where it has been suggested that organic contaminants have the capacity to mask effects of MeHg. For example, Coccini et al. found that relatively high doses of PCB 153 affected the influence of MeHg on cholinergic muscarinic receptors given that both compounds have different molecular targets it was suspected that combined exposure to "PCB153 may cause conformational changes in MeHg binding sites, preventing it from exerting its effect"⁶¹. In our own findings, effects from combined exposure revealed in early reflex testing of newborns were likely not recovered from or nullified in older juveniles but more likely masked or compensated for by neuronal plasticity.

The addition of multiple chemicals from various exposure sources contribute to what I describe as an exposure bubble. Continual additional low-dose exposure to various chemical mixtures during critical times of fetal development will eventually lead the bubble to burst, eliciting permanent and irreversible changes in neurological function.

2.5 References

- Olsen, G. W.; Burris, J. M.; Ehresman, D. J.; Froelich, J. W.; Seacat, A. M.; Butenhoff, J. L.; Zobel, L. R.; Froehiich, J. W.; Andrew, M.; Butenhoff, J. L.; et al. Half-Life Serum Elimination of Perfluorooctanesulfonate, Perfluorohexanesulfonate, and Perfluorooctanoate in Retired Fluorochemical Production Workers. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2007, *115* (9), 1298–1305.
- (2) Olsen, G. W.; Lange, C. C.; Ellefson, M. E.; Mair, D. C.; Church, T. R.; Goldberg, C. L.; Herron, R. M.; Medhdizadehkashi, Z.; Nobiletti, J. B.; Rios, J. a; et al. Temporal Trends of Perfluoroalkyl Concentrations in American Red Cross Adult Blood Donors, 2000-2010. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2012, 46 (11), 6330–6338.

- Kato, K.; Wong, L.-Y.; Jia, L. T.; Kuklenyik, Z.; Calafat, A. M. Trends in Exposure to Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in the U.S. Population: 1999-2008. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2011, 45 (19), 8037–8045.
- Olsen, G. W.; Mair, D. C.; Lange, C. C.; Harrington, L. M.; Church, T. R.; Goldberg, C. L.; Herron, R. M.; Hanna, H.; Nobiletti, J. B.; Rios, J. A.; et al. Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFAS) in American Red Cross Adult Blood Donors, 2000–2015. *Environ. Res.* 2017, *157* (May), 87–95.
- (5) Haines, D. A.; Khoury, C.; Saravanabhavan, G.; Werry, K.; Walker, M.; Malowany, M. Human Biomonitoring Reference Values Derived for Persistent Organic Pollutants in Blood Plasma from the Canadian Health Measures Survey 2007–2011. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* 2017, 220 (4), 744–756.
- (6) Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs), Annex B; 2009.
- (7) Clarkson, T. W.; Magos, L. *The Toxicology of Mercury and Its Chemical Compounds*.; 2006; Vol. 36.
- (8) Clarkson, T. W.; Magos, L. The Toxicology of Mercury and Its Chemical Compounds. *Crit. Rev. Toxicol.* 2006, 36 (8), 609–662.
- (9) Lavoie, R. A.; Bouffard, A.; Maranger, R.; Amyot, M. Mercury Transport and Human Exposure from Global Marine Fisheries. *Sci. Rep.* **2018**, *8* (1), 1–9.
- (10) Smith, J. C.; Allen, P. V.; Turner, M. D.; Most, B.; Fisher, H. L.; Hall, L. L. The Kinetics of Intravenously Administered Methyl Mercury in Man. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 1994, *128*, 251–256.
- (11) Caito, S. W.; Jackson, B. P.; Punshon, T.; Scrimale, T.; Grier, A.; Gill, S. R.; Love, T. M.; Watson, G. E.; van Wijngaarden, E.; Rand, M. D. Variation in Methylmercury Metabolism and Elimination Status in Humans Following Fish Consumption. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2018, *161* (2), 443–453.
- (12) Sheehan, M. .; Burke, T. A.; Navas-Acien, A.; Breysse, P. N.; McGready, J.; Fox, M. A. Global Methylmercury Exposure from Seafood Consumption and Risk of Developmental Neurotoxicity: A Systematic Review. *Bull. World Health Organ.* 2014, 92 (4), 254–269F.
- (13) Schecter, A.; Colacino, J.; Haffner, D.; Patel, K.; Opel, M.; Päpke, O.; Birnbaum, L. Perfluorinated Compounds, Polychlorinated Biphenyls, and Organochlorine Pesticide Contamination in Composite Food Samples from Dallas, Texas, USA. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2010, *118* (6), 796–802.
- Pérez, F.; Llorca, M.; Köck-Schulmeyer, M.; Škrbić, B.; Silva, L. F. O.; da Boit Martinello, K.; Al-Dhabi, N. A.; Antić, I.; Farré, M.; Barceló, D. Assessment of Perfluoroalkyl Substances in Food Items at Global Scale. *Environ. Res.* 2014, 135, 181– 189.

- (15) Papadopoulou, E.; Poothong, S.; Koekkoek, J.; Lucattini, L.; Padilla-Sánchez, J. A.; Haugen, M.; Herzke, D.; Valdersnes, S.; Maage, A.; Cousins, I. T.; et al. Estimating Human Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Acids via Solid Food and Drinks: Implementation and Comparison of Different Dietary Assessment Methods. *Environ. Res.* 2017, *158* (March), 269–276.
- (16) Newland, M. C. Methylmercury and Fish Nutrients in Experimental Models. In Methylmercury and Neurotoxicity; 2012; pp 55–91.
- (17) Berger, U.; Glynn, A.; Holmström, K. E.; Berglund, M.; Ankarberg, E. H.; Törnkvist, A. Fish Consumption as a Source of Human Exposure to Perfluorinated Alkyl Substances in Sweden Analysis of Edible Fish from Lake Vättern and the Baltic Sea. *Chemosphere* 2009, *76* (6), 799–804.
- (18) Haug, L. S.; Thomsen, C.; Brantsæter, A. L.; Kvalem, H. E.; Haugen, M.; Becher, G.; Alexander, J.; Meltzer, H. M.; Knutsen, H. K. Diet and Particularly Seafood Are Major Sources of Perfluorinated Compounds in Humans. *Environ. Int.* **2010**, *36* (7), 772–778.
- (19) Hlouskova, V.; Hradkova, P.; Poustka, J.; Brambilla, G.; De Filipps, S. P.; D'Hollander, W.; Bervoets, L.; Herzke, D.; Huber, S.; de Voogt, P.; et al. Occurrence of Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) in Various Food Items of Animal Origin Collected in Four European Countries. *Food Addit. Contam. Part A Chem. Anal. Control. Expo. Risk Assess.* 2013, 30 (11), 1918–1932.
- (20) Vieira, H. C.; Morgado, F.; Soares, A. M. V. M.; Abreu, S. N. Fish Consumption Recommendations to Conform to Current Advice in Regard to Mercury Intake. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 2015, *22* (13), 9595–9602.
- (21) Lee, Y. J.; Kim, M. K.; Bae, J.; Yang, J. H. Concentrations of Perfluoroalkyl Compounds in Maternal and Umbilical Cord Sera and Birth Outcomes in Korea. *Chemosphere* 2013, 90 (5), 1603–1609.
- (22) Stern, A. H.; Smith, A. E. An Assessment of the Cord Blood: Maternal Blood Methylmercury Ratio: Implications for Risk Assessment. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2003, *111* (12), 1465–1470.
- (23) Ou, L.; Chen, L.; Chen, C.; Yang, T.; Wang, H.; Tong, Y.; Hu, D.; Zhang, W.; Long, W.; Wang, X. Associations of Methylmercury and Inorganic Mercury between Human Cord Blood and Maternal Blood: A Meta-Analysis and Its Application. *Environ. Pollut.* 2014, 191, 25–30.
- (24) Chen, F.; Yin, S.; Kelly, B. C.; Liu, W. Isomer-Specific Transplacental Transfer of Perfluoroalkyl Acids: Results from a Survey of Paired Maternal, Cord Sera, and Placentas. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2017, 51, 5756–5763.
- (25) Kim, S.; Choi, K.; Ji, K.; Seo, J.; Kho, Y.; Park, J.; Kim, S.; Park, S.; Hwang, I.; Jeon, J.; et al. Trans-Placental Transfer of Thirteen Perfluorinated Compounds and Relations with Fetal Thyroid Hormones. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2011**, *45* (17), 7465–7472.

- (26) Lin, Y.; Li, J.; Lai, J.; Luan, H.; Cai, Z.; Wang, Y.; Zhao, Y.; Wu, Y. Placental Transfer of Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Associations with Thyroid Hormones: Beijing Prenatal Exposure Study. *Sci. Rep.* **2016**, *6* (21699), 1–9.
- (27) Gützkow, K. B.; Haug, L. S.; Thomsen, C.; Sabaredzovic, A.; Becher, G.; Brunborg, G. Placental Transfer of Perfluorinated Compounds Is Selective--a Norwegian Mother and Child Sub-Cohort Study. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* **2012**, *215* (2), 216–219.
- (28) Beesoon, S.; Webster, G. M.; Shoeib, M.; Harner, T.; Benskin, J. P.; Martin, J. W. Isomer Profiles of Perfluorochemicals in Matched Maternal, Cord, and House Dust Samples: Manufacturing Sources and Transplacental Transfer. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011, 119 (11), 1659–1665.
- (29) Benskin, J. P.; De Silva, A. O.; Martin, L. J.; Arsenault, G.; Mccrindle, R.; Riddell, N.; Mabury, S. A.; Martin, J. W.; Leah, Martin, J. Disposition of Perfluorinated Acid Isomers in Sprague-Dawley Rats; Part 1: Single Dose. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 2009, 28 (3), 542– 554.
- (30) De Silva, A. O.; Benskin, J. P.; Martin, L. J.; Arsenault, G.; McCrindle, R.; Riddell, N.; Martin, J. W.; Mabury, S. a. Disposition of Perfluorinated Acid Isomers in Sprague-Dawley Rats; Part 2: Subchronic Dose. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 2009, 28 (3), 555–567.
- (31) Johansson, C.; Castoldi, A. F.; Onishchenko, N.; Manzo, L.; Vahter, M.; Ceccatelli, S. Neurobehavioural and Molecular Changes Induced by Methylmercury Exposure during Development. *Neurotox. Res.* **2007**, *11*, 241–260.
- (32) Castoldi, A. F.; Onishchenko, N.; Johansson, C.; Coccini, T.; Roda, E.; Vahter, M.; Ceccatelli, S.; Manzo, L. Neurodevelopmental Toxicity of Methylmercury: Laboratory Animal Data and Their Contribution to Human Risk Assessment. *Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 2008, *51* (2), 215–229.
- (33) Bisen-Hersh, E. B.; Farina, M.; Barbosa, F.; Rocha, J. B. T.; Aschner, M. Behavioral Effects of Developmental Methylmercury Drinking Water Exposure in Rodents. *J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol.* **2014**, *28* (2), 117–124.
- (34) Carratù, M. R.; Coluccia, A.; Modafferi, A. M. E.; Borracci, P.; Scaccianoce, S.; Sakamoto, M.; Cuomo, V. Prenatal Methylmercury Exposure: Effects on Stress Response during Active Learning. *Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* **2008**, *81* (6), 539–542.
- (35) Ferraro, L.; Tomasini, M. C.; Tanganelli, S.; Mazza, R.; Coluccia, A.; Carratù, M. R.; Gaetani, S.; Cuomo, V.; Antonelli, T. Developmental Exposure to Methylmercury Elicits Early Cell Death in the Cerebral Cortex and Long-Term Memory Deficits in the Rat. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 2009, 27 (2), 165–174.
- (36) Goulet, S.; Doré, F. Y.; Mirault, M.-E. Neurobehavioral Changes in Mice Chronically Exposed to Methylmercury during Fetal and Early Postnatal Development. *Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* 2003, 25 (3), 335–347.

- (37) Liang, J.; Inskip, M.; Newhook, D.; Messier, C. Neurobehavioral Effect of Chronic and Bolus Doses of Methylmercury Following Prenatal Exposure in C57BL/6 Weanling Mice. *Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* 2009, 31 (6), 372–381.
- (38) Gandhi, D. Dhull Dinesh, K. Postnatal Behavioural Effects on the Progeny of Rat after Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury. *Am. J. Exp. Biol.* **2014**, *1* (1), 31–51.
- (39) Gandhi, D. N.; Panchal, G. M.; Dhull, D. K. Neurobehavioral Toxicity in Progeny of Rat Mothers Exposed to Methylmercury during Gestation. *Ann. Ist. Super. Sanita* 2014, 50 (1), 28–37.
- (40) Falluel-Morel, A.; Sokolowski, K.; Sisti, H. M.; Zhou, X.; Shors, T. J.; Dicicco-Bloom, E. Developmental Mercury Exposure Elicits Acute Hippocampal Cell Death, Reductions in Neurogenesis, and Severe Learning Deficits during Puberty. *J. Neurochem.* 2007, *103* (5), 1968–1981.
- (41) Sokolowski, K.; Falluel-Morel, A.; Zhou, X.; DiCicco-Bloom, E. Methylmercury (MeHg) Elicits Mitochondrial-Dependent Apoptosis in Developing Hippocampus and Acts at Low Exposures. *Neurotoxicology* 2011, 32 (5), 535–544.
- (42) Xu, M.; Yan, C.; Tian, Y.; Yuan, X.; Shen, X. Effects of Low Level of Methylmercury on Proliferation of Cortical Progenitor Cells. *Brain Res.* **2010**, *1359*, 272–280.
- (43) Guo, B.-Q.; Yan, C.-H.; Cai, S.-Z.; Yuan, X.-B.; Shen, X.-M. Low Level Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury Disrupts Neuronal Migration in the Developing Rat Cerebral Cortex. *Toxicology* 2013, 304, 57–68.
- (44) Shimada, M.; Kameo, S.; Sugawara, N.; Yaginuma-Sakurai, K.; Kurokawa, N.; Mizukami-Murata, S.; Nakai, K.; Iwahashi, H.; Satoh, H. Gene Expression Profiles in the Brain of the Neonate Mouse Perinatally Exposed to Methylmercury and/or Polychlorinated Biphenyls. *Arch. Toxicol.* **2010**, *84* (4), 271–286.
- (45) Fujimura, M.; Cheng, J.; Zhao, W. Perinatal Exposure to Low-Dose Methylmercury Induces Dysfunction of Motor Coordination with Decreases in Synaptophysin Expression in the Cerebellar Granule Cells of Rats. *Brain Res.* **2012**, *1464*, 1–7.
- (46) Cheng, J.; Fujimura, M.; Zhao, W.; Wang, W. Neurobehavioral Effects, c-Fos/Jun Expression and Tissue Distribution in Rat Offspring Prenatally Co-Exposed to MeHg and PFOA: PFOA Impairs Hg Retention. *Chemosphere* **2013**, *91* (6), 758–764.
- (47) Fuentes, S.; Colomina, M. T.; Vicens, P.; Franco-Pons, N.; Domingo, J. L. Concurrent Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate and Restraint Stress during Pregnancy in Mice: Effects on Postnatal Development and Behavior of the Offspring. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2007, *98* (2), 589–598.
- (48) Johansson, N.; Fredriksson, a; Eriksson, P. Neonatal Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) and Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) Causes Neurobehavioural Defects in Adult Mice. *Neurotoxicology* 2008, 29 (1), 160–169.

- (49) Butenhoff, J. L.; Ehresman, D. J.; Chang, S.-C.; Parker, G. a; Stump, D. G. Gestational and Lactational Exposure to Potassium Perfluorooctanesulfonate (K+PFOS) in Rats: Developmental Neurotoxicity. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 2009, *27* (3–4), 319–330.
- (50) Onishchenko, N.; Fischer, C.; Wan Ibrahim, W. N.; Negri, S.; Spulber, S.; Cottica, D.; Ceccatelli, S. Prenatal Exposure to PFOS or PFOA Alters Motor Function in Mice in a Sex-Related Manner. *Neurotox. Res.* 2011, 19 (3), 452–461.
- (51) Fei, C.; McLaughlin, J. K.; Tarone, R. E.; Olsen, J. Fetal Growth Indicators and Perfluorinated Chemicals: A Study in the Danish National Birth Cohort. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 2008, *168* (1), 66–72.
- (52) Chen, M.-H.; Ha, E.-H.; Wen, T.-W.; Su, Y.-N.; Lien, G.-W.; Chen, C.-Y.; Chen, P.-C.; Hsieh, W.-S. Perfluorinated Compounds in Umbilical Cord Blood and Adverse Birth Outcomes. *PLoS One* **2012**, *7* (8), e42474.
- (53) Stein, C. R.; Savitz, D. A.; Dougan, M. Serum Levels of Perfluorooctanoic Acid and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate and Pregnancy Outcome. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 2009, *170* (7), 837–846.
- (54) Fei, C.; McLaughlin, J. K.; Lipworth, L.; Olsen, J. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) and Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Maternally Reported Developmental Milestones in Infancy. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2008, *116* (10), 1391–1395.
- (55) Hoffman, K.; Webster, T. F.; Weisskopf, M. G.; Weinberg, J.; Vieira, V. M. Exposure to Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals and Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder in U.S. Children 12-15 Years of Age. *Environ. Health Perspect.* **2010**, *118* (12), 1762–1767.
- (56) Stein, C. R.; Savitz, D. A. Serum Perfluorinated Compound Concentration and Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder in Children 5–18 Years of Age. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011, *119* (10), 1466–1472.
- (57) Berg, V.; Nøst, T. H.; Pettersen, R. D.; Hansen, S.; Veyhe, A. S.; Jorde, R.; Odland, J. øyvind; Sandanger, T. M. Persistent Organic Pollutants and the Association with Maternal and Infant Thyroid Homeostasis: A Multipollutant Assessment. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2017, *125* (1), 127–133.
- (58) Vitalone, A.; Catalani, A.; Chiodi, V.; Cinque, C.; Fattori, V.; Goldoni, M.; Matteucci, P.; Poli, D.; Zuena, A. R.; Costa, L. G. Neurobehavioral Assessment of Rats Exposed to Low Doses of PCB126 and Methyl Mercury during Development. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 2008, 25 (1), 103–113.
- (59) Cauli, O.; Piedrafita, B.; Llansola, M.; Felipo, V. Gender Differential Effects of Developmental Exposure to Methyl-Mercury, Polychlorinated Biphenyls 126 or 153, or Its Combinations on Motor Activity and Coordination. *Toxicology* 2012, 1–8.
- (60) Roda, E.; Manzo, L.; Coccini, T. Application of Neurochemical Markers for Assessing

Health Effects after Developmental Methylmercury and PCB Coexposure. *J. Toxicol.* **2012**, *2012*, 216032.

- (61) Coccini, T.; Roda, E.; Castoldi, A. F.; Goldoni, M.; Poli, D.; Bernocchi, G.; Manzo, L. Perinatal Co-Exposure to Methylmercury and PCB153 or PCB126 in Rats Alters the Cerebral Cholinergic Muscarinic Receptors at Weaning and Puberty. *Toxicology* 2007, 238 (1), 34–48.
- (62) Padhi, B. K.; Pelletier, G.; Williams, A.; Berndt-Weis, L.; Yauk, C.; Bowers, W. J.; Chu, I. Gene Expression Profiling in Rat Cerebellum Following in Utero and Lactational Exposure to Mixtures of Methylmercury, Polychlorinated Biphenyls and Organochlorine Pesticides. *Toxicol. Lett.* 2008, 176 (2), 93–103.
- (63) Pelletier, G.; Masson, S.; Wade, M. J.; Nakai, J.; Alwis, R.; Mohottalage, S.; Kumarathasan, P.; Black, P.; Bowers, W. J.; Chu, I.; et al. Contribution of Methylmercury, Polychlorinated Biphenyls and Organochlorine Pesticides to the Toxicity of a Contaminant Mixture Based on Canadian Arctic Population Blood Profiles. *Toxicol. Lett.* 2009, 184 (3), 176–185.
- (64) Fiehn, O. Metabolomics--the Link between Genotypes and Phenotypes. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 2002, 48 (1–2), 155–171.
- (65) Wuk, J.; Lee, J.; Kim, K.; Shin, Y.; Kim, J.; Kim, S.; Kim, H.; Kim, P.; Park, K. PFOA-Induced Metabolism Disturbance and Multi-Generational Reproductive Toxicity in Oryzias Latipes. J. Hazard. Mater. 2017, 340, 231–240.
- (66) Huang, S. S. Y.; Benskin, J. P.; Chandramouli, B.; Butler, H.; Helbing, C. C.; Cosgrove, J. R. Xenobiotics Produce Distinct Metabolomic Responses in Zebrafish Larvae (Danio Rerio). *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2016, *50* (12), 6526–6535.
- (67) Yu, N.; Wei, S.; Li, M.; Yang, J.; Li, K.; Jin, L.; Xie, Y.; Giesy, J. P.; Zhang, X.; Yu, H. Effects of Perfluorooctanoic Acid on Metabolic Profiles in Brain and Liver of Mouse Revealed by a High-Throughput Targeted Metabolomics Approach. *Sci. Rep.* 2016, *6*, 1–10.
- (68) Sakamoto, M.; Kakita, A.; Wakabayashi, K.; Takahashi, H.; Nakano, A.; Akagi, H. Evaluation of Changes in Methylmercury Accumulation in the Developing Rat Brain and Its Effects: A Study with Consecutive and Moderate Dose Exposure throughout Gestation and Lactation Periods. *Brain Res.* 2002, 949 (1–2), 51–59.
- (69) Beyrouty, P.; Stamler, C. J.; Liu, J.-N.; Loua, K. M.; Kubow, S.; Chan, H. M. Effects of Prenatal Methylmercury Exposure on Brain Monoamine Oxidase Activity and Neurobehaviour of Rats. *Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* 2006, 28 (2), 251–259.
- Kakita, A.; Wakabayashi, K.; Su, M.; Yoneoka, Y.; Sakamoto, M.; Ikuta, F.; Takahashi, H. Intrauterine Methylmercury Intoxication. Consequence of the Inherent Brain Lesions and Cognitive Dysfunction in Maturity. *Brain Res.* 2000, *877* (2), 322–330.

- (71) Lau, C.; Thibodeaux, J. R.; Hanson, R. G.; Rogers, J. M.; Grey, B. E.; Stanton, M. E.; Butenhoff, J. L.; Stevenson, L. a. Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate during Pregnancy in Rat and Mouse. II: Postnatal Evaluation. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2003, 74 (2), 382– 392.
- (72) Luebker, D. J.; Case, M. T.; York, R. G.; Moore, J. A.; Hansen, K. J.; Butenhoff, J. L. Two-Generation Reproduction and Cross-Foster Studies of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Rats. *Toxicology* **2005**, *215* (1–2), 126–148.
- (73) Glynn, A.; Berger, U.; Bignert, A.; Ullah, S.; Aune, M.; Lignell, S.; Darnerud, P. O. Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids in Blood Serum from Primiparous Women in Sweden: Serial Sampling during Pregnancy and Nursing, and Temporal Trends 1996-2010. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2012, 46 (16), 9071–9079.
- (74) Powley, C. R.; George, S. W.; Ryan, T. W.; Buck, R. C. Matrix Effect-Free Amalytical Methods for Determination of Perfluorinated Carboxylic Acids in Environmental Matrixes. *Anal. Chem.* 2005, 77 (19), 6353–6358.
- (75) Benskin, J. P.; Ikonomou, M. G.; Woudneh, M. B.; Cosgrove, J. R. Rapid Characterization of Perfluoralkyl Carboxylate, Sulfonate, and Sulfonamide Isomers by High-Performance Liquid Chromatography-Tandem Mass Spectrometry. *J. Chromatogr.* A 2012, 1247, 165–170.
- (76) Fox, W. M. Reflex-Ontogeny and Behavioural Development of the Mouse. *Anim. Behav.* 1965, *13* (2), 234–241.
- (77) Brooks, S. P.; Dunnett, S. B. Tests to Assess Motor Phenotype in Mice: A User's Guide. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* **2009**, *10* (7), 519–529.
- (78) Hickey, M. A.; Chesselet, M.-F. *Animal Models of Movement Disorders (Volume II)*, 2nd ed.; Lane, E. L., Dunnett, S. B., Eds.; Humana Press, 2011.
- Jones, B. J.; Roberts, D. J. A Rotarod Suitable for Quantitative Measurements of Motor Incoordination in Naive Mice. *Naunyn. Schmiedebergs. Arch. Exp. Pathol. Pharmakol.* 1968, 259 (2), 211.
- (80) Ennaceur, a; Delacour, J. A New One-Trial Test for Neurobiological Studies of Memory in Rats. 1: Behavioral Data. *Behav. Brain Res.* **1988**, *31* (1), 47–59.
- (81) May, Z.; Morrill, A.; Holcombe, A.; Johnston, T.; Gallup, J.; Fouad, K.; Schalomon, M.; Hamilton, T. J. Object Recognition Memory in Zebrafish. *Behav. Brain Res.* 2016, 296, 199–210.
- (82) Anton, R.; Ziarrusta, H.; Benskin, J. P. Development, Characterization and Comparisons of Targeted and Non-Targeted Metabolomics Methods. *PLoS One* **2018**, 1–18.
- (83) Xia, J.; Sinelnikov, I. V.; Han, B.; Wishart, D. S. MetaboAnalyst 3.0-Making Metabolomics More Meaningful. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 2015, 43 (W1), W251–W257.

- (84) Sakamoto, M.; Chan, H. M.; Domingo, J. L.; Kubota, M.; Murata, K. Changes in Body Burden of Mercury, Lead, Arsenic, Cadmium and Selenium in Infants during Early Lactation in Comparison with Placental Transfer. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 2012, 84, 179– 184.
- (85) Park, Y.; Lee, A.; Choi, K.; Kim, H.; Jae, J.; Choi, G.; Kim, S.; Young, S.; Joon, G.; Suh, E.; et al. Exposure to Lead and Mercury through Breastfeeding during the First Month of Life : A CHECK Cohort Study. *Sci. Total Environ.* **2018**, *612*, 876–883.
- (86) Mondal, D.; Weldon, R. H.; Armstrong, B. G.; Gibson, L. J.; Jose, M.; Espinosa, L. Breastfeeding : A Potential Excretion Route for Mothers and Implications for Infant Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Acids. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014, *122* (2), 187–192.
- (87) Skerfving, S. Mercury in Women Exposed to Methylmercury through Fish Consumptaon, and in Their Newborn Babies and Breast Milk. *Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxciology* 1988, 41, 475–482.
- (88) Oskarsson, A.; Schütz, A.; Skerfving, S.; Hallén, I. P.; Ohlin, B.; Lagerkvist, B. J. Total and Inorganic Mercury in Breast Milk and Blood in Relation to Fish Consumption and Amalgam Fillings in Lactating Women. *Arch. Environ. Health* **1996**, *51* (3), 234–241.
- (89) Beesoon, S.; Martin, J. W. Isomer-Specific Binding Affinity of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) to Serum Proteins. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2015, 49 (9), 5722–5731.
- (90) Semple, B. D.; Blomgren, K.; Gimlin, K.; Ferriero, D. M.; Noble-Haeusslein, L. J. Brain Development in Rodents and Humans: Identifying Benchmarks of Maturation and Vulnerability to Injury across Species. *Prog. Neurobiol.* **2013**, *0*, 1–16.
- (91) Dubovický, M.; Kovačovský, P.; Ujházy, E.; Navarová, J.; Brucknerová, I.; Mach, M. Evaluation of Developmental Neurotoxicity: Some Important Issues Focused on Neurobehavioral Development. *Interdiscip. Toxicol.* 2008, 1 (3–4), 206–210.
- (92) Butenhoff, J. L.; Chang, S.-C.; Ehresman, D. J.; York, R. G. Evaluation of Potential Reproductive and Developmental Toxicity of Potassium Perfluorohexanesulfonate in Sprague Dawley Rats. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 2009, 27 (3–4), 331–341.
- (93) Spulber, S.; Kilian, P.; Ibrahim, W. N. W.; Onishchenko, N.; Ulhaq, M.; Norrgren, L.; Negri, S.; Di Tuccio, M.; Ceccatelli, S. PFOS Induces Behavioral Alterations, Including Spontaneous Hyperactivity That Is Corrected by Dexamfetamine in Zebrafish Larvae. *PLoS One* 2014, 9 (4).
- (94) Khezri, A.; Fraser, T. W. K.; Nourizadeh-lillabadi, R.; Kamstra, J. H.; Berg, V.; Zimmer, K. E.; Ropstad, E. A Mixture of Persistent Organic Pollutants and Perfluorooctanesulfonic Acid Induces Similar Behavioural Responses, but Different Gene Expression Profiles in Zebrafish Larvae. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 2017, *18* (2), 1–17.
- (95) Rustay, N. R.; Wahlsten, D.; Crabbe, J. C. Influence of Task Parameters on Rotarod

Performance and Sensitivity to Ethanol in Mice. *Behav. Brain Res.* 2003, 141 (2), 237–249.

- (96) Treit, D.; Menard, J.; Royan, C. Anxiogenic Stimuli in the Elevated Plus-Maze. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* **1993**, *44* (2), 463–469.
- (97) Choleris, E.; Thomas, A. W.; Kavaliers, M.; Prato, F. S. A Detailed Ethological Analysis of the Mouse Open Eld Test: Effects of Diazepam, Chlordiazepoxide and an Extremely Low Frequency Pulsed Magnetic Eld. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* **2001**, *25*, 235–260.
- (98) Daré, E.; Fetissov, S.; Hökfelt, T.; Hall, H.; Ögren, S. O.; Ceccatelli, S. Effects of Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury on Dopamine-Mediated Locomotor Activity and Dopamine D2 Receptor Binding. *Naunyn. Schmiedebergs. Arch. Pharmacol.* 2003, 367 (5), 500–508.
- (99) Giménez-Llort, L.; Ahlbom, E.; Daré, E.; Vahter, M.; Ögren, S.-O.; Ceccatelli, S. Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury Changes Dopamine-Modulated Motor Activity during Early Ontogeny: Age and Gender-Dependent Effects. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 2001, 9 (3), 61–70.
- (100) Onishchenko, N.; Tamm, C.; Vahter, M.; Hökfelt, T.; Johnson, J. A.; Johnson, D. A.; Ceccatelli, S. Developmental Exposure to Methylmercury Alters Learning and Induces Depression-like Behavior in Male Mice. *Toxicol. Sci.* **2007**, *97* (2), 428–437.
- (101) Vitalone, A.; Catalani, A.; Cinque, C.; Fattori, V.; Matteucci, P.; Zuena, A. R.; Costa, L. G. Long-Term Effects of Developmental Exposure to Low Doses of PCB 126 and Methylmercury. *Toxicol. Lett.* 2010, *197* (1), 38–45.
- (102) Wurtman, R. J. Choline Metabolism as a Basis for the Selective Vulnerability of Cholinergic Neurons. *Trends Neurosci.* **1992**, *15* (4), 117–122.
- (103) Abbott, B. D. Developmental Toxicity. In *Toxicological Effects of Perfluoroalkyl and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances*; Springer International Publishing, 2015; pp 203–218.
- (104) Berger, J. P.; Akiyama, T. E.; Meinke, P. T. PPARs: Therapeutic Targets for Metabolic Disease. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 2005, *26* (5), 244–251.
- (105) Warden, A.; Truitt, J.; Merriman, M.; Ponomareva, O.; Jameson, K.; Ferguson, L. B.; Mayfield, R. D.; Harris, R. A. Localization of PPAR Isotypes in the Adult Mouse and Human Brain. *Sci. Rep.* **2016**, *6* (June), 1–15.
- (106) Dasari, S.; Yuan, Y. In Vivo Methylmercury Exposure Induced Long-Lasting Epileptiform Activity in Layer II/III Neurons in Cortical Slices from the Rat. *Toxicol. Lett.* 2010, 193 (2), 138–143.
- (107) Rossi, a D.; Ahlbom, E.; Ogren, S. O.; Nicotera, P.; Ceccatelli, S. Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury Alters Locomotor Activity of Male but Not Female Rats. *Exp. Brain Res.* 1997, 117 (3), 428–436.

- (108) Salgado, R.; López-Doval, S.; Pereiro, N.; Lafuente, A. Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) Exposure Could Modify the Dopaminergic System in Several Limbic Brain Regions. *Toxicol. Lett.* 2016, 240 (1), 226–235.
- (109) Cepeda, C.; Andre, V. M.; Emily, L. J.; Levine, M. S. Biology of the NMDA Receptor. Chapter 3. NMDA and Dopamine: Diverse Mechanisms Applied to Interacting Receptor Systems; Van Dongen, A. M., Ed.; CRC Press/Francis and Taylor, 2009.

(PFOS-only and MeHg-only) or combined (Low-Mix or High-Mix) exposure groups					
	Control	MeHg	PFOS	Low-Mix	High-Mix
	(n = 5)	(n = 4)	(n = 4)	(n = 4)	(n = 4)
Gestation (days)	21 ± 0.0	21.3 ± 0.3	21 ± 0.0	21 ± 0.0	21 ± 0.0
Litter size (#)	13.0 ± 1.0	11.5 ± 1.0	12.5 ± 1.3	12.0 ± 1.3	11.3 ± 1.3

Table 2-1. List of reproductive outcomes among pregnant dams exposed to individual (PFOS-only and MeHg-only) or combined (Low-Mix or High-Mix) exposure groups

values are presented as the mean \pm SE

There were no significant differences from group comparisons (p < 0.05)

(PND)
3 – 19
3 – 19
3 – 19
3 – 19
3 – 19
3 – 19
3 – 19
3 – 19
3 – 19
38 - 40
41 - 42
43 - 44
45 - 46
53 - 61

Table 2-2. Timing of pre- and post-wean observations and testing for pups and juveniles

object recognition testing		
Variables	Exploration	Discrimination
A_1 (exploration of object 1, trial 1)	$E_{T1} = A_1 + A_2$	$D_1 = A_3 - B$
A ₂ (exploration of object 2, trial 1)	$\mathbf{E}_{\mathrm{T2}} = \mathbf{A}_3 + \mathbf{B}$	$\mathbf{D}_2 = \mathbf{D}_1 / \mathbf{E}_{T2}$
A ₃ (exploration of familiar object, trial 2)		$D_3 = A_3 / E_{T2}$
B (exploration of novel object. trial 2)		

Table 2-3. Formulas for calculation of object exploration and discrimination indices from novel

 object recognition testing

B (exploration of novel object, trial 2) Variables were used to calculate the total object exploration time (sec) of trial 1 (E_{T1}), and total object exploration time (sec) of trial 2 (E_{T2}). Discrimination indices of absolute time (sec) of novel object discrimination (D_1) and the ratio of discrimination of novel (D_2) and familiar (D_3) objects

U	Control	PFOS-only	MeHg-only	Low-Mix	High-Mix
	(n = 8)	(n = 8)	(n = 8)	(n = 8)	(n = 8)
Duration					
T1 Exploration (sec)	4.4 ± 5.1	8.9 ± 5.2	9.9 ± 7.9	3.9 ± 7.1	5.6 ± 6.4
T2 Exploration (sec)	17.0 ± 2.5	17.7 ± 2.3	21.4 ± 1.9	14.2 ± 2.3	18.1 ± 5.6
Discrimination (sec)	4.4 ± 1.4	8.9 ± 1.7	9.9 ± 2.9	3.9 ± 1.2	5.6 ± 1.3
D2 Index	0.26 ± 0.01	0.49 ± 0.06	0.45 ± 0.12	0.31 ± 0.11	0.33 ± 0.07
D3 Index	0.55 ± 0.05	0.40 ± 0.09	0.38 ± 0.09	0.52 ± 0.08	0.38 ± 0.06
Frequency					
T1 Exploration (counts)	2.1 ± 2.7	1.8 ± 3.3	4.5 ± 4.9	2.9 ± 5.6	2.3 ± 5.0
T2 Exploration (counts)	11.1 ± 1.1	12.0 ± 1.7	11.8 ± 1.4	12.4 ± 1.7	10.8 ± 1.0
Discrimination (counts)	2.1 ± 0.7	1.8 ± 0.5	4.5 ± 0.7	2.9 ± 0.4	2.3 ± 0.2
D2 Index	0.19 ± 0.05	0.14 ± 0.04	0.44 ± 0.10	0.28 ± 0.04	0.22 ± 0.06
D3 Index	0.47 ± 0.04	0.49 ± 0.03	0.47 ± 0.10	0.61 ± 0.04	0.47 ± 0.05

Table 2-4. Calculated exploration and discrimination indices from novel object recognition testing

Values are represented as the group mean \pm SE

p < 0.05, level of significance, no groups were significantly different based on Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney non-parametric group comparisons (refer to table 2-2 for the index calculation formulas)

	Trial	Control	PFOS-only	MeHg-only	Low-Mix	High-Mix
		(n = 8)	(n = 8)	(n = 8)	(n = 8)	(n = 8)
Task completion	1	27.4 ± 3.50	29.2 ± 8.00	28.8 ± 5.60	42.5 ± 15.2	53.6 ± 20.2
(sec)	2	36.8 ± 13.6	31.2 ± 6.70	72.0 ± 38.3	39.4 ± 6.70	37.7 ± 6.8
	3	26.7 ± 5.10	73.3 ± 31.8	108 ± 42.6	43.8 ± 10.9	26.5 ± 10.4
Total errors (#) A	1	3.4 ± 0.4	3.7 ± 0.8	3.3 ± 0.8	4.0 ± 0.7	5.5 ± 1.8
	2	3.4 ± 0.7	5.1 ± 1.3	5.1 ± 1.7	5.0 ± 0.9	4.5 ± 0.8
	3	3.4 ± 0.7	8.2 ± 2.6	7.3 ± 2.8	5.3 ± 1.0	3.0 ± 0.7
Working memory	1	0.3 ± 0.2	1.0 ± 0.4	0.7 ± 0.4	0.7 ± 0.4	2.3 ± 1.6
errors (#) ^B	2	0.8 ± 0.4	1.8 ± 1.1	1.9 ± 1.5	1.5 ± 0.6	1.2 ± 0.5
	3	0.6 ± 0.3	5.3 ± 2.3	4.7 ± 2.8	2.2 ± 0.9	0.7 ± 0.5

Table 2-5. Performance from testing trials on the radial arm maze

Values are represented as the group mean \pm SE

p < 0.05, level of significance, no groups were significantly different based on Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney non-parametric group comparisons

^A total error: the sum of revisiting target arms (baited) after first visit, and non-target (unbaited) first visit and revisits ^B working memory error: target (baited) arm and non-target (unbaited) revisits only

Apparatus and Test	PFOS-only	MeHg-only	Low-Mix	High-Mix	
Pre-wean testing (newborns)					
	growth weight	-	-	\downarrow	\downarrow
	righting reflex	-	-	-	\downarrow
	cliff aversion	-	-	-	\downarrow
	negative geotaxis	-	-	-	\downarrow
Post-wean testing (juveniles)					
Open-Field	distance travelled	1	-	-	-
	velocity	1	-	-	-
	border crossing	↑	↑	-	-
Rotating Rod	performance	1	-	-	-
Elevated Plus Maze	anxiety Index	-	-	\uparrow^{A}	\uparrow^{A}
Novel Object	non-spatial	-	-	-	-
Recognition	memory				
Radial Arm Maze	spatial-oriented	-	-	-	-
	memory				

Table 2-6. Summary table of behavioural outcomes in rat offspring prenatally exposed to individual or combined PFOS and/or MeHg

Outcomes represented as significantly (p < 0.05) increased (\uparrow) or decreased/delayed (\downarrow) response Black arrows correspond to changes in comparison to controls, and red arrows to changes from both control and High-mix treatment groups.

^A response was observed to be dose-dependent



Figure 2-1. PFOS (yellow, ng/mL) in serum and MeHg (blue, μ g/L) in whole blood (mean \pm SE) of control (n=5) and various treated (each n=4), collected at 3-weeks parturition from A) dams, and B) offspring.



Figure 2-2. Ratio of linear to total branched PFOS isomers in serum (mean \pm SE) of A) dams and B) offspring at 3 weeks post-parturition of PFOS-only (1 mg/kg), Low-Mix (0.1 mg/kg) and High-Mix (1 mg/kg) of PFOS with MeHg (1 mg/kg) (n = 4).



Figure 2-3. Temporal trend for weight gain (mean \pm SE) dams from control (red), PFOS-only (yellow), MeHg-only (blue), Low-Mix (purple) and High-mix (green) treatment groups during pregnancy (n = 4-5), and B) offspring during pre-wean stage (n = 16-20).

Dams were monitored continuously; a break indicates the separation of measurements pre- and post-natal

* level of significance from untreated control for treatment group of corresponding colour p < 0.05



Figure 2-4. Pre-wean growth and performance of newborn offspring (mean \pm SE) in tests (A) righting reflex, (B) cliff drop aversion, and C) negative geotaxis from control (red), PFOS-only (yellow), MeHg-only (blue), Low-Mix (purple) and High-mix (green) treatment groups (n = 12 to 15).

The proportion of pups able to complete the task is shown in the left panels, while time taken to complete the task is shown in the right panels

*significant difference from controls (p < 0.05)

[#] significant difference from treatment group of corresponding colour (p < 0.05)





*significant difference from controls (p < 0.05)

significant difference from treatment group of corresponding colour (p < 0.05)



Figure 2-6. Offspring performance (mean \pm SE) on the accelerating rotating rod from 5 to 40 rpm over 5 min from control (red), PFOS-only (yellow), MeHg-only (blue), Low-Mix (purple) and High-mix (green) treatment groups (n = 8).

* significant difference from controls (p < 0.05)

[#] significant difference from treatment group of corresponding colour (p < 0.05)



Figure 2-7. Offspring anxiety-related behavioural activity on the elevated plus maze in controls compared to various treatments (n = 8). A) testing hypothesis that combination (MeHg+PFOS) gives different result from PFOS-only or MeHg-only, and B) testing hypothesis that PFOS (Low-Mix or High-Mix) results in a difference at constant MeHg. Data (mean \pm SE), includes frequency of arm entries (left panels), arm duration (middle panels), and calculated anxiety index (right panels). C) heatmaps of mean group activity within walled-arm (red outline) and open-arm (blue outline) platforms.

*p < 0.05, level of significance from control

 $^{\#}p < 0.05$, level of significance from treatment group of corresponding colour



Figure 2-8. A) PLS-DA scores plot, B) loadings plot, and C) hierarchical cluster analysis of significant metabolites contributing to the PLS-DA model quantified in offspring cortex (n=5 per treatment). Metabolites from PFOS-only (purple) and MeHg-only (teal) groups were significantly different from Control (red) and the combined exposure groups Low-Mix (green), and High-Mix (blue).

A colour gradient shows metabolite-specific responses, representing increasing (red), and decreasing (blue) or no change (white) in concentration between treatment groups.


Figure 2-9. Concentration (μ mole/mg) of amino acids considered to be significant features in the cortex layer of rat offspring from control (red), PFOS-only (yellow), MeHg-only (blue), Low-Mix (purple) and High-mix (green) treatment groups (n = 5).

*significant difference from controls (p < 0.05)

[#] significant difference from treatment group of corresponding colour (p < 0.05)



Figure 2-10. Metabolic pathways influenced by altered concentrations of metabolites in (A) MeHg-only and (B) PFOS-only offspring cortex (n = 5). Metabolic pathways are identified as slightly (yellow), moderately (orange) or significantly (red) altered based on level of significance (-log(p), y-axis), as well as the number of metabolites involved (increasing size).

Chapter 3

Longitudinal Analysis Reveals Early-Pregnancy Associations between Perfluoroalkyl Sulfonates and Thyroid Hormone Status in a Canadian Prospective Birth Cohort

3.1 Introduction

Thyroid hormones are important in critical periods of neurodevelopment, including neurogenesis, neuronal migration, proliferation, and myelination^{1,2}. Maintenance of an adequate maternal supply of thyroid hormones is, therefore, essential for healthy fetal and postnatal neurodevelopment³. In humans, fetal production of thyroxine (T4) and triiodothyronine (T3) is not established until late in the first trimester⁴, and until this point the fetus relies on the maternal supply⁵. Thus, early stages of pregnancy exert stress on the hypothalamic–pituitary–thyroid (HPT) axis⁶. Throughout pregnancy, thyroid hormone concentrations are dynamic but tightly controlled, and although reference ranges exist for the general population (e.g., 0.45 to 4.5 mU/L for thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH)), there is uncertainty in reference ranges throughout pregnancy. Hormone levels may vary by gestational age, number of fetuses, and between populations⁵.

Alterations of maternal thyroid hormone status are linked to adverse birth outcomes and child development⁷. Maternal hypothyroidism, defined by elevated TSH with free (i.e., unbound) T4 (FT4) in the reference range, has been associated with spontaneous abortion, preterm birth, placental abruption, low birth weight^{8–10}, and lower scores on neuropsychological tests in children¹¹. Maternal hypothyroxinemia, defined as FT4 in the lowest 10th percentile without a compensatory increase in TSH, has been associated with lower psychomotor development and delayed mental and motor function in infants^{12–14}.

Perfluoroalkyl acids (PFAAs) are among the most prominent organic contaminants in human blood, with perfluorohexane sulfonate (PFHxS), perflurooctanoate (PFOA) and perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) present at highest concentrations in Canadian¹⁵ and American¹⁶ populations. Historic and ongoing production of these compounds, combined with their environmental persistence and bioaccumulation potential has led to their global distribution and accumulation in people and wildlife¹⁷. Dietary intake is a major pathway of PFAA exposure^{18–20}, particularly where fish and seafood are major dietary items^{21,22}, but PFAAs or related precursors may also be present in carpeting, textiles, indoor air and household dust^{23–27}.

In rodent developmental toxicology studies, PFOS generally elicits effects on thyroid hormone metabolism that are consistent with hypothyroxinemia^{28–31}. In monkeys exposed to PFOS³² or PFOA (i.e. ammonium perfluorooctanoate)³³, subtle alterations in T3 and T4 homeostasis were induced. There have been fewer studies of PFHxS, but one early rat study reported no developmental, nor reproductive toxicity, even at high doses (10 mg PFHxS/kg-d)³⁴. More recent studies have reported that PFHxS-exposed pregnant rats and their offspring had reduced serum T4 measured post-pregnancy³⁵, while in mice, dams had increased liver weight and slight reductions in mean live litter sizes, but no development effects were noted in pups³⁶.

Epidemiological studies of maternal thyroid disruption by PFAAs have been conducted in Asia, Europe and North America, but with differences in experimental design, including differences in measurement timing for thyroid hormones or PFAAs^{37–44}. Positive associations are often reported between certain PFAAs and TSH^{37,42–44}, suggesting that PFAA exposure may be a risk factor for maternal hypothyroidism. However, as described in a recent review, associations of PFAAs with TSH were not always significant (p < 0.05); moreover, reported associations of PFAAs with T3 and T4 have been inconsistent between studies, and future welldesigned studies are suggested to confirm the nature of these relationships⁴⁵. Due to the dynamic nature of thyroid hormone concentrations throughout normal pregnancy^{6,46}, we propose a longitudinal design with repeated measurements of thyroid hormones to assess relationship with PFAAs, but this included only one timepoint during the pregnancy, with all other measurements after birth³⁷.

Additional stressors to the thyroid system may also contribute to variability between studies. In the US general population, PFAAs were associated with changes in thyroid hormone regulation, but only in a subset of participants considered both iodine deficient and had tested positive for thyroid peroxidase antibody (TPOAb)⁴⁷, a marker of autoimmune hypothyroidism (i.e. Hashimoto's disease). Similarly, in a Canadian birth cohort, PFAAs (PFNA, PFOA and PFOS) were positively associated with TSH, but only in women with high TPOAb⁴⁴.

TPOAb has since been incorporated as a covariate into models of PFAAs and other contaminants to evaluate their effects on maternal thyroid hormone status^{48,49}, important as a high percentage of pregnant women with hypothyroidism (ranging from 31 to 77 %) have elevated levels of TPOAb^{50,51}. In the current study we tested a new hypothesis that co-exposure to mercury (Hg) may confound the effects of PFAAs. Maternal exposure to Hg has deleterious effects on cognition and motor development of offspring, and has been associated with changes in maternal thyroid hormone status, particularly T3^{52,53}. Moreover, like PFAAs, dietary intake of fish is a major source of Hg exposure (i.e., methylmercury). Previous epidemiological studies have not considered co-exposure of PFAAs with Hg, but for pregnant rats the combined exposure of PFOA and Hg caused non-additive changes in gene expression of offspring⁵⁴

The aim of the current investigation was to examine the longitudinal association between maternal PFAA exposure and thyroid hormone status in the prospective Canadian pregnancy cohort study known as APrON (Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition). With measurements of thyroid hormone status at three timepoints during pregnancy, and once in the post-partum period, while also considering Hg co-exposure and TPOAb status, this is a large (n = 494) and highly detailed investigation of risk factors for maternal thyroid disruption. This is also the first such study to use an isomer-specific analysis for the PFAAs, which can have different pharmacokinetics and placental transfer^{55–57}, and isomer-specific associations have already been noted for birth weight and gestational age⁵⁸.

3.2 Methods^{VI}

3.2.1 Study Participants and Blood Sample Collection^{VII}

The study protocols were approved by the University of Calgary Health Research Ethics Board, and the University of Alberta's Human Ethics Research Board. Participants provided

^{VI} I was responsible for experimental design, PFAA method development and subsequent analysis and quantitation in maternal plasma.

 v_{II} Participant recruitment, data, and sample collection was conducted by members of the APrON team.

written informed consent prior to sample or data collection. Recruitment to the APrON longitudinal Canadian pregnancy cohort was between March 2009 and July 2012. A full description of recruitment methods, rationale for APrON and a detailed description of the cohort is published elsewhere^{59,60}. The population for the current study consists of a subset of women from APrON (n = 494) residing in Calgary, recruited prior to 18 weeks gestation (Timepoint 1, mean gestation = 14.3 weeks) and conceived naturally without the use of fertility hormones or assisted reproductive techniques. A detailed description of the sample population and selected covariates is described in Appendix B and listed in Table 3-1. Data were collected through inperson interviews, administration of a first-visit questionnaire, and follow-ups at each timepoint. Details of the assessments have been published⁵⁹, but included data collection on diet, physical activity, mental health, medical history, and demographics. For this investigation, potential covariates and confounders included maternal age, education, household income, ethnicity, parity, medical conditions, as well as a history of smoking, alcohol, and recreational drug use.

Plasma or sera were available for most women in each trimester of pregnancy: Timepoint 1 (< 13 weeks gestation, n = 167), Timepoint 2 (14 to 27 weeks gestation, n = 487), and Timepoint 3 (27 to 40 weeks gestation, n = 465). Additional samples were available from 3 months post-partum, Timepoint 4 (n = 479). The majority of PFAA and thyroid analyses were measured in plasma, but serum was utilized when plasma was not available (14 % of all samples). All collection and storage materials were tested for background contamination using HPLC-grade water as a surrogate matrix, and no contamination was detected in any materials. A complete description of blood collection, QA/QC protocols, and analyte recoveries are in Appendix B.

3.2.2 Thyroid Hormone Analysis^{VIII}

Free triiodothyronine (FT3), free thyroxine (FT4), thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH), and thyroid peroxidase antibodies (TPOAb) were measured at all time points (Timepoints 1 to 4) in plasma of participants. Chemiluminescent microparticle immunoassay kits were used on the

^{VIII} Data from analysis of thyroid hormones was provided by Susan Goruk and Dr. Catherine Field, of the Department of Agricultural, Food and Nutritional Science (University of Alberta)

Architect System (Abbott Diagnostics, Santa Clara, CA). Commercially available controls (Abbott Diagnostics) were included with each run (every 20 samples) to verify uniform precision between runs. In addition to commercial kits, an in-house reference sample (fasting plasma) was also included with each new lot number to ensure instrumental accuracy and consistency of calibration curves with a coefficient of variation < 1 % for thyroid hormones. Six sets of duplicates within each run were included as a QC check with an acceptable coefficient of variation of < 10 %.

3.2.3 Isomer-Specific PFAA Analysis

Extraction of PFAAs was from maternal plasma collected at Timepoint 2 using a modified method from Glynn et al.⁶¹. Due to their long half-lives⁶², PFAA exposure is highly correlated across trimesters⁶³, making single observations a robust measurement of PFAA exposure. An aliquot of 0.5 mL of plasma was placed in a 15 mL conical polypropylene centrifuge tube containing 1 ng of 8 isotopically labeled internal standards in methanol (MPFAC-MXA, Wellington Laboratories, Guelph, ON) (listed, Appendix B). Plasma extraction was by protein precipitation with 4 mL of acetonitrile (ACN) and sonication at room temperature for 10 min. The plasma/ACN mixture was centrifuged at 2000 rpm for 5 min in an Eppendorf Sorvall ST-40R tabletop centrifuge (Thermo-Fisher Scientific), the supernatant was transferred to a new 15 mL tube, and the pellet was discarded. The supernatant was then evaporated with a stream of nitrogen gas at 40 °C to a volume of 0.3 mL and reconstituted in 50:50 methanol:water to a final volume of 1 mL. This extract underwent dispersive cleanup⁶⁴ by transferring to a 1.7 mL Eppendorf tube containing 0.025 g of bulk graphitized carbon (Supelclean ENVI-Carb, Sigma Aldrich), that had been acidified with 50 µL of glacial acetic acid and vortexed for 10 sec. The sample was centrifuged for 10 min at 10,000 rpm (Sorvall Legend Micro 21R, Thermo Scientific) and the top 0.5 mL was transferred to a glass auto-sampler vial.

A rapid, isomer-specific analysis of PFAAs was optimized for use with human plasma from the instrument parameters of a previous method by Benskin et al. used for PFAA analysis of landfill leachate⁶⁵. A total of 25 PFAA analytes, including 16 perfluoroalkyl carboxylates (11 linear and 5 branched isomers) and 9 perfluoroalkyl sulfonates (4 linear and 5 branched isomers) were monitored in all maternal plasma samples at Timepoint 2. Analysis was by HPLC-MS/MS with a UFLC-XR Shimadzu HPLC coupled to an API 5000 triple quadrupole mass spectrometer (Applied Biosystems Sciex, Concord, ON) operating in negative ion mode with multiple reaction monitoring. A detailed description of instrument parameters, median concentration, and detection limits for all PFAAs are provided in Appendix B. An external solvent-based calibration curve was utilized and each linear and branched PFAA was quantified using the appropriate mass labeled internal standard. A 5 μ L sample was injected onto an Ascentis Express F5 PFP analytical column (2.7 μ m, 90 °A, 10 cm × 2.1 mm, Sigma-Aldrich) equipped with an Ascentis Express F5 PFP guard column (2.7 μ m, 5.0 mm x 2.1 mm) at 40 °C. Upstream of the injector, two XTerra C18 columns (5 μ m, 30 mm x 2.6 mm each, Waters) were in place to separate instrumental background PFAAs from PFAAs in the sample injected to the analytical column. A binary gradient elution was used, including (A) 5 mM aqueous formic acid and 5 mM ammonium formate, and (B) 100 % methanol at 0.2 mL/min. The elution gradient was initially 10 % B, 60 % B by 3 min, 88 % B by 14 min, and 100 % B by 14.5 min, held until 15 min and returned to initial conditions by 16 min with a further 5 min equilibration.

3.2.4 Total Hg (THg) Analysis^{IX}

A 100 µL aliquot of maternal blood cell fraction from Timepoint 2 was diluted with 100 µL of deionized water and diluted with a basic solution containing 25 µg/L of iridium as internal standard, 10 µg/L gold, 0.5 g of EDTA in 1% v/v ammonia hydroxide, 2.5% butanol, and 0.05% v/v Triton X100. The resultant 50-fold dilution was then analyzed for THg (Agilent 8800 ICP-MS/MS). Helium was used as collision gas to remove interferences. Two sources of external quality controls were used (SeronormTM and ClinchekTM) at three levels and injected after every 10 samples. The analytical acceptability range was defined as within 20 % of the reference value according to manufacturer guidelines. Duplicates of each sample were run, and for every 10 samples a sample was randomly selected and spiked with the analytes as an additional QC check. Complete details of quality assurance and quality controls, including instrumental limits of detection and quantitation (LOD, LOQ), and THg recovery are described in Appendix B.

^{IX} Mercury analysis was conducted by Dr. Amy MacDonald, and Dr. David Kinniburgh of the Alberta Centre for Toxicology (University of Calgary)

3.2.5 Statistical Analysis^X

Thyroid hormones were measured over time for the same subject. These observations were not independent, violating the assumption of ordinal regression modeling, thus mixed effect modelling was employed to accommodate the correlation structure within observations of the same subjects. All statistical analyses were performed using R.3.3.2. The effect of each potential covariate was evaluated in the separated mixed effect model in the presence of the main predictor, either PFAAs or THg. Covariates with p < 0.2 were nominated to enroll in a multiple regression model. The fixed parameters of the multiple mixed models included the main predictor, the covariates from the first step (p < 0.2) and a time variable indicating Timepoints. We also estimated subject-specific trajectories by considering a time variable in the random part of the model. For all mixed effect modeling, three correlation structures (unstructured, autoregressive and compound symmetry) were attempted and the structure with the lowest Akaike information criterion – a method of assessing the quality of a model – was used for final model selection. Multicollinearity between covariates was tested and the goodness of fit for all the models was evaluated exploring the models' residuals. Evaluation in statistical models was restricted to PFAAs that were detected in > 80 % of samples in the overall population, and all thyroid hormones (TSH, FT4, and FT3) were log-transformed to account for skewed distributions.

Within each model, the main effect was determined (β main effect), described as the change in outcome per unit change in predictor (PFAA or THg) when time and all significant covariates were adjusted for. All covariates from the univariate models in the first step are listed in Table 3-1. Maternal age, ethnicity and history of smoking were considered significant and adjusted for in multivariate models of FT3, FT4, and TSH, a diagnosed thyroid condition, and a history of drug and alcohol use were also adjusted for in models of FT4, and FT3 respectively.

In addition to the main effect, the outcome at each Timepoint was also considered to determine the time-dependence of PFAA-thyroid hormone associations. For outcomes at Timepoints during pregnancy (β at Timepoint 1, 2, and 3), the significance (p < 0.05) of a time

^x Statistical analysis was conducted by Dr. Elham Khodayari-Moez and Dr. Irina Dinu of the School of Public Health (University of Alberta)

interaction was considered (e.g., the change in the effect of each PFAA on modeled thyroid hormone from Timepoint 1 to Timepoint 2, Timepoint 2 to Timepoint 3, etc.). For the outcome at Timepoint 4 collected at 3-months postpartum (β at Timepoint 4), the significance of an additional interaction (p < 0.05) was considered to account for the change in effect during pregnancy to post-birth. A β -coefficient (change in thyroid hormone per unit change in PFAA), and 95 % confidence intervals were calculated for the main effect and at each Timepoint.

To address the secondary hypothesis of effects from external stressors, the PFAA-thyroid hormone models then considered the significance of additional interaction terms (p < 0.05). THg (continuous) and TPOAb (categorical, women considered as TPOAb normal, or TPOAb). A detailed description of treatment of TPOAb is found in Appendix B. All interactions included in the model were considered first-order interactions.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Population Description

Participants had a mean age of 32 (range, 16-43), the majority were Caucasian (88 %), had completed post-secondary education (99 %), and most (82 %) had annual household incomes above \$77,000 CAD (Table 3-1). Most participants were either nulliparous or primiparous (91 %). A proportion (25 %) were self-reported to have a history of smoking, defined as having consumed >100 cigarettes over their lifetime. However, the self-reported proportion of current smokers was < 2 % among pregnant participants. Overall, the described population had similar characteristics to a Canadian birth cohort study (n = 152) in the metropolitan area of Vancouver, Canada, that previously reported on PFAA-thyroid associations⁴⁴.

3.3.2 PFAA Concentrations in Maternal Plasma

Certain perfluoroalkyl carboxylates (linear-PFOA, PFNA, and PFDA) and perfluoroalkyl sulfonates (PFHxS, linear-PFOS, and most branched PFOS isomers (*iso*, 5*m*, 3*m*, and 4*m*)) were detected in > 99 % of plasma samples. PFHpA, PFUnA, and PFDoA were detected less frequently, in 66, 89, and 55 % of samples, respectively. Total PFOS had the highest median concentration (4.77 ng/mL), followed in descending order by PFOA (2.11), PFHxS (1.03), PFNA (0.69), PFDA (0.25), PFHpA (0.08), PFUnA (0.06), and PFDoA (0.06) (Table 3-2).

98

Among the major legacy PFAAs, total PFOS, total PFOA, and PFHxS concentrations were comparable to recent measurements in Canadians^{63,66}. Spearman correlations showed that PFOA was strongly correlated with PFNA and with PFDA (rho > 0.77, p < 0.05), and moderately correlated with PFHpA, PFUnA, PFDoA, PFHxS and PFOS (rho = 0.32 to 0.49, p < 0.05). PFOS and PFHxS were moderately correlated (rho = 0.61, p < 0.05), and were not correlated with any other PFAA, except for the moderate correlation with PFOA noted above.

For PFOS isomers of PFOS, linear PFOS was 2.49 ng/mL (69 % of total PFOS) and total branched PFOS was 1.08 ng/mL (31 % of total PFOS) in maternal plasma (Table 3-2). Among PFOS branched isomers, the highest concentration (ng/mL) was for *iso*-PFOS (0.42), followed by 5*m*-PFOS (0.33), $\sum 3m$ -+4*m*-PFOS (0.23), and 1*m*-PFOS (0.07), that made up 12.7, 9.8, 6.1, and 2.1 % of total PFOS respectively (Table 3-2). All PFOS branched isomers were moderately to strongly correlated (rho = 0.56 to 0.93, p < 0.05). Although a broad range of PFOA isomers were also monitored in maternal plasma, only linear-PFOA at a concentration of 2.11 ng/mL (making up 96.8 % of total PFOA) and 0.07 ng/mL of *iso*-PFOA [0.07] (making up 3.2 % of total PFOA) were detectable. However, due to the low frequency of detection of iso-PFOA (< 50 % of total samples), it was excluded from models of associations with thyroid hormones and further mention of PFOA refers only to linear PFOA.

3.3.3 THg Concentrations in Maternal Red Blood Cells

THg was frequently detectable (98 %) in maternal blood cell fraction (Table 3-2). After adjusting for relative volumes of plasma and cell fraction (i.e., Hg concentration in RBC fraction were divided by 2), geometric mean (GM) concentrations (μ g/L) of THg in the current study [0.490] were comparable to whole blood concentrations in pregnant women from another recent Canadian cohort (0.491)⁶⁷. Canadian cohort values were lower than recent cohort studies conducted in Norway (1.21)⁶⁸ and Korea (3.19)⁶⁹, likely due to differences in fish consumption. For example, in Korea⁶⁹ and Sweden⁷⁰, positive associations have been reported between increased fish intake and Hg. THg concentrations in the current study were lower than in Canadian Cree First Nations (GM = 2.47 μ g/L), where higher Hg was also correlated with increased fish consumption⁷¹. In the current study, THg was not strongly correlated with any PFAA analytes or their isomers, but significant low to moderate correlations were observed between THg and PFDA, and THg and PFUnA (rho = 0.1, and 0.4 respectively, p < 0.05).

3.3.4 Thyroid Hormone Concentrations in Maternal Plasma

Concentrations of thyroid hormones (TSH, FT4, and FT3) at all Timepoints are summarized in Table 3-3. TSH increased slightly mid-gestation (Timepoint 2), whereas decreasing trends for FT4 and FT3 were observed throughout the pregnancy (Timepoint 1 to 3). FT4 subsequently increased at 3-months postpartum (Timepoint 4). An increase in TSH between the first and second trimester, and parallel patterns of decreasing FT4 and FT3 have been noted previously, but levels generally remain in the reference range⁴⁶.

TPOAb data have been used as a binary variable (i.e., high/normal) in previous investigations of PFAAs and thyroid hormones. Cutoff values used have ranged from low (i.e., 9 mIU/mL)^{44,47,52}, to moderate (34 to 50 mIU/mL)^{37,51} to high (90 mIU/mL)⁷². Here, we used 9 mIU/mL to be consistent with previous PFAA studies^{44,47,52}, and because this value is the threshold for eliciting disturbance to immunological functioning of thyroid tissue⁷³. The range of women with elevated TPOAb in the current study was 5 to 15 % (Table 3-3), which is comparable but slightly wider than the reference range for euthyroid women (i.e., 6 - 12 %) based on previous studies of thyroid hormone status and TPOAb^{51,74–76}. Including, and adjusting for hypothyroidism, in models of the current population may have contributed to increased proportion of women with elevated TPOAb. In women categorized as high TPOAb, using a Student t-test, I found that in women categorized as high TPOAb, TSH was significantly higher early in pregnancy (Timepoint 1 and Timepoint 2), and FT4 was significantly higher postpartum (Timepoint 4) compared to normal TPOAb women (p < 0.05).

3.3.5 Associations between PFAA or THg Exposure and Maternal Thyroid Hormones

Significant main effect associations (p < 0.05) between PFAAs and maternal thyroid hormones (TSH, FT4, FT3) and calculated associations at each timepoint are summarized in table 3-4. All remaining main effect associations of PFAAs with thyroid hormones and interactions are listed in Appendix B.

TSH was positively associated with several perfluoroalkyl sulfonates (PFHxS, \sum Br-PFOS, and 5*m*-PFOS) during pregnancy, but not with any perfluoroalkyl carboxylates, nor THg (Table 3-4). The strength of the significant associations was dependent on time, with all three associations significant in early pregnancy (Timepoint 1); only PFHxS was significant in the

second trimester (Timepoint 2), and none were significant late in pregnancy (Timepoint 3). At 3months postpartum (Timepoint 4), a significant association with linear-PFOS was revealed, and association with 5*m*-PFOS was significant again, but with a decreased coefficient compared to earlier in gestation (Timepoint 1). For PFHxS, \sum Br-PFOS, and 5*m*-PFOS, the relative trends are similar over time (Fig. 3-1 A-C), with strong dose-dependent positive associations at Timepoint 1, which weaken by Timepoint 2, disappear by Timepoint 3, and reappear post-partum. It is concerning that the most significant and strongest associations occurred in the earliest stage of pregnancy when the fetus may be most susceptible to subclinical maternal hypothyroidism.

For FT4, the only significant association was a negative association with PFHxS at all Timepoints (Table 3-4). This can be visualized over time for increasing inter-quartile concentrations of PFHxS (Fig. 3-2A), demonstrating the consistent dose-dependent association despite the expected decrease in FT4 during the first and second trimester, as well as the subsequent postpartum rise (Table 3-3). These significant associations for PFHxS and FT4 are consistent with the positive associations between PFHxS and TSH at Timepoints 1 and 2, because the function of elevated TSH is to stimulate the thyroid gland to produce more T4 in response to low circulating T4 and T3 (Fig. 1-3).

For FT3, the only significantly associations were for THg and 1m-PFOS (Table 3-4). In the case of THg, a significant negative association with FT3 was observed consistently across all Timepoints. This can be observed visually as a dose-response decline in FT3 with increasing median quartile concentration of THg (Fig. 3-2B). Increasing 1m-PFOS concentrations were positively associated with FT3 at 3-months postpartum (Timepoint 4), but not at other Timepoints.

The significant associations between TSH and the branched isomers (\sum Br-PFOS, 5*m*-PFOS), or between FT3 and 1*m*-PFOS, would likely have been missed in this study without the isomer-specific analysis. This is because the branched isomers are relatively minor, and the major isomer (linear-PFOS, 69% of total PFOS) was not associated with TSH during pregnancy (Table 3-4), nor with FT4 or FT3 at any Timepoint. In fact, by summing all linear and branched isomers we confirmed that total PFOS was not associated with TSH, FT4, or FT3 (Appendix B). A recent review pointed out that previous studies of PFOS and thyroid disruption have been inconsistent⁴⁵, and we propose that 'total-PFOS' analytical methods have contributed to this.

Including an interaction term for THg co-exposure did not influence any of the above noted associations for PFAAs. However, one significant new association was revealed, a positive association between $\sum 3m+4m$ -PFOS and TSH (p < 0.05) (Table 3-4) when including the interaction of THg co-exposure. This indicates that increasing concentrations of $\sum 3m+4m$ -PFOS are associated with TSH, but that increasing concentrations of THg interact to weaken the association ($\beta = -0.30$, p = 0.047). This new relationship agrees with the general association for \sum Br-PFOS and 5m-PFOS which were significantly positively associated with TSH in early pregnancy (Timepoint 1) and at 3-months postpartum (Timepoint 4) (Table 3-4).

3.3.6 Inclusion of TPOAb status

Including a TPOAb interaction term into the model, whereby participants were classified as either normal (< 9 IU/mL) or high (> 9 IU/mL) at each time point, did not significantly alter any of the observed main effect associations (Table 3-4). Thus, significant associations with thyroid hormones for PFHxS, Σ Br-PFOS, 5*m*-PFOS and THg are true in the entire sample population, not only in the high TPOAb group.

Nevertheless, new significant associations were revealed after inclusion of TPOAb status (Table 3-5). PFUnA was positively associated with FT4 in the high TPOAb group only. The association was consistent at all measured timepoints; thus, the result is unlikely spurious because it was consistent throughout pregnancy and at 3-months postpartum. The branched PFOS isomer, 1*m*-PFOS, was also associated with TSH when including TPOAb status, but the result was time-dependent (Table 3-5). Specifically, in the normal TPOAb group, there was a significant positive association between 1*m*-PFOS and TSH at Timepoints 1 and 2, but not at Timepoints 3 and 4. The positive association of 1*m*-PFOS with TSH is not surprising, as the normal TPOAb group represents 85% of the population, and similar longitudinal trends were observed for the sum of all PFOS branched isomers (Σ Br-PFOS), as well as 5*m*-PFOS. More unexpected was the opposite association in the high TPOAb group, whereby 1*m*-PFOS was inversely associated with TSH (Table 3-5). This association was not significant early in gestation (Timepoints 1 and 2) but became stronger over subsequent timepoints, with significant negative associations in late pregnancy and at 3-months postpartum (Timepoints 3 and 4). This vulnerable TPOAb subgroup may be more susceptible to the effects of environmental contaminants such as

PFAAs, and these results suggest a unique response compared to the larger normal TPOAb population.

3.4 Discussion

Maternal thyroid hormone homeostasis is under inherent stress during pregnancy. Increasing estrogen in early gestation coincides with increased T4-binding globulin, resulting in increased total T3 and T4⁶ which continues throughout pregnancy to meet maternal and fetal demand, even after onset of fetal thyroid function at 16-20 weeks⁷⁷. Elevated TPOAb, which occurs in 6 - 12 % of pregnant women, is considered a clinical marker of autoimmune thyroiditis (Hashimoto's disease) and indicates additional stress on the thyroid that increases the risk of adverse birth outcomes^{51,78}. Thus, pregnant women may be vulnerable to thyroid disruption from the additional stress of environmental contaminants that act as endocrine disruptors, such as PFAAs and Hg.

Epidemiological studies of pregnant women are complicated by gradual changes in maternal physiology, and by changing concentration of thyroid hormones throughout the pregnancy^{79–82}, also observed here (Table 3-3). Given the susceptibility of pregnant women to thyroid disruption, while also considering the biological importance of understanding the timing of any disruption, longitudinal studies are particularly well suited to studies of maternal thyroid disruption.

In prospective cohorts, longitudinal approaches have several advantages over other study designs, including identification of the timing, trends, or recurrence of adverse outcomes⁸³. This study on PFAAs is the first to measure thyroid outcomes at multiple time points during the gestational period, and important time-dependent associations were revealed for the first time (Table 3-4). Statistical models using repeat measures accounted for changes in thyroid hormone levels over time, revealing significant relationships between PFHxS and TSH, or PFOS isomers and TSH that were strongest early in pregnancy, gradually disappeared by the third trimester, and in some cases, reappeared post-partum. These trends suggest a window of vulnerability in early pregnancy at a time when the fetus is almost entirely dependent on adequate maternal supply of thyroid hormones. In other cases, the longitudinal design revealed no trend over time but demonstrated consistent significant associations at each time point. For example, the negative

associations between PFHxS and FT4, and between THg and FT3 (Table 3-4). Such consistent results provide great internal validity that the associations are not spurious.

In the current study, overall results for PFHxS were particularly strong and compelling. Higher maternal PFHxS exposure was positively associated with TSH (time-dependent) and negatively associated with maternal FT4 (not time-dependent). This is consistent with previous findings of a positive association of PFHxS with TSH⁴²⁻⁴⁴ and negative association with FT4I, an index of free T4 in circulation⁴⁹. Taking this into consideration with the current dataset showing a consistent dose-response between increasing PFHxS concentrations and declining FT4 at all Timepoints, evidence is building for a causal relationship⁸⁴. Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain the thyroid disrupting effects of PFAAs, including increased hepatic clearance and excretion of T4 through glucuronidation⁸⁵, deiodinase enzyme-mediated conversion of T4 to T3⁸⁵, and the competitive displacement of T4 from thyroid hormone binding proteins in serum^{86,87}. In fact, compared to other PFAAs, PFHxS has the highest in vitro competitive binding potency to human transthyretin, an important human T4 serum transport protein⁸⁶. Our findings are in support of this latter mechanism, as it has been proposed that competitive displacement of T4 by PFAAs leads to a transient increase in FT4, but that the resulting clearance from induction of T4 metabolism ultimately reduces FT4 at steady-state⁴⁰. Moreover, dose-dependent reductions in plasma FT4 have also been observed in chicken embryos exposed to PFHxS⁸⁸. Notwithstanding such in vitro results, this mechanism required relatively high concentrations of PFAAs, and the validity in vivo at lower concentrations is questionable⁸⁹. Nevertheless, observed associations in this study and previous studies are consistent with this mechanism.

According to NHANES data between 1999-2000⁹⁰ and 2007-2008⁴⁷, human exposure to PFOS drastically declined (geometric mean declined from 30.4 to 13.5 ng/mL) whereas PFHxS exposure was effectively unchanged (2.1 and 1.9 ng/mL, respectively) over the same time period. More recent monitoring of PFAAs in plasma samples collected from American Red Cross donors in 2015 found further decreased PFOS (4.3 ng/mL), and to a lesser extent, PFHxS (0.9 ng/mL)¹⁶, which was at comparable concentrations to the current study (Table 3-2). Human PFOS exposure has declined much faster than PFHxS, and PFHxS may soon be the most prominent PFAA in humans if it is not targeted for mitigation.

To my knowledge, this is the first epidemiological study to include an isomer-specific analysis of PFAAs for investigation of maternal thyroid hormone disruption. This is a limitation of previous work because PFOS and PFOA are present in human blood as various linear or branched isomers that are known to have different pharmacokinetics^{55,56}. Isomer-specific analysis is particularly important for PFOS which was historically manufactured as a mixture of linear (70 % of total PFOS) and branched (30 %) isomers. Populations around the world have wide-ranging proportions of branched PFOS isomers; for example the branched PFOS content in samples from China (52 %)⁹¹ were higher than in Norway (30-47 %)^{20,92} or Vietnam (17 %)⁹³. Higher proportions of branched PFOS isomers have been detected in fetal cord blood (24 %, and 36-54 %) compared to paired maternal samples (17 %, and 27-44 %)^{57,94} and branched PFOS isomers have higher transplacental transfer efficiencies than linear PFOS⁹⁵.Thus, the associations between branched PFOS isomers and maternal thyroid disruption could also be relevant to thyroid disruption in the developing fetus.

Interestingly, the strongest associations with TSH were for PFHxS and branched PFOS isomers, with no corresponding association for linear PFOS (Table 3-4). PFHxS and branched PFOS isomers may share optimal physical properties or molecular sizes that allow them to interact most strongly with receptor biomolecules that control thyroid hormone homeostasis. Compared to linear PFOS, PFHxS and branched PFOS molecules are shorter in length and less hydrophobic, for example eluting earlier than linear PFOS in reversed phase chromatography. PFHxS has already been demonstrated to be more optimal than PFOS for displacing T4 from transthyretin⁸⁶, but the same studies have yet to be done for branched PFOS isomers. For all these reasons, future epidemiological and toxicological studies of PFOS should consider isomerspecific analysis and isomer-specific toxicity.

The "multiple-hit hypothesis" proposed by Webster et al. states that populations with preexisting thyroid related conditions may be more susceptible to the effects of thyroid disrupting environmental contaminants (Webster, 2014), supported by evidence of PFAA-induced thyroid dysregulation in a subset of people with high TPOAb and an iodine deficiency⁴⁷. Within the small subgroup of women with elevated TPOAb in the current study, PFUnA was negatively associated with FT4, and 1*m*-PFOS was negatively associated with TSH (Table 3-5). PFOS has previously been reported to have both positive⁴⁴ and negative⁴⁹ associations with TSH in high TPOAb status pregnant women. Although the mechanism of interaction between PFAAs, thyroid hormones, and TPOAb is not well understood, these results further support the multiple-hit hypothesis⁴⁴.

THg analysis was included in the current study to control for a hypothesized confounding variable, but also to consider any relevant mixture effects on thyroid disruption. In the current Canadian cohort, blood THg was not strongly correlated with serum PFAAs and was not considered a confounder but should be included in future studies where fish intake is higher (i.e., in populations with increased THg exposure). Nevertheless, THg was negatively associated with free T3, similar to previous associations between Hg and total T3 (FT3 was not analyzed) in pregnant women from Quebec, Canada⁹⁶, and Spain⁹⁷. In Slovakia, Hg in cord blood was inversely associated with total T3 and FT3 in 6-month old infants⁵³. These findings are consistent with the proposed mechanism of action for Hg through enzymatic inhibition of deiodinase activity (enzyme D3, in particular), resulting in reduced T3 production^{98,99}. A possible mixture effect between THg and $\sum 3m$ -+4m-PFOS was observed in models of TSH, whereby the main effect of $\sum 3m$ -+4m-PFOS was positively associated with TSH when including THg co-exposure; however, the $\sum 3m$ -+4m-PFOS-THg interaction term was negative, indicating that at higher Hg concentrations association of these PFOS isomers with THg became weaker. Thus, it is possible that THg increases sensitivity to thyroid disruption by PFOS branched isomers but is dependent on the concentration of THg.

Although this was among the largest and most detailed studies of PFAAs and thyroid disruption, I acknowledge some study limitations. Participants all resided in the metropolitan area of Calgary, Canada, and were from a narrow demographic (e.g., high socioeconomic status) that may not be representative of the overall population. This may limit the external validity of our findings when considering other global populations, but it does not decrease the internal validity. Nevertheless, with respect to PFAA exposure, the concentrations of PFAAs in maternal plasma in this study were almost identical to another Canadian birth cohort⁴⁴, and similar to other cohorts in Korea⁴⁰, China¹⁰⁰, Taiwan⁴³, and Norway⁴⁸. With respect to iodine sufficiency, this was determined using questionnaires, assuming iodine sufficiency if taking prenatal supplements that included iodine. In the general US population, thyroid hormone status was particularly susceptible to PFAAs for a subgroup with combined high TPOAb status and an iodine deficiency⁴⁷. Thus, future studies might consider inclusion of urinary iodine. Finally, thyroid hormones were measured by immunoassay. Although this is one of the most commonly

employed methods of quantifying thyroid hormones in human samples, radioimmunoassays, such as the one used in this study, are sensitive to serum binding protein concentration, not designed to be used under conditions when protein levels are subject to change (i.e., during pregnancy)¹⁰¹. Similar problems resulted in reporting bias and underreporting of FT4 values in animal models¹⁰², but have been deemed less problematic in human samples. Nonetheless, pregnancy cohort studies might benefit from the enhanced specificity and precision of liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) over immunoassays.

3.5 Conclusions

The prospective APrON birth cohort study allowed one of the largest and most detailed studies of maternal thyroid hormone disruption by PFAAs. With three sampling times throughout pregnancy and another sampling time after birth, the longitudinal analysis revealed new trends that are of biological significance, and which could explain variability among previous studies. By considering additional thyroid stressors, THg and TPOAb status, the study also revealed interactions of relevance to the multiple hit hypothesis, and to toxicology of environmental chemical mixtures in human blood, respectively. By using an isomer-specific method for PFAA analysis, the distinct toxicological behavior and relevance of branched PFOS isomers was revealed, which highlights the importance of isomer-specific PFAA methodologies in future epidemiology and toxicology studies. Building on previous literature, there is now very strong evidence in support of causal relationships between PFHxS and PFOS exposure and disruption of maternal thyroid homeostasis in early pregnancy. This information should be considered in future international decisions under the Stockholm Convention, where PFHxS has been nominated for inclusion as a Persistent Organic Pollutant¹⁰³, and PFOS is already included but with many current exemptions under its listing in Annex B.

3.6 References

- (1) Howdeshell, K. L. A Model of the Development of the Brain as a Construct of the Thyroid System. *Environ. Heal.* **2002**, *110* (3), 337–348.
- (2) Préau, L.; Fini, J. B.; Morvan-Dubois, G.; Demeneix, B. Thyroid Hormone Signaling during Early Neurogenesis and Its Significance as a Vulnerable Window for Endocrine Disruption. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta Gene Regul. Mech.* **2015**, *1849* (2), 112–121.

- (3) Williams, G. R. Neurodevelopmental and Neurophysiological Actions of Thyroid Hormone. *J. Neuroendocrinol.* **2008**, *20* (6), 784–794.
- (4) Burrow, G. N.; Fisher, D. A.; Larsen, R. P. Mechanisms of Disease Maternal and Fetal Thyroid Function. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **1994**, *331* (16), 1072–1078.
- (5) Fitzpatrick, D. L.; Russell, M. A. Diagnosis and Management of Thyroid Disease in Pregnancy. *Obstet. Gynecol. Clin. North Am.* **2010**, *37* (2), 173–193.
- (6) Glinoer, D. The Normal Thyroid During Pregnancy? *Thyroid* **1999**, *9* (7), 631–635.
- (7) Negro, R.; Stagnaro-Green, A. Diagnosis and Management of Subclinical Hypothyroidism in Pregnancy. *BMJ* **2014**, *349*, g4929.
- (8) Abalovich, M.; Gutierrez, S.; Alcaraz, G.; Maccallini, G.; Garcia, A.; Levalle, O. Overt and Subclinical Hypothyroidism Complicating Pregnancy. *Thyroid* **2002**, *12* (1), 63–68.
- (9) Casey, B. M.; Dashe, J. S.; Wells, C. E.; McIntire, D. D.; Byrd, W.; Leveno, K. J.; Cunningham, F. G. Subclinical Hypothyroidism and Pregnancy Outcomes. *Obstet. Gynecol.* 2005, 105 (2), 239–245.
- (10) Leung, A. S.; Millar, L. K.; Koonings, P. P.; Montoro, M.; Mestman, J. H. Perinatal Outcome in Hypothyroid Pregnancies. *Obstet. Gynecol.* **1993**, *81* (3), 349–353.
- (11) Haddow, J. E.; Palomaki, G. E.; Allen, W. C.; Williams, J. R.; Knight, G. J.; Gagnon, J.; O'Heir, C. E.; Mitchell, M. L.; Hermos, R. J.; Waisbren, S. E.; et al. Maternal Thyroid Deficiency during Pregnancy and Subsequent Neuropsychological Development of the Child. N. Engl. J. Med. 1999, 341 (8), 549–555.
- (12) Pop, V. J.; Kuijpens, J. L.; Van Baar, A. L.; Verkerk, G.; Van Son, M. M.; De Vijlder, J. J.; Vulsma, T.; Wiersinga, W. M.; Drexhage, H. A.; Vader, H. L. Low Maternal Free Thyroxine Concentrations during Early Pregnancy Are Associated with Impaired Psychomotor Development in Infancy. *Clin. Endocrinol. (Oxf).* **1999**, *50* (2), 147–155.
- (13) Pop, V. J.; Brouwers, E. P.; Vader, H. L.; Vulsma, T.; van Baar, A. L.; de Vijlder, J. J. Maternal Hypothyroxinaemia during Early Pregnancy and Subsequent Child Development: A 3-Year Follow-up Study. *Clin. Endocrinol. (Oxf).* **2003**, *59* (3), 282–288.
- (14) Smit, B. J.; Kok, J. H.; Vulsma, T.; Briet, J. M.; Boer, K.; Wiersinga, W. M. Neurologic Development of the Newborn and Young Child in Relation to Maternal Thyroid Function. *Acta Paediatr.* 2000, 89 (3), 291–295.
- (15) Haines, D. A.; Khoury, C.; Saravanabhavan, G.; Werry, K.; Walker, M.; Malowany, M. Human Biomonitoring Reference Values Derived for Persistent Organic Pollutants in Blood Plasma from the Canadian Health Measures Survey 2007–2011. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* 2017, 220 (4), 744–756.
- (16) Olsen, G. W.; Mair, D. C.; Lange, C. C.; Harrington, L. M.; Church, T. R.; Goldberg, C.

L.; Herron, R. M.; Hanna, H.; Nobiletti, J. B.; Rios, J. A.; et al. Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFAS) in American Red Cross Adult Blood Donors, 2000–2015. *Environ. Res.* **2017**, *157* (May), 87–95.

- (17) Reiner, J. L.; Place, B. J. Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids in Wildlife. In *Toxicological Effects of Perfluoroalkyl and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances*; DeWitt, J. C., Ed.; Springer International Publishing, 2015; pp 127–150.
- (18) Fromme, H.; Schlummer, M.; Möller, A.; Gruber, L.; Wolz, G.; Ungewiss, J.; Böhmer, S.; Dekant, W.; Mayer, R.; Liebl, B.; et al. Exposure of an Adult Population to Perfluorinated Substances Using Duplicate Diet Portions and Biomonitoring Data. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2007, 41 (22), 7928–7933.
- (19) Haug, L. S.; Huber, S.; Becher, G.; Thomsen, C. Characterisation of Human Exposure Pathways to Perfluorinated Compounds--Comparing Exposure Estimates with Biomarkers of Exposure. *Environ. Int.* **2011**, *37* (4), 687–693.
- (20) Rylander, C.; Sandanger, T. M.; Frøyland, L.; Lund, E. Dietary Patterns and Plasma Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in 315 Norwegian Women: The NOWAC Postgenome Study. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2010, 44 (13), 5225–5232.
- (21) Berger, U.; Glynn, A.; Holmström, K. E.; Berglund, M.; Ankarberg, E. H.; Törnkvist, A. Fish Consumption as a Source of Human Exposure to Perfluorinated Alkyl Substances in Sweden Analysis of Edible Fish from Lake Vättern and the Baltic Sea. *Chemosphere* 2009, *76* (6), 799–804.
- (22) Haug, L. S.; Thomsen, C.; Brantsæter, A. L.; Kvalem, H. E.; Haugen, M.; Becher, G.; Alexander, J.; Meltzer, H. M.; Knutsen, H. K. Diet and Particularly Seafood Are Major Sources of Perfluorinated Compounds in Humans. *Environ. Int.* **2010**, *36* (7), 772–778.
- (23) Kato, K.; Calafat, A. M.; Needham, L. L. Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in House Dust. *Environ. Res.* **2009**, *109* (5), 518–523.
- (24) Kubwabo, C.; Stewart, B.; Zhu, J.; Marro, L. Occurrence of Perfluorosulfonates and Other Perfluorochemicals in Dust from Selected Homes in the City of Ottawa, Canada. J. Environ. Monit. 2005, 7 (11), 1074–1078.
- (25) Makey, C. M.; Webster, T. F.; Martin, J. W.; Shoeib, M.; Harner, T.; Dix-Cooper, L.; Webster, G. M. Airborne Precursors Predict Maternal Serum Perfluoroalkyl Acid Concentrations. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2017**, *51* (13), 7667–7675.
- (26) Shoeib, M.; Harner, T.; M. Webster, G.; Lee, S. C. Indoor Sources of Poly- and Perfluorinated Compounds (PFCS) in Vancouver, Canada: Implications for Human Exposure. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2011, 45 (19), 7999–8005.
- (27) De Silva, A. O.; Allard, C. N.; Spencer, C.; Webster, G. M.; Shoeib, M. Phosphorus-Containing Fluorinated Organics: Polyfluoroalkyl Phosphoric Acid Diesters (DiPAPs), Perfluorophosphonates (PFPAs), and Perfluorophosphinates (PFPIAs) in Residential

Indoor Dust. Environ. Sci. Technol. 2012, 46 (22), 12575–12582.

- (28) Lau, C.; Thibodeaux, J. R.; Hanson, R. G.; Rogers, J. M.; Grey, B. E.; Stanton, M. E.; Butenhoff, J. L.; Stevenson, L. a. Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate during Pregnancy in Rat and Mouse. II: Postnatal Evaluation. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2003, 74 (2), 382– 392.
- (29) Luebker, D. J.; Case, M. T.; York, R. G.; Moore, J. A.; Hansen, K. J.; Butenhoff, J. L. Two-Generation Reproduction and Cross-Foster Studies of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Rats. *Toxicology* 2005, *215* (1–2), 126–148.
- (30) Thibodeaux, J. R.; Hanson, R. G.; Rogers, J. M.; Grey, B. E.; Barbee, B. D.; Richards, J. H.; Butenhoff, J. L.; Stevenson, L. a; Lau, C. Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate during Pregnancy in Rat and Mouse. I: Maternal and Prenatal Evaluations. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2003, 74 (2), 369–381.
- (31) Yu, W.; Liu, W. Prenatal and Postnatal Impact of Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) on Rat Development: A Cross-Foster Study on Chemical Burden and Thyroid Hormone System. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2009**, *43* (21), 8416–8422.
- (32) Seacat, A. M.; Thomford, P. J.; Hansen, K. J.; Olsen, G. W.; Case, M. T.; Butenhoff, J. L. Subchronic Toxicity Studies on Perfluorooctanesulfonate Potassium Salt in Cynomolgus Monkeys. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2002, 68 (1), 249–264.
- (33) Butenhoff, J.; Costa, G.; Elcombe, C.; Farrar, D.; Hansen, K.; Iwai, H.; Jung, R.; Kennedy, G.; Lieder, P.; Olsen, G.; et al. Toxicity of Ammonium Perfluorooctanoate in Male Cynomolgus Monkeys after Oral Dosing for 6 Months. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2002, 69 (1), 244–257.
- (34) Butenhoff, J. L.; Chang, S.-C.; Ehresman, D. J.; York, R. G. Evaluation of Potential Reproductive and Developmental Toxicity of Potassium Perfluorohexanesulfonate in Sprague Dawley Rats. *Reprod. Toxicol.* **2009**, *27* (3–4), 331–341.
- (35) Ramhøj, L.; Hass, U.; Boberg, J.; Scholze, M.; Christiansen, S.; Nielsen, F.; Axelstad, M. Perfluorohexane Sulfonate (PFHxS) and a Mixture of Endocrine Disrupters Reduce Thyroxine Levels and Cause Antiandrogenic Effects in Rats. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2018, *163* (2), 579–591.
- (36) Chang, S.; Butenhoff, J. L.; Parker, G. A.; Coder, P. S.; Zitzow, J. D.; Krisko, R. M.; Bjork, J. A.; Wallace, K. B.; Seed, J. G. Reproductive and Developmental Toxicity of Potassium Perfluorohexanesulfonate in CD-1 Mice. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 2018, 78, 150–168.
- (37) Berg, V.; Nøst, T. H.; Hansen, S.; Elverland, A.; Veyhe, A.-S.; Jorde, R.; Odland, J. Ø.; Sandanger, T. M. Assessing the Relationship between Perfluoroalkyl Substances, Thyroid Hormones and Binding Proteins in Pregnant Women; a Longitudinal Mixed Effects Approach. *Environ. Int.* 2015, 77, 63–69.
- (38) Chan, E.; Burstyn, I.; Cherry, N.; Bamforth, F.; Martin, J. W. Perfluorinated Acids and

Hypothyroxinemia in Pregnant Women. Environ. Res. 2011, 111 (4), 559-564.

- (39) de Cock, M.; de Boer, M. R.; Lamoree, M.; Legler, J.; van de Bor, M. Prenatal Exposure to Endocrine Disrupting Chemicals in Relation to Thyroid Hormone Levels in Infants a Dutch Prospective Cohort Study. *Environ. Heal.* **2014**, *13* (106), 1–10.
- (40) Kim, S.; Choi, K.; Ji, K.; Seo, J.; Kho, Y.; Park, J.; Kim, S.; Park, S.; Hwang, I.; Jeon, J.; et al. Trans-Placental Transfer of Thirteen Perfluorinated Compounds and Relations with Fetal Thyroid Hormones. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2011**, *45* (17), 7465–7472.
- (41) Lopez-Espinosa, M.-J.; Mondal, D.; Armstrong, B.; Bloom, M. S.; Fletcher, T. Thyroid Function and Perfluoroalkyl Acids in Children Living Near a Chemical Plant. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2012, *120* (7), 1036–1041.
- (42) Wang, Y.; Starling, A. P.; Haug, L. S.; Eggesbo, M.; Becher, G.; Thomsen, C.; Travlos, G.; King, D.; Hoppin, J. A.; Rogan, W. J.; et al. Association between Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Thyroid Stimulating Hormone among Pregnant Women: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Environ. Health* 2013, *12* (1), 76.
- (43) Wang, Y.; Rogan, W. J.; Chen, P.; Lien, G.; Chen, H.; Tseng, Y. Association between Maternal Serum Perfluoroalkyl Substances during Pregnancy and Maternal and Cord Thyroid Hormones : Taiwan Maternal. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014, *122* (5), 529–534.
- (44) Webster, G. M.; Venners, S. A.; Mattman, A.; Martin, J. W. Associations between Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFASs) and Maternal Thyroid Hormones in Early Pregnancy: A Population-Based Cohort Study. *Environ. Res.* 2014, *133C*, 338–347.
- (45) Ballesteros, V.; Costa, O.; Iñiguez, C.; Fletcher, T.; Ballester, F.; Lopez-Espinosa, M.-J. Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Thyroid Function in Pregnant Women and Children: A Systematic Review of Epidemiologic Studies. *Environ. Int.* 2017, 99, 15–28.
- (46) Glinoer, D. The Regulation of Thyroid Function in Pregnancy: Pathways of Endocrine Adaptation from Physiology to Pathology. *Endocr. Rev.* **1997**, *18* (3), 404–433.
- (47) Webster, G. M.; Rauch, S. A.; Marie, N. S.; Mattman, A.; Lanphear, B. P.; Venners, S. A. Cross-Sectional Associations of Serum Perfluoroalkyl Acids and Thyroid Hormones in U.S. Adults: Variation According to TPOAb and Iodine Status (NHANES 2007-2008). *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2016, *124* (7), 935–943.
- (48) Berg, V.; Nøst, T. H.; Huber, S.; Rylander, C.; Hansen, S.; Veyhe, A. S.; Fuskevåg, O. M.; Odland, J. Ø.; Sandanger, T. M. Maternal Serum Concentrations of Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances and Their Predictors in Years with Reduced Production and Use. *Environ. Int.* 2014, *69*, 58–66.
- (49) Preston, E. V; Webster, T. F.; Oken, E.; Henn, B. C.; McClean, M. D.; Rifas-Shiman, S. L.; Pearce, E. N.; Braverman, L. E.; Calafat, A. M.; Ye, X.; et al. Maternal Plasma Perand Polyfluoroalkyl Substance Concentrations in Early Pregnancy and Maternal and Neonatal Thyroid Function in a Prospective Birth Cohort: Project Viva (USA). *Environ.*

Health Perspect. 2018, 126 (2), 1–11.

- (50) Casey, B. M.; Dashe, J. S.; Spong, C. Y.; McIntire, D. D.; Leveno, K. J.; Cunningham, G. F. Perinatal Significance of Isolated Maternal Hypothyroxinemia Identified in the First Half of Pregnancy. *Obstet. Gynecol.* 2007, *109* (5), 1129–1135.
- (51) Abbassi-Ghanavati, M.; Casey, B.; Spong, C.; McIntire, D. D.; Halvorson, L. M.; Cunningham, F. G. Pregnancy Outcomes in Women with Thyroid Peroxidase Antibodies. *Obstet. Gynecol.* 2010, *116* (2), 381–386.
- (52) Chen, A.; Kim, S. S.; Chung, E.; Dietrich, K. N. Thyroid Hormones in Relation to Lead, Mercury, and Cadmium Exposure in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2007 – 2008. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2013, *121* (2), 2007–2008.
- (53) Ursinyova, M.; Uhnakova, I.; Serbin, R. The Relation Between Human Exposure to Mercury and Thyroid Hormone Status. *Biol. Trace Elem. Res.* **2012**, *148*, 281–291.
- (54) Cheng, J.; Fujimura, M.; Zhao, W.; Wang, W. Neurobehavioral Effects, c-Fos/Jun Expression and Tissue Distribution in Rat Offspring Prenatally Co-Exposed to MeHg and PFOA: PFOA Impairs Hg Retention. *Chemosphere* **2013**, *91* (6), 758–764.
- (55) Benskin, J. P.; De Silva, A. O.; Martin, L. J.; Arsenault, G.; Mccrindle, R.; Riddell, N.; Mabury, S. A.; Martin, J. W.; Leah, Martin, J. Disposition of Perfluorinated Acid Isomers in Sprague-Dawley Rats; Part 1: Single Dose. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 2009, 28 (3), 542– 554.
- (56) De Silva, A. O.; Benskin, J. P.; Martin, L. J.; Arsenault, G.; McCrindle, R.; Riddell, N.; Martin, J. W.; Mabury, S. a. Disposition of Perfluorinated Acid Isomers in Sprague-Dawley Rats; Part 2: Subchronic Dose. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 2009, 28 (3), 555–567.
- (57) Beesoon, S.; Webster, G. M.; Shoeib, M.; Harner, T.; Benskin, J. P.; Martin, J. W. Isomer Profiles of Perfluorochemicals in Matched Maternal, Cord, and House Dust Samples: Manufacturing Sources and Transplacental Transfer. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011, *119* (11), 1659–1665.
- (58) Li, M.; Zeng, X. W.; Qian, Z. (Min); Vaughn, M. G.; Sauvï¿^{1/2}, S.; Paul, G.; Lin, S.; Lu, L.; Hu, L. W.; Yang, B. Y.; et al. Isomers of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Cord Serum and Birth Outcomes in China: Guangzhou Birth Cohort Study. *Environ. Int.* 2017, *102*, 1–8.
- (59) Kaplan, B. J.; Giesbrecht, G. F.; Leung, B. M. Y.; Field, C. J.; Dewey, D.; Bell, R. C.; Manca, D. P.; O'Beirne, M.; Johnston, D. W.; Pop, V. J.; et al. The Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) Cohort Study: Rationale and Methods. *Matern. Child Nutr.* 2014, 10 (1), 44–60.
- (60) Leung, B. M. Y.; Giesbrecht, G. F.; Letourneau, N.; Field, C. J.; Bell, R. C.; Dewey, D.; Manca, D.; O'Beirne, M.; Pop, V. J.; Singhal, N.; et al. Perinatal Nutrition in Maternal Mental Health and Child Development: Birth of a Pregnancy Cohort. *Early Hum. Dev.*

2016, *93*, 1–7.

- (61) Glynn, A.; Berger, U.; Bignert, A.; Ullah, S.; Aune, M.; Lignell, S.; Darnerud, P. O. Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids in Blood Serum from Primiparous Women in Sweden: Serial Sampling during Pregnancy and Nursing, and Temporal Trends 1996-2010. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2012, 46 (16), 9071–9079.
- (62) Olsen, G. W.; Burris, J. M.; Ehresman, D. J.; Froelich, J. W.; Seacat, A. M.; Butenhoff, J. L.; Zobel, L. R. Half-Life of Serum Elimination of Perfluorooctanesulfonate, Perfluorohexanesulfonate, and Perfluorooctanoate in Retired Fluorochemical Production Workers. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2007, *115* (9), 1298–1305.
- (63) Fisher, M.; Arbuckle, T. E.; Liang, C. L.; LeBlanc, A.; Gaudreau, E.; Foster, W. G.; Haines, D.; Davis, K.; Fraser, W. D. Concentrations of Persistent Organic Pollutants in Maternal and Cord Blood from the Maternal-Infant Research on Environmental Chemicals (MIREC) Cohort Study. *Environ. Heal.* 2016, *15* (59), 1–14.
- (64) Powley, C. R.; George, S. W.; Ryan, T. W.; Buck, R. C. Matrix Effect-Free Amalytical Methods for Determination of Perfluorinated Carboxylic Acids in Environmental Matrixes. *Anal. Chem.* 2005, 77 (19), 6353–6358.
- (65) Benskin, J. P.; Ikonomou, M. G.; Woudneh, M. B.; Cosgrove, J. R. Rapid Characterization of Perfluoralkyl Carboxylate, Sulfonate, and Sulfonamide Isomers by High-Performance Liquid Chromatography-Tandem Mass Spectrometry. *J. Chromatogr.* A 2012, 1247, 165–170.
- (66) Health Canada. Second Report on Human Biomonitoring of Environmental Chemicals in Canada: Results of the Canadian Health Measures Survey Cycle 2; 2013; Vol. 2.
- (67) Arbuckle, T. E.; Liang, C. L.; Morisset, A. S.; Fisher, M.; Weiler, H.; Cirtiu, C. M.; Legrand, M.; Davis, K.; Ettinger, A. S.; Fraser, W. D. Maternal and Fetal Exposure to Cadmium, Lead, Manganese and Mercury: The MIREC Study. *Chemosphere* 2016, 163, 270–282.
- (68) Veyhe, A. S.; Hofoss, D.; Hansen, S.; Thomassen, Y.; Sandanger, T. M.; Odland, J. Ø.; Nieboer, E. The Northern Norway Mother-and-Child Contaminant Cohort (MISA) Study: PCA Analyses of Environmental Contaminants in Maternal Sera and Dietary Intake in Early Pregnancy. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* **2015**, *218* (2), 254–264.
- (69) Jeong, K. S.; Ha, E.; Shin, J. Y.; Park, H.; Hong, Y. C.; Ha, M.; Kim, S.; Lee, S. J.; Lee, K. Y.; Kim, J. H.; et al. Blood Heavy Metal Concentrations in Pregnant Korean Women and Their Children up to Age 5 Years: Mothers' and Children's Environmental Health (MOCEH) Birth Cohort Study. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2017, 605–606, 784–791.
- Björnberg, K. A.; Vahter, M.; Petersson-Grawé, K.; Glynn, A.; Cnattingius, S.; Darnerud, P. O.; Atuma, S.; Aune, M.; Becker, W.; Berglund, M. Methyl Mercury and Inorganic Mercury in Swedish Pregnant Women and in Cord Blood: Influence of Fish Consumption. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2003, *111* (4), 637–641.

- (71) Ripley, S.; Robinson, E.; Johnson-down, L.; Ayotte, P.; Lucas, M.; Nieboer, E.; Ripley, S.; Robinson, E.; Johnson-down, L.; Ayotte, P.; et al. Blood and Hair Mercury Concentrations among Cree First Nations of Eeyou Istchee (Quebec, Canada): Time Trends, Prenatal Exposure and Links to Local Fish Consumption Blood and Hair Mercury Concentrations among Cree First Nations of Eeyou Istchee (Queb. *Int. J. Circumpolar Health* **2018**, 77 (1).
- (72) Pop, V. J.; de Vries, E.; van Baar, A. L.; Waelkens, J. J.; de Rooy, H. A.; Horstein, M.; Donkers, M. M.; Komproe, I. H.; van Son, M. M.; Vader, H. L. Maternal Thyroid Peroxidase Antibodies during Pregnancy: A Marker for Impaired Child Development? J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 1995, 80 (12), 3561–3566.
- (73) National Center for Health Statistics. Laboratory Procedure Manual Thyroid Peroxidase Antibodies https://wwwn.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/2007-2008/labmethods/thyrod_e_met_thyroid_peroxidase_antibodies.pdf (accessed Mar 19, 2018).
- Meena, M.; Chopra, S.; Jain, V.; Aggarwal, N. The Effect of Anti-Thyroid Peroxidase Antibodies on Pregnancy Outcomes in Euthyroid Women. J. Clin. Diagnostic Res. 2016, 10 (9), QC04-QC07.
- (75) Loh, T. P.; Tee, J. C. S.; Tee, N. W. S.; Cheng, W. L.; Thevarajah, M.; Sabir, N.; Chew, Y. Y.; Sethi, S. K.; Khoo, C. M. Association between Thyroid Function Tests and Anti-Thyroid Peroxidase (TPO) Antibodies in Pregnancy. *Endocrine* **2016**, *53* (3), 865–867.
- (76) Springer, D.; Jiskra, J.; Limanova, Z.; Zima, T.; Potlukova, E. Thyroid in Pregnancy: From Physiology to Screening. *Crit. Rev. Clin. Lab. Sci.* **2017**, *54* (2), 102–116.
- (77) Moog, N. K.; Entringer, S.; Heim, C.; Wadhwa, P. D.; Kathmann, N.; Buss, C. Influence of Maternal Thyroid Hormones during Gestation on Fetal Brain Development. *Neuroscience* 2017, 342, 68–100.
- (78) Li, Y.; Shan, Z.; Teng, W.; Yu, X.; Li, Y.; Fan, C.; Teng, X.; Guo, R.; Wang, H.; Li, J.; et al. Abnormalities of Maternal Thyroid Function during Pregnancy Affect Neuropsychological Development of Their Children at 25-30 Months. *Clin. Endocrinol.* (*Oxf).* 2010, 72 (6), 825–829.
- (79) Tulchinsky, D.; Little, B. *Maternal-Fetal Endocrinology*, 2nd ed.; W.B. Saunders Company: Philidelphia, 1994.
- (80) Harada, A.; Hershman, J. M.; Reed, A. W.; Glenn, D.; Christine, J. D.; Stanley, D.; Jewelewicz, R.; Pekary, A. E. Comparison of Thyroid Stimulators and Thyroid Women. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 1979, 48 (5), 793–797.
- (81) Yazbeck, C. F.; Sullivan, S. D. Thyroid Disorders during Pregnancy. Med. Clin. North Am. 2012, 96 (2), 235–256.
- (82) Mandel, S. J.; Spencer, C. A.; Hollowell, J. G. Are Detection and Treatment of Thyroid

Insufficiency in Pregnancy Feasible? Thyroid 2005, 15 (1), 44-53.

- (83) Caruana, E. J.; Roman, M.; Hernández-Sánchez, J.; Solli, P. Longitudinal Studies. J. *Thorac. Dis.* **2015**, *7* (11), E537–E540.
- (84) Bradford-Hill, A. The Environment and Disease: Association or Causation? *Proc. R. Soc. Med.* **1965**, *58*, 295–300.
- (85) Yu, W.; Liu, W.; Jin, Y.-H. Effects of Perfluorooctane Sulfonate on Rat Thyroid Hormone Biosynthesis and Metabolism. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* **2009**, *28* (5), 990–996.
- (86) Weiss, J. M.; Andersson, P. L.; Lamoree, M. H.; Leonards, P. E. G.; van Leeuwen, S. P. J.; Hamers, T. Competitive Binding of Poly- and Perfluorinated Compounds to the Thyroid Hormone Transport Protein Transthyretin. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2009, *109* (2), 206–216.
- (87) Jones, P. D.; Hu, W.; De Coen, W.; Newsted, J. L.; Giesy, J. P. Binding of Perfluorinated Fatty Acids to Serum Proteins. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 2003, 22 (11), 2639–2649.
- (88) Cassone, C. G.; Vongphachan, V.; Chiu, S.; Williams, K. L.; Letcher, R. J.; Pelletier, E.; Crump, D.; Kennedy, S. W. In Ovo Effects of Perfluorohexane Sulfonate and Perfluorohexanoate on Pipping Success, Development, MRNA Expression, and Thyroid Hormone Levels in Chicken Embryos. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2012, *127* (1), 216–224.
- (89) Ren, X. M.; Qin, W. P.; Cao, L. Y.; Zhang, J.; Yang, Y.; Wan, B.; Guo, L. H. Binding Interactions of Perfluoroalkyl Substances with Thyroid Hormone Transport Proteins and Potential Toxicological Implications. *Toxicology* 2016, 366–367, 32–42.
- (90) Calafat, A. M.; Wong, L.; Kuklenyik, Z.; Reidy, J. A.; Needham, L. L. Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in the U.S. Population: Data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 2003-2004 and Comparisons with NHANES 1999-2000. 2007, *115* (11), 1596–1602.
- (91) Zhang, Y.; Beesoon, S.; Zhu, L.; Martin, J. W. Isomers of Perfluorooctanesulfonate and Perfluorooctanoate and Total Perfluoroalkyl Acids in Human Serum from Two Cities in North China. *Environ. Int.* 2013, 53, 9–17.
- (92) Haug, L. S.; Thomsen, C.; Becher, G. Time Trends and the Influence of Age and Gender on Serum Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in Archived Human Samples Time Trends and the Influence of Age and Gender on Serum Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in Archived Human. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2009, 43 (6), 2131–2136.
- (93) Rylander, C.; Phi, D. T.; Odland, J. O.; Sandanger, T. M. Perfluorinated Compounds in Delivering Women from South Central Vietnam. J. Environ. Monit. 2009, 11 (11), 2002– 2008.
- (94) Chen, F.; Yin, S.; Kelly, B. C.; Liu, W. Isomer-Specific Transplacental Transfer of Perfluoroalkyl Acids: Results from a Survey of Paired Maternal, Cord Sera, and Placentas.

Environ. Sci. Technol. 2017, 51, 5756–5763.

- (95) Beesoon, S.; Martin, J. W. Isomer-Specific Binding Affinity of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) to Serum Proteins. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2015, 49 (9), 5722–5731.
- (96) Takser, L.; Mergler, D.; Baldwin, M.; Grosbois, S. De; Smargiassi, A.; Lafond, J. Thyroid Hormones in Pregnancy in Relation to Environmental Exposure to Organochlorine Compounds and Mercury. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2005, *113* (8), 1039–1045.
- (97) Llop, S.; Lopez-espinosa, M.; Murcia, M.; Alvarez-pedrerol, M. Synergism between Exposure to Mercury and Use of Iodine Supplements on Thyroid Hormones in Pregnant Women. *Environ. Res.* 2015, *138*, 298–305.
- (98) Mori, K.; Yoshida, K.; Hoshikawa, S.; Ito, S.; Yoshida, M.; Satoh, M.; Watanabe, C. Effects of Perinatal Exposure to Low Doses of Cadmium or Methylmercury on Thyroid Hormone Metabolism in Metallothionein-Deficient Mouse Neonates. *Toxicology* 2006, 228 (1), 77–84.
- (99) Soldin, O. P.; O'Mara, D. M.; Aschner, M. Thyroid Hormones and Methylmercury Toxicity. *Biol. Trace Elem. Res.* **2008**, *126* (1–3), 1–12.
- (100) Lin, Y.; Li, J.; Lai, J.; Luan, H.; Cai, Z.; Wang, Y.; Zhao, Y.; Wu, Y. Placental Transfer of Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Associations with Thyroid Hormones: Beijing Prenatal Exposure Study. *Sci. Rep.* 2016, 6 (21699), 1–9.
- (101) Soldin, O. P.; Soldin, S. J. Thyroid Hormone Testing by Tandem Mass Spectrometry. *Clin. Biochem.* **2011**, *44* (1), 89–94.
- (102) Chang, S.-C.; Thibodeaux, J. R.; Eastvold, M. L.; Ehresman, D. J.; Bjork, J. a; Froehlich, J. W.; Lau, C. S.; Singh, R. J.; Wallace, K. B.; Butenhoff, J. L. Negative Bias from Analog Methods Used in the Analysis of Free Thyroxine in Rat Serum Containing Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS). *Toxicology* 2007, 234 (1–2), 21–33.
- (103) Stockholm Convention. Candidate POPs. Perfluorohexane sulfonic acid (PFHxS) and its salts and PFHxS-related compounds http://chm.pops.int/Portals/0/download.aspx?d=UNEP-POPS-PUB-factsheet-PFHxS-201803.English.pdf (accessed Nov 21, 2018).

	Туре	Category (n)	Median	Range
Maternal age	Continuous	-	32	16 - 43
Education	Categorical	< high school (4) High school (29) Trade/technical school (85) University (233) Post-grad (129) Missing data (16)	-	-
Ethnicity	Categorical	Caucasian (426) Chinese (17) Filipino (5) Japanese (2) Korean (0) Latin American (13) Native/Aboriginal (1) South Asian (7) South East Asian (4) Arab (2) West Asian (0) Black (2) Other (7) Missing data (14)	-	-
Household Income	Categorical	 < 20K (11) 20K to 39,999 (21) 40K to 69,999 (53) 70K to 99,999 (107) 100K and above (289) Missing data (13) 	-	-
Parity	Categorical	no children (278) 1 previous child (162) 2 previous children (41) 3 previous children (5) 4 previous children (0) Missing data (13)	-	-
Smoking – history prior to pregnancy	Categorical	Yes (372) No (114) Missing (13)	-	-
Smoking during pregnancy	Categorical	Yes (8) No (479) Missing (13)	-	-
Alcohol use during pregnancy	Categorical	Yes (24) No (446) Missing (26)	-	-
Recreational drug use - history	Categorical	Yes (7) No (464) Missing (26)	-	-
Medical conditions	Categorical	Yes (8) No (459) Missing (13)	-	-

Table 3-1. List of covariates evaluated in univariate models from participants of the APrON cohort, considered for inclusion in multivariate models

	AM	GM (SD)	Min	Median	Max	% > DL	
PFAAs							
PFHpA	0.14	0.04 (0.33)	<LOD ^A	0.08	3.87	66.6	
PFOA	2.88	2.12 (3.38)	0.265	2.11	43.3	100	
PFNA	1.05	0.76 (1.27)	<LOD ^A	0.69	15.8	99.0	
PFDA	0.38	0.26 (0.51)	<LOD ^A	0.25	7.01	99.8	
PFUnA	0.21	0.16 (0.15)	<LOD ^A	0.06	1.26	88.5	
PFDoA	0.05	0.03 (0.050)	<LOD ^A	0.06	0.68	55.5	
PFHxS	1.52	1.01 (1.76)	0.03	1.03	15.9	100	
PFOS	5.18	4.54 (2.69)	0.66	4.77	17.9	100	
THg	1.47	0.98 (1.32)	0.03	1.06	8.68	97.6	
Isomers of PFOS							Total PFOS (%)
L-PFOS	2.72	2.34 (1.49)	0.14	2.49	9.15	100	69.0
∑Br-PFOS	1.22	1.08 (0.66)	0.25	1.08	4.77	100	31.0
1 <i>m</i> -PFOS	0.08	0.06(0.05)	< LOD ^A	0.06	0.43	96.8	2.1
$\sum 3m + 4m$ -PFOS	0.26	0.23 (0.14)	0.05	0.23	1.19	100	6.1
5 <i>m</i> -PFOS	0.38	0.32 (0.23)	0.06	0.33	1.63	100	9.8
Iso-PFOS	0.50	0.43 (0.28)	0.11	0.42	1.92	99.6	12.7

Table 3-2. Concentrations, and detection frequency of PFAAs (ng/mL), THg (μ g/L), and isomers of PFOS in maternal plasma (n = 494), including isomer proportions of total PFOS (%)

Abbreviations: AM (arithmetic mean), GM (geometric mean), SD (standard deviation), DL (detection limit) Note: Samples from participants collected at Timepoints 1 (0.6 %), 2 (96 %), 3 (3 %), and 4 (0.4 %) ^A Value below methods quantitation limits (MQL; ng/mL), detailed in supplementary material

		Timepoint 1 (n = 167)		Timepoint 2 (n = 487)		Timepoint 3 (n = 465)		Timepoint 4 (n = 479)	
		AM (SD)	Median (range)	AM (SD)	Median (range)	AM (SD)	Median (range)	AM (SD)	Median (range)
TSH	All	1.48 (1.39)	1.18 (0.15, 3.21)	1.59 (0.87)	1.38 (0.57, 3.15)	1.36 (0.62)	1.28 (0.52, 2.45)	1.25 (1.67)	1.14 (0.07, 2.28)
(mIU/L)	High TPOAb	*3.14 (2.75)	*2.07 (0.48, 8.01)	*2.16 (1.25)	*2.01 (0.59, 4.58)	1.47 (0.86)	1.42 (0.20, 2.57)	1.24 (2.95)	0.53 (0.07, 2.28)
	Normal TPOAb	1.21 (0.71)	1.10 (0.15, 2.52)	1.50 (0.76)	1.33 (0.57, 2.76)	1.35 (0.57)	1.27 (0.54, 2.38)	1.26 (0.55)	1.17 (0.50, 2.28)
FT4	All	15.3 (3.28)	14.9 (11.8, 19.6)	14.3 (2.43)	14.0 (11.6. 17.5)	13.2 (4.04)	12.6 (10.0, 16.6)	14.5 (2.87)	14.03 (11.6, 19.4)
(pmol/L)	High TPOAb	14.1 (4.16)	14.2 (8.9, 19.6)	14.9 (2.75)	14.4 (11.3, 19.6)	14.4 (5.56)	13.4 (10.6, 18.2)	*17.1 (5.61)	*15.8 (11.6, 28.2)
	Normal TPOAb	15.5 (3.06)	15.1 (12.1, 18.7)	14.2 (2.37)	14.0 (11.6, 17.0)	13.0 (3.73)	12.5 (10.0, 15.9)	14.1 (1.91)	13.9 (11.7, 17.0)
FT3	All	4.66 (0.85)	4.62 (3.72, 5.58)	4.58 (0.65)	4.53 (3.69, 5.51)	4.58 (2.14)	4.36 (3.62, 5.41)	4.22 (0.87)	4.13 (3.30, 5.30)
(pmol/L)	High TPOAb	4.20 (0.99)	4.38 (3.46, 4.99)	4.58 (0.88)	4.55 (3.61, 5.47)	4.47 (0.61)	4.47 (3.79, 5.11)	4.79 (1.79)	4.49 (3.16, 7.77)
	Normal TPOAb	4.74 (0.80)	4.69 (3.81, 5.58)	4.58 (0.61)	4.53 (3.70, 5.51)	4.59 (2.29)	4.35 (3.61, 5.42)	4.14 (0.58)	4.10 (3.30, 5.05)
TPOAb ^A		8 (5 %)		73 (15 %)		70 (15 %)		67 (14 %)	

Table 3-3. Thyroid hormone concentrations in maternal plasma over the 3 trimesters of pregnancy (Timepoints 1 to 3) and three months postpartum (Timepoint 4)

Sample collection: Timepoint 1 (< 13 weeks), Timepoint 2 (14 – 26 weeks), Timepoint 3 (27 – 40 weeks), Timepoint 4 (3 months postpartum). Range was defined as the 5th percentile (lower) and 95th percentile (upper) of the sample population. * p < 0.05, level of significance (high vs. normal TPOAb)

^A Threshold indicating participants with high TPOAb, n(%) > 9 Iu/mL

	PFAA	Main Effect	Timepoint 1	Timepoint 2	Timepoint 3	Timepoint 4
	(interaction)	β	β	β	β	β
		(95 % CI)	(95 % CI)	(95 % CI)	(95 % CI)	(95 % CI)
TSH	PFHxS ^{a,b,c}	0.144**	0.093**	0.042*	-0.009	0.049
		(0.139, 0.149)	(0.025, 0.160)	(0.007, 0.078)	(-0.045, 0.028)	(-0.001, 0.098)
	\sum Br-PFOS ^{a,b,c}	0.286*	0.180*	0.073	-0.034	0.122
		(0.273, 0.299)	(0.007, 0.352)	(-0.021, 0.167)	(-0.132, 0.065)	(-0.011, 0.255)
	L-PFOS ^{a,c}	0.005	-	-	-	0.062*
		(0.096, 0.108)				(0.007, 0.118)
	5m-PFOS ^{a,b,c}	0.851*	0.541*	0.230	0.080	0.411*
		(0.815, 0.887)	(0.055, 1.026)	(-0.035, 0.496)	(-0.357, 0.196)	(0.034, 0.787)
	$\sum 3m+4m$	1.357*	0.998*	0.639*	0.281	0.9203*
	PFOS(*THg) ^{a,d,e}	(0.060, 2.653)	(0.106, 1,890)	(0.036,1.243)	(-0.343,0.905)	(0.173, 1.668)
FT4	PFHxS	-0.006*	-	-	-	-
		(-0.012, -0.001)				
	1 <i>m</i> -PFOS ^{a,c}	-0.122	-	-	-	0.333*
		(-0.130, -0.113)				(0.082, 0.583)
FT3	THg	-0.016*	-	-	-	-
		(-0.023, -0.008)				

Table 3-4. Mixed effects model of overall associations between exposure to PFAAs, THg or PFAA and THg co-exposure with maternal thyroid hormones

Significance level *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01,

Model estimates were calculated using log-values of thyroid hormone concentrations

^a Effect of PFAAs on thyroid hormones after adjusted for moderately significant covariates (p < 0.2) in univariate models

^bAssociation includes time as a significant interaction (all Timepoints)

^c Association includes birth as a significant interaction (Timepoint 4 only)

^d Association includes THg as a significant interaction

^e Interaction of THg, effect sizes within the table were calculated when THg set to a reference value

- value unchanged from main effect, time or birth interactions not significant (p > 0.05)

		Time	Normal TPOAb	High TPOAb	TPOAb Interaction^c
			β (95 % CI)	β (95 % CI)	(p-value)
FT4	PFUnA ^A	all	-0.011 (-0.087, 0.066)	-0.240 (-0.456, -0.025)*	0.049
TSH	1 <i>m</i> -PFOS ^{A,B}	1	1.970 (0.198, 3.741)*	-0.819 (-3.13, 1.49)	
		2	1.362 (0.218, 2.505)*	-1.427 (-3.32, 0.468)	
		3	0.754 (-0.273, 1.78)	-2.035 (-3.88, -0.190)*	0.008
		4	0.146 (-1.40, 1.69)	-2.643 (-4.83, -0.453)*	

Table 3-5. Mixed effects model coefficients for associations between PFAAs and thyroid hormones in adjusted models after including interaction term for TPOAb status

^AEffect of PFAAs on thyroid hormones after adjusting for significant covariates in univariate models

^B Significant interaction with time, coefficient calculated for main effect (all) and for each Timepoint (#) ^C TPOAb interaction, identified level of significance of the difference between normal vs. high TPOAb using a threshold of 9 IU/mL

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, level of significance



Figure 3-1. Change in predicted TSH (mIU/L) with each median quartile concentration (ng/mL) of PFHxS (A), Σ Br-PFOS (B), and 5*m*-PFOS (C), with binary predictors at a fixed reference level and at mean maternal age



Figure 3-2. Change in predicted FT4 (pmol/L) with each median quartile concentration (ng/mL) of PFHxS (A), and the change in predicted FT3 (pmol/L) with each median quartile concentration (μ g/L) of total Hg (B), with binary predictors at a fixed reference level and at mean maternal age

Chapter 4

Maternal Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFAAs) and Mercury (Hg) During Pregnancy is Associated with Neurodevelopment of Children from the APrON Birth Cohort

4.1 Introduction

Perfluoroalkyl acids (PFAAs) are a class of synthetic organic contaminants with a long history of commercial and industrial applications, including as stain and oil repellant coatings, in food packaging, and as a component of aqueous film-forming foams for fire-fighting¹. Their inherent chemical stability and resistance to biodegradation has led to their ubiquitous presence in wildlife and the environment^{2,3}. There are numerous sources of human exposure to PFAAs or their precursors, including their presence in carpeting, indoor air and household dust^{4–8}, but dietary intake is widely recognized as the major source of human PFAA exposure^{9–11}. The most prominent PFAAs, perfluorohexane sulfonate (PFHxS), perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS), perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) and perfluorononanoate (PFNA) are detectable in > 95 % of serum samples from Canada¹² and the United States¹³.

Studies of matched maternal-child samples have reported detectable levels of PFAAs in umbilical cord blood^{14–17}, and in-vitro models¹⁸ confirm the efficacy of PFAAs to cross the placenta. Not all PFAAs cross to the same extent, with branched isomers of PFOS crossing with greater efficiency than linear PFOS, resulting in fetal exposure to a different mixture of PFAAs than the mother^{14,15,18}. These data raise questions about the possible effects of maternal PFAA exposure during pregnancy, as during critical periods of development, the fetus is known to be susceptible to endocrine disrupting chemicals in the gestational environment¹⁹.

Evidence is growing that higher maternal serum concentrations of PFAAs are associated with altered thyroid hormone status in pregnancy (for review see²⁰). A specific recurring observation in past studies has been higher maternal levels of thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH) among those with higher serum PFOS^{21–24}, consistent with findings reported in Chapter 3 for pregnant women in the APrON cohort. However, more detailed analytical chemistry of PFOS in serum using an isomer-specific method revealed that, despite making up a smaller proportion of total PFOS in maternal serum (i.e., ~30 % of total PFOS), total branched PFOS isomers (Σ Br-PFOS) were positively associated with increased TSH, whereas corresponding results for linear
PFOS or total PFOS showed no significant association. High TSH levels with thyroxine (T4) within reference range is an indication of maternal hypothyroidism, a condition that has been associated with adverse birth outcomes^{25–27} and decreased intelligence scores among children^{28,29}. PFAAs have also been studied in association with maternal hypothyroxinemia, defined by low free T4 (FT4) concentrations (e.g., lowest 10th percentile) and levels of TSH within the normal range³⁰ that have been associated with decreased fetal neurodevelopment³¹.

According to a recent review by Liew et al. few studies have investigated associations between prenatal PFAA exposure and developmental outcomes in early childhood (i.e., 6 months to 2 years)³². Moreover, among these studies, there is a lack of consistency between findings. For example, in Japan, PFOA was negatively associated with mental scales at 6 months but not at 18 months³³. In Taiwan, PFOS was negatively associated with motor development of 2-year-old infants³⁴, but no significant associations were observed between either PFOS or PFOA and development milestones in Denmark³⁵. To date, only the two most prominent PFAAs in human blood (PFOS or PFOA) have been considered, and related isomers have been ignored.

In older children (i.e. ages 4 to 18), cross-sectional studies have reported links between child exposure to multiple PFAAs with increased incidence of ADHD and impulsivity, including PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS, and PFNA, as well as perfluorodecanoate (PFDA) and PFOS precursor perfluorooctane sulfonamide^{36–38}. However, longitudinal cohort studies of prenatal exposure did not reinforce these findings with respect to ADHD diagnosis^{39,40} but also had smaller sample sizes, $n = 206^{40}$ and $n = 215^{39}$ that may have resulted in a lack of statistical power to detect weaker associations, especially for Liew et al. that was further limited by a small female subgroup (n = 41)³⁹. These results provide indications that maternal PFAA exposure may affect child development, but further studies are needed to provide better understanding^{32,41}.

In Canada, pregnant women are advised to consume fish for the known nutritional benefits, but to limit intake of certain fish species with high mercury (Hg) content⁴². Populations with higher dietary intake of fish and seafood can have higher Hg blood levels⁴³, putting them at increased risk of developmental neurotoxicity during pregnancy⁴⁴. Fish- and seafood-consuming populations also have higher exposure to PFAAs^{45–47}, thereby representing a potential co-exposure scenario for PFAAs and Hg. Recent animal developmental toxicology studies have included the co-exposure of methylmercury (MeHg) with various organic contaminants^{48–53}. In

addition to our experimental co-exposure investigation of PFOS and MeHg (Chapter 2), one other study considered MeHg and PFAA co-exposure using PFOA⁵⁴. In both cases, MeHg co-exposure with either PFOA or PFOS significantly delayed neurological development of newborn rat pups and demonstrated chemical antagonism in behavioural testing of juvenile animals. We hypothesized that co-exposure of PFAAs and Hg could lead to confounding or toxic interactions, and in the current study we test this by including maternal Hg exposure in models of PFAAs and child neurological development.

The aim of the current investigation was to examine associations between maternal exposure to PFAAs and developmental outcomes measured in 2-year-olds using the Bayley scales of infant and toddler development, 3rd edition (Bayley-III) among participants of a Canadian pregnancy cohort study known as the Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) cohort. Exposure to total Hg (THg) and a wide range of PFAAs was considered, from the 4-carbon molecule perfluorobutanoate (PFBA) to the 14-carbon molecule perfluorotetradecanoate (PFTeA). An isomer-specific analysis method was used to distinguish individual branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA.

4.2 Methods^{XI}

4.2.1 Study Participants and Sample Collection^{XII}

APrON participants were recruited and provided informed consent between March 2009 and July 2012. A full description of rationale, methods, and data on diet, physical activity, mental health, medical history, and demographics has been published elsewhere^{55,56}. All study protocols were approved by the University of Calgary Health Research Ethics Board and the University of Alberta's Human Ethics Research Board. The current study included a subset of women from APrON (n = 494) residing in Calgary that provided a blood sample during the second trimester (14 - 26 weeks gestation). Inclusion criteria included recruitment prior to 18

^{XI} I was responsible for experimental design and analysis of PFAAs in maternal plasma from APrON participants using protocols detailed in Chapter 3.

^{XII} Participant recruitment, and data and sample collection were conducted by members of the APrON team at the Alberta Children's Hospital (University of Calgary)

weeks gestation (first visit mean gestation = 14.3 weeks) and conceived naturally without the use of fertility hormones or assisted reproductive techniques. Data were collected through in-person interviews administered as a first-visit questionnaire and a follow-up questionnaire at the time of biological sample collection.

For this investigation, potential covariates and confounders included maternal age, education, household income, ethnicity, parity, medical conditions, body mass index (BMI), as well as smoking, alcohol, and recreational drug use. Participants were excluded if children were identified to have a genetic disorder that would impact development outcomes (n=4). Detailed information for selected covariates among maternal child pairs in the final study subset (n = 490) are presented in Table 4-1.

4.2.2 Analysis of PFAAs

A total of 25 PFAA analytes, including 16 perfluoroalkyl carboxylates (11 linear and 5 branched isomers) and 9 perfluoroalkyl sulfonates (4 linear and 5 branched isomers) were monitored in maternal plasma samples collected during the second trimester of pregnancy. Information on sample preparation, extraction, and analysis of PFAAs is detailed in Chapter 3. Briefly, PFAAs in plasma spiked with mass-labeled internal standard were extracted using protein precipitation with acetonitrile⁵⁷, followed by dispersive cleanup using bulk graphitized carbon⁵⁸. PFAAs were primarily extracted and analyzed in the plasma fraction of whole blood, but serum was utilized when plasma was not available (14 % of all samples).

Isomer-specific PFAA analysis was by high performance liquid chromatography-triplequadrupole mass spectrometry (HPLC-MS/MS). An external solvent-based calibration curve was utilized, and each linear and branched PFAA was quantified using the appropriate mass labeled internal standard (Chapter 3). All collection and storage materials were tested for background contamination using HPLC-grade water as a surrogate matrix, and no contamination was detected in any materials used in lab procedures or for sample collection and storage.

4.2.3 Analysis of Mercury^{XIII}

Total Hg (THg) was analyzed from the red blood cell (RBC) fraction of whole blood from samples collected during the second trimester of pregnancy. Information on sample preparation and analysis of maternal Hg is also detailed in Chapter 3. Briefly, the RBC fraction was removed from whole blood samples after centrifugation. Prepared RBC samples were analyzed for total Hg by ICP-MS/MS. Complete details of QA/QC, including instrumental limits of detection and quantitation (LOD, LOQ) and THg recovery are described in Appendix B.

4.2.4 Assessment of Neurodevelopment^{XIV}

Child neurodevelopment was evaluated at approximately 2-years of age using the Bayley-III. Testing was conducted by a team of psychometrists under the supervision of a registered psychologist at the Alberta Children's Hospital (Calgary, AB). The Bayley-III is a comprehensive assessment of early childhood development that includes five major scales (and subsets), including *Cognitive* (cognitive scale of 91 items), *Language* (expressive and receptive communication) and *Motor* (fine, and gross motor skills) scales assessed by the examiner; whereas primary caregivers complete a *Social-Emotional* Questionnaire (social development and related behaviours), and estimates of *Adaptive Behaviour* (functional areas of communication, community use, health and safety leisure, self-care, self-direction, pre-academics, home living, and social and motor subsets)⁵⁹. The composite scores of the five major scales were used to interpret child neurological development.

4.2.5 Statistical Analysis^{XV}

Multiple linear and curvilinear regression models were used to determine associations of prenatal exposure to PFAAs and Hg on child neurological development. All statistical analyses were performed using R (v3.3.2) with alpha set to 0.05 for determination of statistical

^{XIII} Mercury analysis was conducted by Dr. Amy MacDonald, and Dr. David Kinniburgh of the Alberta Centre for Toxicology (University of Calgary)

^{XIV} Neurodevelopment scoring of 2-year old children provided by APrON team members led by Dr. Deborah Dewey at the Alberta Children's Hospital (University of Calgary)

^{xv} Statistical analysis was conducted by Morteza Hajhosseini and Dr. Irina Dinu of the School of Public Health (University of Alberta)

significance. Concentrations of predictors were log-transformed to account for skewed distribution of PFAA exposure, and concentrations below LOD were treated according to Hornung and Reed, 1990 and assigned a value of $(\text{LOD}/\sqrt{2})^{60}$. A quadratic equation was used to explore non-linear associations of PFAAs or THg with neurodevelopment outcomes. The data were mean-centered prior to interpretation of terms in the quadratic equation (Eq. 1).

Eq. 1:

$$y = a + bx + cx^2$$

Interpretation of the quadratic term was dependent on the direction of the linear term (b) and the ratio of the linear to quadratic term, as half of this ratio represents the point on the x-axis (PFAA concentration) where the slope levels off. For example, a positive linear coefficient and negative quadratic coefficient representing the association of PFAA with neurodevelopment outcome; the calculated value represents the point that the slope would level off at a maximum and then decreases based on the value of the quadratic coefficient (Eq. 2). For purposes here, this calculated value represented the threshold concentration (of PFAA or THg) at which the quadratic association became significant (p < 0.05).

Eq. 2:

$$y = \left(-\frac{b}{2c}\right) + \bar{x}$$

For potential confounders, the following variables were considered: maternal ethnicity, education level, household income, parity, body mass index, smoking, use of alcohol or recreational drugs during pregnancy. Infant sex, gestational age at birth (weeks), age at testing (months), as well as the gestational age at time of maternal sample collection were also considered. Each potential covariate (Table 4-1) was evaluated in a univariate model in the presence of the main predictor, and covariates with a level of significance of p < 0.2 were adjusted for in the multiple model. Multicollinearity between covariates was tested and the

goodness of fit for all the models was evaluated exploring the models' residuals. Evaluation in statistical models was restricted to PFAAs that were detected in > 50 % of samples.

Within the model, the main effect linear and quadratic estimates (β) were determined, described as the change in outcome per unit change in the predictor (PFAA or THg) when significant covariates from the first step were adjusted for. The significance of the interaction of child sex (p < 0.05) was also considered, if the interaction was significant, a separate model was used to assess the stratum-specific effect of infant sex (i.e., boys and girls). To address the additional hypothesis of contaminant co-exposure, the significance of the interaction of THg co-exposure (p < 0.05) was also considered to determine its influence on associations of maternal PFAA exposure and infant neurodevelopment.

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Population Description

Maternal data were collected from first visit questionnaires, and infant data from hospital birth records of participants residing within the metropolitan area of Calgary, Canada (Table 4-1). Mothers had a median age of 32, were primarily Caucasian (84 %), highly educated (71 % completed post-secondary education), with a family income >\$77K CAD (78 %). Most were nulliparous or primiparous (87 %), non-smokers or quit when trying to become pregnant (94 %), and during pregnancy did not consume alcohol (91 %) or use recreational drugs (96 %). The median gestational age at birth was 39.0 weeks, and median child age at testing was 30.0 months. The proportion of child sex was 49 % male and 51 % female.

4.3.2 Maternal PFAA and THg Exposure

PFAAs in maternal plasma (PFOA, PFNA, PFDA, PFHxS, and PFOS) were detectable in > 99 % of samples (Table 4-2). Major PFAAs, such as PFOA, PFOS and PFHxS had the highest geometric mean (GM) concentrations in maternal plasma at 2.13, 3.45, and 1.02 ng/mL respectively, followed by 0.74 ng/mL for PFNA. The sensitivity of the current method allowed for detection (% detection frequency) and quantitation (GM) of other PFAAs that are typically excluded in cohort studies, including: 0.26 ng/mL PFDA (100 %), 0.16 ng/mL PFUnA (89 %),0.04 ng/mL PFHpA (67 %), and 0.04 ng/mL PFDoA (56 %) (Table 4-2). Spearman

correlations indicated that individual perfluoroalkyl carboxylates were moderately to highly intercorrelated (rho = 0.22 - 0.81, p < 0.05), and weakly correlated with total PFOS (rho = 0.1 - 0.3, p < 0.05). PFHxS was also moderately correlated with total PFOS (rho = 0.46, p < 0.05), but not with any carboxylates (Appendix C).

Concentrations for the most PFAAs in serum of mothers giving birth to either boys or girls were similar (Table 4-2). However, significantly higher concentrations of total PFOS were detected in women who gave birth to boys (GM = 3.66) compared to women giving birth to girls (GM = 3.26) based on a Student t-test (p < 0.05). These findings are in agreement with Mondal et al. who reported higher child to mother ratios of PFOA (GM = 1.25 and 1.05) and PFOS (GM = 1.51 and 1.35) in serum of boys and girls, respectively⁶¹.

Linear and branched isomers of PFOS were detected in > 97 % of maternal plasma samples (Table 4-3). GM concentrations (ng/mL) were highest for the linear-PFOS (2.31, 69 % of total PFOS) over the sum of branched PFOS isomers (1.08, 31 % of total PFOS), including: 1m-PFOS (0.07), $\sum 3m+4m$ -PFOS (0.24), 5m-PFOS (0.33), and *iso*-PFOS (0.43). All PFOS branched isomers were moderately to strongly intercorrelated (rho = 0.580 – 0.930, p < 0.05) (Appendix C). Similar to total PFOS, all PFOS isomers except for 1m-PFOS were significantly higher in women who gave birth to boys (Table 4-3). For PFOA, only the linear isomer (2.08 ng/mL) and *iso*-PFOA (0.08 ng/mL) were detected, and *iso*-PFOA was excluded from analysis in multiple regression models due to its low detection frequency in the sample population (< 50 %). Therefore, all further mention of PFOA refers exclusively to linear-PFOA.

Maternal THg concentration (GM) in the RBC fraction was 0.94 μ g/L, detected in > 97 % of samples (Table 4-2). THg levels in the RBC fraction are approximately two-fold higher than if whole blood had been analyzed, and by accounting for this difference the THg concentrations here are comparable to whole blood measurements in pregnant women among 10 cities in Canada⁶². Nevertheless, THg levels here are lower than in Cree First Nations in Canada where higher exposure was significantly correlated with increased fish consumption⁶³.

4.3.3 Child Neurodevelopment Assessment

Girls performed significantly higher than boys in composite scores of cognition, language, social-emotional development, and general adaptive behavior (p < 0.05) on the

Bayley-III (Table 4-4). Higher performance in girls has been reported before across all scales of the Bayley-III⁶⁴, as well as in mental index scales for earlier versions of the Bayley assessment⁶⁵. An interaction term for infant sex was included in multiple models to address these differences, and when a significant interaction was observed, a separate sex-stratified analysis was conducted.

4.3.4 Association of Maternal PFAA Exposure with Child Neurodevelopment

Increasing composite scores from each of the Bayley-III scales of cognition, language, motor, social emotional and general adaptive behaviour are classified as higher measures of child performance (i.e., extremely low, borderline, low average, average, high average, superior, and very superior). In adjusted models, higher maternal PFHpA and PFDoA concentrations were negatively associated (p < 0.05) with cognition composite scores (Table 4-5). The cognition scale includes measures of information processing, speed of processing, and problem solving in early development⁶⁶. PFHpA was also negatively associated with composite scores of socialemotional outcomes (p < 0.05), which evaluate the ability of the child to use emotions and expressions through words or symbols, as well as comprehension of emotional cues and signals⁶⁷. PFOS and PFHxS were positively associated with composite scores of general adaptive behaviour. No PFAAs, nor Hg were significantly associated with motor development.

Exploratory analysis of the relationships of PFAAs and Hg with composite scores from the Bayley-III revealed non-linear relationships that were similar to a previous investigation associated child Bayley outcomes with maternal manganese exposure⁶⁸. Here, a quadratic term to account for any significant non-linear association was included in multiple models of maternal PFAA, and THg exposure with child outcomes from the Bayley-III (Table 4-5).

PFOS was significantly associated with child outcomes from the language scale (Table 4-5), but unlike all other outcomes from the Bayley-III, only the quadratic coefficient was significant (p < 0.05) for language scores. For example, increasing exposure to PFOS was not associated with language scores up to a calculated threshold of 4.72 ng/mL (Eq. 2), but then significantly negatively associated with language scores at higher PFOS concentrations (p <0.05). Of the PFOS isomers, linear-PFOS, 1*m*-PFOS, had significant quadratic coefficients (p <0.05) associated with language scores (Table 4-6). linear-PFOS and 1*m*-PFOS isomers were negatively (p < 0.05) associated with language scales above thresholds of 3.78 and 1.70 ng/mL respectively. Unlike linear-PFOS and 1*m*-PFOS, the *iso*-PFOS isomer had a significant linear coefficient (p <0.05), resulting in a positive association with language scores across the entire range of exposure.

Stratifying the population by sex indicated that PFHxS, total PFOS and total branched PFOS isomers were positively associated with general adaptative behaviour scores in females (p < 0.05), but not males (Table 4-7). These results reveal a sex-specific association for PFAAs, only associated with general adaptive behaviour in girls, specifically with increased scores in areas of functional pre-academics, home-living and community use. These results should be interpreted with caution because general adaptive behaviour screening is conducted by the primary care-giver and may be subject to scoring bias.

4.3.5 Association of Prenatal THg Exposure with Child Neurodevelopment

THg was positively associated (p < 0.05) with Bayley-III composite scores of child language (Table 4-5). Like with PFAAs, only the quadratic coefficient was significant (p < 0.05). THg was positively associated with child language above a threshold of 5.38 μ g/L (Eq. 2). However, it should be noted that this directional change takes place at Hg levels that are outside the range of the current dataset (Table 4-2), and the effect size indicates a relatively low change in score per unit change in Hg (quadratic $\beta = 0.4$), suggesting that this finding may be a spurious result and not of clinical significance.

4.3.6 Interaction of THg Co-Exposure on Associations of PFAAs and Child Development

It was hypothesized Hg co-exposure alters the effects of PFAAs on child neurodevelopment, either as a confounder in models or by toxicological interaction. Regarding confounding, except for a moderate correlation between THg and PFUnA (rho = 0.4, p < 0.01), Hg was not correlated with any PFAA analyte, and thus was not considered a confounder in the current study (Appendix C). Nevertheless, confounding by THg and PFAA co-exposure may be more relevant in populations with higher dietary intake of fish. Inclusion of THg interaction (Table 4-8) did not change significant associations of PFHpA with language or social emotional scores, or *iso*-PFOS with language scores previously mentioned (Table 4-5), suggesting that these PFAAs are significantly associated with child neurodevelopment and unaffected by the presence of THg. However, previously significant associations of PFDoA with cognition, PFHxS with general adaptive behaviour, total PFOS with language and general adaptive behaviour, and isomers linear-PFOS and *iso*-PFOS with language scores (Table 4-5) were nullified when THg was included as an interaction term (Table 4-8). These results indicate that co-exposure to different classes of contaminants have the potential to induce significant changes in associations of child neurodevelopment outcomes, as effects may be potentiated, masked or nullified with the inclusion of additional interacting contaminants.

Maternal PFNA concentration, not associated with child neurodevelopment (Table 4-5) became significant (p < 0.05) when including THg that was negatively associated with both child motor and social emotional behaviour scores (Table 4-8). This result suggests that neither PFNA or THg concentrations during pregnancy modeled individually were sufficient to have an effect on child development, but modeling PFNA with the combined interaction of THg revealed significant negative associations. Although including THg in PFAA-neurodevelopment models changed the main effects of PFAAs on child neurodevelopment outcomes, the PFAA-THg interaction term was not statistically significant in any of these models.

4.4 Discussion

In this birth cohort study, PFAA exposure was negatively associated with neurodevelopment of 2-year-old children after adjusting for significant covariates. Higher prenatal exposure to PFHpA and PFDoA were significantly associated with decreased child performance on the cognition scale of the Bayley-III (Table 4-5). Previous studies that primarily focused on the dominant PFAAs, PFOS and PFOA, have also reported that PFAAs are associated with adverse neurological development (see Liew et al. for review³²). For example, prenatal PFOA exposure was associated with decreased mental developmental indices in 6-month-old girls using the Bayley Scales of Infant Development 2nd edition³³, and higher PFOS in cord-blood was negatively associated with whole test outcomes, particularly for gross-motor subdomains⁶⁹. However, other investigations have not found strong associations between PFOS or PFOA and neurobehavioural outcomes^{70,71} or development milestones³⁵. Numerous factors, including sample size, infant age at testing, different sample matrices (e.g., maternal serum, cord blood, or breast milk), and the level of exposure may account for some variability in the level of significance between studies. For example, for both significant studies with PFOA and PFOS,

sample sizes were relatively small (n= 178, and 239, respectively)^{33,69} and for one instance, these associations were no longer significant when children were retested at 18-months-old³³.

Maternal PFOS (GM = 3.45 ng/mL) and PFOA (GM = 2.13 ng/mL) in second trimester samples were comparable to values from recent cohort studies in Canada (MIREC)⁷², Japan (Hokkaido)³³, and Spain (INMA)⁷³. Decreasing temporal trends of PFAAs have been observed in the general population since phase-outs of PFOA, PFOS and its precursors by 3M Co. (decreased PFOS (75%) and PFOA (46 %) from 2001 to 2010)^{13,74}. PFAA values from biomonitoring in recent cohorts such as our own have lower maternal plasma levels when compared to cohort samples collected in the early 2000s (e.g., 24.9 ng/mL PFOS and 5.60 ng/mL PFOA from project VIVA, USA⁷⁵, and 28.1 ng/mL PFOS and 4.28 ng/mL PFOA from the DNBC, Denmark⁷⁶. Decreased exposure may be an important factor contributing to the significance of findings for PFOS and PFOA in various cohort studies.

Higher prenatal concentrations of PFHpA were significantly associated with decreased scores on the social-emotional scale of the Bayley-III (Table 4-5). Unlike PFOS and PFOA, minor and lesser studied PFAAs such as PFHpA and PFDoA have been not routinely considered in epidemiological studies of prenatal PFAA exposure and early child neurodevelopment^{33,35,69,70}, often excluded from statistical analyses due to lower detection frequencies in maternal plasma and umbilical cord blood using traditional HPLC-MS/MS methods⁷⁷. However, modified approaches such as LC-column switching⁷⁸, or an alternative HPLC column stationary phase, such as the one used here (i.e., pentafluorophenylpropyl, (PFP)) over traditional C8 or C18 phases provide increased sensitivity and better separation of PFAAs from co-eluting interferences⁷⁹. Although PFOA and PFOS represent the most prominently detected PFAAs, future studies would benefit from expanding their scope of analysis to include lesser studied PFAAs and corresponding branched isomers.

Non-linear relationships were observed from exploratory data analysis of the relationships of PFAAs and branched PFOS with language scales (Tables 4-5 and 4-6). Although a few studies, primarily of prenatal manganese exposure have considered non-linear associations with measured indices of child neurodevelopment^{68,80,81}, only a few studies have utilized this approach for observing the associated effects of PFAAs^{37,75}. In school-age children, the association of PFOA and incidence of attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) had an

inverted J-shape but was considered a spurious finding, as differences in regional geography (e.g., schools in non-PFOA contaminated districts also had increased ADHD diagnoses) and insufficient data were available to confirm this association³⁷. A more recent study used cubic regression splines to fit non-linear relationships of increased prenatal PFOA, PFOS and PFHxS exposure with decreased visual-motor scores mid-childhood⁷⁵.

In toxicology, threshold values are routinely considered to identify the lowest observed adverse effect level (LOEAL): the concentration at which a chemical or contaminant elicits an adverse effect, and exposure below this threshold is unlikely to induce risk to health and development. Incorporating a quadratic term into regression models allows for the opportunity to identify thresholds in the context of epidemiology, and thus, estimate the lower concentration range of predictors (PFAAs and THg) where associations might be null. For example, the association for total-PFOS was only significant (p < 0.05) with language scale above 4.72 ng/mL, an association that may have been overlooked using general linear models. Applying a linear approximation in regression models is common practice and generally accepted in epidemiological studies. However, limiting the analysis to linear models when data patterns exhibit non-linear relationships (e.g., U- or J-shaped associations of contaminant exposure with health related outcomes) may lead to false negatives (i.e., non-significant associations)⁸².

This is the first epidemiology study of PFAAs to consider isomer-specific associations with child neurodevelopment. Branched PFOS isomers were detectable in 97-100 % of samples, and increased concentrations of linear- and 1*m*- PFOS were negatively associated with language scales of child development, but only above a threshold (Table 4-6). In Experimental animal models, branched isomers of PFAAs exhibited different toxicokinetic properties⁸³. Branched PFOS was present in increased proportions in umbilical cord blood compared to paired maternal samples, suggesting increased transplacental transfer of branched isomers^{14,15}. In Chapter 3 it was shown that PFOS isomers were associated with altered maternal thyroid hormone homeostasis, providing a potential mechanism for PFAA-mediated adverse child neurodevelopment. Furthermore, various global populations have been shown to have different proportions of branched PFOS isomers. For example, populations in China (52 %)⁸⁴ and Norway (30-50 %)^{11,85} had higher proportions of branched PFOS isomers compared to current results in Canada (31 %) (Table 4-3). These results suggest that during pregnancy, prenatal exposure to branched PFOS isomers may be a risk factor for alteration of normal neurodevelopment.

136

Infant sex was a significant effect modifier for the association between PFOS and scales of general adaptive behaviour (Tables 4-5 and 4-6). A further stratified analysis found sex-specific differences, as higher PFOS in girls was positively associated with measures of adaptive behaviour that was not present in boys (Table 4-7). This suggests an apparent PFOS-associated increase in performance of girls in their ability to acquire a skillset including aspects of "communication, social, motor, health and safety, home living, self-care, leisure, community use, functional pre-academics, leisure, and self-direction"⁸⁶. However, the questionnaire for general adaptive behaviour is administered by the primary caregiver, and these results should be interpreted with caution as outcomes may be subject to reporting bias that overestimate scoring responses⁸⁷.

Models of human exposure to individual contaminants are routinely employed in largescale epidemiology studies, but co-exposure and the presence of chemical mixtures are the realities in many human circumstances. Including THg as an interaction in regression models revealed significant (p < 0.05) negative associations between PFNA and subscales of motor and social-emotional measures (Table 4-8) that were not detected in main effect models of either PFNA or THg alone. Past studies have investigated mixtures of heavy metals (arsenic, manganese, and lead) on child neurodevelopment in highly exposed populations^{81,88}. Exposure to arsenic was found to act as a "potentiator" of manganese (i.e., the associated toxicity of manganese was dependent on the presence of arsenic) but neither contaminant alone was sufficient to induce a significant main effect⁸⁸. THg co-exposure may similarly increase the sensitivity of language and social-emotional development to PFNA.

The significant chemical-chemical interactions detected here, combined with findings from previous investigations of heavy metal mixtures reinforce the value of more refined approaches to identify the effects of prenatal exposure to chemical mixtures. Multiple regression models utilizing chemical concentrations are limited to interpretation of individual and co-exposure scenarios, while increasing the number of chemicals into statistical models becomes increasingly complex. For example, the INMA cohort included up to 81 different environmental exposures⁸⁹, and there was difficulty linking specific associated outcomes with specific contaminants. Recent approaches to multi-pollutant assessment of contaminant mixtures have used principle component analysis (PCA) to reveal the "exposome" during pregnancy, thereby identifying groups of organic pollutants and heavy metals that exhibit similar patterns of

137

exposure^{89–91}. One investigation used PCA plots to evaluate multiple chemical exposures, establishing scores of chemical mixtures for inclusion in regression models and examining associations with increased body mass index in 7-year-old children⁹². PCA plots are a powerful tool in identifying patterns of contaminant exposure that may be subsequently combined with linear regression and ANOVA to determine if groups or specific mixtures of contaminants are associated with various health outcomes. In my own findings, PFAAs were not highly correlated with THg (Appendix C), and few associations of PFAAs with child neurodevelopment scores were altered by the interaction of THg (Table 4-8). Nonetheless, results with THg should still be considered, especially in populations with increased THg exposure (i.e higher fish consumption). Furthermore, underlying influence from additional contaminants may also be occurring but were not accounted for as they were not measured in the current population.

The strengths of this study lie in the relatively large sample size (n = 490) and detailed questionnaires in the APrON cohort that allowed for adjustment of numerous potential confounders (listed, Table 4-1). Cognitive, language and motor scales were conducted by trained psychometrists blind to the exposure status of participants. Furthermore, when appropriate, quadratic terms were ultilized to more accurately model associations of maternal PFAA exposure with specific aspects of child development (e.g., language scores), The effects of chemical mixtures were also examined by considering the interaction of THg. PFAAs were primarily measured in samples collected in the second trimester, which is appropriate given the long half-life of PFAAs in human (e.g., PFOS = 5.4 years, and PFOA = 2.3 years)⁹³ and previous findings of highly correlated exposure across trimesters of pregnancy.⁷² Although relatively short when compared to PFAAs, THg was also measured in the second trimester and (although shorter than PFAAs) has a relatively long half-life in humans (~ 44 days). Thus, the current study had robust measures of prenatal PFAA and THg exposure.

The Bayley-III scales of infant and toddler development is a widely accepted method of assessing the progression of child neurological development⁵⁹. However, a review of the Bayley-III revealed cognition, language, and motor development subscales had a tendency to overestimate child performance, resulting in an underestimation of developmental delay in 2 year old children⁹⁴. Although this finding has clinical implications in identifying children with developmental delays, it should not influence the power to determine associations between contaminant exposure and these endpoints in a background population.

Although this is one of the largest detailed investigations of PFAAs on early child neurodevelopment, this study was nevertheless subject to some limitations. Child assessment of neurodevelopment took place at 2-years, however, longitudinal studies have shown that neurodevelopment outcomes at one age do not necessarily hold at other ages⁹⁵, and most studies of PFAA exposure have focused on outcomes in older children (e.g., 4 to 18 years old)^{32,41}. To address this, the APrON cohort conducted follow-up assessments of the same children at 3 and 5 years of age, and the trajectory of development is planned for future analyses in this cohort. The participants in the current study represent a very specific demographic (primarily Caucasian, highly educated, and with relatively high household income). Although such bias, which results in less variation in participants, may be considered an asset for interpretation of the results, it is not necessarily a true representation of the Canadian population in general. Finally, samples collected at birth (e.g., umbilical cord blood) provide a better indication exposure to PFAA isomers.

4.5 References

- Houde, M.; Martin, J. W.; Letcher, R. J.; Solomon, K. R.; Muir, D. C. G. Biological Monitoring of Polyfluoroalkyl Substances: A Review. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2006, 40 (11), 3463–3473.
- (2) Giesy, J. P.; Kannan, K. Global Distribution of Perfluorooctane Sulfonate in Wildlife. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2001**, *35* (7), 1339–1342.
- (3) Prevedouros, K.; Cousins, I. T.; Buck, R. C.; Korzeniowski, S. H. Sources, Fate and Transport of Perfluorocarboxylates. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2006**, *40* (1), 32–44.
- (4) Kato, K.; Calafat, A. M.; Needham, L. L. Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in House Dust. *Environ. Res.* **2009**, *109* (5), 518–523.
- (5) Kubwabo, C.; Stewart, B.; Zhu, J.; Marro, L. Occurrence of Perfluorosulfonates and Other Perfluorochemicals in Dust from Selected Homes in the City of Ottawa, Canada. J. Environ. Monit. 2005, 7 (11), 1074–1078.
- (6) De Silva, A. O.; Allard, C. N.; Spencer, C.; Webster, G. M.; Shoeib, M. Phosphorus-Containing Fluorinated Organics: Polyfluoroalkyl Phosphoric Acid Diesters (DiPAPs), Perfluorophosphonates (PFPAs), and Perfluorophosphinates (PFPIAs) in Residential Indoor Dust. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2012, 46 (22), 12575–12582.
- (7) Makey, C. M.; Webster, T. F.; Martin, J. W.; Shoeib, M.; Harner, T.; Dix-Cooper, L.; Webster, G. M. Airborne Precursors Predict Maternal Serum Perfluoroalkyl Acid Concentrations. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2017**, *51* (13), 7667–7675.

- (8) Shoeib, M.; Harner, T.; M. Webster, G.; Lee, S. C. Indoor Sources of Poly- and Perfluorinated Compounds (PFCS) in Vancouver, Canada: Implications for Human Exposure. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2011, 45 (19), 7999–8005.
- (9) Fromme, H.; Schlummer, M.; Möller, A.; Gruber, L.; Wolz, G.; Ungewiss, J.; Böhmer, S.; Dekant, W.; Mayer, R.; Liebl, B.; et al. Exposure of an Adult Population to Perfluorinated Substances Using Duplicate Diet Portions and Biomonitoring Data. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2007, 41 (22), 7928–7933.
- (10) Haug, L. S.; Huber, S.; Becher, G.; Thomsen, C. Characterisation of Human Exposure Pathways to Perfluorinated Compounds - Comparing Exposure Estimates with Biomarkers of Exposure. *Environ. Int.* 2011, *37* (4), 687–693.
- (11) Rylander, C.; Sandanger, T. M.; Frøyland, L.; Lund, E. Dietary Patterns and Plasma Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in 315 Norwegian Women: The NOWAC Postgenome Study. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2010, 44 (13), 5225–5232.
- (12) Health Canada. Second Report on Human Biomonitoring of Environmental Chemicals in Canada: Results of the Canadian Health Measures Survey Cycle 2; 2013; Vol. 2.
- (13) Kato, K.; Wong, L.-Y.; Jia, L. T.; Kuklenyik, Z.; Calafat, A. M. Trends in Exposure to Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in the U.S. Population: 1999-2008. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2011, 45 (19), 8037–8045.
- (14) Chen, F.; Yin, S.; Kelly, B. C.; Liu, W. Isomer-Specific Transplacental Transfer of Perfluoroalkyl Acids: Results from a Survey of Paired Maternal, Cord Sera, and Placentas. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2017, *51*, 5756–5763.
- (15) Beesoon, S.; Webster, G. M.; Shoeib, M.; Harner, T.; Benskin, J. P.; Martin, J. W. Isomer Profiles of Perfluorochemicals in Matched Maternal, Cord, and House Dust Samples: Manufacturing Sources and Transplacental Transfer. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011, *119* (11), 1659–1665.
- (16) Hanssen, L.; Röllin, H.; Odland, J. Ø.; Moe, M. K.; Sandanger, T. M. Perfluorinated Compounds in Maternal Serum and Cord Blood from Selected Areas of South Africa: Results of a Pilot Study. J. Environ. Monit. 2010, 12 (6), 1355.
- (17) Li, M.; Zeng, X. W.; Qian, Z. (Min); Vaughn, M. G.; Sauvé, S.; Paul, G.; Lin, S.; Lu, L.; Hu, L. W.; Yang, B. Y.; et al. Isomers of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Cord Serum and Birth Outcomes in China: Guangzhou Birth Cohort Study. *Environ. Int.* 2017, *102*, 1– 8.
- (18) Beesoon, S.; Martin, J. W. Isomer-Specific Binding Affinity of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) to Serum Proteins. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2015, 49 (9), 5722–5731.
- (19) Braun, J. M.; Kalkbrenner, A. E.; Just, A. C.; Yolton, K.; Calafat, A. M.; Sjödin, A.; Hauser, R.; Webster, G. M.; Chen, A.; Lanphear, B. P. Gestational Exposure to

Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals and Reciprocal Social, Repetitive and Stereotypic Behaviors in 4- and 5-Year-Old Children: The HOME Study. *Environ. Health Perspect.* **2014**, *122* (5), 513–520.

- (20) Ballesteros, V.; Costa, O.; Iñiguez, C.; Fletcher, T.; Ballester, F.; Lopez-Espinosa, M.-J. Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Thyroid Function in Pregnant Women and Children: A Systematic Review of Epidemiologic Studies. *Environ. Int.* 2017, 99, 15–28.
- Wang, Y.; Starling, A. P.; Haug, L. S.; Eggesbo, M.; Becher, G.; Thomsen, C.; Travlos, G.; King, D.; Hoppin, J. A.; Rogan, W. J.; et al. Association between Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Thyroid Stimulating Hormone among Pregnant Women: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Environ. Health* 2013, *12* (1), 76.
- (22) Wang, Y.; Rogan, W. J.; Chen, P.; Lien, G.; Chen, H.; Tseng, Y. Association between Maternal Serum Perfluoroalkyl Substances during Pregnancy and Maternal and Cord Thyroid Hormones : Taiwan Maternal. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014, *122* (5), 529–534.
- (23) Webster, G. M.; Venners, S. A.; Mattman, A.; Martin, J. W. Associations between Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFASs) and Maternal Thyroid Hormones in Early Pregnancy: A Population-Based Cohort Study. *Environ. Res.* 2014, *133C*, 338–347.
- (24) Berg, V.; Nøst, T. H.; Hansen, S.; Elverland, A.; Veyhe, A.-S.; Jorde, R.; Odland, J. Ø.; Sandanger, T. M. Assessing the Relationship between Perfluoroalkyl Substances, Thyroid Hormones and Binding Proteins in Pregnant Women; a Longitudinal Mixed Effects Approach. *Environ. Int.* 2015, 77, 63–69.
- (25) Abalovich, M.; Gutierrez, S.; Alcaraz, G.; Maccallini, G.; Garcia, A.; Levalle, O. Overt and Subclinical Hypothyroidism Complicating Pregnancy. *Thyroid* **2002**, *12* (1), 63–68.
- (26) Casey, B. M.; Dashe, J. S.; Wells, C. E.; McIntire, D. D.; Byrd, W.; Leveno, K. J.; Cunningham, F. G. Subclinical Hypothyroidism and Pregnancy Outcomes. *Obstet. Gynecol.* 2005, 105 (2), 239–245.
- (27) Leung, A. S.; Millar, L. K.; Koonings, P. P.; Montoro, M.; Mestman, J. H. Perinatal Outcome in Hypothyroid Pregnancies. *Obstet. Gynecol.* **1993**, *81* (3), 349–353.
- (28) Haddow, J. E.; Palomaki, G. E.; Allen, W. C.; Williams, J. R.; Knight, G. J.; Gagnon, J.; O'Heir, C. E.; Mitchell, M. L.; Hermos, R. J.; Waisbren, S. E.; et al. Maternal Thyroid Deficiency during Pregnancy and Subsequent Neuropsychological Development of the Child. N. Engl. J. Med. 1999, 341 (8), 549–555.
- (29) Andersen, S. L.; Andersen, S.; Liew, Z.; Vestergaard, P.; Olsen, J. Maternal Thyroid Function in Early Pregnancy and Neuropsychological Performance of the Child at 5 Years of Age. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* **2018**, *103* (2), 660–670.
- (30) Chan, E.; Burstyn, I.; Cherry, N.; Bamforth, F.; Martin, J. W. Perfluorinated Acids and Hypothyroxinemia in Pregnant Women. *Environ. Res.* **2011**, *111* (4), 559–564.

- (31) Min, H.; Dong, J.; Wang, Y.; Wang, Y.; Teng, W.; Xi, Q.; Chen, J. Maternal Hypothyroxinemia-Induced Neurodevelopmental Impairments in the Progeny. *Mol. Neurobiol.* 2016, 53 (3), 1613–1624.
- (32) Liew, Z.; Goudarzi, H.; Oulhote, Y. Developmental Exposures to Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs): An Update of Associated Health Outcomes. *Curr. Environ. Heal. Reports* 2018, 1–19.
- (33) Goudarzi, H.; Nakajima, S.; Ikeno, T.; Sasaki, S.; Kobayashi, S.; Miyashita, C.; Ito, S.; Araki, A.; Nakazawa, H.; Kishi, R. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorinated Chemicals and Neurodevelopment in Early Infancy: The Hokkaido Study. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2016, 541, 1002–1010.
- (34) Chen, M.-H.; Ha, E.-H.; Liao, H.-F.; Jeng, S.-F.; Su, Y.-N.; Wen, T.-W.; Lien, G.-W.; Chen, C.-Y.; Hsieh, W.-S.; Chen, P.-C. Perfluorinated Compound Levels in Cord Blood and Neurodevelopment at 2 Years of Age. *Epidemiology* 2013, 24 (6), 800–808.
- (35) Fei, C.; McLaughlin, J. K.; Lipworth, L.; Olsen, J. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) and Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Maternally Reported Developmental Milestones in Infancy. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2008, *116* (10), 1391–1395.
- (36) Hoffman, K.; Webster, T. F.; Weisskopf, M. G.; Weinberg, J.; Vieira, V. M. Exposure to Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals and Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder in U.S. Children 12-15 Years of Age. *Environ. Health Perspect.* **2010**, *118* (12), 1762–1767.
- (37) Stein, C. R.; Savitz, D. A. Serum Perfluorinated Compound Concentration and Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder in Children 5–18 Years of Age. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011, *119* (10), 1466–1472.
- (38) Gump, B. B.; Wu, Q.; Dumas, A. K.; Kannan, K. Perfluorochemical (PFC) Exposure in Children: Associations with Impaired Response Inhibition. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2011, 45 (19), 8151–8159.
- (39) Liew, Z.; Ritz, B.; von Ehrenstein, O. S.; Bech, B. H.; Nohr, E. A.; Fei, C.; Bossi, R.; Henriksen, T. B.; Bonefeld-Jørgensen, E. C.; Olsen, J. Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder and Childhood Autism in Association with Prenatal Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances: A Nested Case-Control Study in the Danish National Birth Cohort. *Environ. Health Perspect.* **2014**, *123* (4), 367–373.
- (40) Ode, A.; Källén, K.; Gustafsson, P.; Rylander, L.; Jönsson, B. a G.; Olofsson, P.; Ivarsson, S. a; Lindh, C. H.; Rignell-Hydbom, A. Fetal Exposure to Perfluorinated Compounds and Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder in Childhood. *PLoS One* 2014, 9 (4), e95891.
- (41) Roth, N.; Wilks, M. F. Neurodevelopmental and Neurobehavioural Effects of Polybrominated and Perfluorinated Chemicals: A Systematic Review of the Epidemiological Literature Using a Quality Assessment Scheme. *Toxicol. Lett.* 2014, 230 (2), 271–281.

- (42) Health Canada. Human Health Risk Assessment of Mercury in Fish and Health Benefits of Fish Consumption https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/food-nutrition/reports-publications/human-health-risk-assessment-mercury-fish-health-benefits-fish-consumption.html (accessed Aug 10, 2018).
- (43) Newland, M. C. Methylmercury and Fish Nutrients in Experimental Models. In *Methylmercury and Neurotoxicity*; 2012; pp 55–91.
- (44) Vieira, H. C.; Morgado, F.; Soares, A. M. V. M.; Abreu, S. N. Fish Consumption Recommendations to Conform to Current Advice in Regard to Mercury Intake. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 2015, *22* (13), 9595–9602.
- (45) Berger, U.; Glynn, A.; Holmström, K. E.; Berglund, M.; Ankarberg, E. H.; Törnkvist, A. Fish Consumption as a Source of Human Exposure to Perfluorinated Alkyl Substances in Sweden Analysis of Edible Fish from Lake Vättern and the Baltic Sea. *Chemosphere* 2009, *76* (6), 799–804.
- (46) Haug, L. S.; Thomsen, C.; Brantsæter, A. L.; Kvalem, H. E.; Haugen, M.; Becher, G.; Alexander, J.; Meltzer, H. M.; Knutsen, H. K. Diet and Particularly Seafood Are Major Sources of Perfluorinated Compounds in Humans. *Environ. Int.* **2010**, *36* (7), 772–778.
- (47) Hlouskova, V.; Hradkova, P.; Poustka, J.; Brambilla, G.; De Filipps, S. P.; D'Hollander, W.; Bervoets, L.; Herzke, D.; Huber, S.; de Voogt, P.; et al. Occurrence of Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) in Various Food Items of Animal Origin Collected in Four European Countries. *Food Addit. Contam. Part A Chem. Anal. Control. Expo. Risk Assess.* 2013, 30 (11), 1918–1932.
- (48) Cauli, O.; Piedrafita, B.; Llansola, M.; Felipo, V. Gender Differential Effects of Developmental Exposure to Methyl-Mercury, Polychlorinated Biphenyls 126 or 153, or Its Combinations on Motor Activity and Coordination. *Toxicology* 2012, 1–8.
- (49) Roda, E.; Manzo, L.; Coccini, T. Application of Neurochemical Markers for Assessing Health Effects after Developmental Methylmercury and PCB Coexposure. J. Toxicol. 2012, 2012, 216032.
- (50) Vitalone, A.; Catalani, A.; Chiodi, V.; Cinque, C.; Fattori, V.; Goldoni, M.; Matteucci, P.; Poli, D.; Zuena, A. R.; Costa, L. G. Neurobehavioral Assessment of Rats Exposed to Low Doses of PCB126 and Methyl Mercury during Development. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 2008, 25 (1), 103–113.
- (51) Sitarek, K.; Gralewicz, S. Early Developmental Effects of Separate or Combined Perinatal Exposure to Methylmercury (MeHg) and 2,2',4,4',5,5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl (PCB 153) in the Rat. *Int. J. Occup. Med. Environ. Health* **2009**, *22* (2), 89–105.
- (52) Coccini, T.; Roda, E.; Castoldi, A. F.; Goldoni, M.; Poli, D.; Bernocchi, G.; Manzo, L. Perinatal Co-Exposure to Methylmercury and PCB153 or PCB126 in Rats Alters the Cerebral Cholinergic Muscarinic Receptors at Weaning and Puberty. *Toxicology* 2007, 238 (1), 34–48.

- (53) Gralewicz, S.; Wiaderna, D.; Lutz, P.; Sitarek, K. Neurobehavioural Functions in Adult Progeny of Rat Mothers Exposed to Methylmercury or 2,2', 4,4', 5,5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl (PCB 153) Alone or Their Combination during Gestation and Lactation. *Int. J. Occup. Med. Environ. Health* 2009, 22 (3), 277–291.
- (54) Cheng, J.; Fujimura, M.; Zhao, W.; Wang, W. Neurobehavioral Effects, c-Fos/Jun Expression and Tissue Distribution in Rat Offspring Prenatally Co-Exposed to MeHg and PFOA: PFOA Impairs Hg Retention. *Chemosphere* **2013**, *91* (6), 758–764.
- (55) Kaplan, B. J.; Giesbrecht, G. F.; Leung, B. M. Y.; Field, C. J.; Dewey, D.; Bell, R. C.; Manca, D. P.; O'Beirne, M.; Johnston, D. W.; Pop, V. J.; et al. The Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) Cohort Study: Rationale and Methods. *Matern. Child Nutr.* 2014, 10 (1), 44–60.
- (56) Leung, B. M. Y.; Giesbrecht, G. F.; Letourneau, N.; Field, C. J.; Bell, R. C.; Dewey, D.; Manca, D.; O'Beirne, M.; Pop, V. J.; Singhal, N.; et al. Perinatal Nutrition in Maternal Mental Health and Child Development: Birth of a Pregnancy Cohort. *Early Hum. Dev.* 2016, *93*, 1–7.
- (57) Glynn, A.; Berger, U.; Bignert, A.; Ullah, S.; Aune, M.; Lignell, S.; Darnerud, P. O. Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids in Blood Serum from Primiparous Women in Sweden: Serial Sampling during Pregnancy and Nursing, and Temporal Trends 1996-2010. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2012, 46 (16), 9071–9079.
- (58) Powley, C. R.; George, S. W.; Ryan, T. W.; Buck, R. C. Matrix Effect-Free Amalytical Methods for Determination of Perfluorinated Carboxylic Acids in Environmental Matrixes. *Anal. Chem.* 2005, 77 (19), 6353–6358.
- (59) Albers, C. A.; Grieve, A. J. Test Review: Bayley, N. (2006). Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development– Third Edition. San Antonio, TX: Harcourt Assessment. J. Psychoeduc. Assess. 2007, 25 (2), 180–190.
- (60) Hornung, R.; Reed, L. Estimation of Average Concentration in Presence of Nondetectable Values. Applied Occupational and Environmental Hygiene 1990, pp 46–51.
- (61) Mondal, D.; Lopez-Espinosa, M. J.; Armstrong, B.; Stein, C. R.; Fletcher, T. Relationships of Perfluorooctanoate and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate Serum Concentrations between Mother-Child Pairs in a Population with Perfluorooctanoate Exposure from Drinking Water. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2012, *120* (5), 752–757.
- (62) Arbuckle, T. E.; Liang, C. L.; Morisset, A. S.; Fisher, M.; Weiler, H.; Cirtiu, C. M.; Legrand, M.; Davis, K.; Ettinger, A. S.; Fraser, W. D. Maternal and Fetal Exposure to Cadmium, Lead, Manganese and Mercury: The MIREC Study. *Chemosphere* 2016, 163, 270–282.
- (63) Ripley, S.; Robinson, E.; Johnson-down, L.; Ayotte, P.; Lucas, M.; Nieboer, E.; Ripley, S.; Robinson, E.; Johnson-down, L.; Ayotte, P.; et al. Blood and Hair Mercury Concentrations among Cree First Nations of Eeyou Istchee (Quebec, Canada): Time

Trends, Prenatal Exposure and Links to Local Fish Consumption Blood and Hair Mercury Concentrations among Cree First Nations of Eeyou Istchee (Queb. *Int. J. Circumpolar Health* **2018**, 77 (1).

- (64) Månsson, J.; Fellman, V.; Stjernqvist, K. Extremely Preterm Birth Affects Boys More and Socio-Economic and Neonatal Variables Pose Sex-Specific Risks. *Acta Paediatr. Int. J. Paediatr.* 2015, 104 (5), 514–521.
- (65) Jedrychowski, W.; Perera, F.; Jankowski, J.; Mrozek-Budzyn, D.; Mroz, E.; Flak, E.; Edwards, S.; Skarupa, A.; Lisowska-Miszczyk, I. Gender Specific Differences in Neurodevelopmental Effects of Prenatal Exposure to Very Low-Lead Levels: The Prospective Cohort Study in Three-Year Olds. *Early Hum. Dev.* **2009**, *85* (8), 503–510.
- (66) Armstrong, K. H.; Agazzi, H. C. *The Bayley-III Cognitive Scale*, First Edit.; Elsevier Inc., 2010.
- (67) Breinbauer, C.; Mancil, T. L.; Greenspan, S. Chapter 5. The Bayley-III Social-Emotional Scale. In *Bayley-III Clinical Use and Interpretation*; 2010; pp 147–175.
- (68) Chung, S. E.; Cheong, H. K.; Ha, E. H.; Kim, B. N.; Ha, M.; Kim, Y.; Hong, Y. C.; Park, H.; Oh, S. Y. Maternal Blood Manganese and Early Neurodevelopment: The Mothers and Children's Environmental Health (MOCEH) Study. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2015, *123* (7), 717–722.
- (69) Chen, M.-H.; Ha, E.-H.; Liao, H.-F.; Jeng, S.-F.; Su, Y.-N.; Wen, T.-W.; Lien, G.-W.; Chen, C.-Y.; Hsieh, W.-S.; Chen, P.-C. Perfluorinated Compound Levels in Cord Blood and Neurodevelopment at 2 Years of Age. *Epidemiology* 2013, 24 (6), 800–808.
- (70) Donauer, S.; Chen, A.; Xu, Y.; Calafat, A. M.; Sjodin, A.; Yolton, K. Prenatal Exposure to Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers and Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals and Infant Neurobehavior. J. Pediatr. 2015, 166 (3), 736–742.
- (71) Forns, J.; Iszatt, N.; White, R. A.; Mandal, S.; Sabaredzovic, A.; Lamoree, M.; Thomsen, C.; Haug, L. S.; Stigum, H.; Eggesbø, M. Perfluoroalkyl Substances Measured in Breast Milk and Child Neuropsychological Development in a Norwegian Birth Cohort Study. *Environ. Int.* 2015, *83*, 176–182.
- (72) Fisher, M.; Arbuckle, T. E.; Liang, C. L.; LeBlanc, A.; Gaudreau, E.; Foster, W. G.; Haines, D.; Davis, K.; Fraser, W. D. Concentrations of Persistent Organic Pollutants in Maternal and Cord Blood from the Maternal-Infant Research on Environmental Chemicals (MIREC) Cohort Study. *Environ. Heal.* 2016, *15* (59), 1–14.
- (73) Manzano-Salgado, C. B.; Casas, M.; Lopez-Espinosa, M.-J.; Ballester, F.; Iñiguez, C.; Martinez, D.; Romaguera, D.; Fernández-Barrés, S.; Santa-Marina, L.; Basterretxea, M.; et al. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Cardiometabolic Risk in Children from the Spanish INMA Birth Cohort Study. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2017, *125* (9), 1–10.

- (74) Olsen, G. W.; Lange, C. C.; Ellefson, M. E.; Mair, D. C.; Church, T. R.; Goldberg, C. L.; Herron, R. M.; Medhdizadehkashi, Z.; Nobiletti, J. B.; Rios, J. a; et al. Temporal Trends of Perfluoroalkyl Concentrations in American Red Cross Adult Blood Donors, 2000-2010. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2012, 46 (11), 6330–6338.
- (75) Harris, M. H.; Oken, E.; Rifas-Shiman, S. L.; Calafat, A. M.; Ye, X.; Bellinger, D. C.; Webster, T. F.; White, R. F.; Sagiv, S. K. Prenatal and Childhood Exposure to Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) and Child Cognition. *Environ. Int.* 2018, *115* (August 2017), 358–369.
- (76) Liew, Z.; Ritz, B.; Bach, C. C.; Asarnow, R. F.; Bech, B. H.; Nohr, E. A.; Bossi, R.; Henriksen, T. B.; Bonefeld-Jørgensen, E. C.; Olsen, J. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances and IQ Scores at Age 5; A Study in the Danish National Birth Cohort. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2018, 126 (6).
- (77) Lien, G. W.; Wen, T. W.; Hsieh, W. S.; Wu, K. Y.; Chen, C. Y.; Chen, P. C. Analysis of Perfluorinated Chemicals in Umbilical Cord Blood by Ultra-High Performance Liquid Chromatography/Tandem Mass Spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. B Anal. Technol. Biomed. Life Sci. 2011, 879 (9–10), 641–646.
- (78) Haug, L. S.; Thomsen, C.; Becher, G. A Sensitive Method for Determination of a Broad Range of Perfluorinated Compounds in Serum Suitable for Large-Scale Human Biomonitoring. J. Chromatogr. A 2009, 1216 (3), 385–393.
- (79) Reiner, J. L.; Phinney, K. W.; Keller, J. M. Determination of Perfluorinated Compounds in Human Plasma and Serum Standard Reference Materials Using Independent Analytical Methods. *Anal. Bioanal. Chem.* 2011, 401 (9), 2899–2907.
- (80) Claus Henn, B.; Ettinger, A. S.; Schwartz, J.; Tellez-Rojo, M. M.; Lamadrid-Figueroa, H.; Hernandez-Avila, M.; Schnaas, L.; Amarasiriwardena, C.; Bellinger, D. C.; Hu, H.; et al. Occupational Exposure to Pesticides During Pregnancy and Neurobehavioral Development of Infants and Toddlers. *Epidemiology* **2010**, *21* (4), 433–439.
- (81) Rodrigues, E. G.; Bellinger, D. C.; Valeri, L.; Hasan, M. O. S. I.; Quamruzzaman, Q.; Golam, M.; Kile, M. L.; Christiani, D. C.; Wright, R. O.; Mazumdar, M. Neurodevelopmental Outcomes among 2- to 3-Year-Old Children in Bangladesh with Elevated Blood Lead and Exposure to Arsenic and Manganese in Drinking Water. *Environ. Heal. A Glob. Access Sci. Source* 2016, 15 (1), 1–9.
- (82) May, S.; Bigelow, C. Modeling Nonlinear Dose-Response Relationships in Epidemiologic Studies: Statistical Approaches and Practical Challenges. *Dose. Response.* 2005, 3 (4), 474–490.
- (83) Benskin, J. P.; De Silva, A. O.; Martin, L. J.; Arsenault, G.; Mccrindle, R.; Riddell, N.; Mabury, S. A.; Martin, J. W. Disposition of Perfluorinated Acid Isomers in Sprague-Dawley Rats; Part 1: Single Dose. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 2009, *28* (3), 542–554.
- (84) Zhang, Y.; Beesoon, S.; Zhu, L.; Martin, J. W. Isomers of Perfluorooctanesulfonate and

Perfluorooctanoate and Total Perfluoroalkyl Acids in Human Serum from Two Cities in North China. *Environ. Int.* **2013**, *53*, 9–17.

- (85) Haug, L. S.; Thomsen, C.; Becher, G. Time Trends and the Influence of Age and Gender on Serum Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in Archived Human Samples Time Trends and the Influence of Age and Gender on Serum Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in Archived Human. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2009, 43 (6), 2131–2136.
- (86) Harman, J. L.; Smith-Bonahue, T. M. The Bayley-III Adaptive Behavior Scale. In *Bayley-III Clinical Use and Interpretation*; 2010; pp 177–200.
- (87) Althubaiti, A. Information Bias in Health Research: Definition, Pitfalls, and Adjustment Methods. *J. Multidiscip. Healthc.* **2016**, *9*, 211–217.
- (88) Valeri, L.; Mazumdar, M. M.; Bobb, J. F.; Henn, B. C.; Rodrigues, E.; Sharif, O. I. A.; Kile, M. L.; Quamruzzaman, Q.; Afroz, S.; Golam, M.; et al. The Joint Effect of Prenatal Exposure to Metal Mixtures on Neurodevelopmental Outcomes at 20 – 40 Months of Age : Evidence from Rural Bangladesh. *Environ. Health* 2016, No. Bayley 1993, 1–11.
- (89) Robinson, O.; Basagaña, X.; Agier, L.; De Castro, M.; Hernandez-Ferrer, C.; Gonzalez, J. R.; Grimalt, J. O.; Nieuwenhuijsen, M.; Sunyer, J.; Slama, R.; et al. The Pregnancy Exposome: Multiple Environmental Exposures in the INMA-Sabadell Birth Cohort. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2015, 49 (17), 10632–10641.
- (90) Lee, W. C.; Fisher, M.; Davis, K.; Arbuckle, T. E.; Sinha, S. K. Identification of Chemical Mixtures to Which Canadian Pregnant Women Are Exposed: The MIREC Study. *Environ. Int.* 2017, 99, 321–330.
- (91) Kim, J. T.; Son, M. H.; Lee, D. H.; Seong, W. J.; Han, S.; Chang, Y. S. Partitioning Behavior of Heavy Metals and Persistent Organic Pollutants among Feto-Maternal Bloods and Tissues. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2015**, *49* (12), 7411–7422.
- (92) Agay-Shay, K.; Martinez, D.; Valvi, D.; Garcia-Esteban, R.; Basagaña, X.; Robinson, O.; Casas, M.; Sunyer, J.; Vrijheid, M. Exposure to Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals during Pregnancy and Weight at 7 Years of Age: A Multi-Pollutant Approach. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2015, *123* (10), 1030–1037.
- (93) Lau, C.; Anitole, K.; Hodes, C.; Lai, D.; Pfahles-Hutchens, A.; Seed, J. Perfluoroalkyl Acids: A Review of Monitoring and Toxicological Findings. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2007, 99 (2), 366–394.
- (94) Anderson, P. J. Underestimation of Developmental Delay by the New Bayley-III Scale. *Arch. Pediatr. Adolesc. Med.* **2010**, *164* (4), 352.
- (95) Grammer, J. K.; Coffman, J. L.; Ornstein, P. A.; Morrison, F. J. Change over Time: Conducting Longitudinal Studies of Children's Cognitive Development. J. Cogn. Dev. 2013, 14 (4), 515–528.

,	Category	(n)	Median	Range
Maternal age (Continuous)	-	490	32.0	21.0 - 39.0
Maternal	-	490	17.3	14.1 - 32.0
Sample collection – gestation			- / -2	
week (Continuous)				
Maternal education	< high school	4	_	_
(Categorical)	High school	28		
(carrigenear)	Technical school	83		
	University	231		
	Post-grad	122		
	Missing data	22		
Maternal ethnicity	Caucasian	417	_	_
(Categorical)	Chinese	16		
(Categorical)	Filipino	3		
	Iananese	2		
	Korean	0		
	Lotin American	13		
	Latin American Native/Abariginal	1		
	South Asian	7		
	South East Asian	1		
	South East Asian	4		
	Arab Wast Asian	2		
	West Asian Disale	0		
	Black	2		
	Other	5		
TT 1 11T	Missing data	18		
Household Income	< 20K	8	-	-
(Categorical)	20K to 39,999	21		
	40K to 69,999	52		
	70K to 99,999	105		
	100K and above	282		
	Missing data	22		
Parity	no children	266	-	-
(Categorical)	1 previous child	162		
	2 previous children	41		
	3 previous children	5		
	Missing data	16		
Smoking during pregnancy	Yes	13	-	-
(Categorical)	No	462		
	Missing	15		
Alcohol use during pregnancy	Yes	27	-	-
(Categorical)	No	449		
	Missing	14		
Recreational drug use – history	Yes	4	-	-
(Categorical)	No	472		
	Missing	14		

Table 4-1. List of covariates evaluated in univariate models from mother-child participants of the APrON cohort, considered for inclusion in multivariate models

Maternal pre-pregnancy	-	490	23.6	18.6 - 38.6
body mass index (continuous)				
Child age at birth – weeks	-	-	39.0	34.9 - 41.4
(Continuous)				
Child age at testing – months	-	-	30.0	26.0 - 32.0
(Continuous)				
Infant sex	Male	238	-	-
(Categorical)	Female	252		
	Missing	1		

	DL	AM	GM (SD)			Percentil	e	
	(% >)			5th	25th	50th	75th	95th
All Children								
PFHpA	67	0.149	0.041 (0.332)	$< DL^A$	$< DL^A$	0.048	0.107	0.788
PFOA	100	2.90	2.13 (3.40)	0.711	1.33	2.13	3.19	7.48
PFNA	99	1.05	0.742 (1.28)	0.295	0.481	0.695	1.13	3.06
PFDA	100	0.384	0.263 (0.514)	0.073	0.170	0.253	0.391	1.15
PFUnA	89	0.202	0.163 (0.147)	0.071	0.085	0.167	0.265	0.464
PFDoA	56	0.051	0.035 (0.056)	$< DL^A$	$< DL^A$	0.018	0.071	0.142
PFHxS	100	1.54	1.02 (1.77)	0.243	0.577	1.036	1.745	4.85
Total PFOS	100	3.96	3.45 (2.08)	1.49	2.29	3.63	5.04	8.13
Hg	97	1.47	0.984 (1.31)	0.142	0.593	1.07	1.94	3.80
<i>Boys</i> $(n = 252)$								
PFHpA	68	0.154	0.041 (0.368)	$< DL^A$	$< DL^A$	0.049	0.108	0.781
PFOA	100	2.93	2.18 (3.17)	0.705	1.36	2.21	3.25	7.40
PFNA	98	1.04	0.737 (1.22)	0.291	0.481	0.712	1.13	2.96
PFDA	100	0.385	0.270 (0.458)	0.076	0.171	0.261	0.402	1.12
PFUnA	90	0.206	0.166 (0.148)	0.071	0.084	0.176	0.267	0.516
PFDoA	54	0.052	0.036 (0.053)	$< DL^A$	$< DL^A$	0.018	0.071	0.149
PFHxS	100	1.61	1.07 (1.75)	0.238	0.612	1.12	1.74	5.09
Total PFOS*	100	4.21	3.66 (2.17)	1.40	2.47	3.99	5.43	8.19
Hg	97	1.51	1.02 (1.41)	0.162	0.632	1.04	1.94	4.18
<i>Girls</i> $(n = 237)$								
PFHpA	64	0.146	0.041 (0.291)	$< DL^A$	$< DL^A$	0.048	0.104	0.787
PFOA	100	2.88	2.08 (3.65)	0.712	1.27	2.01	3.08	7.89
PFNA	100	1.06	0.751 (1.35)	0.301	0.484	0.665	1.11	3.41
PFDA	100	0.386	0.260 (0.570)	0.073	0.171	0.245	0.368	1.31
PFUnA	83	0.197	0.160 (0.148)	0.071	0.085	0.155	0.260	0.450
PFDoA	57	0.050	0.034 (0.060)	$< DL^A$	$< DL^A$	0.018	0.071	0.130
PFHxS	100	1.47	0.972 (1.81)	0.251	0.548	0.974	1.79	3.68
Total PFOS	100	3.69	3.26 (1.95)	1.57	2.20	3.34	4.52	7.53
Hg	99	1.42	0.94 (1.21)	0.122	0.526	1.15	1.92	3.57

Table 4-2. Descriptive statistics of maternal exposure to PFAAs (ng/mL) and mercury (μ g/L) of participants in the Bayley-III

Abbreviations: AM (arithmetic mean), GM (geometric mean), SD (standard deviation), DL (detection limit) Values representative of Timepoint 2 (96 %) samples, values from Timepoint 1 (0.6 %), Timepoint 3 (3 %), and Timepoint 4 (0.4 %) were used when Timepoint 2 plasma was not available

^A Value below method detection limits (MDL; ng/mL) detailed in supplementary material

p < 0.05 level of significance, difference in maternal PFAA concentration (ng/mL) of women giving birth to boys or girls

	DL	Total	AM	GM (SD)		Р	ercentile	<u>è</u>	
	(% >)	(%)			5th	25th	50th	75th	95th
All Children									
Linear	100	68.8	2.72	2.31 (1.49)	0.957	1.56	2.50	3.41	5.64
∑-Branched	100	31.2	1.23	1.08 (0.661)	0.479	0.720	1.09	1.60	2.49
1 <i>m</i> -	97	2.0	0.080	0.065 (0.058)	0.023	0.045	0.064	0.098	0.187
$\sum -3m+4m-$	100	6.8	0.267	0.235 (0.144)	0.105	0.162	0.237	0.339	0.536
5 <i>m</i> -	100	9.8	0.388	0.328 (0.234)	0.123	0.207	0.340	0.507	0.831
iso-	100	12.6	0.498	0.426 (0.284)	0.182	0.288	0.430	0.646	1.04
<i>Boys (n=252)</i>									
Linear	100	69.0	2.91	2.49 (1.57)	0.922	1.69	2.70	3.72	5.98
∑-Branched	100	31.0	1.31	1.14 (0.69)	0.475	0.803	1.24	1.69	2.53
1 <i>m</i> -	96	2.0	0.083	0.066 (0.061)	0.022	0.051	0.068	0.101	0.184
$\sum -3m+4m-$	100	6.8	0.285	0.249 (0.155)	0.104	0.173	0.255	0.355	0.569
5 <i>m</i> -	100	9.9	0.416	0.351 (0.248)	0.124	0.221	0.369	0.537	0.847
iso-	100	12.4	0.524	0.443 (0.293)	0.180	0.309	0.470	0.678	1.08
<i>Girls (n=237)</i>									
Linear*	100	68.7	2.53	2.21 (1.39)	1.01	1.52	2.24	3.12	5.20
∑-Branched*	100	31.3	1.15	1.02 (0.623)	0.480	0.674	1.01	1.43	2.45
1 <i>m</i> -	97	2.1	0.077	0.063 (0.054)	0.023	0.043	0.061	0.090	0.190
$\sum -3m+4m-*$	100	6.7	0.248	0.222 (0.128)	0.111	0.155	0.218	0.311	0.492
5 <i>m</i> -*	100	9.7	0.357	0.305 (0.216)	0.123	0.197	0.306	0.463	0.801
iso-*	100	12.8	0.470	0.410 (0.272)	0.187	0.277	0.386	0.591	1.03

Table 4-3. Descriptive statistics of maternal exposure to PFOS isomers (ng/mL) of participants in the Bayley-III

Abbreviations: AM (arithmetic mean), GM (geometric mean), SD (standard deviation), DL (detection limit) Values representative of Timepoint 2 (96 %) samples, values from Timepoint 1 (0.6 %), Timepoint 3 (3 %), and Timepoint 4 (0.4 %) were used when Timepoint 2 plasma was not available

^a Value below method detection limits (MDL; ng/mL) detailed in supplementary material

p < 0.05 level of significance, difference in maternal PFAA concentration (ng/mL) of women giving birth to boys or girls

		Boys (n=252)	Girls (n=237)			
	Mean (SD)	Range	borderline ^A	Mean (SD)	Range	borderline ^A	
Cognitive	109 (13)	(90 – 135)	4 (1.6)	113 (14)*	(95 – 145)	0(0)	
Language	108 (14)	(80 – 129)	7 (2.8)	114 (14)*	(86 – 141)	4 (1.7)	
Motor	108 (58)	(79 – 127)	8 (3.2)	110 (15)	(82 – 140)	5 (2.1)	
Social emotional	105 (13)	(80 – 130)	1 (0.4)	110 (13)*	(85 – 133)	0(0)	
General adaptive	101 (12)	(76 – 121)	9 (4.0)	107 (12)*	(85 – 132)	3 (1.4)	

Table 4-4. Distribution of outcomes of the Bayley-III scales of infant development stratified into boys and girls

^AComposite score of the Bayley-III identified as borderline score that was within clinical range, n (%)

*p < 0.05 level of significance, comparison of Bayley-III outcomes between boys and girls by student t-test

	Cognition ^A		Language ^A		Motor ^A		Social Emotional ^A		General Adaptive ^A	
	β (95 % CI)	Sex ^B	β (95 % CI)	Sex ^B	β (95 % CI)	Sex ^B	β (95 % CI)	Sex ^B	β (95 % CI)	Sex ^B
PFHpA							• • •			
Linear	-0.88 (-1.7, -0.06)*	0.359	0.16 (-0.70, 1.0)	0.989	-0.77 (-1.7, 0.14)	0.421	-0.85 (-1.7, -0.02)*	0.278	-0.79 (-1.6, 0.02)	0.645
Quadratic	0.28 (-0.19, 0.75)		-0.04 (-0.5, 0.46)		0.43 (-0.09, 0.96)		0.41 (-0.07, 0.88)		0.35 (-0.11, 0.81)	
PFOA										
Linear	0.23 (-1.6, 2.0)	0.841	0.16 (-1.74, 2.1)	0.470	-0.31 (-2.7, 2.0)	0.852	0.22 (-1.6, 2.0)	0.361	-0.29 (-2.3, 1.8)	0.667
Quadratic	0.59 (-0.86, 2.1)		-0.002 (-1.5, 1.5)		-0.54 (-2.2, 1.1)		-0.33 (-1.8, 1.1)		-1.1 (-2.5, 0.25)	
PFNA										
Linear	-0.46 (-2.0, 1.1)	0.743	-0.05 (-1.7, 1.6)	0.375	-0.96 (-2.7, 0.78)	0.768	-0.98 (-2.5, 0.57)	0.526	-1.2 (-2.8, 0.38)	0.853
Quadratic	0.50 (-0.27, 1.3)		-0.09 (-0.90, 0.72)		0.47 (-0.37, 1.3)		0.49 (-0.27, 1.3)		-0.31 (-1.2, 0.46)	
PFDA										
Linear	0.43 (-1.2, 2.1)	0.652	0.13 (-1.6, 1.8)	0.309	0.49 (-1.3, 2.3)	0.814	0.52 (-1.1, 2.2)	0.465	-0.65 (-2.3, 0.99)	0.472
Quadratic	0.19 (-0.93, 1.3)		-0.29 (-1.5, 0.88)		-0.78 (-2.0, 0.45)		-0.76 (-1.9, 0.36)		-0.73 (-1.8, 0.35)	
PFUnA										
Linear	-1.5 (-3.5, 0.54)	0.571	-1.5 (-3.6, 0.57)	0.091	-0.78 (-3.0, 1.5)	0.861	0.55 (-1.5, 2.6)	0.135	-0.11 (-2.1, 1.9)	0.086
Quadratic	0.90 (-1.8, 3.6)		-0.61 (-3.4, 2.2)		-1.3 (-4.3, 1.6)		-0.13 (-2.8, 2.5)		-1.4 (-3.9, 1.2)	
PFDoA										
Linear	-2.0 (-3.9, -0.01)*	0.692	-0.59 (-2.6, 1.4)	0.627	-2.1 (-4.2, 0.02)	0.755	0.71 (-1.3, 2.7)	0.116	0.47 (-1.4, 2.4)	0.01*
Quadratic	0.97 (-1.1, 3.1)		-0.72 (-2.9, 1.5)		0.28 (-2.0, 2.6)		-0.73 (-2.8, 1.4)		-1.4 (-3.4, 0.63)	
PFHxS										
Linear	-0.50 (-2.0, 1.0)	0.268	1.0 (-0.58, 2.6)	0.771	0.35 (-1.4, 2.1)	0.098	0.01 (-1.5, 1.5)	0.386	2.2 (0.63, 3.7)**	0.056
Quadratic	0.56 (-0.54, 1.7)		0.21 (-0.94, 1.4)		0.11 (-1.1, 1.3)		-0.35 (-1.5, 0.76)		-0.80 (-1.8, 0.20)	
PFOS										
Linear	1.6 (-0.83, 4.0)	0.877	0.94 (-1.6, 3.4)	0.996	1.0 (-1.9, 4.0)	0.890	0.63 (-1.8, 3.0)	0.533	2.8 (0.17, 5.4)*	0.01*
Quadratic	-2.5 (-6.3, 1.3)		-4.4 (-8.3, -0.43)*		-1.2 (-5.5, 3.0)		1.0 (-2.9, 4.9)		-0.98 (-4.5, 2.5)	
THg ^C										
Linear	-0.76 (-2.2, 0.69)	0.226	-1.1 (-2.6, 0.39)	0.844	-0.13 (-1.7, 1.5)	0.782	-0.30 (-1.7, 1.1)	0.177	-0.76 (-2.2, 0.69)	0.129
Quadratic	0.24 (-0.15, 0.63)		0.4 (0.01, 0.80)*		0.13 (-0.30, 0.56)		0.23 (-0.16, 0.62)		0.24 (-0.15, 0.63)	

Table 4-5. Associations of PFAAs and Hg with child outcomes from Bayley-III and an interaction of infant sex (p-value)

Level of significance *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01; ^A Regression models were adjusted covariates significant with neurological assessment outcomes in univariate models; ^B Interaction by infant sex (p-value) assessed by adding interaction term to multivariate models (PFAA x sex);^C the calculated threshold for the quadratic coefficient (eq. 2) was above the maximum exposure level of Hg (Table 4-2), and discarded from this dataset; β -value represents the change in child score per unit increase in log-transformed PFAA (ng/mL) or Hg (µg/L).

	Cognition ^A		Language ^A		Motor ^A		Social Emoti	onal ^A	General Adaptive ^A		
	β (95 % CI)	Sex ^B	β (95 % CI)	Sex ^B	β (95 % CI)	Sex ^B	β (95 % CI)	Sex ^B	β (95 % CI)	Sex ^B	
Linear											
Linear	1.5 (-0.80, 3.8)	0.793	0.49 (-1.9, 2.9)	0.920	1.0 (-1.8, 3.8)	0.930	0.70 (-1.6, 3.0)	0.728	2.7 (0.29, 5.2)*	0.019*	
Quadratic	-2.5 (-5.8, 0.79)		-4.0 (-7.5, -0.57)*		-1.0 (-4.7, 2.7)		0.51 (-3.0, 4.0)		-1.6 (-4.3, 1.2)		
∑Branch											
Linear	1.5 (-0.96, 3.9)	0.826	1.8 (-0.73, 4.4)	0.748	0.68 (-2.3, 3.7)	0.765	0.22 (-2.2, 2.7)	0.199	2.1 (-0.55, 4.8)	0.004*	
Quadratic	-1.2 (-5.2, 2.8)		-2.7 (-6.9, 1.5)		-0.45 (-4.9, 4.0)		1.8 (-2.1, 5.8)		0.41 (-3.5, 4.3)		
1 <i>m</i> -											
Linear	-0.37 (-2.3, 1.5)	0.432	0.65 (-1.3, 2.6)	0.829	-0.30 (-2.5, 1.9)	0.745	-0.21 (-2.1, 1.7)	0.287	0.87 (-1.1, 2.8)	0.081	
Quadratic	-1.1 (-2.6, 0.42)		-1.8 (-3.3, -0.24)*		-0.35 (-2.0, 1.3)		0.08 (-1.5, 1.7)		-0.32 (-1.8, 1.2)		
$\sum 3m+4m-$											
Linear	2.6 (-0.003, 5.1)	0.969	2.0 (-0.69, 4.7)	0.766	1.9 (-1.2, 4.9)	0.631	0.12 (-2.4, 2.7)	0.416	2.6 (-0.04, 5.3)	0.008*	
Quadratic	-0.50 (-4.7, 3.7)		-3.2 (-7.6, 1.1)		-1.1 (-5.7, 3.5)		2.7 (-1.5, 6.8)		-0.50 (-4.5, 3.5)		
5 <i>m</i> -											
Linear	0.32 (-1.9, 2.5)	0.630	0.72 (-1.6, 3.0)	0.695	-0.28 (-3.0, 2.5)	0.717	-0.12 (-2.3, 2.1)	0.273	1.4 (-1.1, 3.8)	0.010*	
Quadratic	0.24 (-2.8, 3.3)		-1.1 (-4.3, 2.1)		0.14 (-3.3, 3.5)		1.3 (-1.8, 4.4)		0.31 (-2.7, 3.3)		
iso-											
Linear	2.3 (-0.16, 4.7)	0.976	2.8 (0.27, 5.3)*	0.775	1.2 (-1.7, 4.1)	0.836	0.43 (-2.0, 2.8)	0.114	2.3 (-0.31, 4.9)	0.005*	
Quadratic	-2.3 (-6.1, 1.4)		-3.2 (-7.2, 0.75)		-1.3 (-5.5, 2.9)		1.8 (-1.9, 5.5)		0.33 (-3.3, 4.0)		

Table 4-6. Associations of PFOS isomers with child outcomes from Bayley-III and interaction of infant sex (p-value)

Level of significant *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01; ^A Regression models were adjusted covariates significant with neurological assessment outcomes in univariate models; ^B Interaction by infant sex (p-value) assessed by adding interaction term to multivariate models (PFAA x sex)

	Ν	Iale		Female					
PFAAs ^A		PFOS Isomers ^A			PFAAs ^A	PFO	OS Isomers ^A		
β (95 % CI)		β (95 % CI)		β	(95 % CI)	β	(95 % CI)		
PFUnA		Linear		PFUnA		Linear			
Linear	2.1 (-0.72, 4.8)		0.15 (-3.3, 3.6)	Linear	-1.2 (-3.9, 1.5)		4.8 (1.9, 7.8)**		
Quadratic	-0.81 (-4.5, 2.8)		-1.8 (-5.9, 2.3)	Quadratic	-2.4 (-5.9, 1.0)		-1.6 (-4.4, 1.2)		
PFDoA		∑Branch		PFDoA		∑Branch			
Linear	2.0 (-0.75, 4.7)		-1.3 (-5.0, 2.4)	Linear	-1.3 (-3.9, 1.3)		5.0 (1.6, 8.4)**		
Quadratic	-0.63 (-3.8, 2.5)		-0.66 (-5.8, 4.4)	Quadratic	-1.6 (-4.2, 1.0)		0.090 (-5.2, 5.4)		
PFHxS		1 <i>m</i> -		PFHxS		1 <i>m</i> -			
Linear	0.65 (-1.5, 2.8)		-0.47 (-3.4, 2.4)	Linear	3.4 (1.5, 5.2)**		2.2 (-0.34, 4.6)		
Quadratic	-0.41 (-1.9, 1.1)		-0.78 (-2.8, 1.3)	Quadratic	-1.1 (-2.3, 0.03)		0.026 (-2.1, 2.1)		
PFOS		$\sum 3m/4m$ -		PFOS		$\sum 3m/4m$ -			
Linear	-0.34 (-4.0, 3.3)		-0.59 (-4.4, 3.2)	Linear	5.4 (2.2, 8.5)**		5.7 (2.2, 9.1)*		
Quadratic	-1.6 (-6.3, 3.1)		-0.25 (-5.3, 4.8)	Quadratic	-1.6 (-5.7, 2.5)		-1.7 (-7.2, 3.7)		
		5 <i>m</i> -				5 <i>m</i> -			
Linear			-1.25 (-4.7, 2.2)	Linear			3.8 (0.78, 6.8)*		
Quadratic			-0.83 (-4.9, 3.2)	Quadratic			0.35 (-3.7, 4.4)		
		iso-				iso-			
Linear			-1.2 (-4.7, 2.4)	Linear			4.9 (1.6, 8.3)*		
Quadratic			-0.55 (-5.5, 4.4)	Quadratic			0.098 (-4.8, 5.0)		

Table 4-7. Associations of PFAAs and PFOS isomers with Bayley-III scale of general adaptive behaviour stratified into males and females

Level of significant *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01; ^A Regression models were adjusted covariates significant with neurological assessment outcomes in univariate models

		1	5.5	1	8 8 1
	Cognition ^A	Language ^A	Motor ^A	Social Emotional ^A	General Adaptive ^A
	β (95 % CI)	β (95 % CI)	β (95 % CI)	β (95 % CI)	β (95 % CI)
PFHpA (*THg)					
Linear	-1.2 (-2.5, -0.01)*	-0.14 (-1.4, 1.1)	-0.90 (-2.3, 0.46)	-1.4 (-2.6, -0.15)*	-0.47 (-1.6, 0.72)
Quadratic	0.24 (-0.24, 0.72)	-0.018 (-0.51, 0.48)	0.41 (-0.12, 0.95)	0.40 (-0.08, 0.88)	0.31 (-0.15, 0.77)
PFNA (*THg)					
Linear	-2.1 (-4.8, 0.49)	-0.83 (-3.5, 1.9)	-3.3 (-6.2, -0.33)*	-3.0 (-5.6, -0.40)*	-1.6 (-4.1, 0.94)
Quadratic	0.58 (-0.19, 1.3)	-0.01 (-0.81, 0.79)	0.59 (-0.26, 1.4)	0.51 (-0.25, 1.3)	-0.32 (-1.1, 0.45)
PFDoA (*THg)					
Linear	-2.3 (-4.9, 0.35)	-1.16 (-3.8, 1.5)	-0.96 (-3.9, 1.9)	0.04 (-2.7, 2.7)	1.4 (-1.2, 3.9)
Quadratic	0.88 (-1.2, 3.0)	-0.89 (-3.1, 1.3)	0.37 (-2.0, 2.7)	-0.74 (-2.9, 1.4)	-1.2 (-3.2, 0.81)
PFHxS (*THg)					
Linear	1.1 (-1.2, 3.4)	2.0 (-0.36, 4.4)	0.85 (-1.8, 3.5)	0.16 (-2.2, 2.5)	2.0 (-0.29, 4.2)
Quadratic	0.51 (-0.61, 1.6)	0.22 (-0.93, 1.4)	0.22 (-1.0, 1.5)	-0.27 (-1.4, 0.87)	-0.69 (-1.7, 0.32)
PFOS (*THg)					
Linear	1.6 (-2.2, 5.5)	-0.63 (-4.6, 3.3)	-1.3 (-5.8, 3.2)	-0.85 (-4.7, 3.0)	-1.0 (-4.8, 2.8)
Quadratic	-2.0 (-5.8, 1.9)	-3.4 (-7.4, 0.54)	-0.46 (-4.8, 3.9)	1.5 (-2.5, 5.5)	-0.08 (-3.6, 3.4)
PFOS Isomers					
Linear (*THg)					
Linear	1.2 (-2.5, 4.8)	-1.3 (-5.0, 2.4)	-1.4 (-5.7, 2.8)	-0.95 (-4.6, 2.7)	-1.1 (-4.7, 2.5)
Quadratic	-2.0 (-5.3, 1.4)	-3.3 (-6.7, 0.19)	-0.48 (-4.3, 3.3)	0.80 (-2.8, 4.3)	-1.3 (-4.1, 1.4)
1 <i>m</i> - (*THg)					
Linear	1.6 (-1.4, 4.5)	0.75 (-2.3, 3.8)	0.55 (-2.9, 4.0)	0.22 (-2.9, 3.3)	-1.1 (-4.1, 2.0)
Quadratic	-0.94 (-2.4, 0.54)	-1.6 (-3.1, -0.08)*	-0.28 (-1.9, 1.4)	0.09 (-1.5, 1.7)	-0.28 (-1.8, 1.2)
<i>iso-</i> (*THg)					
Linear	2.1 (-1.8, 6.0)	1.1 (-2.9, 5.1)	-1.5 (-4.0, 3.1)	-0.66 (-4.6, 3.3)	-0.86 (-4.8, 3.1)
Quadratic	-2.2 (-6.2, 1.7)	-2.3 (-6.3, 1.7)	-0.30 (-4.7, 4.1)	2.1 (-1.8, 6.0)	1.4 (-2.3, 5.2)

Table 4-8. Association of maternal PFAA exposure and Bayley-III child composite scores including THg co-exposure

Level of significant *p < 0.05; ARegression models were adjusted covariates significant with neurological assessment outcomes in univariate models

Chapter 5

Summary, Conclusions, and Future Directions

5.1 Overview and Current Knowledge Gaps

Currently, knowledge gaps exist in the effects from perfluoroalkyl acid (PFAA) exposure during pregnancy on maternal health and child development, and there is a lack of experimental models investigating neurodevelopment effects from chemical mixtures. To address this, in Chapter 2 I examined co-exposure of PFAAs with methylmercury (MeHg) in a pregnant rodent model and with increasing doses of PFOS. I also utilized questionnaire data and archived biological samples from a Canadian birth cohort (APrON) to: i) examine longitudinal associations of maternal PFAA exposure, and the interaction of mercury (Hg) co-exposure with maternal thyroid hormones in the general population, including a subset of women with high thyroid peroxidase antibodies (TPOAb) (Chapter 3); and ii) investigate associations between maternal PFAA and Hg co-exposure and neurological development in their 2-year-old children (Chapter 4). To date, no previous epidemiological studies of PFAAs and maternal thyroid status or child development have considered isomer-specific associations, and new isomer-specific effects were revealed using my optimized high-performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry (HPLC-MS/MS) analysis of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) isomers.

5.2 Advances in Knowledge

5.2.1. Quantitative Profiling of PFAAs and Their Isomers in Human Samples

Historical (prior to 2002) manufacturing of perfluoroalkyl substances (PFASs) primarily used the Simons Electrochemical Fluorination (ECF) process, resulting in impure mixtures of PFAAs with variable isomeric compositions. Despite the presence of branched isomers in human blood and the environment, chromatographic separation of branched isomers is still an uncommon practice in biomonitoring. Previous methods of isomer quantification were hindered by relatively long sample run times (e.g., 78 min)¹ that are not practical in cohort studies with hundreds, or thousands of participants. To my knowledge, no epidemiological studies investigating the effects of PFAA exposure on thyroid hormone status, or child neurodevelopment, have considered isomer-specific associations prior to this work. A recent method for quantifying linear and branched isomers of PFAAs in landfill leachate (see Benskin et al.,²) was adapted and optimized here for detection and quantification of PFAAs (listed in Table 1-1) and isomers of PFOA and PFOS (listed in Table 1-2 and depicted in Appendix B), in human plasma and serum (see Appendix B). In maternal plasma (n = 429) and serum (n = 65), with the exception of perfluoroheptanoate (PFHpA) (65 %), perfluoroundecanoate (PFUnA) (89 %) and perfluorododecanoate (PFDoA) (56 %), all PFAAs (including PFOS isomers) were detectable in > 99 % of maternal samples; thus, the specialized analytical effort was worthwhile and should be encouraged in future work. Nevertheless, like in prior cohort studies, short-chain PFAAs perfluorobutanoate (PFBA), perfluorocanoate (PFOA) was primarily observed only as the normal-chain (linear) isomer, with minor amounts of *iso*-PFOA detectable in less than half of samples (45 %), but no other PFOA isomers above detection limits.

One of the practical challenges in birth cohort studies is often the large number of biological samples that must be quantitatively analyzed with specialized instrumentation such as the mass spectrometer, and often these methods prioritize high throughput at the expense of sensitivity and adequate chromatographic separation. In this study, within a sample run time of only 21 min, high sensitivity and excellent chromatographic separation was achieved for quantification of PFAAs ranging from 4 to 14 carbons, and corresponding branched PFOA and PFOS isomers. A fluorinated, pentafluorophenylpropyl (PFP) stationary phase was used over more commonly employed C8 and C18 phases in reverse-phase chromatography, thereby removing endogenous mass interferences (e.g., bile acids), and improving accuracy and sensitivity when quantifying PFAAs in human samples¹.

5.2.2. Developmental Neurotoxicity of Maternal PFAA and MeHg Co-Exposure

In humans, dietary intake and placental transfer of MeHg and PFAAs during pregnancy gives rise to their potential for toxicological interaction that may affect maternal hormone regulation or fetal development. Although PFOS is one of the most prominent PFAAs detected in human blood, no investigations have considered co-exposure of PFOS with MeHg in a developmental toxicity model. To address this, I exposed pregnant rats to either PFOS-alone, MeHg-alone, or a mixture of PFOS (low or high) and MeHg. By comparison to untreated controls, newborn and juvenile offspring from exposed dams were monitored for achievement of development milestones and simple neurodevelopment tests as newborns, a battery of subsequent developmental tests, and finally the analysis of brain metabolites as juveniles.

Newborn rats from high-mix exposure to PFOS and MeHg showed decreased weight gain and delayed responses in reflex testing from untreated controls that were not observed in either PFOS-only or MeHg-only groups. The results indicated PFOS and MeHg interact, altering activity in early newborn rats. However, in testing the same rats as older juveniles, PFOS-only rats had increased overall activity and MeHg-only rats showed altered behaviour in the open field arena. This was not present in either combined exposure groups, suggestive of an antagonistic interaction. Partial least squares-discriminant analysis (PLS-DA) plots of metabolite profiles in juveniles mirrored the behavioural test results, with significant alterations in the individual chemical exposure groups, but not in either combined exposure groups. Furthermore, altered levels of specific metabolites (e.g., phosphatidylcholines (PCs), γ -amino butyric acid (GABA), and glycine (Gly)) revealed specific target pathways that may be influenced from in utero exposure to PFOS and/or MeHg. Antagonistic effects from co-exposure to PFOS and MeHg are consistent with previous observations of antagonism observed from co-exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and MeHg³⁻⁵.

This is the first experimental evidence of a toxicological interaction between PFOS and MeHg, that was demonstrated under a highly relevant chronic low-dose exposure during gestation and lactation. My hypothesis that different effects (i.e., on behaviour and metabolite profiles) are elicited from combined exposure to PFOS and MeHg compared to individual chemical exposure was confirmed, but the antagonism was unexpected. One of the strengths of this investigation was the diverse range of metabolites profiled, thereby establishing prospective links between specific cortical metabolites that correspond with altered behaviour. For example, hyperactive behaviour in the open field may be explained by the observed changes in cortical levels of neurotransmitters GABA and Gly. As a preliminary study, this investigation provides a foundation for the potential of chemical mixtures to alter neurochemistry that give rise to changes in behaviour.

5.2.3. Association of Maternal PFAAs and Hg on Thyroid Hormone Status During Gestation and Lactation

Maternal thyroid hormone dysregulation has been linked to adverse child neurodevelopment^{6–8}. Past studies of maternal thyroid hormone status have observed associations with increased exposure to PFAAs during pregnancy, but there was inconsistency in the significance of outcomes⁹. Previous epidemiological studies have utilized single sample collections during gestation that may not account for the changes in thyroid hormone levels throughout the duration of pregnancy^{10–13}.

The study in chapter 3 is one of the first to use a longitudinal analysis and mixed effects statistical approach to identify temporal differences in the associations between PFAAs and thyroid hormones at multiple timepoints throughout pregnancy. PFAAs were analyzed from maternal plasma collected during the 2nd trimester (n = 494), modeled with repeat measures of thyroid hormones during gestation (each trimester) and post-birth (3 months postpartum) to consider changes in their associations with PFAAs. Increasing concentrations of PFHxS and PFOS isomers were positively associated with thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH), but only in the 1st and 2nd trimesters. These findings suggested that associations of PFAAs with TSH were time-dependent, as the strength of these associations changed over the progression of pregnancy. To date, only one other study used repeat measures of thyroid hormones but did not find time-dependent associations, likely due to differences in sample collection time that included one sample during pregnancy (2nd trimester), and other measures post-birth (3 days and 6 weeks)¹⁴. The overall strength of our study design is from repeat hormone measurements during pregnancy, where PFAAs exhibit the strongest influence in the early stages, a time when fetal neurodevelopment is most susceptible to adverse development.

Maternal thyroid hormone associations with PFHxS were among the most notable. Although most associations of PFAAs and thyroid hormones are discussed in terms of their statistical association, the results of PFHxS with TSH and FT4 provide evidence of a causal relationship when these associations are considered in the context of the Bradford-Hill criteria¹⁵. PFHxS was the only PFAA to be associated with decreased free thyroxine (FT4), and this was concurrent with increased TSH, observed to occur in a dose-responsive manner (Figs. 4-1 and 4-2), associations that were also present in past cohort studies of PFAA and maternal thyroid
hormones^{16–19}. Among all PFAAs examined, PFHxS has the strongest binding affinity for the human thyroid transport protein transthyretin (TTR)²⁰. It can be postulated that displacement of T4 from TTR transiently increases serum levels of FT4, but that this stimulates metabolism and excretion, ultimately lowering the amount of bioavailable FT4 at steady-state²¹, and through negative feedback stimulates pituitary secretion of TSH (Figure 1-3). This consistency in the literature, biological gradient (dose-response) and significance of associations provide biological plausibility for establishing a causal relationship between PFHxS and maternal thyroid hormone homeostasis during pregnancy¹⁵.

Maternal TSH was significantly associated with branched PFOS isomers but not with corresponding linear-PFOS, despite the linear isomer making up a greater proportion of total-PFOS. As described in chapter 3, PFOS isomers may share physical properties and have molecular sizes that more closely resemble PFHxS. In comparison to linear-PFOS, branched isomers are shorter in chain length and are less hydrophobic, properties that would allow these isomers to interact with biomolecules (e.g., thyroid binding proteins) that exhibit influence over thyroid hormone regulation. These PFOS isomer-specific findings emphasize the importance of isomer-specific analysis and evaluation in future epidemiology studies.

This is the first study to demonstrate the potential for mixture effects from inclusion of total Hg (THg) in statistical models of PFAAs. THg was analyzed in the RBC fraction of whole blood collected in the 2nd trimester. As a predictor variable, increased THg was associated with decreased free triiodothyronine (FT3), and as an interaction term, increased THg with $\sum 3m$ -+4*m*-PFOS isomers was associated with lowered TSH; an association that was only significant when including the THg interaction. This result suggests that environmental contaminants with common exposure sources may influence the strength of associations for the individual chemicals. Associations were also observed in women categorized as TPOAb positive. PFUnA was negatively associated with FT4, and 1*m*-PFOS was negatively associated with TSH, associations that were not present in women without elevated TPOAb. These results reinforce the "multiple-hit" hypothesis proposed by Webster et al. that thyroid conditions may increase susceptibility to the effects of thyroid disrupting environmental contaminants¹⁸.

During pregnancy, there is increased fetal demand on a maternal supply of thyroid hormones, and iodine deficient women experience pronounced decrease in availability of FT3 and FT4 compared to the marginal decreases of these hormones in iodine sufficient women²². Iodine plays central role in thyroid production of T4. Although we considered iodine sufficiency based on intake of prenatal vitamins containing iodine, the lack of measured urinary iodine content in participants is a limitation of this investigation. According to Webster et al. the combination of low iodine and elevated TPOAb represents a vulnerable subgroup within the general US population that are susceptible to PFAA-associated thyroid disruption²³, an outcome that may be of greater concern for studies considering the influence of PFAAs during pregnancy.

5.2.4. Association of prenatal PFAA exposure on child neurological development

Several experimental animal models and human epidemiological studies have demonstrated the potential of PFAAs to act as developmental neurotoxicants. However, only a small number of studies have examined associations of prenatal PFAA exposure on early child development (infancy)²⁴, and most have solely focused on the influence of PFOA and PFOS, the two most prominent PFAAs detected in human plasma^{25,26}, ignoring potential associations from other PFAAs. Furthermore, mixture effects from co-exposure to other neurotoxicants with common exposure sources (e.g., Hg) have also not been considered. In this study, PFAAs and THg were analyzed in maternal samples, collected from the same participants in the thyroid hormone investigation (Chapter 3), to examine sex-specific associations with neurological development in two-year-old children (n = 490), assessed using the Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development, 3rd Edition (Bayley-III).

An exploratory analysis of the data prior to modelling indicated non-linear relationships between PFAA exposures and composite scores on Bayley-III subscales. Two prior investigations had also observed non-linear relationships between PFAAs and child development²⁷ or child incidence of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD)²⁸. In the current models, a quadratic term was included in regression models to account for these nonlinear associations. After adjustment for potential confounders, PFHpA and PFDoA were negatively associated with cognitive scores, and PFHpA was also negatively associated with social-emotional scales of development. Sex-specific associations showed that higher PFHxS and PFOS were positively associated with general adaptive behaviour in girls, whereas boys were unaffected. The non-linear component was only significant for PFOS and its isomers, and thresholds could be estimated for these analytes. Higher total-PFOS was negatively associated with language scores above a threshold of 5.0 ng/mL, and isomers L-PFOS and 1m-PFOS were negatively associated with language above 3.78, and 1.70 ng/mL respectively.

A Spearman correlation indicated that PFAAs were (generally) not significantly correlated with THg but effect modification of THg on PFAA-neurodevelopment associations was considered. When including THg, PFNA was negatively associated with both motor and social-emotional scales of child development. However, in multi-pollutant investigations, naturally occurring compounds that are not considered in the statistical model may influence the strength of associations. For example, two independent investigations of prenatal MeHg exposure from fish consumption during pregnancy on child neurodevelopment had different outcomes, with MeHg-associated cognitive deficits in children from the Faroe Islands²⁹ and no evidence in children from the Seychelles³⁰. The contrasting results of prenatal MeHg exposure and child development was attributed to long-chain-polyunsaturated fatty acids, whose beneficial properties may mitigate the associated adverse effects from exposure to MeHg³¹. Furthermore, fish also contain the element selenium that has been hypothesized to have a neuroprotective effect, suggesting that dietary selenium delays or mitigates the onset of effects from MeHg³². The potential for these naturally occurring compounds to obscure associations of Hg with child development should be considered in future co-exposure investigations but are likely only relevant to populations with increased dietary intake of fish, particularly fish with an increased fatty acid content.

The underlying strength of this study is attributed to the design of the APrON cohort, which allowed for a relatively large sample size of maternal-child pairs, as well as adjustment for numerous potential confounders with information from detailed participant questionnaires. This is one of the first studies of early (i.e., 2-year-old) child development to include PFAA analytes other than PFOS and PFOA, and the first to consider interaction with THg co-exposure. Incorporating a non-linear quadratic term into regression models better fit the data, allowing for more accurate associations to be modeled compared to simple linear regression. It was also demonstrated that the associated effects from PFNA exposure may be potentiated in presence of THg, as associations for PFNA were only significant when considering THg.

PFAA exposure during pregnancy is associated with adverse maternal thyroid hormone status, that was observed to occur in a dose-responsive manner, suggesting that more highly

exposed populations may be at greater risk of PFAA-induced alterations in thyroid hormone status leading to adverse effects on child development. However, it should be mentioned that the PFAAs associated with changes in maternal thyroid hormones (Chapter 3) were different from the PFAAs that were significantly associated with adverse child development (Chapter 4). Although PFAA induced thyroid hormone dysregulation is one of the primarily mechanisms that has been proposed for PFAA-related deficits in neurodevelopment, this was not supported by comparing the results of both investigations.

5.3 Considerations in Statistical Methodology

Within this thesis, careful consideration was given to the statistical approaches used to address each investigation. The animal co-exposure experiment in Chapter 2 had smaller sample sizes and the general output of data followed a non-normal distribution. Thus, non-parametric testing and group comparisons included a Bonferroni correction (see section 2.2.8 for details). Due to practical challenges of conducting animal testing, especially in behaviour studies, experiments are limited by smaller sample sizes, limited statistical power, and a high degree of variability (e.g., rat behavioural responses tend to be inconsistent) and non-significant results discussed in the chapter should be interpreted with a caution. However, significant results and conclusions were determined using 8 replicates per experimental group and a conservative approach (Bonferroni adjustment) allowing for a greater degree of certainty. In Chapters 2 and 3 larger sample sizes were considered in and regression models in the context of a biomonitoring investigation (see sections 3.3.5 and 4.2.5 for details). The availability of participants in the APrON cohort allowed for a relatively high number of participants to be included (approximately 500 participants), resulting in a relatively high statistical power.

5.4 Conclusions of Thesis

Based on the results of the investigations in Chapters 2, 3 and 4, it can be concluded that PFAAs and mercury (i.e., MeHg) can each act as neurotoxicants, and their co-exposure during gestation and lactation results in distinct changes in offspring behaviour and brain chemistry that is different from exposure to either contaminant alone. PFAAs and their isomers were associated with altered maternal thyroid hormones during pregnancy, but such associations are time-dependent and influenced by the presence of external stressors (e.g., THg and thyroid peroxidase

antibodies). Prenatal exposure to PFAAs and their isomers is associated with adverse early child development; as associations of some isomers were stronger (i.e., had increased effect sizes) compared to others. However, there was no evidence to indicate that PFAA-associated thyroid hormone dysregulation is a mechanism of subsequent adverse child neurodevelopment.

5.5. Future Directions

Developmental toxicology studies have traditionally been conducted using increasing doses of single chemicals. In Chapter 2, it was found that developmental exposure to PFOS and Hg can interact, eliciting distinct changes in behaviour and brain chemistry of exposed offspring. Target metabolomics quantified altered levels of specific metabolites using high-resolution mass spectrometry (Orbitrap) that were potentially linked to the observed changes in animal behaviour. Although this included a large set of target metabolites, there may have been effects in the wider metabolome. High resolution mass spectrometry enables for non-target analysis to quantify changes in tens of thousands of metabolites, thereby allowing for unexpected changes to metabolite profiles that are overlooked in targeted metabolomics. From Chapter 2, it was also found that specific metabolites (e.g. PCs, GABA, Gly, etc.,) coincided with observed changes in rat behaviour. Although these observations provide new insight, a detailed mechanism linking exposure to changes in metabolite profiles, and ultimately behavior, remains unclear. A previous study of MeHg and PFOA considered neuronal expression of "immediate early genes" C-Fos and C-Jun, that generally have low expression levels, but whose expression is stimulated from chemical exposure (e.g., MeHg), and are considered markers for induced neuron activity³³. A follow-up investigation of gene and protein expression using in vitro models of harvested cortical cells would give insight into target pathways affected by single and combined exposures to various environmental contaminants.

Maternal PFAA exposure in other recently published cohort studies was for samples collected in the early 2000s when exposure was known to be higher. For example, investigations of associations of PFAAs with maternal thyroid hormone status¹⁹ and child cognition²⁷ published in 2018 used data from Project Viva in the USA, with participants enrolled from 1999-2002. Data from this time period was advantageous in its representation of peak human PFAA exposure and thus, may result in stronger associations with PFAAs, but may not be an accurate representation of present-day exposure levels. Moreover, through advancements in technology

165

and instrumentation, analytical methods have improved sensitivity and precision since the initial quantitation of PFAAs in the early 2000s. Future studies would benefit from more current samples collections that better represent exposure in the present population, and from a more current quantitation method that includes shorter and longer chained PFAAs that have replaced phased-out PFOS and PFOA in recent industrial processes.

In epidemiological studies, isomer-specific effects (i.e., associations) of PFAAs has remained largely unstudied, possibly due to the challenges of chromatographic separation when also weighing the throughput-demands of large population studies. In Chapter 3, branched PFOS was associated with altered thyroid hormone status, whereas the linear isomer of PFOS (and total-PFOS) was not, a finding that is clearly problematic for past or future investigations that only consider total PFOS. Furthermore, branched PFOS has greater transplacental transfer efficiency, suggesting increased fetal exposure to these branched compounds. The method of PFAA quantitation in maternal plasma using a PFP column achieved relatively rapid chromatographic separation of PFAAs and corresponding branched isomers that would benefit future studies. Trends of PFOS in human serum indicate a decreases in most countries, whereas PFHxS has declined more slowly or remained unchanged³⁴, and observations from recent international birth cohorts have found that North America has some of the highest maternal blood levels of PFHxS (Table 1-3). Its apparent potency to affect maternal thyroid hormone status, its longer half-life, and continued detection in serum suggest that PFHxS may represent the highest risk of adverse effects among all PFAAs today.

Co-exposure to multiple chemicals, or mixtures of contaminants, have generally not been considered in epidemiological studies. The lack of consideration for mixtures may be attributable to the difficulty in adjusting for potential confounders, identifying associations between single or multiple contaminants with specific outcomes, or the occurrence of multi-collinearity as multiple chemicals are sometimes highly correlated and over-represented in statistical models. In Chapter 4, including THg as an interaction in PFAA-neurodevelopment models resulted in changes in these single-chemical associations, suggesting THg increases or decreases the strength of association of PFAAs on child development. Multi-pollutant investigations may use alternative approaches such as PCA, and partial least squares (PLS) regression that offer several advantages over linear regression models, such as minimizing influence of multicollinearity, and considering

that each factor within components of the model represent a weighted contribution of several individual contaminants.

PFAAs and MeHg are ideal candidates for investigating the effects from exposure to contaminant mixtures, sharing common exposure sources, both present in human circulation with relatively long half-lives, and both sharing common targets within the body (e.g., the HPT-axis). Although PFAAs as persistent organic pollutants and Hg as heavy metals make up two major classes of environmental contaminants, they only make up a small proportion of the hundreds of low-level contaminants that humans are routinely exposed to. Future work should include more refined approaches to group contaminants with similar exposure sources and expand our understanding of the exposome, that encompasses the life-course of human exposure to environmental contaminants and their corresponding effects.

5.6 References

- Benskin, J. P.; Bataineh, M.; Martin, J. W. Simultaneous Characterization of Perfluoroalkyl Carboxylate, Sulfonate, and Sulfonamide Isomers by Liquid Chromatography-Tandem Mass Spectrometry. *Anal. Chem.* 2007, 79 (17), 6455–6464.
- (2) Benskin, J. P.; Ikonomou, M. G.; Woudneh, M. B.; Cosgrove, J. R. Rapid Characterization of Perfluoralkyl Carboxylate, Sulfonate, and Sulfonamide Isomers by High-Performance Liquid Chromatography-Tandem Mass Spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. A 2012, 1247, 165–170.
- (3) Vitalone, A.; Catalani, A.; Chiodi, V.; Cinque, C.; Fattori, V.; Goldoni, M.; Matteucci, P.; Poli, D.; Zuena, A. R.; Costa, L. G. Neurobehavioral Assessment of Rats Exposed to Low Doses of PCB126 and Methyl Mercury during Development. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 2008, 25 (1), 103–113.
- (4) Vitalone, A.; Catalani, A.; Cinque, C.; Fattori, V.; Matteucci, P.; Zuena, A. R.; Costa, L. G. Long-Term Effects of Developmental Exposure to Low Doses of PCB 126 and Methylmercury. *Toxicol. Lett.* 2010, *197* (1), 38–45.
- Roda, E.; Manzo, L.; Coccini, T. Application of Neurochemical Markers for Assessing Health Effects after Developmental Methylmercury and PCB Coexposure. J. Toxicol. 2012, 2012, 216032.
- (6) Pop, V. J.; Kuijpens, J. L.; Van Baar, A. L.; Verkerk, G.; Van Son, M. M.; De Vijlder, J. J.; Vulsma, T.; Wiersinga, W. M.; Drexhage, H. A.; Vader, H. L. Low Maternal Free Thyroxine Concentrations during Early Pregnancy Are Associated with Impaired Psychomotor Development in Infancy. *Clin. Endocrinol. (Oxf).* **1999**, *50* (2), 147–155.

- Pop, V. J.; Brouwers, E. P.; Vader, H. L.; Vulsma, T.; van Baar, A. L.; de Vijlder, J. J.
 Maternal Hypothyroxinaemia during Early Pregnancy and Subsequent Child
 Development: A 3-Year Follow-up Study. *Clin. Endocrinol. (Oxf).* 2003, *59* (3), 282–288.
- (8) Smit, B. J.; Kok, J. H.; Vulsma, T.; Briet, J. M.; Boer, K.; Wiersinga, W. M. Neurologic Development of the Newborn and Young Child in Relation to Maternal Thyroid Function. *Acta Paediatr.* 2000, 89 (3), 291–295.
- (9) Ballesteros, V.; Costa, O.; Iñiguez, C.; Fletcher, T.; Ballester, F.; Lopez-Espinosa, M.-J. Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Thyroid Function in Pregnant Women and Children: A Systematic Review of Epidemiologic Studies. *Environ. Int.* 2017, 99, 15–28.
- (10) Yazbeck, C. F.; Sullivan, S. D. Thyroid Disorders during Pregnancy. Med. Clin. North Am. 2012, 96 (2), 235–256.
- (11) Mandel, S. J.; Spencer, C. A.; Hollowell, J. G. Are Detection and Treatment of Thyroid Insufficiency in Pregnancy Feasible? *Thyroid* **2005**, *15* (1), 44–53.
- (12) Tulchinsky, D.; Little, B. *Maternal-Fetal Endocrinology*, 2nd ed.; W.B. Saunders Company: Philidelphia, 1994.
- (13) Harada, A.; Hershman, J. M.; Reed, A. W.; Glenn, D.; Christine, J. D.; Stanley, D.; Jewelewicz, R.; Pekary, A. E. Comparison of Thyroid Stimulators and Thyroid Women. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 1979, 48 (5), 793–797.
- Berg, V.; Nøst, T. H.; Huber, S.; Rylander, C.; Hansen, S.; Veyhe, A. S.; Fuskevåg, O. M.; Odland, J. Ø.; Sandanger, T. M. Maternal Serum Concentrations of Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances and Their Predictors in Years with Reduced Production and Use. *Environ. Int.* 2014, *69*, 58–66.
- (15) Bradford-Hill, A. The Environment and Disease: Association or Causation? *Proc. R. Soc. Med.* **1965**, *58*, 295–300.
- (16) Wang, Y.; Starling, A. P.; Haug, L. S.; Eggesbo, M.; Becher, G.; Thomsen, C.; Travlos, G.; King, D.; Hoppin, J. A.; Rogan, W. J.; et al. Association between Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Thyroid Stimulating Hormone among Pregnant Women: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Environ. Health* 2013, *12* (1), 76.
- (17) Wang, Y.; Rogan, W. J.; Chen, P.; Lien, G.; Chen, H.; Tseng, Y. Association between Maternal Serum Perfluoroalkyl Substances during Pregnancy and Maternal and Cord Thyroid Hormones : Taiwan Maternal. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014, *122* (5), 529–534.
- (18) Webster, G. M.; Venners, S. A.; Mattman, A.; Martin, J. W. Associations between Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFASs) and Maternal Thyroid Hormones in Early Pregnancy: A Population-Based Cohort Study. *Environ. Res.* 2014, *133C*, 338–347.
- (19) Preston, E. V; Webster, T. F.; Oken, E.; Henn, B. C.; McClean, M. D.; Rifas-Shiman, S. L.; Pearce, E. N.; Braverman, L. E.; Calafat, A. M.; Ye, X.; et al. Maternal Plasma Per-

and Polyfluoroalkyl Substance Concentrations in Early Pregnancy and Maternal and Neonatal Thyroid Function in a Prospective Birth Cohort: Project Viva (USA). *Environ. Health Perspect.* **2018**, *126* (2), 1–11.

- (20) Weiss, J. M.; Andersson, P. L.; Lamoree, M. H.; Leonards, P. E. G.; van Leeuwen, S. P. J.; Hamers, T. Competitive Binding of Poly- and Perfluorinated Compounds to the Thyroid Hormone Transport Protein Transthyretin. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2009, *109* (2), 206–216.
- (21) Kim, S.; Choi, K.; Ji, K.; Seo, J.; Kho, Y.; Park, J.; Kim, S.; Park, S.; Hwang, I.; Jeon, J.; et al. Trans-Placental Transfer of Thirteen Perfluorinated Compounds and Relations with Fetal Thyroid Hormones. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **2011**, *45* (17), 7465–7472.
- (22) Glinoer, D. The Regulation of Thyroid Function in Pregnancy: Pathways of Endocrine Adaptation from Physiology to Pathology. *Endocr. Rev.* **1997**, *18* (3), 404–433.
- (23) Webster, G. M.; Rauch, S. A.; Marie, N. S.; Mattman, A.; Lanphear, B. P.; Venners, S. A. Cross-Sectional Associations of Serum Perfluoroalkyl Acids and Thyroid Hormones in U.S. Adults: Variation According to TPOAb and Iodine Status (NHANES 2007-2008). *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2016, 124 (7), 935–943.
- (24) Liew, Z.; Goudarzi, H.; Oulhote, Y. Developmental Exposures to Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs): An Update of Associated Health Outcomes. *Curr. Environ. Heal. Reports* 2018, 1–19.
- (25) Goudarzi, H.; Nakajima, S.; Ikeno, T.; Sasaki, S.; Kobayashi, S.; Miyashita, C.; Ito, S.; Araki, A.; Nakazawa, H.; Kishi, R. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorinated Chemicals and Neurodevelopment in Early Infancy: The Hokkaido Study. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2016, 541, 1002–1010.
- (26) Fei, C.; McLaughlin, J. K.; Lipworth, L.; Olsen, J. Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) and Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Maternally Reported Developmental Milestones in Infancy. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2008, *116* (10), 1391–1395.
- (27) Harris, M. H.; Oken, E.; Rifas-Shiman, S. L.; Calafat, A. M.; Ye, X.; Bellinger, D. C.; Webster, T. F.; White, R. F.; Sagiv, S. K. Prenatal and Childhood Exposure to Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) and Child Cognition. *Environ. Int.* 2018, *115* (August 2017), 358–369.
- (28) Stein, C. R.; Savitz, D. A. Serum Perfluorinated Compound Concentration and Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder in Children 5–18 Years of Age. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011, *119* (10), 1466–1472.
- (29) Grandjean, P.; Weihe, P.; White, R.; Debes, F.; Araki, S.; Yokoyama, K.; Murata, K.; Sorensen, N.; Dahl, R.; Jorgensen, P. Cognitive Deficit in 7 Year-Old Children with Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury. *Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* **1997**, *19* (6), 417–428.
- (30) Myers, G. J.; Davidson, P. W.; Cox, C.; Conrad, F. S.; Palumbo, D.; Cernichiari, E.;

Sloane-Reeves, J.; Wilding, G. E.; Kost, J.; Huang, L.-S.; et al. Prenatal Mehtylmercury Exposure From Ocean Fish Consumption in the Seychelles Child Development Study. *Lancet* **2003**, *361*, 1686–1692.

- (31) Strain, J. J.; Davidson, P. W.; Bonham, M. P.; Duffy, E. M.; Stokes-Riner, A.; Thurston, S. W.; Wallace, J. M. W.; Robson, P. J.; Shamlaye, C. F.; Georger, L. A.; et al. Associations of Maternal Long-Chain Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids, Methyl Mercury, and Infant Development in the Seychelles Child Development Nutrition Study. *Neurotoxicology* **2008**, *29* (5), 776–782.
- (32) Reed, M. N.; Paletz, E. M.; Newland, M. C. Gestational Exposure to Methylmercury and Selenium: Effects on a Spatial Discrimination Reversal in Adulthood. *Neurotoxicology* 2006, 27 (5), 721–732.
- (33) Cheng, J.; Fujimura, M.; Zhao, W.; Wang, W. Neurobehavioral Effects, c-Fos/Jun Expression and Tissue Distribution in Rat Offspring Prenatally Co-Exposed to MeHg and PFOA: PFOA Impairs Hg Retention. *Chemosphere* **2013**, *91* (6), 758–764.
- (34) Kato, K.; Wong, L.-Y.; Jia, L. T.; Kuklenyik, Z.; Calafat, A. M. Trends in Exposure to Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in the U.S. Population: 1999-2008. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2011, 45 (19), 8037–8045.

Bibliography

- 3M. 1999. *Fluorochemical Use, Distribution, and Release.* https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=EPA-HQ-OPPT-2002-0051-0003.
- Abalovich, M. et al. 2002. "Overt and Subclinical Hypothyroidism Complicating Pregnancy." *Thyroid* 12(1): 63–68. http://www.liebertonline.com/doi/abs/10.1089/105072502753451986.
- Abbassi-Ghanavati, Mina et al. 2010. "Pregnancy Outcomes in Women with Thyroid Peroxidase Antibodies." *Obstetrics and gynecology* 116(2): 381–86. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21173661.
- Abbott, Barbara D. 2015. "Developmental Toxicity." In *Toxicological Effects of Perfluoroalkyl and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances*, Springer International Publishing, 203–18.
- Agay-Shay, Keren et al. 2015. "Exposure to Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals during Pregnancy and Weight at 7 Years of Age: A Multi-Pollutant Approach." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 123(10): 1030–37.
- Albers, Craig A., and Adam J. Grieve. 2007. "Test Review: Bayley, N. (2006). Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development– Third Edition. San Antonio, TX: Harcourt Assessment." *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment* 25(2): 180–90.
- Alexander, Jan et al. 2008. "Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS), Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) and Their Salts Scientific Opinion of the Panel on Contaminants in the Food Chain." *The EFSA Journal* 653: 1–131.
- Alsmeyer, YW et al. 1994. "Electrochemical Fluorination and It's Applications." In Organofluorine Chemistry: Principles and Commercial Applications, eds. RE Banks, BE Smart, and JC Tatlow. Springer, Boston, MA, 121–43.
- Althubaiti, Alaa. 2016. "Information Bias in Health Research: Definition, Pitfalls, and Adjustment Methods." *Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare* 9: 211–17.
- Andersen, Stine Linding et al. 2018. "Maternal Thyroid Function in Early Pregnancy and Neuropsychological Performance of the Child at 5 Years of Age." *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 103(2): 660–70.
- Anderson, Peter J. 2010. "Underestimation of Developmental Delay by the New Bayley-III Scale." *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine* 164(4): 352.

Anton, Ribbenstedt, Haizea Ziarrusta, and Jonathan P Benskin. 2018. "Development,

Characterization and Comparisons of Targeted and Non-Targeted Metabolomics Methods." *PLoS ONE*: 1–18.

- Arbuckle, Tye E. et al. 2016. "Maternal and Fetal Exposure to Cadmium, Lead, Manganese and Mercury: The MIREC Study." *Chemosphere* 163: 270–82.
- Armitage, James et al. 2006. "Modeling Global-Scale Fate and Transport of Perfluorooctanoate Emitted from Direct Sources." *Environmental Science & Technology* 40(22): 6969–75.
- Armitage, James M, Matthew Macleod, and Ian T Cousins. 2009. "Comparative Assessment of the Global Fate and Transport Pathways n Long-Chain Perfluorocarboxylic Acids (PFCAs) and Perfluorocarboxylates (PFCs) Emitted from Direct Sources." *Environmental Science and Technology* 43(15): 5830–36.
- Armitage, James M, Matthew Macloed, and Ian T Cousins. 2009. "Modeling the Global Fate and Transport of Perlfuorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) and Perfluorooctanoate (PFO) Emitted from Direct Sources Using a Multi-Species Mass Balance Model." *Environmental Science & Technology* 43(4): 1134–40.
- Armstrong, Kathleen H., and Heather C. Agazzi. 2010. Bayley-III Clinical Use and Interpretation *The Bayley-III Cognitive Scale*. First Edit. Elsevier Inc. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-374177-6.10002-9.
- Auer, Charles. 2000. *Phase-out Plan for POSF-Based Products*. St. Paul MN. USA. https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=EPA-HQ-OPPT-2002-0051-0006.
- Bakir, F et al. 1973. "Methylmercury Poisoning in Iraq." *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 181(4096): 230–41.
- Ballesteros, Virginia et al. 2017. "Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Thyroid Function in Pregnant Women and Children: A Systematic Review of Epidemiologic Studies." *Environment International* 99: 15–28.
- Baraldi, Mario et al. 2002. "Cognitive Deficits and Changes in Gene Expression of NMDA Receptors after Prenatal Methylmercury Exposure." *Environmental health perspectives* 110 Suppl(May): 855–58.
- Beesoon, Sanjay et al. 2011. "Isomer Profiles of Perfluorochemicals in Matched Maternal, Cord , and House Dust Samples : Manufacturing Sources and Transplacental Transfer." *Environmental health perspectives* 119(11): 1659–65.
- Beesoon, Sanjay, Stephen John Genuis, Jonathan Philip Benskin, and Jonathan W Martin. 2012. "Exceptionally High Serum Concentrations of Perfluorohexane Sulfonate in a Canadian

Family Linked to Home Carpet Treatment Applications." *Environmental science & technology* 4(46): 12960–67.

- Beesoon, Sanjay, and Jonathan W. Martin. 2015. "Isomer-Specific Binding Affinity of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) to Serum Proteins." *Environmental Science and Technology* 49(9): 5722–31.
- Belisle, Jon. 1981. "Organic Fluorine in Human Serum: Natural versus Industrial Sources." *Science* 212(4502): 1510–12.
- Benskin, J P et al. 2009. "Disposition of Perfluorinated Acid Isomers in Sprague-Dawley Rats; Part 1: Single Dose." *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry* 28(3): 542–54.
- Benskin, Jonathan P. et al. 2010. "Perfluorinated Acid Isomer Profiling in Water and Quantitative Assessment of Manufacturing Source." *Environmental Science and Technology* 44(23): 9049–54.
- Benskin, Jonathan P et al. 2009. "Disposition of Perfluorinated Acid Isomers in Sprague-Dawley Rats; Part 1: Single Dose." *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry* 28(3): 542–54.
- Benskin, Jonathan P, Mahmoud Bataineh, and Jonathan W Martin. 2007. "Simultaneous Characterization of Perfluoroalkyl Carboxylate, Sulfonate, and Sulfonamide Isomers by Liquid Chromatography-Tandem Mass Spectrometry." *Analytical Chemistry* 79(17): 6455– 64.
- Benskin, Jonathan P, Michael G Ikonomou, Million B Woudneh, and John R Cosgrove. 2012.
 "Rapid Characterization of Perfluoralkyl Carboxylate, Sulfonate, and Sulfonamide Isomers by High-Performance Liquid Chromatography-Tandem Mass Spectrometry." *Journal of chromatography*. A 1247: 165–70.
- Benskin, Jonathan P, Amila O De Silva, and Jonathan W Martin. 2010. "Isomer Profiling of Perfluorinated Substances as a Tool for Source Tracking: A Review of Early Findings and Future Applications." In *Reviews of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*, Reviews of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, ed. Pim De Voogt. New York, NY: Springer New York, 111–54.
- Berg, Vivian et al. 2014. "Maternal Serum Concentrations of Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances and Their Predictors in Years with Reduced Production and Use." *Environment International* 69: 58–66.
- Berg, Vivian et al. 2015. "Assessing the Relationship between Perfluoroalkyl Substances, Thyroid Hormones and Binding Proteins in Pregnant Women; a Longitudinal Mixed Effects Approach." *Environment international* 77: 63–69.

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25647630.

- Berg, Vivian et al. 2017. "Persistent Organic Pollutants and the Association with Maternal and Infant Thyroid Homeostasis: A Multipollutant Assessment." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 125(1): 127–33.
- Berger, Joel P, Taro E Akiyama, and Peter T Meinke. 2005. "PPARs: Therapeutic Targets for Metabolic Disease." *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences* 26(5): 244–51.
- Berger, Urs et al. 2009. "Fish Consumption as a Source of Human Exposure to Perfluorinated Alkyl Substances in Sweden Analysis of Edible Fish from Lake Vättern and the Baltic Sea." *Chemosphere* 76(6): 799–804.
- Beyrouty, Peter et al. 2006. "Effects of Prenatal Methylmercury Exposure on Brain Monoamine Oxidase Activity and Neurobehaviour of Rats." *Neurotoxicology and teratology* 28(2): 251–59.
- Biegel, Lisa B., Raymond C.M. Liu, Mark E. Hurtt, and Jon C. Cook. 1995. "Effects of Ammonium Perfluorooctanoate on Leydig Cell Function: In Vitro, in Vivo and Ex Vivo Studies." *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology* 134: 18–25.
- Bischel, Heather N., Laura A. MacManus-Spencer, and Richard G. Luthy. 2010. "Noncovalent Interactions of Long-Chain Perfluoroalkyl Acids with Serum Albumin." *Environmental Science & Technology* 44(13): 5263–69.
- Bisen-Hersh, Emily B. et al. 2014. "Behavioral Effects of Developmental Methylmercury Drinking Water Exposure in Rodents." *Journal of Trace Elements in Medicine and Biology* 28(2): 117–24.
- Bjermo, Helena et al. 2013. "Serum Concentrations of Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids and Their Associations with Diet and Personal Characteristics among Swedish Adults." *Molecular Nutrition and Food Research* 57(12): 2206–15.
- Björnberg, K. Ask et al. 2003. "Methyl Mercury and Inorganic Mercury in Swedish Pregnant Women and in Cord Blood: Influence of Fish Consumption." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 111(4): 637–41.
- Blaine, Andrea C. et al. 2014. "Perfluoroalkyl Acid Distribution in Various Plant Compartments of Edible Crops Grown in Biosolids-Amended Soils." *Environmental Science and Technology* 48(14): 7858–65.
- Blum, Arlene et al. 2015. "The Madrid Statement on Poly-and Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs)." *Environmental health perspectives* 123(5): A107–8.

- Boas, Malene, Ulla Feldt-Rasmussen, and Katharina M Main. 2012. "Thyroid Effects of Endocrine Disrupting Chemicals." *Molecular and cellular endocrinology* 355(2): 240–48.
- Bradford-Hill, Austin. 1965. "The Environment and Disease: Association or Causation?" *Proceedings of the Royal Society of Medicine* 58: 295–300.
- Braun, Joseph M. et al. 2014. "Gestational Exposure to Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals and Reciprocal Social, Repetitive and Stereotypic Behaviors in 4- and 5-Year-Old Children: The HOME Study." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 122(5): 513–20.
- Breinbauer, Cecilia, Twyla L. Mancil, and Stanley Greenspan. 2010. "Chapter 5. The Bayley-III Social-Emotional Scale." In *Bayley-III Clinical Use and Interpretation*, , 147–75.
- Brendel, Stephan et al. 2018. "Short-Chain Perfluoroalkyl Acids: Environmental Concerns and a Regulatory Strategy under REACH." *Environmental Sciences Europe* 30(1).
- Brooks, Simon P, and Stephen B Dunnett. 2009. "Tests to Assess Motor Phenotype in Mice: A User's Guide." *Nature reviews. Neuroscience* 10(7): 519–29.
- Buck, Robert C. et al. 2011. "Perfluoroalkyl and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances in the Environment: Terminology, Classification, and Origins." *Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management* 7(4): 513–41.
- Burrow, Gerard N., Delbert A. Fisher, and Reed P. Larsen. 1994. "Mechanisms of Disease -Maternal and Fetal Thyroid Function." *The New England Journal of Medicine* 331(16): 1072–78.
- Butenhoff, John et al. 2002. "Toxicity of Ammonium Perfluorooctanoate in Male Cynomolgus Monkeys after Oral Dosing for 6 Months." *Toxicological Sciences* 69(1): 244–57.
- Butenhoff, John L, David J Ehresman, et al. 2009. "Gestational and Lactational Exposure to Potassium Perfluorooctanesulfonate (K+PFOS) in Rats: Developmental Neurotoxicity." *Reproductive toxicology (Elmsford, N.Y.)* 27(3–4): 319–30.
- Butenhoff, John L, Shu-Ching Chang, David J Ehresman, and Raymond G York. 2009.
 "Evaluation of Potential Reproductive and Developmental Toxicity of Potassium Perfluorohexanesulfonate in Sprague Dawley Rats." *Reproductive toxicology (Elmsford, N.Y.)* 27(3–4): 331–41.
- Cagiano, R et al. 1990. "Evidence That Exposure to Methyl Mercury during Gestation Induces Behavioral and Neurochemical Changes in Offspring of Rats." *Neurotoxicology and teratology* 12(1): 23–28.

- Caito, Samuel W. et al. 2018. "Variation in Methylmercury Metabolism and Elimination Status in Humans Following Fish Consumption." *Toxicological Sciences* 161(2): 443–53.
- Calafat, Antonia M et al. 2007. "Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in the U.S. Population: Data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 2003-2004 and Comparisons with NHANES 1999-2000." 115(11): 1596–1602.
- Carratu, M R et al. 2006. "Acute Exposure to Methylmercury at Two Developmental Windows: Focus on Neurobehavioral and Neurochemical Effects in Rat Offspring." *Neuroscience* 141(0306–4522 (Print)): 1619–29.
- Carratù, Maria Rosaria et al. 2008. "Prenatal Methylmercury Exposure: Effects on Stress Response during Active Learning." *Bulletin of environmental contamination and toxicology* 81(6): 539–42.
- Caruana, Edward Joseph, Marius Roman, Jules Hernández-Sánchez, and Piergiorgio Solli. 2015. "Longitudinal Studies." *Journal of Thoracic Disease* 7(11): E537–40.
- Casal, Paulo et al. 2017. "Accumulation of Perfluoroalkylated Substances in Oceanic Plankton." *Environmental Science and Technology* 51(5): 2766–75.
- Case, M T, R G York, and M S Christian. 2001. "Rat and Rabbit Oral Developmental Toxicology Studies with Two Perfluorinated Compounds." *International journal of toxicology* 20(2): 101–9.
- Casey, Brian M. et al. 2005. "Subclinical Hypothyroidism and Pregnancy Outcomes." *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 105(2): 239–45.
- Casey, Brian M et al. 2007. "Perinatal Significance of Isolated Maternal Hypothyroxinemia Identified in the First Half of Pregnancy." *Obstetrics and gynecology* 109(5): 1129–35.
- Cassone, Cristina G et al. 2012. "In Ovo Effects of Perfluorohexane Sulfonate and Perfluorohexanoate on Pipping Success, Development, MRNA Expression, and Thyroid Hormone Levels in Chicken Embryos." *Toxicological sciences : an official journal of the Society of Toxicology* 127(1): 216–24.
- Castoldi, Anna F et al. 2008. "Neurodevelopmental Toxicity of Methylmercury: Laboratory Animal Data and Their Contribution to Human Risk Assessment." *Regulatory toxicology and pharmacology* : *RTP* 51(2): 215–29.
- Cauli, Omar, Blanca Piedrafita, Marta Llansola, and Vicente Felipo. 2012. "Gender Differential Effects of Developmental Exposure to Methyl-Mercury, Polychlorinated Biphenyls 126 or 153, or Its Combinations on Motor Activity and Coordination." *Toxicology*: 1–8.

- Cepeda, Carlos, Veronique M. Andre, L. Jocoy Emily, and Michael S. Levine. 2009. *Biology of the NMDA Receptor. Chapter 3. NMDA and Dopamine: Diverse Mechanisms Applied to Interacting Receptor Systems.* ed. Antonius M. Van Dongen. CRC Press/Francis and Taylor.
- Chan, Emily et al. 2011. "Perfluorinated Acids and Hypothyroxinemia in Pregnant Women." *Environmental Research* 111(4): 559–64.
- Chang, Shu-Ching et al. 2007. "Negative Bias from Analog Methods Used in the Analysis of Free Thyroxine in Rat Serum Containing Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS)." *Toxicology* 234(1–2): 21–33.
- Chang, Shu-Ching et al. 2009. "Gestational and Lactational Exposure to Potassium Perfluorooctanesulfonate (K+PFOS) in Rats: Toxicokinetics, Thyroid Hormone Status, and Related Gene Expression." *Reproductive toxicology (Elmsford, N.Y.)* 27(3–4): 387–99.
- Chang, Shu-Ching et al. 2012. "Comparative Pharmacokinetics of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Rats, Mice, and Monkeys." *Reproductive toxicology (Elmsford, N.Y.)* 33(4): 428–40.
- Chang, Sue et al. 2018. "Reproductive and Developmental Toxicity of Potassium Perfluorohexanesulfonate in CD-1 Mice." *Reproductive Toxicology* 78: 150–68.
- Chen, Aimin, Stephani S Kim, Ethan Chung, and Kim N Dietrich. 2013. "Thyroid Hormones in Relation to Lead, Mercury, and Cadmium Exposure in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2007 2008." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 121(2): 2007–8.
- Chen, Fangfang, Shanshan Yin, Barry C Kelly, and Weiping Liu. 2017. "Isomer-Specific Transplacental Transfer of Perfluoroalkyl Acids: Results from a Survey of Paired Maternal, Cord Sera, and Placentas." *Environmental Science and Technology* 51: 5756–63.
- Chen, Mei-Huei et al. 2012. "Perfluorinated Compounds in Umbilical Cord Blood and Adverse Birth Outcomes." *PLoS ONE* 7(8): e42474.
- Chen, Mei-Huei et al. 2013a. "Perfluorinated Compound Levels in Cord Blood and Neurodevelopment at 2 Years of Age." *Epidemiology* 24(6): 800–808.
- Chen, Mei-Huei et al. 2013b. "Perfluorinated Compound Levels in Cord Blood and Neurodevelopment at 2 Years of Age." *Epidemiology (Cambridge, Mass.)* 24(6): 800–808.
- Chen, Mei Huei et al. 2017. "The Impact of Prenatal Perfluoroalkyl Substances Exposure on Neonatal and Child Growth." *Science of the Total Environment* 607–608: 669–75.

Cheng, Jinping, Masatake Fujimura, Wenchang Zhao, and Wenhua Wang. 2013.

"Neurobehavioral Effects, c-Fos/Jun Expression and Tissue Distribution in Rat Offspring Prenatally Co-Exposed to MeHg and PFOA: PFOA Impairs Hg Retention." *Chemosphere* 91(6): 758–64.

- Choleris, E, A W Thomas, M Kavaliers, and F S Prato. 2001. "A Detailed Ethological Analysis of the Mouse Open Eld Test: Effects of Diazepam, Chlordiazepoxide and an Extremely Low Frequency Pulsed Magnetic Eld." *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 25: 235–60.
- Chung, Soo Eun et al. 2015. "Maternal Blood Manganese and Early Neurodevelopment: The Mothers and Children's Environmental Health (MOCEH) Study." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 123(7): 717–22.
- Clarkson, Thomas W, and Laszlo Magos. 2006. "The Toxicology of Mercury and Its Chemical Compounds." *Critical reviews in toxicology* 36(8): 609–62.
- Claus Henn, Birgit et al. 2010. "Occupational Exposure to Pesticides During Pregnancy and Neurobehavioral Development of Infants and Toddlers." *Epidemiology* 21(4): 433–39.
- Coccini, Teresa et al. 2006. "Effects of Developmental Co-Exposure to Methylmercury and 2,2',4,4',5,5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl (PCB153) on Cholinergic Muscarinic Receptors in Rat Brain." *NeuroToxicology* 27(4): 468–77.
- Coccini, Teresa et al. 2007. "Perinatal Co-Exposure to Methylmercury and PCB153 or PCB126 in Rats Alters the Cerebral Cholinergic Muscarinic Receptors at Weaning and Puberty." *Toxicology* 238(1): 34–48.
- de Cock, Marijke et al. 2014. "Prenatal Exposure to Endocrine Disrupting Chemicals in Relation to Thyroid Hormone Levels in Infants – a Dutch Prospective Cohort Study." *Environmental Health* 13(106): 1–10.
- Cole, Stephen R et al. 2010. "Illustrating Bias Due to Conditioning on a Collider." *International journal of epidemiology* 39: 417–20.
- Conder, Jason M et al. 2008. "Are PFCAs Bioaccumulative? A Critical Review and Comparison with Persistent Lipophilic Compounds." *Environmental Science & Technology* 42(4): 995–1003.
- Daré, Elisabetta et al. 2003. "Effects of Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury on Dopamine-Mediated Locomotor Activity and Dopamine D2 Receptor Binding." *Naunyn-Schmiedeberg's Archives of Pharmacology* 367(5): 500–508.
- Darrow, Lyndsey A, Cheryl R Stein, and Kyle Steenland. 2013. "Serum Perfluorooctanoic Acid and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate Concentrations in Relation to Birth Outcomes in the Mid-

Ohio Valley, 2005 – 2010." 121(10): 2005–10.

- Dasari, Sameera, and Yukun Yuan. 2010. "In Vivo Methylmercury Exposure Induced Long-Lasting Epileptiform Activity in Layer II/III Neurons in Cortical Slices from the Rat." *Toxicology Letters* 193(2): 138–43.
- Domingo, José L. 2012. "Health Risks of Dietary Exposure to Perfluorinated Compounds." *Environment International* 40(1): 187–95.
- Domingo, José L. 2012. "Human Dietary Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances in Catalonia, Spain. Temporal Trend." *Food Chemistry* 135(3): 1575–82.
- Domingo, José L., and Martí Nadal. 2017. "Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) in Food and Human Dietary Intake: A Review of the Recent Scientific Literature." *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 65(3): 533–43.
- Donauer, Stephanie et al. 2015. "Prenatal Exposure to Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers and Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals and Infant Neurobehavior." *Journal of Pediatrics* 166(3): 736– 42.
- Dubovický, Michal et al. 2008. "Evaluation of Developmental Neurotoxicity: Some Important Issues Focused on Neurobehavioral Development." *Interdisciplinary Toxicology* 1(3–4): 206–10.
- Ennaceur, a, and J Delacour. 1988. "A New One-Trial Test for Neurobiological Studies of Memory in Rats. 1: Behavioral Data." *Behavioural Brain Research* 31(1): 47–59.
- Ericson, Ingrid et al. 2008. "Human Exposure to Perfluorinated Chemicals through the Diet: Intake of Perfluorinated Compounds in Foods from the Catalan (Spain) Market." *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 56(5): 1787–94.
- European Food Safety Authority. 2012. "Perfluoroalkylated Substances in Food : Occurrence and Dietary Exposure 1." *European Food Safety Authority Journal* 10(6): 1–55.
- Falluel-Morel, Anthony et al. 2007. "Developmental Mercury Exposure Elicits Acute Hippocampal Cell Death, Reductions in Neurogenesis, and Severe Learning Deficits during Puberty." *Journal of Neurochemistry* 103(5): 1968–81.
- Fei, Chunyuan, Joseph K McLaughlin, Loren Lipworth, and Jørn Olsen. 2008. "Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) and Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and Maternally Reported Developmental Milestones in Infancy." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 116(10): 1391–95.

- Fei, Chunyuan, Joseph K McLaughlin, Robert E Tarone, and Jørn Olsen. 2008. "Fetal Growth Indicators and Perfluorinated Chemicals: A Study in the Danish National Birth Cohort." *American Journal of Epidemiology* 168(1): 66–72.
- Fei, Chunyuan, and Jørn Olsen. 2011. "Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorinated Chemicals and Behavioral or Coordination Problems at Age 7 Years." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 119(4): 573–78.
- Fenton, Suzanne E. et al. 2009. "Analysis of PFOA in Dosed CD-1 Mice. Part 2: Disposition of PFOA in Tissues and Fluids from Pregnant and Lactating Mice and Their Pups." *Reproductive Toxicology* 27(3–4): 365–72.
- Ferraro, Luca et al. 2009. "Developmental Exposure to Methylmercury Elicits Early Cell Death in the Cerebral Cortex and Long-Term Memory Deficits in the Rat." *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience:* 27(2): 165–74.
- Fiehn, Oliver. 2002. "Metabolomics--the Link between Genotypes and Phenotypes." *Plant Molecular Biology* 48(1–2): 155–71.
- Fisher, Mandy et al. 2016. "Concentrations of Persistent Organic Pollutants in Maternal and Cord Blood from the Maternal-Infant Research on Environmental Chemicals (MIREC) Cohort Study." *Environmental Health* 15(59): 1–14..
- Fitzpatrick, Diana L., and Michelle A. Russell. 2010. "Diagnosis and Management of Thyroid Disease in Pregnancy." *Obstetrics and Gynecology Clinics of North America* 37(2): 173–93.
- Forns, J. et al. 2015. "Perfluoroalkyl Substances Measured in Breast Milk and Child Neuropsychological Development in a Norwegian Birth Cohort Study." *Environment International* 83: 176–82.
- Fox, W M. 1965. "Reflex-Ontogeny and Behavioural Development of the Mouse." *Animal behaviour* 13(2): 234–41.
- Fromme, Hermann et al. 2007. "Exposure of an Adult Population to Perfluorinated Substances Using Duplicate Diet Portions and Biomonitoring Data." *Environmental Science & Technology* 41(22): 7928–33.
- Fromme, Hermann et al. 2009. "Perfluorinated Compounds--Exposure Assessment for the General Population in Western Countries." *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* 212(3): 239–70.
- Fu, Jianjie et al. 2016. "Occurrence, Temporal Trends, and Half-Lives of Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFAAs) in Occupational Workers in China." *Scientific Reports* 6(October): 1–10.

- Fuentes, Silvia et al. 2007. "Concurrent Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate and Restraint Stress during Pregnancy in Mice: Effects on Postnatal Development and Behavior of the Offspring." *Toxicological Sciences* 98(2): 589–98.
- Fujimura, Masatake, Jinping Cheng, and Wenchang Zhao. 2012. "Perinatal Exposure to Low-Dose Methylmercury Induces Dysfunction of Motor Coordination with Decreases in Synaptophysin Expression in the Cerebellar Granule Cells of Rats." *Brain Research* 1464: 1–7.
- Gandhi, D. Dhull Dinesh, K. 2014. "Postnatal Behavioural Effects on the Progeny of Rat after Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury." *American Journal of Experimental Biology* 1(1): 31– 51.
- Gandhi, Dinesh N., Govind M. Panchal, and Dinesh K. Dhull. 2014. "Neurobehavioral Toxicity in Progeny of Rat Mothers Exposed to Methylmercury during Gestation." *Annali dell'Istituto Superiore di Sanità* 50(1): 28–37.
- Genuis, Stephen J. et al. 2013. "Gastrointestinal Elimination of Perfluorinated Compounds Using Cholestyramine and Chlorella Pyrenoidosa." *ISRN Toxicology* 2013: 1–8.
- Giesy, John P, and Kurunthachalam Kannan. 2001. "Global Distribution of Perfluorooctane Sulfonate in Wildlife." *Environmental Science and Technology* 35(7): 1339–42.
- Giménez-Llort, L et al. 2001. "Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury Changes Dopamine-Modulated Motor Activity during Early Ontogeny: Age and Gender-Dependent Effects." *Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology* 9(3): 61–70.
- Glinoer, D. 1997. "The Regulation of Thyroid Function in Pregnancy: Pathways of Endocrine Adaptation from Physiology to Pathology." *Endocrine reviews* 18(3): 404–33.

Glinoer, Daniel. 1999. "The Normal Thyroid During Pregnancy?" Thyroid 9(7): 631–35.

- Glynn, Anders et al. 2012. "Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids in Blood Serum from Primiparous Women in Sweden: Serial Sampling during Pregnancy and Nursing, and Temporal Trends 1996-2010." *Environmental Science & Technology* 46(16): 9071–79.
- Goudarzi, Houman et al. 2016. "Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorinated Chemicals and Neurodevelopment in Early Infancy: The Hokkaido Study." *Science of the Total Environment* 541: 1002–10. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.10.017.
- Goulet, S., F.Y. Doré, and M.-E. Mirault. 2003. "Neurobehavioral Changes in Mice Chronically Exposed to Methylmercury during Fetal and Early Postnatal Development." *Neurotoxicology and Teratology* 25(3): 335–47.

- Gralewicz, Sławomir, Dorota Wiaderna, Piotr Lutz, and Krystyna Sitarek. 2009.
 "Neurobehavioural Functions in Adult Progeny of Rat Mothers Exposed to Methylmercury or 2,2', 4,4', 5,5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl (PCB 153) Alone or Their Combination during Gestation and Lactation." *International Journal of Occupational Medicine and Environmental Health* 22(3): 277–91.
- Grammer, Jennie K, Jennifer L Coffman, Peter A Ornstein, and Frederick J Morrison. 2013."Change over Time: Conducting Longitudinal Studies of Children's Cognitive Development." *Journal of Cognition and Development* 14(4): 515–28.
- Grandjean, P et al. 1997. "Cognitive Deficit in 7 Year-Old Children with Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury." *Neurotoxicology and Teratology* 19(6): 417–28.
- Gump, Brooks B, Qian Wu, Amy K Dumas, and Kurunthachalam Kannan. 2011."Perfluorochemical (PFC) Exposure in Children: Associations with Impaired Response Inhibition." *Environmental Science & Technology* 45(19): 8151–59.
- Guo, Bao-Qiang et al. 2013. "Low Level Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury Disrupts Neuronal Migration in the Developing Rat Cerebral Cortex." *Toxicology* 304: 57–68.
- Gützkow, Kristine B et al. 2012. "Placental Transfer of Perfluorinated Compounds Is Selectivea Norwegian Mother and Child Sub-Cohort Study." *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* 215(2): 216–19.
- Gyllenhammar, Irina et al. 2015. "Influence of Contaminated Drinking Water on Perfluoroalkyl Acid Levels in Human Serum A Case Study from Uppsala, Sweden." *Environmental Research* 140: 673–83.
- Haddow, James E et al. 1999. "Maternal Thyroid Deficiency during Pregnancy and Subsequent Neuropsychological Development of the Child." *The New England Journal of Medicine* 341(8): 549–55.
- Haines, Douglas A., Cheryl Khoury, et al. 2017. "Human Biomonitoring Reference Values Derived for Persistent Organic Pollutants in Blood Plasma from the Canadian Health Measures Survey 2007–2011." *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* 220(4): 744–56.
- Haines, Douglas A., Gurusankar Saravanabhavan, Kate Werry, and Cheryl Khoury. 2017. "An Overview of Human Biomonitoring of Environmental Chemicals in the Canadian Health Measures Survey: 2007–2019." *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* 220(2): 13–28.

Hallgren, Stefan, and Henrik Viberg. 2016. "Postnatal Exposure to PFOS, but Not PBDE 99,

Disturb Dopaminergic Gene Transcription in the Mouse CNS." *Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology* 41: 121–26.

- Han, Xing et al. 2012. "Renal Elimination of Perfluorocarboxylates (PFCAs)." *Chemical Research in Toxicology* 25(1): 35–46.
- Han, Xing, Timothy A. Snow, Raymond A. Kemper, and Gary W. Jepson. 2003. "Binding of Perfluorooctanoic Acid to Rat and Human Plasma Proteins." *Chemical Research in Toxicology* 16(6): 775–81.
- Hansen, Kristen, Lisa Clemen, Mark Ellefson, and Harold Johnson. 2001. "Compound Specific Quantitative Characterization of Organic Fluorochemicals in Biological Matrices." *Environmental Science & Technology* 35(4): 766–70.
- Hanssen, Linda et al. 2010. "Perfluorinated Compounds in Maternal Serum and Cord Blood from Selected Areas of South Africa: Results of a Pilot Study." *Journal of Environmental Monitoring* 12(6): 1355.
- Hanssen, Linda et al. 2013. "Partition of Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) in Whole Blood and Plasma, Assessed in Maternal and Umbilical Cord Samples from Inhabitants of Arctic Russia and Uzbekistan." *Science of the Total Environment* 447: 430–37.
- Harada, Akira et al. 1979. "Comparison of Thyroid Stimulators and Thyroid Women." *Journal* of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 48(5): 793–97.
- Harada, Kouji H. et al. 2007. "Biliary Excretion and Cerebrospinal Fluid Partition of Perfluorooctanoate and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate in Humans." *Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology* 24(2): 134–39.
- Harada, M. 1995. "Minamata Disease: Methylmercury Poisoning in Japan Caused by Environmental Pollution." *Critical Reviews in Toxicology* 25(1): 1–24.
- Harman, Jennifer L., and Tina M. Smith-Bonahue. 2010. "The Bayley-III Adaptive Behavior Scale." In *Bayley-III Clinical Use and Interpretation*, , 177–200.
- Harris, Maria H. et al. 2018. "Prenatal and Childhood Exposure to Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) and Child Cognition." *Environment International* 115(August 2017): 358–69.
- Haug, Line S. et al. 2010. "Diet and Particularly Seafood Are Major Sources of Perfluorinated Compounds in Humans." *Environment International* 36(7): 772–78.

Haug, Line S, Sandra Huber, Georg Becher, and Cathrine Thomsen. 2011. "Characterisation of

Human Exposure Pathways to Perfluorinated Compounds - Comparing Exposure Estimates with Biomarkers of Exposure." *Environment International* 37(4): 687–93.

- Haug, Line S, Cathrine Thomsen, and Georg Becher. 2009. "Time Trends and the Influence of Age and Gender on Serum Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in Archived Human Samples Time Trends and the Influence of Age and Gender on Serum Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in Archived Human." *Environmental Science and Technology* 43(6): 2131–36.
- Haug, Line Småstuen, Cathrine Thomsen, and Georg Becher. 2009. "A Sensitive Method for Determination of a Broad Range of Perfluorinated Compounds in Serum Suitable for Large-Scale Human Biomonitoring." *Journal of Chromatography*. A 1216(3): 385–93.
- Health Canada. 2007. "Human Health Risk Assessment of Mercury in Fish and Health Benefits of Fish Consumption." *Bureau of Chemical Safety Food Directorate Health Products and Food Branch*. https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/food-nutrition/reportspublications/human-health-risk-assessment-mercury-fish-health-benefits-fishconsumption.html (August 10, 2018).
- Health Canada. 2013. 2 Second Report on Human Biomonitoring of Environmental Chemicals in Canada: Results of the Canadian Health Measures Survey Cycle 2. http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ewh-semt/pubs/contaminants/chms-ecms-cycle2/index-eng.php.
- Hernández, Antonio F., and Aristidis M. Tsatsakis. 2017. "Human Exposure to Chemical Mixtures: Challenges for the Integration of Toxicology with Epidemiology Data in Risk Assessment." *Food and Chemical Toxicology* 103: 188–93.
- Hickey, Miriam A, and Marie-Francoise Chesselet. 2011. Methods *Animal Models of Movement Disorders (Volume II)*. 2nd ed. eds. Emma L Lane and Stephen B Dunnett. Humana Press.
- Hinderliter, Paul M et al. 2005. "Perfluorooctanoate: Placental and Lactational Transport Pharmacokinetics in Rats." *Toxicology* 211(1–2): 139–48.
- Hlouskova, Veronika et al. 2013. "Occurrence of Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs) in Various Food Items of Animal Origin Collected in Four European Countries." *Food Additives and Contaminants - Part A Chemistry, Analysis, Control, Exposure and Risk Assessment* 30(11): 1918–32.
- Hoffman, Kate et al. 2010. "Exposure to Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals and Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder in U.S. Children 12-15 Years of Age." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 118(12): 1762–67.

Hornung, Richard, and Laurence Reed. 1990. "Estimation of Average Concentration in Presence

of Nondetectable Values.": 46-51.

- Houde, Magali et al. 2006. "Biological Monitoring of Polyfluoroalkyl Substances: A Review." *Environmental Science and Technology* 40(11): 3463–73.
- Howdeshell, Kembra L. 2002. "A Model of the Development of the Brain as a Construct of the Thyroid System." *Environmental Health* 110(3): 337–48.
- Høyer, Birgit Bjerre et al. 2018. "Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances during Pregnancy and Child Behaviour at 5 to 9 Years of Age." *Hormones and Behavior* 101: 105–12.
- Huang, Susie S.Y. et al. 2016. "Xenobiotics Produce Distinct Metabolomic Responses in Zebrafish Larvae (Danio Rerio)." *Environmental Science and Technology* 50(12): 6526–35.
- Hundley, S. G., A. M. Sarrif, and G. L. Kennedy. 2006. "Absorption, Distribution, and Excretion of Ammonium Perfluorooctanoate (APFO) after Oral Administration to Various Species." *Drug and Chemical Toxicology* 29(2): 137–45.
- Inoue, Koichi et al. 2004. "Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) and Related Perfluorinated Compounds in Human Maternal and Cord Blood Samples: Assessment of PFOS Exposure in a Susceptible Population during Pregnancy." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 112(11): 1204–7.
- Jandacek, R. J., T. Rider, E. R. Keller, and P. Tso. 2010. "The Effect of Olestra on the Absorption, Excretion and Storage of 2,2',5,5' Tetrachlorobiphenyl; 3,3',4,4' Tetrachlorobiphenyl; and Perfluorooctanoic Acid." *Environment International* 36(8): 880– 83.
- Jedrychowski, Wieslaw et al. 2009. "Gender Specific Differences in Neurodevelopmental Effects of Prenatal Exposure to Very Low-Lead Levels: The Prospective Cohort Study in Three-Year Olds." *Early Human Development* 85(8): 503–10.
- Jensen, S., and A. Jernelov. 1969. "Biological Methylation of Mercury in Aquatic Organisms." *Nature* 224(5207): 753–54. http://adsabs.harvard.edu/abs/1969Natur.224..177K.
- Jeong, Kyoung Sook et al. 2017. "Blood Heavy Metal Concentrations in Pregnant Korean Women and Their Children up to Age 5 Years: Mothers' and Children's Environmental Health (MOCEH) Birth Cohort Study." Science of the Total Environment 605–606: 784–91.
- Johansson, Carolina et al. 2007. "Neurobehavioural and Molecular Changes Induced by Methylmercury Exposure during Development." *Neurotoxicity Research* 11: 241–60.

Johansson, N, a Fredriksson, and P Eriksson. 2008. "Neonatal Exposure to Perfluorooctane

Sulfonate (PFOS) and Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) Causes Neurobehavioural Defects in Adult Mice." *Neurotoxicology* 29(1): 160–69.

- Jones, B J, and D J Roberts. 1968. "A Rotarod Suitable for Quantitative Measurements of Motor Incoordination in Naive Mice." *Naunyn-Schmiedebergs Archiv fur Experimentelle Pathologie und Pharmakologie* 259(2): 211.
- Jones, Paul D et al. 2003. "Binding of Perfluorinated Fatty Acids to Serum Proteins." Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry / SETAC 22(11): 2639–49.
- Kajiwara, Y, A Yasutake, T Adachi, and K Hirayama. 1996. "Methylmercury Transport across the Placenta via Neutral Amino Acid Carrier." *Archives of Toxicology* 70: 310–14.
- Kakita, Akiyoshi et al. 2000. "Intrauterine Methylmercury Intoxication. Consequence of the Inherent Brain Lesions and Cognitive Dysfunction in Maturity." *Brain Research* 877(2): 322–30.
- Kaneko, J Jerry. 2008. "Thyroid Function." In *Clinical Biochemistry of Domestic Animals*, eds. Jerry J. Kaneko and Michael L. Bruss. Academic Press, 623–34.
- Kaplan, Bonnie J. et al. 2014. "The Alberta Pregnancy Outcomes and Nutrition (APrON) Cohort Study: Rationale and Methods." *Maternal and Child Nutrition* 10(1): 44–60.
- Kato, Kayoko et al. 2011. "Trends in Exposure to Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in the U.S. Population: 1999-2008." *Environmental Science & Technology* 45(19): 8037–45.
- Kato, Kayoko, Antonia M Calafat, and Larry L Needham. 2009. "Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in House Dust." *Environmental Research* 109(5): 518–23.
- Kato, Shizue et al. 2016. "Association of Perfluorinated Chemical Exposure in Utero with Maternal and Infant Thyroid Hormone Levels in the Sapporo Cohort of Hokkaido Study on the Environment and Children's Health." *Environmental Health and Preventive Medicine* 21(5): 334–44.
- Khezri, Abdolrahman et al. 2017. "A Mixture of Persistent Organic Pollutants and Perfluorooctanesulfonic Acid Induces Similar Behavioural Responses, but Different Gene Expression Profiles in Zebrafish Larvae." *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* 18(2): 1–17.
- Kim, Jun Tae et al. 2015. "Partitioning Behavior of Heavy Metals and Persistent Organic Pollutants among Feto-Maternal Bloods and Tissues." *Environmental Science and Technology* 49(12): 7411–22.

- Kim, M. J. et al. 2018. "Association between Perfluoroalkyl Substances Exposure and Thyroid Function in Adults: A Meta-Analysis." *PLoS ONE* 13(5): 1–17.
- Kim, Sunmi et al. 2011. "Trans-Placental Transfer of Thirteen Perfluorinated Compounds and Relations with Fetal Thyroid Hormones." *Environmental science & technology* 45(17): 7465–72.
- Kissa, Erik. 1994. *Fluorinated Surfactants and Repellents*. New York: M. Dekker. http://books.google.ch/books?id=iAmE8v3bFnUC.
- Kowalczyk, Janine et al. 2012. "Transfer of Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) from Contaminated Feed into Milk and Meat of Sheep: Pilot Study." *Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology* 63(2): 288–98.
- Kowalczyk, Janine et al. 2013. "Absorption, Distribution, and Milk Secretion of the Perfluoroalkyl Acids PFBS, PFHxS, PFOS, and PFOA by Dairy Cows Fed Naturally Contaminated Feed." *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 61(12): 2903–12.
- Kubwabo, Cariton, Brian Stewart, Jiping Zhu, and Leonora Marro. 2005. "Occurrence of Perfluorosulfonates and Other Perfluorochemicals in Dust from Selected Homes in the City of Ottawa, Canada." *Journal of Environmental Monitoring* : 7(11): 1074–78.
- Kudo, Naomi, Masanori Katakura, Yasunori Sato, and Yoichi Kawashima. 2002. "Sex Hormone-Regulated Renal Transport of Perfluorooctanoic Acid." *Chemico-Biological Interactions* 139(3): 301–16.
- Kudo, Naomi, and Yoichi Kawashima. 2003. "Toxicity and Toxicokinetics of Perfluorooctanoic Acid in Humans and Animals." *The Journal of Toxicological Sciences* 28(2): 49–57.
- Land, Magnus et al. 2018. "What Is the Effect of Phasing out Long-Chain per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances on the Concentrations of Perfluoroalkyl Acids and Their Precursors in the Environment? A Systematic Review." *Environmental Evidence* 7(1): 1– 32.
- Lau, Christopher et al. 2003. "Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate during Pregnancy in Rat and Mouse. II: Postnatal Evaluation." *Toxicological Sciences* 74(2): 382–92.
- Lau, Christopher et al. 2007. "Perfluoroalkyl Acids: A Review of Monitoring and Toxicological Findings." *Toxicological Sciences* 99(2): 366–94.
- Lau, Christopher et al. 2015. "Perfluorinated Compounds: An Overview." In *Toxicological Effects of Perfluoroalkyl and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances*, Humana Press, 1–21.

- Lau, Christopher, John L Butenhoff, and John M Rogers. 2004. "The Developmental Toxicity of Perfluoroalkyl Acids and Their Derivatives." *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology* 198(2): 231–41.
- Lavoie, Raphael A., Ariane Bouffard, Roxane Maranger, and Marc Amyot. 2018. "Mercury Transport and Human Exposure from Global Marine Fisheries." *Scientific Reports* 8(1): 1– 9.
- Leaner, Joy J, and Robert P Mason. 2002. "Methylmercury Accumulation and Fluxes across the Intestine of Channel Catfish, Ictalurus Punctatus." *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology. Part C* 132: 247–59.
- Lee, Wan Chen et al. 2017. "Identification of Chemical Mixtures to Which Canadian Pregnant Women Are Exposed: The MIREC Study." *Environment International* 99: 321–30.
- Lee, Youn Ju, Min Kyun Kim, Jisuk Bae, and Jae Ho Yang. 2013. "Concentrations of Perfluoroalkyl Compounds in Maternal and Umbilical Cord Sera and Birth Outcomes in Korea." *Chemosphere* 90(5): 1603–9.
- Leung, Anna S et al. 1993. "Perinatal Outcome in Hypothyroid Pregnancies." *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 81(3): 349–53.
- Leung, Brenda M Y et al. 2016. "Perinatal Nutrition in Maternal Mental Health and Child Development: Birth of a Pregnancy Cohort." *Early Human Development* 93: 1–7.
- Li, Meng et al. 2017. "Isomers of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Cord Serum and Birth Outcomes in China: Guangzhou Birth Cohort Study." *Environment International* 102: 1–8.
- Li, Yuanbin et al. 2010. "Abnormalities of Maternal Thyroid Function during Pregnancy Affect Neuropsychological Development of Their Children at 25-30 Months." *Clinical Endocrinology* 72(6): 825–29.
- Liang, Jacky, Mike Inskip, Deborah Newhook, and Claude Messier. 2009. "Neurobehavioral Effect of Chronic and Bolus Doses of Methylmercury Following Prenatal Exposure in C57BL/6 Weanling Mice." *Neurotoxicology and teratology* 31(6): 372–81.
- Lien, Guang Wen et al. 2011. "Analysis of Perfluorinated Chemicals in Umbilical Cord Blood by Ultra-High Performance Liquid Chromatography/Tandem Mass Spectrometry." *Journal* of Chromatography B: Analytical Technologies in the Biomedical and Life Sciences 879(9– 10):
- Liew, Zeyan et al. 2014. "Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder and Childhood Autism in Association with Prenatal Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances: A Nested Case-Control

Study in the Danish National Birth Cohort." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 123(4): 367–73.

- Liew, Zeyan et al. 2018. "Prenatal Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances and IQ Scores at Age 5; A Study in the Danish National Birth Cohort." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 126(6).
- Liew, Zeyan, Houman Goudarzi, and Youssef Oulhote. 2018. "Developmental Exposures to Perfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs): An Update of Associated Health Outcomes." *Current Environmental Health Reports*: 1–19.
- Lin, Yang et al. 2016. "Placental Transfer of Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Associations with Thyroid Hormones: Beijing Prenatal Exposure Study." *Scientific Reports* 6(21699): 1–9.
- Liu, Jiaying et al. 2011. "Comparison on Gestation and Lactation Exposure of Perfluorinated Compounds for Newborns." *Environment International* 37(7): 1206–12.
- Liu, Xiaohui, Wei Liu, Yihe Jin, Wenguang Yu, Faqi Wang, et al. 2010. "Effect of Gestational and Lactational Exposure to Perfluorooctanesulfonate on Calcium-Dependent Signaling Molecules Gene Expression in Rats' Hippocampus." *Archives of Toxicology* 84(1): 71–79.
- Liu, Xiaohui, Wei Liu, Yihe Jin, Wenguang Yu, Li Liu, et al. 2010. "Effects of Subchronic Perfluorooctane Sulfonate Exposure of Rats on Calcium-Dependent Signaling Molecules in the Brain Tissue." *Archives of Toxicology* 84(6): 471–79.
- Llop, Sabrina, Maria-jose Lopez-espinosa, Mario Murcia, and Mar Alvarez-pedrerol. 2015. "Synergism between Exposure to Mercury and Use of Iodine Supplements on Thyroid Hormones in Pregnant Women." *Environmental Research* 138: 298–305.
- Loh, Tze Ping et al. 2016. "Association between Thyroid Function Tests and Anti-Thyroid Peroxidase (TPO) Antibodies in Pregnancy." *Endocrine* 53(3): 865–67.
- Lopez-Espinosa, Maria-Jose et al. 2012. "Thyroid Function and Perfluoroalkyl Acids in Children Living Near a Chemical Plant." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 120(7): 1036–41.
- Luebker, Deanna J., Marvin T. Case, et al. 2005. "Two-Generation Reproduction and Cross-Foster Studies of Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Rats." *Toxicology* 215(1–2): 126–48.
- Luebker, Deanna J, Raymond G York, et al. 2005. "Neonatal Mortality from in Utero Exposure to Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Sprague-Dawley Rats: Dose-Response, and Biochemical and Pharamacokinetic Parameters." *Toxicology* 215(1–2): 149–69.

Maestri, Luciano et al. 2006. "Determination of Perfluorooctanoic Acid and

Perfluorooctanesulfonate in Human Tissues by Liquid Chromatography/Single Quadrupole Mass Spectrometry." *Rapid Communications in Mass Spectrometry* 20: 2728–34.

- Mahaffey, Kathryn R, Robert P Clickner, and Catherine C Bodurow. 2004. "Blood Organic Mercury and Dietary Mercury Intake : National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey , 1999 and 2000." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 112(5): 562–70.
- Makey, Colleen M. et al. 2017. "Airborne Precursors Predict Maternal Serum Perfluoroalkyl Acid Concentrations." *Environmental Science and Technology* 51(13): 7667–75.
- Mandel, Susan J., Carole A. Spencer, and Joseph G. Hollowell. 2005. "Are Detection and Treatment of Thyroid Insufficiency in Pregnancy Feasible?" *Thyroid* 15(1): 44–53.
- Månsson, Johanna, Vineta Fellman, and Karin Stjernqvist. 2015. "Extremely Preterm Birth Affects Boys More and Socio-Economic and Neonatal Variables Pose Sex-Specific Risks." *Acta Paediatrica, International Journal of Paediatrics* 104(5): 514–21.
- Manzano-Salgado, Cyntia B. et al. 2017. "Prenatal Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Cardiometabolic Risk in Children from the Spanish INMA Birth Cohort Study." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 125(9): 1–10.
- Mariotti, S., and P. Beck-Peccoz. 2000. Endotext [internet] Physiology of the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Thyroid Axis. South Dartmouth (MA). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK278958/ (December 12, 2018).
- Mariussen, E. 2012. "Neurotoxic Effects of Perfluoroalkylated Compounds: Mechanisms of Action and Environmental Relevance." *Archives of Toxicology* 86(9): 1349–67.
- Martin, Jonathan W., Scott A. Mabury, Keith R. Solomon, and Derek C.G. Muir. 2013. "Progress toward Understanding the Bioaccumulation of Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids." *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry* 32(11): 2421–23.
- May, Susanne, and Carol Bigelow. 2005. "Modeling Nonlinear Dose-Response Relationships in Epidemiologic Studies: Statistical Approaches and Practical Challenges." *Dose-response : a publication of International Hormesis Society* 3(4): 474–90.
- May, Zacnicte et al. 2016. "Object Recognition Memory in Zebrafish." *Behavioural Brain Research* 296: 199–210.
- Meena, Monika, Seema Chopra, Vanita Jain, and Neelam Aggarwal. 2016. "The Effect of Anti-Thyroid Peroxidase Antibodies on Pregnancy Outcomes in Euthyroid Women." *Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research* 10(9): QC04-QC07.

- Melzer, David et al. 2010. "Association between Serum Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) and Thyroid Disease in the U.S. National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 118(5): 686–92.
- Min, Hui et al. 2016. "Maternal Hypothyroxinemia-Induced Neurodevelopmental Impairments in the Progeny." *Molecular Neurobiology* 53(3): 1613–24.
- Mondal, Debapriya et al. 2012. "Relationships of Perfluorooctanoate and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate Serum Concentrations between Mother-Child Pairs in a Population with Perfluorooctanoate Exposure from Drinking Water." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 120(5): 752–57.
- Mondal, Debapriya et al. 2014. "Breastfeeding : A Potential Excretion Route for Mothers and Implications for Infant Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Acids." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 122(2): 187–92.
- Monroy, Rocio et al. 2008. "Serum Levels of Perfluoroalkyl Compounds in Human Maternal and Umbilical Cord Blood Samples." *Environmental Research* 108: 56–62.
- Moog, N. K. et al. 2017. "Influence of Maternal Thyroid Hormones during Gestation on Fetal Brain Development." *Neuroscience* 342: 68–100.
- Mori, Kouki et al. 2006. "Effects of Perinatal Exposure to Low Doses of Cadmium or Methylmercury on Thyroid Hormone Metabolism in Metallothionein-Deficient Mouse Neonates." *Toxicology* 228(1): 77–84.
- Myers, Gary J et al. 2003. "Prenatal Mehtylmercury Exposure From Ocean Fish Consumption in the Seychelles Child Development Study." *The Lancet* 361: 1686–92.
- Nachman, Keeve E. 2011. "Leveraging Epidemiology to Improve Risk Assessment." *The Open Epidemiology Journal* 4(1): 3–29.
- National Center for Health Statistics. 2009. "Laboratory Procedure Manual Thyroid Peroxidase Antibodies." *Laboratory Reference Manual*. https://wwwn.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/2007-2008/labmethods/thyrod_e_met_thyroid_peroxidase_antibodies.pdf (March 19, 2018).
- "National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey Data." *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS).* https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/about_nhanes.htm (October 18, 2018).
- Negro, Roberto, and Alex Stagnaro-Green. 2014. "Diagnosis and Management of Subclinical Hypothyroidism in Pregnancy." *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)* 349: g4929.

- Newland, M. Christopher. 2012. "Methylmercury and Fish Nutrients in Experimental Models." In *Methylmercury and Neurotoxicity*, , 55–91.
- Noorlander, Cornelle W. et al. 2011. "Levels of Perfluorinated Compounds in Food and Dietary Intake of PFOS and PFOA in the Netherlands." *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 59(13): 7496–7505.
- Numata, Jorge et al. 2014. "Toxicokinetics of Seven Perfluoroalkyl Sulfonic and Carboxylic Acids in Pigs Fed a Contaminated Diet." *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 62(28): 6861–70.
- Ode, Amanda et al. 2014. "Fetal Exposure to Perfluorinated Compounds and Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder in Childhood." *PloS one* 9(4): e95891.
- Olsen, G W et al. 2003. "Perfluorooctanesulfonate and Other Fluorochemicals in the Serum of American Red Cross Adult Blood Donors." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 111(16): 1892–1901.
- Olsen, G W et al. 2007. "Half-Life of Serum Elimination of Perfluorooctanesulfonate, Perfluorohexanesulfonate, and Perfluorooctanoate in Retired Fluorochemical Production Workers." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 115(9): 1298–1305.
- Olsen, Geary W., Jean M. Burris, David J. Ehresman, John W. Froelich, Andrew M. Seacat, John L. Butenhoff, and Larry R. Zobel. 2007. "Half-Life of Serum Elimination of Perfluorooctanesulfonate, Perfluorohexanesulfonate, and Perfluorooctanoate in Retired Fluorochemical Production Workers." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 115(9): 1298– 1305.
- Olsen, Geary W., Jean M. Burris, David J. Ehresman, John W. Froelich, Andrew M. Seacat, John L. Butenhoff, and Larry R. Zobel. 2007. "Half-Life Serum Elimination of Perfluorooctanesulfonate, Perfluorohexanesulfonate, and Perfluorooctanoate in Retired Fluorochemical Production Workers." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 115(9): 1298– 1305.
- Olsen, Geary W. et al. 2009. "A Comparison of the Pharmacokinetics of Perfluorobutanesulfonate (PFBS) in Rats, Monkeys, and Humans." *Toxicology* 256(1–2): 65–74.
- Olsen, Geary W. et al. 2017. "Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFAS) in American Red Cross Adult Blood Donors, 2000–2015." *Environmental Research* 157(May): 87–95.
- Olsen, Geary W., Jean M. Burris, Michele M. Burlew, and Jeffrey H. Mandel. 2003. "Epidemiologic Assessment of Worker Serum Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and

Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) Concentrations and Medical Surveillance Examinations." *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine* 45(3): 260–70.

- Olsen, Geary W., and Larry R. Zobel. 2007. "Assessment of Lipid, Hepatic, and Thyroid Parameters with Serum Perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) Concentrations in Fluorochemical Production Workers." *International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health* 81(2): 231–46.
- Olsen, Geary W et al. 2012. "Temporal Trends of Perfluoroalkyl Concentrations in American Red Cross Adult Blood Donors, 2000-2010." *Environmental Science & Technology* 46(11): 6330–38.
- Onishchenko, Natalia et al. 2007. "Developmental Exposure to Methylmercury Alters Learning and Induces Depression-like Behavior in Male Mice." *Toxicological Sciences* 97(2): 428–37.
- Onishchenko, Natalia et al. 2011. "Prenatal Exposure to PFOS or PFOA Alters Motor Function in Mice in a Sex-Related Manner." *Neurotoxicity Research* 19(3): 452–61.
- Oskarsson, Agneta et al. 1996. "Total and Inorganic Mercury in Breast Milk and Blood in Relation to Fish Consumption and Amalgam Fillings in Lactating Women." *Archives of Environmental Health* 51(3): 234–41.
- Ou, Langbo et al. 2014. "Associations of Methylmercury and Inorganic Mercury between Human Cord Blood and Maternal Blood: A Meta-Analysis and Its Application." *Environmental Pollution* 191: 25–30.
- Oulhote, Youssef et al. 2016. "Behavioral Difficulties in 7-Year Old Children in Relation to Developmental Exposure to Perfluorinated Alkyl Substances." *Environment International* 97: 237–45.
- Padhi, B. K. et al. 2008. "Gene Expression Profiling in Rat Cerebellum Following in Utero and Lactational Exposure to Mixtures of Methylmercury, Polychlorinated Biphenyls and Organochlorine Pesticides." *Toxicology Letters* 176(2): 93–103.
- Pan, Yitao et al. 2017. "Novel Chlorinated Polyfluorinated Ether Sulfonates and Legacy Per-/Polyfluoroalkyl Substances: Placental Transfer and Relationship with Serum Albumin and Glomerular Filtration Rate." *Environmental Science and Technology* 51(1): 634–44.
- Papadopoulou, Eleni et al. 2017. "Estimating Human Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Acids via Solid Food and Drinks: Implementation and Comparison of Different Dietary Assessment Methods." *Environmental Research* 158(March): 269–76.

- Park, Yelim et al. 2018. "Exposure to Lead and Mercury through Breastfeeding during the First Month of Life : A CHECK Cohort Study." *Science of the Total Environment* 612: 876–83.
- Paul, Alexander G, Kevin C Jones, and Andrew J Sweetman. 2009. "A First Global Production, Emission, and Environmental Inventory for Perfluorooctane Sulfonate." *Environmental Science & Technology* 43(2): 386–92.
- Pearce, Elizabeth N. 2012. "Thyroid Hormone and Obesity." *Current opinion in endocrinology*, 19(5): 408–13.
- Pelletier, Guillaume et al. 2009. "Contribution of Methylmercury, Polychlorinated Biphenyls and Organochlorine Pesticides to the Toxicity of a Contaminant Mixture Based on Canadian Arctic Population Blood Profiles." *Toxicology Letters* 184(3): 176–85.
- Pérez, Francisca et al. 2014. "Assessment of Perfluoroalkyl Substances in Food Items at Global Scale." *Environmental Research* 135: 181–89.
- Picó, Yolanda, Marinella Farré, Marta Llorca, and Damià Barceló. 2011. "Perfluorinated Compounds in Food: A Global Perspective." *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition* 51(7): 605–25.
- Pop, V J et al. 1999. "Low Maternal Free Thyroxine Concentrations during Early Pregnancy Are Associated with Impaired Psychomotor Development in Infancy." *Clinical Endocrinology* 50(2): 147–55.
- Pop, Victor J. et al. 1995. "Maternal Thyroid Peroxidase Antibodies during Pregnancy: A Marker for Impaired Child Development?" *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 80(12): 3561–66.
- Pop, Victor J et al. 2003. "Maternal Hypothyroxinaemia during Early Pregnancy and Subsequent Child Development: A 3-Year Follow-up Study." *Clinical Endocrinology* 59(3): 282–88.
- Posner, Stefan. 2012. "Perfluorinated Compounds: Occurrence and Uses in Products." In *Polyfluorinated Chemicals and Transformation Products SE - 2*, The Handbook of Environmental Chemistry, eds. Thomas P Knepper and Frank T Lange. Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Powley, Charles R, Stephen.W: George, Timothy W Ryan, and Robert C Buck. 2005. "Matrix Effect-Free Amalytical Methods for Determination of Perfluorinated Carboxylic Acids in Environmental Matrixes." *Analytical Chemistry* 77(19): 6353–58.
- Préau, Laetitia, Jean Baptiste Fini, Ghislaine Morvan-Dubois, and Barbara Demeneix. 2015. "Thyroid Hormone Signaling during Early Neurogenesis and Its Significance as a

Vulnerable Window for Endocrine Disruption." *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)* - *Gene Regulatory Mechanisms* 1849(2): 112–21.

- Preston, Emma V et al. 2018. "Maternal Plasma Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substance Concentrations in Early Pregnancy and Maternal and Neonatal Thyroid Function in a Prospective Birth Cohort: Project Viva (USA)." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 126(2): 1–11.
- Prevedouros, Konstantinos, Ian T. Cousins, Robert C. Buck, and Stephen H. Korzeniowski. 2006. "Sources, Fate and Transport of Perfluorocarboxylates." *Environmental Science and Technology* 40(1): 32–44.
- Ramhøj, Louise et al. 2018. "Perfluorohexane Sulfonate (PFHxS) and a Mixture of Endocrine Disrupters Reduce Thyroxine Levels and Cause Antiandrogenic Effects in Rats." *Toxicological Sciences* 163(2): 579–91.
- Reed, Miranda N., Elliott M. Paletz, and M. Christopher Newland. 2006. "Gestational Exposure to Methylmercury and Selenium: Effects on a Spatial Discrimination Reversal in Adulthood." *Neurotoxicology* 27(5): 721–32.
- Reiner, Jessica L, Karen W Phinney, and Jennifer M Keller. 2011. "Determination of Perfluorinated Compounds in Human Plasma and Serum Standard Reference Materials Using Independent Analytical Methods." *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry* 401(9): 2899–2907.
- Reiner, Jessica L, and Benjamin J Place. 2015. "Perfluorinated Alkyl Acids in Wildlife." In *Toxicological Effects of Perfluoroalkyl and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances*, ed. Jamie C DeWitt. Springer International Publishing,
- Ren, Xiao Min et al. 2016. "Binding Interactions of Perfluoroalkyl Substances with Thyroid Hormone Transport Proteins and Potential Toxicological Implications." *Toxicology* 366– 367: 32–42.
- Renner, Rebecca. 2001. "Growing Concern Over Perfluorinated Chemicals." *Environmental Science & Technology* 35(7): 154A–160A.
- Ripley, Susannah, Elizabeth Robinson, Louise Johnson-Down, et al. 2018. "Blood and Hair Mercury Concentrations among Cree First Nations of Eeyou Istchee (Quebec, Canada): Time Trends, Prenatal Exposure and Links to Local Fish Consumption." *International Journal of Circumpolar Health* 77(1): 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1080/22423982.2018.1474706.

Robinson, Oliver et al. 2015. "The Pregnancy Exposome: Multiple Environmental Exposures in

the INMA-Sabadell Birth Cohort." *Environmental Science and Technology* 49(17): 10632–41.

- Roda, E, L Manzo, and T Coccini. 2012. "Application of Neurochemical Markers for Assessing Health Effects after Developmental Methylmercury and PCB Coexposure." *Journal of Toxicology* 2012: 216032.
- Rodrigues, Ema G. et al. 2016. "Neurodevelopmental Outcomes among 2- to 3-Year-Old Children in Bangladesh with Elevated Blood Lead and Exposure to Arsenic and Manganese in Drinking Water." *Environmental Health* 15(1): 1–9.
- Rossi, A D et al. 1997. "Prenatal Exposure to Methylmercury Alters Locomotor Activity of Male but Not Female Rats." *Experimental Brain Research* 117(3): 428–36.
- Roth, N., and M. F. Wilks. 2014. "Neurodevelopmental and Neurobehavioural Effects of Polybrominated and Perfluorinated Chemicals: A Systematic Review of the Epidemiological Literature Using a Quality Assessment Scheme." *Toxicology Letters* 230(2): 271–81.
- Rustay, Nathan R., Douglas Wahlsten, and John C. Crabbe. 2003. "Influence of Task Parameters on Rotarod Performance and Sensitivity to Ethanol in Mice." *Behavioural Brain Research* 141(2): 237–49.
- Rylander, C, D T Phi, J O Odland, and T M Sandanger. 2009. "Perfluorinated Compounds in Delivering Women from South Central Vietnam." *Journal of Environmental Monitoring* 11(11): 2002–8.
- Rylander, Charlotta, Torkjel M. Sandanger, Livar Frøyland, and Eiliv Lund. 2010. "Dietary Patterns and Plasma Concentrations of Perfluorinated Compounds in 315 Norwegian Women: The NOWAC Postgenome Study." *Environmental Science and Technology* 44(13): 5225–32.
- Sakamoto, Minesh et al. 2012. "Changes in Body Burden of Mercury, Lead, Arsenic, Cadmium and Selenium in Infants during Early Lactation in Comparison with Placental Transfer." *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety* 84: 179–84.
- Sakamoto, Mineshi et al. 2002. "Evaluation of Changes in Methylmercury Accumulation in the Developing Rat Brain and Its Effects: A Study with Consecutive and Moderate Dose Exposure throughout Gestation and Lactation Periods." *Brain Research* 949(1–2): 51–59.
- Salgado, R., S. López-Doval, N. Pereiro, and A. Lafuente. 2016. "Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) Exposure Could Modify the Dopaminergic System in Several Limbic Brain Regions." *Toxicology Letters* 240(1): 226–35.
- Schecter, Arnold et al. 2010. "Perfluorinated Compounds, Polychlorinated Biphenyls, and Organochlorine Pesticide Contamination in Composite Food Samples from Dallas, Texas, USA." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 118(6): 796–802.
- Schenker, U et al. 2008. "Contribution of Volatile Precursor Substances to the Flux of Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) to the Arctic." *Environmental Science & Technology* 42(10): 3710–16.
- Seacat, Andrew M et al. 2002. "Subchronic Toxicity Studies on Perfluorooctanesulfonate Potassium Salt in Cynomolgus Monkeys." *Toxicological Sciences* 68(1): 249–64.
- Semple, Bridgette D et al. 2013. "Brain Development in Rodents and Humans: Identifying Benchmarks of Maturation and Vulnerability to Injury across Species." *Progress in Neurobiology* 0: 1–16.
- Sheehan, M.C et al. 2014. "Global Methylmercury Exposure from Seafood Consumption and Risk of Developmental Neurotoxicity: A Systematic Review." *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 92(4): 254–269F.
- Shen, Y.W, and Donald R. Taves. 1974. "Fluoride Concentrations in the Human Placenta and Maternal and Cord Blood." *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 119(2): 205–7.
- Shi, Yali et al. 2015. "Characterizing Direct Emissions of Perfluoroalkyl Substances from Ongoing Fluoropolymer Production Sources: A Spatial Trend Study of Xiaoqing River, China." *Environmental Pollution* 206: 104–12.
- Shimada, Miyuki et al. 2010. "Gene Expression Profiles in the Brain of the Neonate Mouse Perinatally Exposed to Methylmercury and/or Polychlorinated Biphenyls." *Archives of Toxicology* 84(4): 271–86.
- Shoeib, Mahiba, Tom Harner, Glenys M. Webster, and Sum Chi Lee. 2011. "Indoor Sources of Poly- and Perfluorinated Compounds (PFCS) in Vancouver, Canada: Implications for Human Exposure." *Environmental Science and Technology* 45(19): 7999–8005.
- De Silva, Amila O. et al. 2012. "Phosphorus-Containing Fluorinated Organics: Polyfluoroalkyl Phosphoric Acid Diesters (DiPAPs), Perfluorophosphonates (PFPAs), and Perfluorophosphinates (PFPIAs) in Residential Indoor Dust." *Environmental Science and Technology* 46(22): 12575–82.
- De Silva, Amila O., and Scott A. Mabury. 2006. "Isomer Distribution of Perfluorocarboxylates in Human Blood: Potential Correlation to Source." *Environmental Science and Technology* 40(9): 2903–9.

- De Silva, Amila O et al. 2009. "Disposition of Perfluorinated Acid Isomers in Sprague-Dawley Rats; Part 2: Subchronic Dose." *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry / SETAC* 28(3): 555–67.
- De Silva, Amilia O., Derek C.G. Muir, and Scott A. Mabury. 2009. "Distribution of Perfluorocarboxylate Isomers in Select Samples From the North American Environment." *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry* 28(9): 1801–14.
- Simmons-Willis, Tracey A, Albert S Koh, Thomas W Clarkson, and Nazzareno Ballatori. 2002. "Transport of a Neurotoxicant by Molecular Mimicry: The Methylmercury-L-Cysteine Complex Is a Substrate for Human L-Type Large Neutral Amino Acid Transporter (LAT) 1 and LAT2." *Biochemistry Journal* 367(part 1): 239–46.
- Sitarek, Krystyna, and Sławomir Gralewicz. 2009. "Early Developmental Effects of Separate or Combined Perinatal Exposure to Methylmercury (MeHg) and 2,2',4,4',5,5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl (PCB 153) in the Rat." *International Journal of Occupational Medicine and Environmental Health* 22(2): 89–105.
- Skerfving, S. 1988. "Mercury in Women Exposed to Methylmercury through Fish Consumptaon , and in Their Newborn Babies and Breast Milk." *Bulletin of Environmental Contaminants and Toxciology* 41: 475–82.
- Slotkin, Theodore a et al. 2008. "Developmental Neurotoxicity of Perfluorinated Chemicals Modeled in Vitro." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 116(6): 716–22.
- Smit, B J et al. 2000. "Neurologic Development of the Newborn and Young Child in Relation to Maternal Thyroid Function." *Acta Paediatrica* 89(3): 291–95.
- Smith, John C. et al. 1994. "The Kinetics of Intravenously Administered Methyl Mercury in Man." *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology* 128: 251–56.
- Sokolowski, Katie, Anthony Falluel-Morel, Xiaofeng Zhou, and Emanuel DiCicco-Bloom. 2011. "Methylmercury (MeHg) Elicits Mitochondrial-Dependent Apoptosis in Developing Hippocampus and Acts at Low Exposures." *Neurotoxicology* 32(5): 535–44.
- Soldin, Offie P., Daniel M. O'Mara, and Michael Aschner. 2008. "Thyroid Hormones and Methylmercury Toxicity." *Biological Trace Element Research* 126(1–3): 1–12.
- Soldin, Offie P, and Steven J Soldin. 2011. "Thyroid Hormone Testing by Tandem Mass Spectrometry." *Clinical Biochemistry* 44(1): 89–94.
- Springer, Drahomira et al. 2017. "Thyroid in Pregnancy: From Physiology to Screening." *Critical Reviews in Clinical Laboratory Sciences* 54(2): 102–16.

- Spulber, Stefan et al. 2014. "PFOS Induces Behavioral Alterations, Including Spontaneous Hyperactivity That Is Corrected by Dexamfetamine in Zebrafish Larvae." *PLoS ONE* 9(4).
- Stahl, Thorsten, Daniela Mattern, and Hubertus Brunn. 2011. "Toxicology of Perfluorinated Compounds." *Environmental Sciences Europe* 23(1): 38.
- Stein, Cheryl R., David A. Savitz, and David C. Bellinger. 2013. "Perfluorooctanoate and Neuropsychological Outcomes in Children." *Epidemiology* 24(4): 590–99.
- Stein, Cheryl R., David A. Savitz, and David C. Bellinger. 2014. "Perfluorooctanoate Exposure in a Highly Exposed Community and Parent and Teacher Reports of Behaviour in 6-12-Year-Old Children." *Paediatric and Perinatal Epidemiology* 28(2): 146–56.
- Stein, Cheryl R., David A. Savitz, and Marcelle Dougan. 2009. "Serum Levels of Perfluorooctanoic Acid and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate and Pregnancy Outcome." *American Journal of Epidemiology* 170(7): 837–46.
- Stein, Cheryl R, and David A Savitz. 2011. "Serum Perfluorinated Compound Concentration and Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder in Children 5–18 Years of Age." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 119(10): 1466–72.
- Stemmler, I., and G. Lammel. 2010. "Pathways of PFOA to the Arctic: Variabilities and Contributions of Oceanic Currents and Atmospheric Transport and Chemistry Sources." *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics* 10: 9965–80.
- Stern, Alan H., and Andrew E. Smith. 2003. "An Assessment of the Cord Blood: Maternal Blood Methylmercury Ratio: Implications for Risk Assessment." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 111(12): 1465–70.
- Stockholm Convention. 2018. "Candidate POPs. Perfluorohexane Sulfonic Acid (PFHxS) and Its Salts and PFHxS-Related Compounds." *United Nations Environment Programme*: 1. http://chm.pops.int/Portals/0/download.aspx?d=UNEP-POPS-PUB-factsheet-PFHxS-201803.English.pdf (November 21, 2018).
- Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs), Annex B. 2009.
- Strain, J. J. et al. 2008. "Associations of Maternal Long-Chain Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids, Methyl Mercury, and Infant Development in the Seychelles Child Development Nutrition Study." *NeuroToxicology* 29(5): 776–82.
- Strøm, Marin et al. 2014. "Persistent Organic Pollutants Measured in Maternal Serum and Offspring Neurodevelopmental Outcomes A Prospective Study with Long-Term Follow-Up." *Environment International* 68: 41–48.

- Takser, Larissa et al. 2005. "Thyroid Hormones in Pregnancy in Relation to Environmental Exposure to Organochlorine Compounds and Mercury." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 113(8): 1039–45.
- Taves, Donald R. 1968. "Evidence That There Are Two Forms of Fluoride in Human Serum." *Nature* 217(5133): 1050–51.
- Thibodeaux, Julie R et al. 2003. "Exposure to Perfluorooctane Sulfonate during Pregnancy in Rat and Mouse. I: Maternal and Prenatal Evaluations." *Toxicological Sciences* 74(2): 369–81.
- Tittlemier, Sheryl A. et al. 2007. "Dietary Exposure of Canadians to Perfluorinated Carboxylates and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate via Consumption of Meat, Fish, Fast Foods, and Food Items Prepared in Their Packaging." *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 55(8): 3203–10.
- Treit, Dallas, Janet Menard, and Cary Royan. 1993. "Anxiogenic Stimuli in the Elevated Plus-Maze." *Pharmacology, Biochemistry and Behavior* 44(2): 463–69.
- Tremblay, Mark, Michael Wolfson, and Sarah Connor Gorber. 2007. 82–003–S Health reports / Statistics Canada *Canadian Health Measures Survey: Rationale, Background and Overview*.
- Tulchinsky, D., and B. Little. 1994. *Maternal-Fetal Endocrinology*. 2nd ed. Philidelphia: W.B. Saunders Company.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 2013. 78 Endocrine Disruptor Screening Program; Final Second List of Chemicals and Substances for Tier 1 Screening. https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=EPA-HQ-OPPT-2009-0477-0074.
- Ubel, F.A., S.D. Sorenson, and D.E. Roach. 1980. "Health Status of Plant Workers Exposed to Fluorochemicals - a Preliminary Report." *American Industrial Hygiene Association Journal* 41(8): 584–89.
- Ursinyova, Monika, Iveta Uhnakova, and Rastislav Serbin. 2012. "The Relation Between Human Exposure to Mercury and Thyroid Hormone Status." *Biological Trace Element Research* 148: 281–91.
- US EPA. "Fact Sheet: 2010/2015 PFOA Stewardship Program." https://www.epa.gov/assessingand-managing-chemicals-under-tsca/fact-sheet-20102015-pfoa-stewardshipprogram#what. https://www.epa.gov/assessing-and-managing-chemicals-under-tsca/factsheet-20102015-pfoa-stewardship-program#what (October 18, 2018).
- Valeri, Linda et al. 2016. "The Joint Effect of Prenatal Exposure to Metal Mixtures on Neurodevelopmental Outcomes at 20 40 Months of Age : Evidence from Rural

Bangladesh." Environmental health : a global access science source (Bayley 1993): 1–11.

- Vestergren, Robin, Urs Berger, Anders Glynn, and Ian T. Cousins. 2012. "Dietary Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Acids for the Swedish Population in 1999, 2005 and 2010." *Environment International* 49: 120–27.
- Veyhe, Anna Sofia et al. 2015. "The Northern Norway Mother-and-Child Contaminant Cohort (MISA) Study: PCA Analyses of Environmental Contaminants in Maternal Sera and Dietary Intake in Early Pregnancy." *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* 218(2): 254–64.
- Viberg, Henrik, Iwa Lee, and Per Eriksson. 2013. "Adult Dose-Dependent Behavioral and Cognitive Disturbances after a Single Neonatal PFHxS Dose." *Toxicology* 304: 185–91.
- Vieira, H. C., F. Morgado, A. M.V.M. Soares, and S. N. Abreu. 2015. "Fish Consumption Recommendations to Conform to Current Advice in Regard to Mercury Intake." *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 22(13): 9595–9602.
- Vitalone, Annabella et al. 2008. "Neurobehavioral Assessment of Rats Exposed to Low Doses of PCB126 and Methyl Mercury during Development." *Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology* 25(1): 103–13.
- Vitalone, Annabella et al. 2010. "Long-Term Effects of Developmental Exposure to Low Doses of PCB 126 and Methylmercury." *Toxicology Letters* 197(1): 38–45.
- Voogt, Pim De. "PERFluorinated Organics in Our Diet (PERFood)." https://cordis.europa.eu/project/rcn/91268_en.html.
- Vuong, Ann M. et al. 2016. "Prenatal Polybrominated Diphenyl Ether and Perfluoroalkyl Substance Exposures and Executive Function in School-Age Children." *Environmental Research* 147: 556–64.
- Wang, Thanh et al. 2016. "Levels, Isomer Profiles, and Estimated Riverine Mass Discharges of Perfluoroalkyl Acids and Fluorinated Alternatives at the Mouths of Chinese Rivers." *Environmental Science & Technology* 50(21): 11584–92.
- Wang, Yan et al. 2013. "Association between Perfluoroalkyl Substances and Thyroid Stimulating Hormone among Pregnant Women: A Cross-Sectional Study." *Environmental Health* 12(1): 76.
- Wang, Yan et al. 2014. "Association between Maternal Serum Perfluoroalkyl Substances during Pregnancy and Maternal and Cord Thyroid Hormones : Taiwan Maternal and infatn cohort study." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 122(5): 529–34.

- Wang, Zhanyun et al. 2014a. "Global Emission Inventories for C4-C14 Perfluoroalkyl Carboxylic Acid (PFCA) Homologues from 1951 to 2030, Part I: Production and Emissions from Quantifiable Sources." *Environment International* 70: 62–75.
- Wang, Zhanyun et al. 2014b. "Global Emission Inventories for C4–C14 Perfluoroalkyl Carboxylic Acid (PFCA) Homologues from 1951 to 2030, Part II: The Remaining Pieces of the Puzzle." *Environment International* 69: 166–76.
- Wang, Zhanyun, Ian T. Cousins, Martin Scheringer, and Konrad Hungerbuehler. 2015. "Hazard Assessment of Fluorinated Alternatives to Long-Chain Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFAAs) and Their Precursors: Status Quo, Ongoing Challenges and Possible Solutions." *Environment International* 75: 172–79.
- Wang, Zhanyun, Ian T. Cousins, Martin Scheringer, and Konrad Hungerbühler. 2013.
 "Fluorinated Alternatives to Long-Chain Perfluoroalkyl Carboxylic Acids (PFCAs), Perfluoroalkane Sulfonic Acids (PFSAs) and Their Potential Precursors." *Environment International* 60: 242–48.
- Wang, Zhanyun, Jamie C. Dewitt, Christopher P. Higgins, and Ian T. Cousins. 2017. "A Never-Ending Story of Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFASs)?" *Environmental Science* and Technology 51(5): 2508–18.
- Wania, Frank. 2007. "A Global Mass Balance Analysis of the Source of Perfluorocarboxylic Acids in the Arctic Ocean." *Environmental Science and Technology* 41(13): 4529–35.
- Warden, Anna et al. 2016. "Localization of PPAR Isotypes in the Adult Mouse and Human Brain." *Scientific Reports* 6(June): 1–15.
- Webster, Glenys M et al. 2016. "Cross-Sectional Associations of Serum Perfluoroalkyl Acids and Thyroid Hormones in U.S. Adults: Variation According to TPOAb and Iodine Status (NHANES 2007-2008)." Environmental Health Perspectives 124(7): 935–43.
- Webster, Glenys M, Scott A Venners, Andre Mattman, and Jonathan W Martin. 2014.
 "Associations between Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFASs) and Maternal Thyroid Hormones in Early Pregnancy: A Population-Based Cohort Study." *Environmental Research* 133C: 338– 47.
- Weiss, Jana M et al. 2009. "Competitive Binding of Poly- and Perfluorinated Compounds to the Thyroid Hormone Transport Protein Transthyretin." *Toxicological Sciences:* 109(2): 206–16.
- Wen, Bei et al. 2014. "Field Study on the Uptake and Translocation of Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFAAs) by Wheat (Triticum Aestivum L.) Grown in Biosolids-Amended Soils."

Environmental Pollution 184: 547–54.

- White, S. S. et al. 2006. "Gestational PFOA Exposure of Mice Is Associated with Altered Mammary Gland Development in Dams and Female Offspring." *Toxicological Sciences* 96(1): 133–44.
- Williams, Graham R. 2008. "Neurodevelopmental and Neurophysiological Actions of Thyroid Hormone." *Journal of Neuroendocrinology* 20(6): 784–94.
- Willis, Jim. 2006. US Environmental Protection Agency *PFOA Stewardship Program EPA-HQ-OPPT-2006-0621*. https://www.epa.gov/assessing-and-managing-chemicals-under-tsca/and-polyfluoroalkyl-substances-pfass-under-tsca#tab-3.
- Wuk, Jin et al. 2017. "PFOA-Induced Metabolism Disturbance and Multi-Generational Reproductive Toxicity in Oryzias Latipes." *Journal of Hazardous Materials* 340: 231–40.
- Wurtman, Richard J. 1992. "Choline Metabolism as a Basis for the Selective Vulnerability of Cholinergic Neurons." *Trends in Neurosciences* 15(4): 117–22.
- Xia, Jianguo, Igor V. Sinelnikov, Beomsoo Han, and David S. Wishart. 2015. "MetaboAnalyst 3.0-Making Metabolomics More Meaningful." *Nucleic Acids Research* 43(W1): W251–57.
- Xu, Mingyu et al. 2010. "Effects of Low Level of Methylmercury on Proliferation of Cortical Progenitor Cells." *Brain research* 1359: 272–80.
- Yamada, A. et al. 2014. "Dietary Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Acids of Specific French Adult Sub-Populations: High Seafood Consumers, High Freshwater Fish Consumers and Pregnant Women." Science of the Total Environment 491–492: 170–75.
- Yamaguchi, Miwa et al. 2013. "Consumption of Seafood, Serum Liver Enzymes, and Blood Levels of PFOS and PFOA in the Japanese Population." *Journal of Occupational Health* 55(3): 184–94.
- Yazbeck, Cynthia F, and Shannon D Sullivan. 2012. "Thyroid Disorders during Pregnancy." *The Medical Clinics of North America* 96(2): 235–56.
- Yeung, Leo W.Y. et al. 2006. "Perfluorooctanesulfonate and Related Fluorochemicals in Human Blood Samples from China." *Environmental Science and Technology* 40(3): 715–20.
- Yeung, Leo W.Y., Shona J. Robinson, Jan Koschorreck, and Scott A. Mabury. 2013. "Part II. A Temporal Study of PFCAs and Their Precursors in Human Plasma from Two German Cities 1982-2009." *Environmental Science and Technology* 47(8): 3865–74.

Yin, Zhaobao et al. 2008. "The Methylmercury-L-Cysteine Conjugate Is a Substrate for the L-

Type Large Neutral Amino Acid Transporter." Journal of neurochemistry 107(4): 1083-90.

- Yu, Nanyang et al. 2016. "Effects of Perfluorooctanoic Acid on Metabolic Profiles in Brain and Liver of Mouse Revealed by a High-Throughput Targeted Metabolomics Approach." *Scientific Reports* 6: 1–10.
- Yu, Wen-guang, and Wei Liu. 2009. "Prenatal and Postnatal Impact of Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) on Rat Development: A Cross-Foster Study on Chemical Burden and Thyroid Hormone System." *Environmental Science and Technology* 43(21): 8416–22.
- Yu, Wen-guang, Wei Liu, and Yi-He Jin. 2009. "Effects of Perfluorooctane Sulfonate on Rat Thyroid Hormone Biosynthesis and Metabolism." *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry* 28(5): 990–96.
- Zeng, Huai-Cai et al. 2011. "Prenatal Exposure to Perfluorooctanesulfonate in Rat Resulted in Long-Lasting Changes of Expression of Synapsins and Synaptophysin." *Synapse* 65(3): 225–33.
- Zhang, Hongmei et al. 2018. "Prenatal and Childhood Perfluoroalkyl Substances Exposures and Children's Reading Skills at Ages 5 and 8 Years." *Environment International* 111(December 2017): 224–31.
- Zhang, Tao et al. 2013. "Distribution of Poly- and Perfluoroalkyl Substances in Matched Samples from Pregnant Women and Carbon Chain Length Related Maternal Transfer." *Environmental Science & Technology* 47(14): 7974–81.
- Zhang, Yifeng, Sanjay Beesoon, Lingyan Zhu, and Jonathan W Martin. 2013. "Isomers of Perfluorooctanesulfonate and Perfluorooctanoate and Total Perfluoroalkyl Acids in Human Serum from Two Cities in North China." *Environment international* 53: 9–17.
- Zhao, Lixia et al. 2017. "Isomer-Specific Transplacental Efficiencies of Perfluoroalkyl Substances in Human Whole Blood." *Environmental Science and Technology Letters* 4(10): 391–98.
- Zhao, Wenchang et al. 2014. "Assessment of Neurotoxic Effects and Brain Region Distribution in Rat Offspring Prenatally Co-Exposed to Low Doses of BDE-99 and Methylmercury." *Chemosphere* 112: 170–76.

Appendix A – Supporting Information for Chapter 2

A.1 Quality Assurance and Quality Control (QA/QC)

A.1.1 Isomer-Specific PFOS Analysis - Recovery and Precision

Triplicate spike/recovery experiments of PFOS were performed to determine the recovery and precision of PFAA detection and quantitation. The recovery of PFOS was determined from a pre-extraction spiked reference sample, which encompasses both relative recovery and sample matrix effects. PFOS was not detectable in procedure or instrument blanks that were included in QA/QC experiments and was not detected in any equipment or consumables used in sample collection or extraction. Method precision was assessed using the percent relative standard deviation (% RSD) of spike/recovery experiments. Results are presented in Table A-1.

A.1.2 Metabolomic Analysis

The targeted metabolomics method measured 199 metabolites by ultra-high-performance liquid-chromatography tandem mass spectrometry with quantification by authentic standards. Determination of lipids, including acylcarnitines, ceramides, sphingomyelins, phosphatidylcholines, and lyso-phosphatidylcholines was carried out using flow injection tandem-mass spectrometry with isotopic overlap deconvolution together with a limited number of authentic standards. Nomenclature for amino acids utilized a standard 3-letter notation (e.g. alanine = Ala) while lipids were named according to Ribbenstedt et al. Briefly, glycerophospholipids were defined based on the presence of ester and/or ether bonds (represented by an 'a' or 'e', respectively), a 'C' denoting the fatty acid, followed by chain length and the number of double bonds separated by a colon. Two letters (ae = acyl-alkyl, aa = diacyl) denote fatty acids bound to two glycerol positions (e.g., PCaaC20:2). Sphingomyelin nomenclature uses the same nomenclature but with a 'd' to denote the backbone sphingosine (e.g. SM (d18:0/C18:1). Carnitines are denoted by a 'C' followed by the corresponding number of carbons and double bonds separated by a colon (e.g. C2:0). A complete list of analytes, internal standards, and corresponding nomenclature for metabolomic analysis is found in Table A-2.

Analysis of samples from dissected brain regions of rat offspring were randomized and run with intermittent procedural blanks and sequence quality control samples to minimize instrument carryover and to determine any signal drift. Blank signal subtraction was carried out for compounds detected in the procedural blank. For compounds which showed signs of severe signal drift throughout the sequence, a batch correction algorithm (batchCorr) was applied using the sequence QCs in order to reduce it. Dissected brain regions of hypothalamus, hippocampus, cerebellum, brainstem, and cortex produced distinct metabolomics profiles, a representative PCA plot of brain sections is shown in Figure A-1.

			U	1		/	
	L-PFOS	∑ <i>Br</i> -PFOS	<i>iso</i> -PFOS	5 <i>m</i> -PFOS	∑3 <i>m</i> +4 <i>m</i> -	1 <i>m</i> -	$\sum dm$ -
					PFOS	PFOS	PFOS
Product ion	499/80	-	499/80	499/130	499/130	499/419	499/130
(m/z)	*499/99						
Recovery	129	106	110	78	80	266	-
(%)							
Precision	9	10	17	9	23	25	-
(% CV)							

Table A-1. Recovery and precision of triplicate spiked plasma experiments of PFOS linear and branched isomers at a concentration 5 ng/mL of isomer specific (Br-PFOSK) native standards

*an additional mass transition was included for linear PFOS

Over-recovery of 1m-PFOS is likely due to the similarity of spiking concentrations to background levels.

Target Class	Target	Abbreviation	KEGG
Amino Acid	Alanine	Ala	C00041
Amino Acid	β-alanine		C00099
Amino Acid	Serine	Ser	C00065
Amino Acid	Homoserine		C00263
Amino Acid	Proline	Pro	C00148
Amino Acid	Valine	Val	C00183
Amino Acid	Alloisoleucine	Aleu	-
Amino Acid	Isoleucine	Ile	C00407
Amino Acid	Leucine	Leu	C00123
Amino Acid	Asparagine	Asn	C00152
Amino Acid	Aspartate	Asp	C00049
Amino Acid	Glutamine	Gln	C00064
Amino Acid	Lysine	Lys	C00047
Amino Acid	Homocysteine		C00155
Amino Acid	Methionine	Met	C00073
Amino Acid	Histidine	His	C00135
Amino Acid	Phenylalanine	Phe	C00079
Amino Acid	Arginine	Arg	C00062
Amino Acid	Threonine	Thr	C00188
Amino Acid	Tyrosine	Tyr	C00082
Amino Acid	Glycine	Gly	C00037
Amino Acid	trans-4-Hydroxyproline		C01157
Amino Acid	Tryptophan	Trp	C00078
Amino Acid	Ornithine		C00077
Amino Acid	Citrulline		C00327
Amino Acid	Glutathione (reduced form)		C00051
Amino Acid/Neurotransmitter	Glutamate	Glu	C00217
Amino Acid (precursor)	3,4-Dihydroxyphenylalanine	DOPA	C00355
BiogenicAmine	Histamine		C00388
BiogenicAmine	Spermidine		C00315
BiogenicAmine/Neurotransmitter	Dopamine		C03758
BiogenicAmine/Neurotransmitter	Serotonin		C00780
Neurotransmitter	GABA		C00334
Neurotransmitter	Thyroxine		C01829
Unclassified	Urea		C00086
Unclassified	Taurine		C00245
Carboxylic acid	Creatinine		C00791
Carboxylic acid	Fumaric Acid		C00122
Carboxylic acid	Succinic Acid		C00042
Carboxylic acid	Malic Acid		C00149
Nucleobase	Adenine		C00147
Nucleobase	Cytosine		C00380

 Table A-2. List of metabolite class, name, abbreviation and KEGG ID in pathway analysis

Nucleobase	Uracil		C00106
Nucleobase	Thymine		C00178
Nucleobase	Guanine		C00242
Carnitine	Carnitine	C0	C00487/C00318
Carnitine	L-Acetylcarnitine	C2	C02571
Carnitine	Malonylcarnitine	С2-СООН & С4-ОН	
Carnitine	Propionylcarnitine	C3	C03017
Carnitine	Hydroxypropionylcarnitine	СЗ-ОН	
Carnitine	Methylmalonylcarnitine	СЗ-СООН	
Carnitine	Butyrylcarnitine	C4	C02862
Carnitine	Butenylcarnitine	C4:1	
Carnitine	2-Ethylacryloylcarnitine	C4-Et	
Carnitine	Glutarylcarnitine	C4-COOH	
Carnitine	Valerylcarnitine	C5 (C4-M)	
Carnitine	O-Adipoylcarnitine	С5-СООН	
Carnitine	Hexanoylcarnitine	C6	
Carnitine	2-Hexenoylcarnitine	C6:1	
Carnitine	Heptanoylcarnitine	C7	
Carnitine	Octanoylcarnitine	C8	C02838
Carnitine	Octenoylcarnitine	C8:1	
Carnitine	Nonanoylcarnitine	С9	
Carnitine	O-Sebacoylcarnitine	С9-СООН	
Carnitine	O-Decanoyl-R-carnitine	C10	
Carnitine	Keto-decanoylcarnitine	C10-Ket	
Carnitine	Decenoylcarnitine & Decenoylcarnitine	C10:1	
Carnitine	2-trans,4-cis-Decadienoylcarnitine	C10:2	
Carnitine	Decatrienoylcarnitine	C10:3	
Carnitine		C11 (C9-DM, C10-M)	
Carnitine	Dodecanedioylcarnitine	C11-COOH	
Carnitine	Dodecanoylcarnitine	C12	
Carnitine	Hydroxylauroylcarnitine	С12-ОН	
Carnitine	Hydroxydodecenoylcarnitine	С12:1-ОН	
Carnitine		С13-СООН	
Carnitine	Tetradecanoylcarnitine	C14	
Carnitine	Hydroxy-tetradecanoyl carnitine	С14-ОН	
Carnitine	Tetradecenoylcarnitine	C14:1	
Carnitine	Tetradecadiencarnitine	C14:2	
Carnitine	Hydroxytetradecadiencarnitine	С14:2-ОН	
Carnitine	Palmitoylcarnitine	C16	C02990
Carnitine	Palmitoleoylcarnitine	C16:1	
Carnitine	Hydroxyhexadecenoylcarnitine	С16:1-ОН	
Carnitine	Hexadecadienoylcarnitine	C16:2	
Carnitine	Hydroxyhexadecadienoylcarnitine	С16:2-ОН	
Carnitine	Carboxyheptadecanoylcarnitine	C17-COOH	

Carnitine		С17:1-СООН	
Carnitine	Stearoylcarnitine	C18	
Carnitine	Hydroxyoctadecanoylcarnitine	С18-ОН	
Carnitine	Elaidic carnitine	C18:1	
Carnitine	Hydroxyoleoylcarnitine	С18:1-ОН	
Carnitine	Hexadecadienoylcarnitine	C18:2	
Carnitine	Hydroxylinoleylcarnitine	С18:2-ОН	
Carnitine	Hydroxyoctadecatrienoylcarnitine	С18:3-ОН	
Carnitine	Stearidonyl carnitine	C18:4	
Ceramide	N-Butyroyl-D-erythro-sphingosine	Cer(d18:1/4:0)	
Ceramide	N-Hexanoyl-D-erythro-sphingosine	Cer(d18:1/6:0)	
Ceramide	N-Octanoyl-D-erythro-sphingosine	Cer(d18:1/8:0)	
Ceramide	N-(Dodecanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/12:0)	
Ceramide	N-(Tetradecanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/14:0)	
Ceramide	N-(Hexadecanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/16:0)	
Ceramide	N-(Heptadecanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/17:0)	
Ceramide	N-(Octadecanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/18:0)	
Ceramide	N-(9Z-Octadecenoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/18:1)	
Ceramide	N-(Nonadecanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/19:0)	
Ceramide	N-(Eicosanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/20:0)	
Ceramide	N-(Docosanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/22:0)	
Ceramide	N-(Tricosanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/23:0)	
Ceramide	N-(Tetracosanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/24:0)	
Ceramide	N-(15Z-tetracosenoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/24:1)	
Ceramide	N-(Pentacosanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/25:0)	
Ceramide	N-(Hexacosanoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/26:0)	
Ceramide	N-(17Z-Hexacosenoyl)-sphing-4-enine	Cer(d18:1/26:1)	
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C20:0	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C24:0	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C26:0	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C28:0	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C28:1	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C28:2	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C30:0	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C30:2	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C32:0	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C32:1	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C32:2	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C32:3	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C34:0	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C34:1	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C34:2	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C38:0	C00157
Phosphatidylcholine		PC aa C38:1	C00157

Phosphatidylcholine Phosphatidylcholine

PC aa C38:2	C00157
PC aa C38:3	C00157
PC aa C38:4	C00157
PC aa C38:5	C00157
PC aa C40	C00157
PC aa C40:1	C00157
PC aa C40:2	C00157
PC aa C40:3	C00157
PC aa C40:4	C00157
PC aa C40:5	C00157
PC aa C40:6	C00157
PC aa C42:0	C00157
PC aa C42:1	C00157
PC aa C42:2	C00157
PC aa C42:4	C00157
PC aa C42:5	C00157
PC aa C42:6	C00157
PC ae C30:0	C05212
PC ae C30:1	C05212
PC ae C32:1	C05212
PC ae C32:2	C05212
PC ae C34:1	C05212
PC ae C34:2	C05212
PC ae C34:3	C05212
PC ae C34:4	C05212
PC ae C36:0	C05212
PC ae C36:1	C05212
PC ae C36:2	C05212
PC ae C36:3	C05212
PC ae C36:4	C05212
PC ae C36:5	C05212
PC ae C38:0	C05212
PC ae C38:1	C05212
PC ae C38:2	C05212
PC ae C38:3	C05212
PC ae C38:4	C05212
PC ae C38:5	C05212
PC ae C38:6	C05212
PC ae C40:1	C05212
PC ae C42:0	C05212
PC ae C42:1	C05212
PC ae C42:2	C05212
PC ae C42:3	C05212
PC ae C42:4	C05212

Phosphatidylcholine	PC ae C42:5	C05212
Phosphatidylcholine	PC ae C44:3	C05212
Phosphatidylcholine	PC ae C44:4	C05212
Phosphatidylcholine	PC ae C44:5	C05212
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C10:0	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C12:0	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C14:0	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C16:0	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C17:0	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C18:0	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C18:1	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C18:2	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C20:0	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C20:3	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C20:4	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C20:5	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C22:0	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C22:1	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C22:5	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C22:6	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C24:0	C04230
Lysophosphatidylcholine	lysoPC a C24:1	C04230
Sphingomyelin	SM (d18:0/C16:0)	C00550
Sphingomyelin	SM (d18:0/C16:1)	C00550
Sphingomyelin	SM (d18:0/C18:0)	C00550
Sphingomyelin	SM (d18:0/C18:1)	C00550
Sphingomyelin	SM (OH) (d18:0/C22:2)	C00550
Sphingomyelin	SM (d18:1/C24:0)	C00550
Sphingomyelin	SM (d18:1/C24:1)	C00550
Sphingomyelin	SM (d18:1/C26:0)	C00550
Sphingomyelin	SM (d18:1/C26:1)	C00550



Figure A-1. PCA scores plot of metabolite profiles from all experimental groups of dissected brain regions from Sprague-Dawley rats (n = 25).



Figure A-2. Validation of PLS-DA model (Figure 8) in cortex section of exposed Sprague-Dawley rat offspring (n = 5), including A) 10-fold cross-validation, and B) permutation testing

Appendix B – Supporting Information for Chapter 3

B.1 Covariate and Sample Collection Selection from Participants of the APrON Cohort

B.1.1 Covariates and Potential Confounders

Covariates were selected based on available demographic data or are known to exhibit a priori influence on thyroid hormones. A summary of selected covariates, including continuous (maternal age) and categorical (education, ethnicity, household income, parity, medical conditions, smoking, alcohol, and recreational drug use) outcomes are shown in Table 3-1. Prepregnancy body mass index (BMI) was excluded in our statistical modeling as it has been rationalized that including BMI as a covariate to be adjusted for in models of PFAAs (exposure) and thyroid hormones (outcome) bias statistical models^{1,2}. BMI is temporally downstream of PFAAs and thyroid hormones in the causal pathway³, and adjusting for this "common effect" introduces bias in statistical models⁴. Iodine intake data were obtained through questionnaires, and participants were only included in statistical models if considered iodine sufficient (i.e., taking prenatal supplements during pregnancy that included iodine). A small subgroup of women (n = 25) self-reported to have a diagnosed thyroid condition or taking prescribed medication (e.g. levothyroxine) were included and considered as a potential confounder in mixed effects models.

B.1.2 Sample Collection and Fractionation

Whole blood was collected with either a vacutainer with no additive, left at room temperature for 20 min to coagulate and serum fraction removed; or whole blood collected in a vacutainer containing anticoagulant EDTA, thoroughly mixed by inversion, centrifuged at 3000 rpm for 5 minutes, and plasma faction removed from red blood cell (RBC) fraction. All fractions were labeled and aliquoted into microcentrifuge tubes and stored at -80 °C until extraction and analysis.

B.2 PFAA Analysis – Quality Assurance and Quality Control

The method of PFAA analysis was based on the original method of Benskin et al.⁵, analyzing landfill leachate. Modifications were made to aspects of liquid chromatography (mobile phase composition and gradient elution) and mass spectrometry (instrument parameters and mass transitions) to optimize conditions for human serum and plasma. Full details of compounds, acronyms, mass transitions and internal standards used in quantitation of PFAA analytes are present in Table B-1.

B.2.1 Reference Samples, Procedure Blanks and Detection Limits

A collection of human plasma was consolidated in a large pooled volume, used throughout the study as an in-house reference standard. An aliquot of reference plasma was extracted and analyzed with each batch of experimental samples. Sample blanks of collection materials and instrument (solvent) blanks did not show any contamination from target PFAA analytes. Procedure blanks were treated in the same manner and run with each batch of experimental plasma samples. The method limit of detection (MDL) was defined as the concentration with a signal to noise ratio of 3 if that PFAA was not detected in the blank. However, small but detectable amounts of contamination from the procedure blanks were observed for PFHpA, linear-PFOS, and linear-PFOA and for these PFAAs, the MDL was defined as the mean concentration plus 3x the standard deviation of procedure blanks. Method detection limits and proportion of PFAAs detected in the overall sample population are present in Table B-2. Analytes detected in > 50 % of the overall population were considered in statistical analyses.

B.2.2 PFAA Recovery and Precision

Triplicate spike/recovery experiments were performed by spiking pre-extracted reference plasma samples with linear (MPFAC-MXB) and isomer specific (Br-PFOSK, and T-PFOA) native standards and internal standard. Recovery encompasses both relative recovery and matrix effects, first using the response (target peak area/IS peak area) to calculate the concentration and subtract the value of non-spiked reference plasma, then calculate recovery by dividing by the corresponding concentration value in standards prepared in MeOH \times 100%. Method precision was assessed using the percent relative standard deviation (% RSD) of spike/recovery experiments. Results are presented in Table B-3.

B.3 Mercury Analysis - Quality Assurance and Quality Control

Calibrators were prepared by serial dilutions, which were run to determine the method linearity. All calibrators were prepared a factor of 50 times higher than the final concentrations required. For example, in order to inject 5µg/L on the instrument, 250µg/L calibrator should be prepared as it will be diluted with the basic diluents. The instrumental LOD and LOQ were determined from the linearity data. LOD and LOQ are the concentrations which have at least 3x the absolute abundance in the blank solution, i.e., Cal 1. The reporting limit is the LOQ multiplied by 50. The linearity, LOD, LOQ, and reporting limit for mercury are presented in Table B-4. For the recovery experiment, blank RBC samples and 2 different spike levels were prepared and injected 10 times and the results are present in Table B-5. The calibration standards SeronormTM whole blood trace elements level 1 and level 2 were used to determine accuracy and precision. Each QC sample was run 6 times on 3 different days. Within-run and between-run precision are tabulated in Table B-6.

B.4. Main Effect Associations and Interaction of PFAAs and Thyroid Hormones

Overall main effect associations of maternal exposure to PFAAs and thyroid hormone status are present in Table B-7. Effect size of interaction terms and level of significance (p-values) are also listed for the interaction of time, birth, THg co-exposure, and TPOAb status when main effect associations were statistically significant (p < 0.05).

B.5 The Interaction of TPOAb

Considering of TPOAb as a categorical interaction using a threshold to indicate a subpopulation of women with elevated TPOAb (> 9 mIU/mL) that were more susceptible to PFAA exposure than women with normal TPOAb (< 9 mIU/mL). The adjusted effect of PFAA exposure was reported separately for both groups. The normal TPOAb group was reported as the adjusted effect of PFAA, whereas the elevated TPOAb was reported as the adjusted effect of PFAA including the interaction of TPOAb.

B.6 References

(1) Webster, G. M.; Venners, S. a; Mattman, A.; Martin, J. W. Associations between

Perfluoroalkyl Acids (PFASs) and Maternal Thyroid Hormones in Early Pregnancy: A Population-Based Cohort Study. *Environ. Res.* **2014**, *133C*, 338–347.

- Webster, G. M.; Rauch, S. A.; Marie, N. S.; Mattman, A.; Lanphear, B. P.; Venners, S. A. Cross-Sectional Associations of Serum Perfluoroalkyl Acids and Thyroid Hormones in U.S. Adults: Variation According to TPOAb and Iodine Status (NHANES 2007-2008). *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2016, *124* (7), 935–943.
- (3) Pearce, E. N. Thyroid Hormone and Obesity. *Curr. Opin. Endocrinol.* **2012**, *19* (5), 408–413.
- (4) Cole, S. R.; Platt, R. W.; Schisterman, E. F.; Chu, H.; Westreich, D.; Poole, C. Illustrating Bias Due to Conditioning on a Collider. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* **2010**, *39*, 417–420.
- (5) Benskin, J. P.; Ikonomou, M. G.; Woudneh, M. B.; Cosgrove, J. R. Rapid Characterization of Perfluoralkyl Carboxylate, Sulfonate, and Sulfonamide Isomers by High-Performance Liquid Chromatography-Tandem Mass Spectrometry. *J. Chromatogr.* A 2012, 1247, 165–170.

				Internal
Compound	Acronym	Precursor Ion	Product Ion	Standard
Perfluoroalkyl Carboxylates				
Perfluorobutanoate	PFBA	213	169	13C-PFBA
Perfluoropentanoate	PFPeA	263	219	13C-PFHxA
Perfluorohexanoate	PFHxA	313	269	13C-PFHxA
Perfluoroheptanoate	PFHpA	363	169	13C-PFOA
-	-	363	319	13C-PFOA
Linear-Perfluorooctanoate	linear-PFOA	413	369	13C-PFOA
6m-Perfluorooctanoate	6m-PFOA	413	169	13C-PFOA
5m-Perfluorooctanoate	5m-PFOA	413	219	13C-PFOA
4m-Perfluorooctanoate	4m-PFOA	413	119	13C-PFOA
3m-Perfluorooctanoate	3m-PFOA	413	169	13C-PFOA
∑dm-Perfluorooctanoate	∑dm-PFOA	413	169	13C-PFOA
Perfluorononanoate	PFNA	463	419	13C-PFNA
		463	219	13C-PFNA
Perfluorodecanoate	PFDA	513	469	13C-PFDA
		513	219	13C-PFDA
Perfluoroundecanoate	PFUnA	563	519	13C-PFUnA
		563	219	13C-PFUnA
Perfluorododecanoate	PFDoA	613	569	13C-PFDoA
		613	169	13C-PFDoA
Perfluorotridecanoate	PFTrA	663	619	13C-PFDoA
		663	169	13C-PFDoA
Perfluorotetradecanoate	PFTeA	713	669	13C-PFDoA
		713	169	13C-PFDoA
Perfluoroalkvl Sulfonates				
Perfluorobutane Sulfonate	PFBS	299	80	13C-PFOS
		299	99	13C-PFOS
Perfluorohexane Sulfonate	PFHxS	399	80	13C-PFOS
		399	99	13C-PFOS
		399	119	13C-PFOS
Linear-Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	linear-PFOS	499	80	13C-PFOS
		499	99	13C-PFOS
6m-Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	6m-PFOS	499	80	13C-PFOS
5m-Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	5m-PFOS	499	130	13C-PFOS
Σ 4m+3m-Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	Σ 4m+3m-PFOS	499	130	13C-PFOS
1m-Perfluorooctane Sulfonate	1m-PFOS	499	419	13C-PFOS
Σ dm-Perfluoroactane Sulfonate	Σ dm-PFOS	499	130	13C-PFOS
Perfluorodecane Sulfonate	PFDS	599	80	13C-PFOS
		599	99	13C-PFOS
Internal standards				
	13C-PFBA	217	172	-
	13C-PFHxA	315	270	-
	13C-PFOA	417	372	-
	13C-PFNA	468	423	-
	13C-PFDA	515	470	-
	13C-PFUnA	565	520	-
	13C-PFDoA	615	570	-
	13C-PFOS	503	80	_

Table B-1. Instrument parameters of PFAAs examined in the present study, including compound, acronym, precursor and product ions, and internal standards used for quantitation

PFAA	AM	GM (SD)	MDL	n (%) > MDL ^A
	ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	
Perfluoroalkyl carl	boxylates			
PFBA	-	-	0.02	0 (0)
PFPeA	-	-	0.04	0 (0)
PFHxA	-	-	0.02	1 (0.2)
PFHpA	0.14	0.040 (0.33)	0.02	329 (66.6)
Linear-PFOA	2.88	2.12 (3.37)	0.37	494 (100)
6m-PFOA	0.081	0.07 (0.03)	0.01	225 (45.5)
5m-PFOA	0.038	0.03 (0.01)	0.03	17 (3.44)
4m-PFOA	0.039	0.03 (0.01)	0.03	8 (1.62)
3m-PFOA	-	-	0.10	0 (0)
∑dm-PFOA	-	-	-	0 (0)
PFNA	1.05	0.76 (1.27)	0.06	489 (98.9)
PFDA	0.38	0.26 (0.51)	0.04	493 (99.8)
PFUnA	0.21	0.16 (0.15)	0.03	437 (88.5)
PFDoA	0.051	0.03 (0.05)	0.02	274 (55.5)
PFTrA	0.051	0.02 (0.04)	0.03	31 (6.30)
PFTeA	0.021	0.01 (0.01)	0.02	18 (3.64)
Perfluoroalkyl sulf	onates			
PFBS	-	-	0.4	0 (0)
PFHxS	1.52	1.01 (1.76)	0.03	494 (100)
linear-PFOS	2.72	2.34 (1.49)	0.12	494 (100)
6m-PFOS	0.50	0.43 (0.28)	0.01	494 (100)
5m-PFOS	0.38	0.32(0.23)	0.03	494 (100)
∑3m+4m-PFOS	0.26	0.23 (0.23)	0.03	494 (100)
1m-PFOS	0.08	0.06 (0.05)	0.01	478 (96.8)
∑dm-PFOS	-	-	-	0 (0)
PFDS	-	-	-	0 (0)

Table B-2. Median, standard deviation, arithmetic and geometric means, range and detection limits of PFAAs in maternal plasma (n=494)

Abbreviations: AM (arithmetic mean), GM (geometric mean), SD (standard deviation), MQL (method quantitation limit)

^Anumber and percentage from sample population below method detection limits (MDL; ng/mL) described above ⁻reported value is below method detection limit

PFAA	Recovery	Precision
	(%)	(% RSD)
PFBA	137	19
PFPeA	141	15
PFHxA	117	12
PFHpA	105	2
Linear-PFOA	100	11
Iso-PFOA	116	18
5 <i>m</i> -PFOA	106	16
4 <i>m</i> -PFOA	104	12
3 <i>m</i> -PFOA	135	37
∑ <i>dm</i> -PFOA	-	-
PFNA	99	12
PFDA	111	12
PFUnA	142	23
PFDoA	105	10
PFTrA	75	27
PFTeA	52	28
PFBS	117	7
PFHxS	103	5
Linear-PFOS	104	10
Iso-PFOS	229	20
5 <i>m</i> -PFOS	79	28
$\sum 3m + 4m$ -PFOS	182	7
1 <i>m</i> -PFOS	182	7
$\sum dm$ -PFOS	-	-
PFDS	88	17

Table B-3. Recovery and precision of triplicate spike plasma experiments of PFAA linear and isomer analytes, spiked at a concentration 5 ng/mL of linear (MPFAC-MXB), and isomer specific (Br-PFOSK, and <u>T-PFOA</u>) native standards

	Concentration (µg/L)				
	Linearity range	LOD and LOQ	Reporting Limit		
²⁰² Hg (µg/L)	0 - 2	0.005	0.25		

Table B-4. Linearity, LOD and LOQ of mercury obtained from calibrators prepared in serial dilutions

	Low spike level ^{a,b} (0.1 µg/L)		High spike level ^a (1 μg/L)		
	% Recovery	% CV	% Recovery	% CV	
²⁰² Hg (µg/L)	63.71	8.09	92.35	1.64	

 Table B-5. Recovery of mercury in prepared spiked red blood cell samples

^aMeasurements were repeated for 10 injections at each of the low and high spike levels ^bRecovery at the low spike level failed due to a high background (~25 ppb) in the blank red blood cells

<u>SeronormTM</u> Trace Elements Whole Blood L-1 (Ref 210105, Lot#1103128)									
	Within-run Between-run								en-run
	target	Run 1 Run 2			Rı	ın 3			
	$(\mu g/L)$	% CV	% from	% CV	% from	% CV	% from	% CV	% from
			target		target		target		target
²⁰² Hg	16	4	-1	2.8	-4.5	3.4	-4.6	3.6	-3.4

 Table B-6. Accuracy and precision of mercury, using SeronormTM Whole Blood Trace Elements

 Server sumTM Traces Elements Whole Blood L 1 (Def 210105, Let#1102128)

		Main Effect A		Interactions				
			Time A B	Birth ^{AC}	THg ^D	TPOAb ^E		
		β (p-value)	β (p-value)	β (p-value)	β (p-value)	β (p-value)		
	PFNA	0.005 (0.810)	-	-	-	-		
TSH	PFDA	0.023 (0.647)	-	-	-	-		
	PFUnA	-0.024 (0.901)	-	-	-	-		
	PFOA	0.007 (0.368)	-	-	-	-		
	PFHxS	0.144 (0.008)	-0.051 (0.014)	0.108 (0.001)	-	-		
	total-PFOS	0.082 (0.069)	-	-	-	-		
	linear-PFOS	0.005 (0.792)	-	0.057 (0.0476)	-	-		
	∑Br-PFOS	0.286 (0.038)	-0.107 (0.045)	0.262 (0.002)	-	-		
	1 <i>m</i> -PFOS	0.379 (0.396)	-	-	-	-2.79 (0.008)		
	$\sum 3m+4m$ -	0.026 (0.888)	-	0.67 (0.022)	-0.301 (0.047)	-		
	PFOS							
	5 <i>m</i> -PFOS	0.851 (0.028)	-0.311 (0.038)	0.801 (0.001)	-	-		
	iso-PFOS	0.053 (0.585)	-	0.315 (0.036)		-		
	THg	0.019 (0.359)	-	-	-	-		
	PFNA	-0.004(0.379)	-	0.011 (0.032)	-	-		
FT4	PFDA	-0.010 (0.314)	-	0.026 (0.037)	-	-		
	PFUnA	-0.037 (0.321)	-	-	-	-0.230 (0.049)		
	PFOA	-0.002 (0.138)	-	0.004 (0.034	-	-		
	PFHxS	-0.006 (0.034)	-	-	-	-		
	total-PFOS	-4.82E-06 (0.999)			-	-		
	linear-PFOS	0.002 (0.656)	-	-	-	-		
	∑Br-PFOS	-0.002 (0.810)	-	-	-	-		
	1 <i>m</i> -PFOS	-0.116 (0.198)	-	-	-	-		
	$\sum 3m+4m-$	0.019 (0.59)	-	-	-	-		
	PFOS							
	5 <i>m</i> -PFOS	-0.012 (0.565)	-	-	-	-		
	iso-PFOS	0.001 (0.965)	-	-	-	-		
	THg	0.005 (0.203)	-	-0.011 (0.032)	-	-		
	PFNA	0.004 (0.330)	-	-	-	-		
FT3	PFDA	0.003 (0.736)	-	-	-	-		
	PFUnA	0.014 (0.698)	-	-	-	-		
	PFOA	0.001 (0.535)	-	-	-	-		
	PFHxS	0.0002 (0.955)	-	-	-	-		
	total-PFOS	-0.0028 (0.242)			-	-		
	linear-PFOS	-0.004 (0.248)	-	-	-	-		
	∑Br-PFOS	-0.008 (0.284)	-	-	-	-		
	1 <i>m</i> -PFOS	-0.122 (0.188)	-	0.454 (0.0001)	-	-		
	∑3 <i>m</i> +4 <i>m</i> - PFOS	-0.036 (0.290)	-	-	-	-		
	5 <i>m</i> -PFOS	-0.028 (0.182)	-	-	-	-		
	iso-PFOS	-0.011 (0.533)	-	-	-	-		
	THo	_0.016 (7 33E-05)	_	_	_	_		

Table B-7. Overall main effect of PFAAs on thyroid hormones, and outcome from models including interaction of time, pregnancy, THg, and TPOAb in mixed effects models

THg -0.016 (7.33E-05) - - - -

^B Includes time as an interaction term, the change between visits (over all Timepoints)

^C Includes birth as an interaction term, the change from during pregnancy to post-pregnancy (Timepoint 4 only)

^D Includes Hg (change with Hg concentration) and ^E TPOAb (change with levels of TPOAb) as interaction terms

- missing values for interaction terms, excluded when not statistically significant (p < 0.05)



Figure B-1. Chromatogram of PFOA isomer profiles from standards, including mass transitions and relative intensity



Figure B-2. Chromatogram of PFOS isomer profiles from standards, including mass transitions and relative intensity

Appendix C – Supporting Information for Chapter 4

C.1 Maternal PFAA and Hg Exposure

Full details of instrument parameters and QA/QC data for the complete sample population considered in this thesis (n = 501) are present in Appendix B. Due to missing maternal questionnaire data, a subset of participants was considered for the neurodevelopment study (n = 490). A Spearman correlation of this subset identified perfluoroalkyl carboxylates to be highly correlated with each other and weakly correlated with PFOS; PFHxS was moderately correlated with PFOS, and not with any carboxylates (Table C-1). THg was moderately correlated with PFUNA only.

	PFHpA	PFOA	PFNA	PFDA	PFUnA	PFDoA	PFHxS	PFOS	THg
PFHpA	-								
PFOA	.487*	-							
PFNA	.443*	.802*	-						
PFDA	.459*	.765*	.813*	-					
PFUnA	.219*	.346*	.471*	.511*	-				
PFDoA	.267*	.480*	.451*	.478*	.265*	-			
PFHxS	.123	.317*	.111	.030	.050	.030	-		
PFOS	.093	.309*	.208*	.152*	.183*	.177*	.456*	-	
THg	040	040	030	020	.410*	.050	070	.060	-
Isomers of PFOS									
$\sum 3m+4m$ - linear-PFOS 1 <i>m</i> -PFOS PFOS 5 <i>m</i> -PFOS <i>iso</i> -PFOS									

Table C-1. Spearman Correlation of PFAAs,	THg, branched PFOS isomers measured in
maternal plasma ($n = 490$)	

linear

1*m*-

5*m*-

iso-

 $\sum 3m+4m-$

*level of significance, p < 0.05

-

.580*

.849*

.791*

.874*

-

.611*

.727*

.582*

-

.898*

.930*

-

.930*

-